# City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania



Schedule of Financial Assistance Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2021 Office of the Director of Finance



# City of Philadelphia Pennsylvania

Schedule of Financial Assistance Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2021

#### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA SCHEDULE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

INTRODUCTORY SECTION	
Letter of Transmittal	2-4
FINANCIAL SECTION	
SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS	
Federal Agencies:	
U.S. Department of Agriculture	6
U.S. Housing and Urban Development	6-7
U.S. Department of the Interior	8
U.S. Department of Justice	8
U.S. Department of Labor	8
U.S. Department of Transportation	9 10
U.S. Department of Treasury	
U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission	10
U.S. Federal Communication Commission	10
U.S. General Services Administration	10
U.S. Library of Congress	10
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency	10
U.S. Department of Education	10-11

T

#### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA SCHEDULE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

#### SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS (Continued)

U.S. Elections Assistance Commission	11
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services	11-14
U.S. Corporation for National and Community Services	14-15
U.S. Executive Office of the President	15
U.S. Social Security Administration	15
U.S. Department of Homeland Security	15
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers	15

Notes to the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards 16-21

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S SECTION

# REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL22-25REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS22-25BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMEDIN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON COMPLINANCE	26-29
FOR EACH MAJOR PROGRAM, REPORT ON INTERNAL	
CONTROL OVER COMPLIANCE AND REPORT ON SCHEDULE	
OF EXPENDIUTRES OF FEDERAL AWARDS REQUIRED BY	
THE UNIFORM GUIDANCE AND THE PENNSYLVANIA	
DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES SINGLE AUDIT SUPPLMENT	

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS	30-89
SUMMARY SCHEDULE OF PRIOR AUDIT FINDINGS	90-120

#### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA SCHEDULE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

#### SUPPLEMENTARY FINANCIAL INFORMATION SECTION

#### PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES

#### SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES

Mental Health/Intellectual Dissabilities Program	123
Children and Youth Program	124 -125
Combined Homeless Assistance Program	125
Human Services Development Fund	125 - 126
Child Support Enforcement Program	126
Other PaDHS Assistance	126 - 127
Notes to the Schedule of Expenditures of DHS Awards	128
INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANT'S REPORT ON APPLYING AGREED-UPON PROCEDURES	129-133
Title IV-D Child Support Program	134-138
Navigation & Housing Services for Individuals with Opioid Disorder	139
Work Ready Program Grant	140
Mental Health/Intellectual Disabilities Program	141-146
Homeless Assistance Program	147
Reconciliation of Federal Awards Passed through PaDHS County	148
Children and Youth Agency Monitoring Schedule PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT	149-151
INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANT'S REPORT ON APPLYING AGREED-UPON PROCEDURES	152-153
Federal Cash Receipts Passed Through PaDCED	154
CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN	155-167

# **INTRODUCTORY SECTION**

**Letter of Transmittal** 



### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE 1401 John F. Kennedy Blvd. Room 1330, Municipal Services Bldg. Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19102-1693 (215) 686-6140 FAX (215) 568-1947

ROB DUBOW Director of Finance

February 27, 2023

Honorable James F. Kenney Mayor, City of Philadelphia Room 215 City Hall Philadelphia, PA 19102

Dear Mayor Kenney:

The Schedule of Financial Assistance (SFA) of the City of Philadelphia (City) for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, comprised of the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards (SEFA), the Schedule of Expenditures of Pennsylvania Department of Human Services (PaDHS) Awards and associated Supplemental Financial Schedules, and the Schedule of Federal Cash Receipts passed through the Pennsylvania Department of Community and Economic Development (PaDCED), is submitted herewith. We believe the data, as presented, is accurate in all material aspects; that it is presented in a manner designed to fairly set forth the Federal, PaDHS and PaDCED financial activity of the City as measured by the financial activity of its various funds; and that all disclosures necessary to enable the reader to gain the maximum understanding of the City's financial assistance have been included.

#### THE FEDERAL SINGLE AUDIT REQUIREMENT

The United States Congress enacted the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 (the Act), which the President signed into law on July 5, 1996. The Office of Management and Budget (OMB) issued Circular A-133, in accordance with the Act, to clarify and establish audit requirements for States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations. On December 26, 2013, OMB Circular A-133 was superseded by the issuance of Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations Part 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (Uniform Guidance). In fiscal year 2016, OMB's new Uniform Guidance became effective for the City. The City is required by the Act to have an annual audit performed on its entire operations, including a separate reporting on its Federal financial activity, the SEFA. The SEFA is presented in accordance with the requirements contained in the Uniform Guidance.

The City's Annual Comprehensive Financial Report (ACFR) for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, presents the entire operations of the City. The ACFR was issued under separate cover on February 25, 2022. The SFA is issued in conjunction with the ACFR in order to comply

with the reporting provisions of the Act. The report of the independent auditor on the SEFA, dated February 27, 2023 is reported in conjunction with the Independent Auditor's Report on Compliance for Each Major Federal Program and on Internal Control Over Compliance in Accordance with the Uniform Guidance, and the PaDHS Single Audit Supplement. The financial presentations in each report are derived from the same financial activity in the City's various funds. Copies of the reporting package (ACFR and SFA) and Data Collection Form must be forwarded to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse (The U.S. Bureau of the Census). In addition, a reporting package must be issued to each grantor agency (federal, state or other government) affected by an audit finding on the Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs or the Summary Schedule of Prior Year Findings. The report must be forwarded within 30 days of our receipt, but no later than nine months after our fiscal year end of June 30, 2021. In accordance with the Act, the SEFA will be made available for public inspection. The Federal financial activity of the City of Philadelphia is presented in the Financial Section of the SFA.

#### AGREED-UPON PROCEDURES REPORTS

In June 2021, the PaDHS reissued the Single Audit Supplement as an aid to local government entities and their independent auditors in the specific auditing and performance of the Single Audit. This supplement provides program specific auditing and reporting requirements which are applied in conjunction with the Single Audit Act's required standards and guidelines for programs funded through the PaDHS.

The Schedule of Expenditures of Pennsylvania Department of Human Services Awards, and associated Supplemental Financial Schedules, are presented in the Supplementary Financial Information Section.

On January 3, 2003, the PaDCED requested specific auditing and reporting requirements for all federal cash receipts passing through the department. The Schedule of Federal Cash Receipts Passed through PaDCED is presented in the Supplementary Financial Information Section.

#### **OTHER REPORTING ENTITIES**

For Single Audit purposes, other quasi-governmental organizations included in the ACFR, as required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, are treated as subrecipients of the City. Only those Federal funds passed on to these agencies by the City are included in the SEFA. Each quasi-governmental agency is required to perform its own Single Audit, which would include Federal financial assistance received directly by the agency from all sources.

#### COGNIZANT AGENCY

The OMB, in accordance with the Act, assigned the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development as the City's Cognizant Agency.

#### **INDEPENDENT AUDITOR**

The Philadelphia Home Rule Charter establishes the City Controller, a separately elected official, as the independent auditor of the City of Philadelphia. Our Cognizant Agency has recognized the independence of the City Controller, and the Single Audit was conducted through the Controller's appointed Certified Public Accountant in charge of auditing, in accordance with the Home Rule Charter.

#### **AUDITOR REPORTS**

The Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996, in conjunction with the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, requires that the auditor issue four reports in connection with the examination of the SEFA: The Independent Auditor's Report on (1) the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards; (2) Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of Financial Statements Performed in Accordance with Government Auditing Standards; (3) Compliance with Requirements Applicable to Each Major Program; and (4) Internal Control Over Compliance. Additionally, the Pennsylvania departments of Human Services and Community and Economic Development require that the Auditor issue a report on the application of certain agreed-upon procedures. These Federal and Pennsylvania requirements have been met and the reports are included herein.

#### PLAN FOR CORRECTIVE ACTION

The Act requires that the City submit its Plan for Corrective Action to eliminate such cases of material non-compliance cited in the Independent Auditor's Report on Compliance and Internal Controls. The City's Plan for Corrective Action to eliminate those cases of non-compliances and material weaknesses and or significant deficiencies in the systems of internal control, is presented in the Corrective Action Plan.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The preparation of this report has been accomplished with the efficient and dedicated service of the Office of the Director of Finance. We would like to express our appreciation to all the members of the Grants Accounting and Administration Unit, and to the City Agencies involved in the management of Federal assistance funds, who assisted and contributed to the report's preparation, and enabled the City to successfully complete this Single Audit. We would also like to thank the Mayor, who continues to support our efforts to establish strong, centralized accounting and administrative internal control systems for the effective and efficient management of grant-funded programs City-wide.

Respectfully submitted,

Rob Dubow Director of Finance

# FINANCIAL SECTION

**Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards** 

Grantor Agency Project Title	City ID Number	Federal Assistance Listing Number (AL#)	Contract Number	Federal Award	Federal Expenditure	Subrecipient Expenditure
U.S. Department of Agriculture						
Direct- U.S. Department of Agriculture Community Composting & Organics Diversity	490901	10.935	NR203A750001C019	90,000	14,072	1,485
Subtotal Federal AL# 10.935 Urban Agriculture and Innovative Production	490901	10.955	NR203A750001C019	90,000	14,072	1,485
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Department of Agriculture				90,000	14,072	
Child Nutrition Cluster- PA Department of Education:						
School Breakfast and Milk FY21	221936	10.553	Receipts	104,418	104,418	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 10.553 School Breakfast Program				104,418	104,418	0
School Lunch FY21	221936	10.555	Receipts	163,606	163,606	0
SubtotalFederal AL# 10.555 National School Lunch Program Summer Food Program FY20	160662	10.559	300-51-726-0	2,518,875	163,606 2,394,707	
Summer Food Program FY21	160663	10.559	300-51-726-0	5,010,171	1,651,313	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 10.559 Summer Food Service Program for Children				7,529,046	4,046,020	0
Subtotal: Child Nutrition Cluster- PA Department of Education:				7,797,070	4,314,044	0
Pass- Through- PA Department of Education:						
After School Snack Program FY21	160696	10.558	300-51-726-0	1,787,745	18,704	
Child & Adult Care Food Program	240900	10.558	300-51-653-0	1,085,652	447,494	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 10.558 Child and Adult Care Food Program Subtotal: Pass-Through-PA Department of Education				2,873,397 2,873,397	466,198 466,198	0
Total U.S. Department of Agriculture				10,760,467	4,794,314	
U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development						
Direct- U.S Department of Housing & Urban Development HUD Homes Inspection Services FY20	143534	14.000	DU203NP-17-D-01	348,362	30,852	0
HUD Homes Inspection Services FY20 HUD Homes Inspection Services FY21	146015	14.000	5 NU50CK000521-02-00	1,796,063	4,657	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.000 HUD Home Inspection Services				2,144,425	35,509	0
CDBG Prior Year	H720PY	14.218	B-10-MC-42-0012	2,645,519	1,110,555	
CDBG YEAR 36 CDBG YEAR 37	H06036 H06037	14.218 14.218	B-11-MC-42-0012 B-12-MC-42-0012	55,325,903 46,186,638	267,712 177,748	
CDBG YEAR 38	H06037 H06038	14.218	B-12-MC-42-0012 B-13-MC-42-0012	38,344,629	1,095,121	
CDBG YEAR 39	H06039	14.218	B-14-MC-42-0012	40,049,151	380,326	
CDBG YEAR 40	H06040	14.218	B-15-MC-42-0012	39,308,769	661,403	603,846
CDBG YEAR 41	H06041	14.218	B-16-MC-42-0012	39,046,238	373,170	
CDBG YEAR 42 CDBG YEAR 43	H06042 H06043	14.218 14.218	B-17-MC-42-0012 B-18-MC-42-0012	38,807,206 38,700,839	1,256,480 1,645,659	
CDBG YEAR 44	H06044	14.218	B-19-MC-42-0012 B-19-MC-42-0012	42,828,109	3,981,383	
CDBG YEAR 45	H06045	14.218	B-20-MC-42-0012	42,828,109	17,914,309	
CDBG YEAR 46	H06046	14.218	B-21-MC-45-0012	44,629,051	25,866,314	
CDBG YEAR 46 Program Income NSP 2 Program Income	H06046 729988	14.218 14.218	B-21-MC-42-0012 Program Income	6,954,322 880,088	6,954,322 880,088	
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.218 Community Development Block Grant/Entitlement Grants			<del>0</del>	476,534,571	62,564,590	
McKinney Shelter Program (S-11) FY19	241421	14.231	E-18-MC-42-0012	179,723	5,211	0
McKinney Shelter Program (S-11) FY20	241355	14.231	E-19-MC-42-0012	290,450	24,838	
McKinney Shelter Program (S-11) FY21 McKinney Shelter Program (S-11) FY21	241382 241381	14.231 14.231	E-19-MC-42-0012 E-19-MC-42-0012	1,653,034 1,810,172	1,317,547 1,780,014	
McKinney Shelter Program (S-11) FY21	241380	14.231	E-19-MC-42-0012	300,000	196,704	
COVID-19 - McKinney Shelter Program Covid Care Act FY21	241384	14.231	E-20-MW-42-0012	21,441,752	15,956,709	11,600,663
COVID-19 - McKinney Shelter Program Covid Care Act FY21	241385	14.231	E-20-MW-42-0012	7,192,958	913,404	
COVID-19 - McKinney Shelter Program Covid Care Act FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 14.231 Emergency Solutions Grant Program	241383	14.231	E-20-MW-42-0012	<u>6,635,054</u> 39,503,143	3,166,044 23,360,471	361,632
Home - Payroll FY21	723135	14.239	M-20-MC-42-0203	244,000	181,108	
Home Investment Partnership FY16	72HM16	14.239	M-15MC-42-0203	7,800,365	682,813	
Home Investment Partnership FY17	72HM17	14.239	M-16MC-42-0203	8,185,058	1,572,904	
Home Investment Partnership FY18 Home Investment Partnership FY19	72HM18 72HM19	14.239 14.239	M-17MC-42-0203 M-18-MC-42-0203	7,896,797 10,371,509	2,954,437 3,259,338	
Home Investment Partnership FY21	72HM19 72HM21	14.239	M-18-MC-42-0203 M-20-MC-42-0203	11,346,500	469,421	362,431
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.239 Home Investment Partnership Program				45,844,229	9,120,021	7,667,613
COVID-19 - HOPWA- Housing for Persons with Aids FY20	72HWC203 72HWC204	14.241	Award Letter	1,059,147	483,067	397,196
COVID-19 - HOPWA- Housing for Persons with Aids FY20 HOPWA- Housing for Persons with AIDS FY15	72HWC204 72HW15	14.241 14.241	Award Letter PA-H14-F-001	117,251 9,256,519	10,201 701	10,201 0
HOPWA- Housing for Persons with AIDS FY16	72HW16	14.241	PA-H15-F-001	7,223,295	22,113	
HOPWA- Housing for Persons with AIDS FY18	72HW18	14.241	PA-H17-F-001	7,157,610	228,446	
HOPWA- Housing for Persons with AIDS FY19	72HW19	14.241	PA-H18-F-001	7,343,333	16,971	
HOPWA- Housing for Persons with AIDS FY20 HOPWA- Housing for Persons with AIDS FY20	72HW202 72HW20	14.241 14.241	4100083232 PA-H19-F-001	776,562 7,277,934	191,565 1,340,648	
HOPWA- Housing for Persons with AIDS FY21	72HW20 72HW21	14.241	PA-H20-F-001	7,870,628	5,444,870	
HOPWA- Payroll FY21	723136	14.241	PAH20F001	213,000	183,251	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.241 Housing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS				48,295,279	7,921,833	6,441,451
CoC - Gaudenzia Shelton Court	242548	14.267	PA0568L3T001904 PA06901 3T001906	106,934	52,858	
CoC - Gaudenzia Tioga Arms CoC - Reunification	242549 242539	14.267 14.267	PA0690L3T001906 PA0072L3T001912	300,965 2,874,863	300,965 2,693,449	
CoC- 1260 Housing Develop Corp CTT	242391	14.267	PA0468L3T001910	202,800	157,094	
CoC- 1260 Housing Develop Corp Hopin I	242522	14.267	PA0040L3T001811	855,372	268,945	
CoC- 1260 Housing Develop Corp Hopin I	242555	14.267	PA0040L3T001912	855,372	442,064	
CoC- 1260 Housing Develop Corp Hopin II CoC- 1260 Housing Develop Corp Hopin IV	242537 242390	14.267 14.267	PA0041L3T001912 PA0336L3T001911	567,920 378,414	567,920 310,935	
CoC- 1260 Housing Development Corp	242589	14.267	PA0336L3T002012	395,694	54,740	
CoC- 1260 Housing Development Corp Hopin II	242594	14.267	PA0041L3T002013	594,656	196,853	

Grantor Agency	City ID	Federal Assistance		Federal	Federal	Subrecipient
Project Title	Number	Listing Number (AL#)	Contract Number	Award	Expenditure	Expenditure
CoC- Action AIDS Back on Track	242517	14.267	PA0868L3T001801	198,408		
CoC- Action Aids Back on Track	242546 242533	14.267 14.267	PA0868L3T001902 PA0466L3T001910	192,528 108,984		
CoC- Apm Esperanza CoC- Bethesda Bainbridge Consolidated	242535	14.267	PA0013L3T001912	151,344		
CoC- Calutta House Independence PL Expan	242520	14.267	PA0786L3T001802	162,038		
CoC- Catch Patriot House	242392	14.267	PA0434L3T001907	62,393		
CoC- Cea Bhrs	242527	14.267	PA0863L3T001801	293,108	65,340	65,340
CoC- DePaul St. Raymonds House	242507	14.267	PA0569L3T001804	338,757		
CoC- DePaul St. Raymonds House	242543	14.267	PA0569L3T001905	338,757		
CoC- DOEH Housing First Project	242518	14.267	PA0681L3T001704	324,929		
CoC- DOEH Housing First Project CoC- DV CEA BHRS Training	242550 242559	14.267 14.267	PA0681L3T001906 PA0912D3T001901	264,929 341,013		
CoC- Edision 64	242531	14.267	PA0865L3T001901	358,068		
CoC- Family Rapid Re Housing	241310	14.267	PA0757L3T001500	2,552,751		
CoC- First Foundation	242545	14.267	PA0866L3T001902	506,605	204,096	181,091
CoC- FIT Rapid Re Housing	242511	14.267	PA0869L3T001801	375,490	14,870	14,870
CoC- FIT Rapid Re Housing	242582	14.267	PA0566L3T001906	363,130		
CoC- Help Help RRH	242523 242529	14.267	PA0788L3T001802	525,760		
CoC- Help Help RRH CoC- HMIS	242329	14.267 14.267	PA0788L3T001903 PA0036L3T001912	517,780 461,390		
CoC- HMIS	242586	14.267	PA0036L3T002013	461,390		
CoC- Housing First & Community Intergration	242508	14.267	PA0758L3T001803	975,547		
CoC- Housing First & Community Intergration	242551	14.267	PA0758L3T001904	929,457	634,949	634,949
CoC- Methodist (Bridge Hope)	242532	14.267	PA0672L3T001904	226,622	181,959	181,959
CoC- Northern Home for Children	242542	14.267	PA0566L3T001906	83,621		
CoC- Pathways Bonus Project	242374	14.267	PA0004L3T001805	552,884		
CoC- Pathways Bonus Project	242528	14.267	PA0004L3T001906 PA0911L3T001800	499,884		
CoC- Pathways Streets to Home CoC- Pathways Streets to Home	242525 242556	14.267 14.267	PA0911L3T001800 PA0911L3T001901	267,463 267,463		
CoC- Planning Grant	242506	14.267	PA0908L3T001800	973,958		
CoC- Planning Grant	242557	14.267	PA0946L3T001900	1,016,804		
CoC- Project Home - Fairmount	242364	14.267	PA0007L3T001710	42,387	7,078	7,078
CoC- Project Home - Rowan Diamond	242362	14.267	PA0470L3T001708	139,350	33,180	33,180
CoC- Project Home Fairmount (1523)	242503	14.267	PA0007L3T001811	270,440		
CoC- Project Home Fairmount (1523)	242552	14.267	PA0007L3T001912	237,792		
CoC- Project Home Hope Haven I CoC- Project Home Hope Haven I	242514 242553	14.267 14.267	PA0038L3T001811 PA0038L3T001912	156,480		
CoC- Project Home in Community/ The Cross	242555	14.267	PA0049L3T001912	338,344		
CoC- Project Home Integrated Supportive Housing	242513	14.267	PA0501L3T001803	278,430		
CoC- Project Home Integrated Supportive Housing	242547	14.267	PA0501L3T001904	276,030		175,804
CoC- Project Home Kate's Place Consolidation	242534	14.267	PA0469L3T001910	281,280		
CoC- Project Home Rowan Judson	242505	14.267	PA0338L3T001810	656,652		
CoC- Project Home Rowan Judson	242541	14.267	PA0338L3T001911	656,652		
CoC- Project Home St. John the Evangelist	242385 242535	14.267	PA0607L3T001807	667,974 595,217		
CoC- Project ST John the Evangelist House CoC- Rapid Re Housing	242535	14.267 14.267	PA0607L3T001908 PA0759L3T001904	627,766		
CoC- Rapid Re-housing	242500	14.267	PA0910L3T001800	544,648		
CoC- Rapid Re-Housing	242512	14.267	PA0759L3T001803	653,794		
CoC- Rapid Re-housing	242530	14.267	PA0691L3T001903	104,920	49,705	49,705
CoC- Rapid Re-Housing	242581	14.267	PA0910L3T001901	522,997	489,940	466,218
CoC- Rapid Re-housing FY19	242355	14.267	PA0759L3T001702	631,390		
CoC- Reunification	242379	14.267	PA0072L3T001811	3,086,332		
CoC- Salvation Army - Apartments Consolidated	242387 242360	14.267	PA0059L3T001811 PA0787L3T001701	352,740		
CoC- Valley Youth - RAP 4 Youth CoC- Valley Youth Rap 4 Youth	242360 242519	14.267 14.267	PA0787L3T001701 PA0787L3T001802	728,915 755,975		
CoC- Valley Youth Rap 4 Youth	242554	14.267	PA0787L3T001903	722,122		
CoC- WAA Safe at Home	242516	14.267	PA0867L3T001801	251,354		
CoC- WAA Safe at Home	242558	14.267	PA0867L3T001902	242,752	84,801	73,767
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.267 Continuum of Care Program				35,784,173		
Choice Neighborhoods	722250	14.889	PA3A518CNG113	30,000,000		4,218,696
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.889 Choice Neighborhoods Implementation Grants	147152	14.005	BAL 11D0702 19	30,000,000	1	
HUD Healthy Homes Supplement HUD Lead Hazard Demo - Part 7	147152 147151	14.905 14.905	PALHB0702-18 PALHB0702-18	600,000 3,500,000		0
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.905 Lead Hazard Reduction Demonstration Grant Program	14/131	14.905	FALHB0/02-18	4,100,000		
Subtotal Federal AL# 14,505 Lead Hazard Reduction Demonstration Grant Frogram				682,205,820		
Pass- Through- PA Department of Community & Economic Development:						
COVID-19 - Emergency Solutions Grant Cares Code Blue	241386	14.231	C000075620	535,830	411,101	249,620
COVID-19 - Emergency Solutions Grant Cares Program	241374	14.231	C000074191	4,176,301		
McKinney Shelter Program (S-11) FY20	241349	14.231	C000072754	359,441		103,941
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.231 Emergency Solutions Grant Program				5,071,572		
Subtotal: Pass-Through- PA Department of Community and Economic Development				5,071,572	1,758,645	1,426,865
Pass- Through- PA Department of Health:						
HUD Lead Based Paint Hazard Control	144602	14.900	SAP# 4100085965	118,665	13,859	13,859
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.900 Lead-Based Paint Hazard Control in Privately-Owned Housing				118,665		
Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Department of Health:				118,665		
Total U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development				687,396,057	125,828,389	101,909,334

Grantor Agency	City ID	Federal Assistance		Federal	Federal	Subrecipient
Project Title	Number	Listing Number (AL#)	Contract Number	Award	Expenditure	
U.S. Department of the Interior						
Direct- U.S. Department of the Interior						
Tinicum Wildlife Preserve	360170	15.608	P.L. 95-469	4,187	4,187	
Subtotal Federal AL# 15.608 Fish and Wildlife Management Assistance				4,187		
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Department of the Interior				4,187		
Total U.S. Department of the Interior				4,187	4,187	0
U.S. Department of Justice						
Direct- U.S. Department of Justice						
COVID-19 - Coronavirus Emergency Response	110998	16.034	2020-VD-BX-1723	4,806,668	2,027,504	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.034 Coronavirus Emergency Supplemental Funding Program				4,806,668	2,027,504	0
Improv Criminal Justice Resp - Arrest Program	100684	16.590	2017-WE-AX-0015	899,666	66,102	47,246
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.590 Grants to Encourage Arrest Policies and Enf. of Protection Ore				899,666		
Implementation of the IBR/NIBRS	110980	16.734	2016-FU-CX-K056	3,872,621	1,068,554	
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.734 Special Data Collections and Statistical Studies 2018 JAG XIV	111087	16.738	2018-DJ-BX-0465	3,872,621	1,068,554 461,592	
JAG - XIII	111087	16.738	2018-DJ-BX-0465 2017-DJ-BX-0727	1,505,517	1,244,275	
JAG - XIII Interest	111085	16.738	201-DJ-BX-0727 Interest	23,475		
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.738 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Program		10.150	201 Dr Dr 0727 interest	3,187,666		
2018 DNA CEBR Backlog Reduction Pgm	111194	16.741	2018-DN-BX-0077	830,044	232,215	
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.741 DNA Backlog Reduction Program				830,044	232,215	165,000
2017 SAKI Backlog Elimination Program	111192	16.833	2017-AK-BX-0026	910,945		
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.833 National Sexual Assault Kit Initiative SAKI				910,945	322,348	
Building Partnerships & Enhancing Surveillance	147180	16.838	2018-AR-BX-K448	996,160		
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.838 Comprehensive Opioid, Stimulant, and Substance Abuse Progr		16 022	<b>D</b> so sinte	996,160		
Federal Forfeiture - DOJ - All Years Federal Forfeiture Funds - DOJ	110993 690310	16.922 16.922	Receipts Revenue Reced	5,389,569		
Federal Forfeiture Funds - DOJ Subtotal Federal AL# 16.922 Equitable Sharing Program	090310	10.922	Revenue Based	712,523 6,102,092	136,270	
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Department of Justice				21,605,862	6,226,731	323,616
					.,,	
Pass- Through- PA Commission on Crime and Delinquency:						
Basic Service-Victim of Juvenile Offenders FY19	690519	16.575	2016/2017/2018-VF-06/07-29289	439,125		
Basic Service-Victim of Juvenile Offenders FY21	690524	16.575	2018/2019/2020-VF/VS-07/06/ST 34263	439,125		
Evaluation of the Philadelphia Cares	690803	16.575	2017/18-VF-05-29159	180,933		
Philadelphia Cares Philadelphia Cares FY21	690801 690802	16.575 16.575	2016-VF-05-28259 2018/2019/2020-VF-05-33144	1,009,178 1,211,013		
Victim Witness FY19	690463	16.575	2016/2017/2018-VF-06/07-29289	2,258,835		
Victim Witness FY21	690477	16.575	2018/2019/2020-VF/VS-07/06/ST 34263			
VOJO - Victims of Juvenile Offenders FY19	840527	16.575	2018-VF-05-29244	432,155		
VOJO - Victims of Juvenile Offenders FY21	840528	16.575	2019/2020-VF-07-3458	216,078	157,050	
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.575 Crime Victim Assistance				8,444,713	2,157,863	112,387
PCCD Stop FY20	690478	16.588	2018/2019-VA-01/02/03-28826	31,250	31,250	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.588 Violence Against Women Formula Grant				31,250	31,250	
Cross System Data & Information Sharing	150726	16.738	Allocation Letter	60,872		
Root Causes Project	100738	16.738	2017-JG-LS-28703-2	104,972		0
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.738 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Program	041101	1( 012	2016 SB 04 ( ST 27521	165,844	109,603	
Phila County Vocational Coordinators Subtotal Federal AL# 16.812 Second Chance Act Reentry Initiative	841101	16.812	2016-SR-04 / ST-27521	333,169	90,229	
Building Trade Opioid Initiative	144615	16.838	2018-CO-01 30972	149,928	95,893	
Subtotal Federal AL# 16.838 Comprehensive Opiod, Stimulant, and Substance Abuse Progr				149,928	95,893	
Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Commission on Crime and Delinquency:				9,124,904	2,484,838	173,259
Total U.S. Department of Justice				30,730,766	8,711,569	496,875
U.S. Department of Labor						
Direct- U.S Department of Labor 1199C	130306	17.278	Award Letter	269,497	616	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 17.278 WIOA Dislocated Worker Formula Grants	100000			269,497	616	
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Department of Labor				269,497	616	0
Pass- Through- Private Industry Council (PIC):						
Phil-a-Job II work Experience FY20	160666	17.225	19145/S124	218,750		
Phil-a-Job II - Work Experience FY21 Phil-a-Job II - Work Experience FY21	160668	17.225	21209/S124 19145/S124	218,750		0
Subtotal Federal AL# 17.225 Unemployment Insurance	160667	17.225	17173/0124	406,250 843,750		
PYN - SLIP Summer Program 2020	160703	17.278	20654 / SLP02	80,250		0
Subtotal Federal AL# 17.278 WIOA Dislocated Worker Formula Grants	100705	11.270	20051752102	80,250		
Subtotal Pass- Through Private Industry Council (PIC)				924,000		
Pass- Through- Philadelphia Corporation for the Aging (PCA) :	50211	17.005	1020100			
Commission on Aging - PCA FY19	50314	17.235	1030100	832,108		
Commission on Aging - PCA FY20 Commission on Aging FY21	50330 101331	17.235 17.235	1-0301-27 Award Letter	838,171 913,715		0 6,870
Commission on Aging F Y21 Subtotal Federal AL# 17.235 Senior Community Service Employment Program	101331	11.233	Award Letter	2,583,994	745,901	
Subtotal Pass- Through Philadelphia Corporation for the Aging (PCA)				2,583,994	745,993	
						<u></u>

Country houses	City ID	E. J		E. J	E. d	6-h
Grantør Agency Project Title Der Title	City ID Number	Federal Assistance Listing Number (AL#)	Contract Number	Federal Award	Federal Expenditure	Subrecipient Expenditure
Pass- Through- Philadelphia Workforce Development Corporation: Workforce Develop Partner & Employment Program	420368	17.278	PW21-005	297,615	297,615	5 0
Subtotal Federal AL# 17.278 WIOA Dislocated Worker Formula Grants				297,615	297,615	
Subtotal Pass- Through Philadelphia Workforce Development Corporation				297,615		
Total U.S. Department of Labor				4,075,106	1,313,168	6,870
U.S. Department of Transportation						
Direct- U.S. Department of Transportation	A42215	20.106	3-42-0076-118-2020	11/ 201 042	(2,401,251	0
COVID-19 - Cares Act Funding a Result of COVID 19 - FY2020 Extend RW 9R/27L Construct Phase IV (Extend RW 9L/27R-Design Phase)	C42605	20.106	3-42-0076-111-2017	116,281,843 16,686,735		
PNE-Reconstruct Runway 6/24 PH I (Reconstruct Runway)	C42611	20.106	3-42-0074-021-2018	1,684,631	7,710,557	
PNE-Reconstruct Runway 6/24 PH II (Reconstruct Runway 6/24)	C42611	20.106	3-42-0074-022-2019	8,806,653		
PNE-Reconstruct Runway 6/24 Phase III (Reconstruct Runway-Reimburseable Agrmnt Phase III)	C42611	20.106	3-42-0074-023-2019	102,717		
PNE-Rehabilitate Airfield Signs/Approach Aid (Rehabilitate Airfield Signs/Approach Aid) Reconstruct Taxiway K, Phase II & Runway 17/35	C42610 C42615	20.106 20.106	3-42-0074-020-2017 3-42-0076-117-2020	930,980 17,340,288		
Reconstruct Taxiway K, Phase II	C42615	20.106	3-42-0076-116-2020	10,960,000		
Reconstruct Runway 6/24	C42611	20.106	3-42-0074-025-2020	9,148,180		
Reconstruct Taxiway K, Phase 1	C42615	20.106	3-42-0076-115-2019	13,414,936	6,115,583	
Reconstruction of N&S Aprons & Taxiways	C42612	20.106	3-42-0076-113-2018	18,182,302		
Vale Infrastructure 13-Dual Electric Chargers	C42617	20.106	3-42-0076-120-2020	1,037,321	869,153	
COVID-19 - NE/PHL Cares Act Fund - FY2020 Subtotal Federal AL# 20.106 Airport Improvement Program and COVID-19 Airport Progr	A42215	20.106	3-42-0074-024-2020	214,733,586		
CMAQ CNG Vehicle	C25004	20.205	651121	2,000,000		
Subtotal Federal AL# 20.205 Highway Planning and Construction				2,000,000		
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Department of Transportation				216,733,586	100,449,525	5 0
Pass- Through- Delaware Valley Regional Planning Commission:						
Central Philadelphia Multimodal Trans Analysis	104631	20.205	19-67-120	100,000	66,722	66,722
Complete Streets Plan	720192	20.205	19-67-100	100,000	84,478	3 0
Pedestrian Safety Study and Action Plan	104630	20.205	19-67-130	100,000		
Regional GIS Implement & Coordination	120479	20.205	21-53-304	25,000		
Regional GIS Implement & Coordination Supportive Regional HWY Plan Program DVRPC	120491 120493	20.205 20.205	21-53.305 21-60-050	26,000 157,871	18,204	
Subtotal Federal AL# 20.205 Highway Planning and Construction	120495	20.205	21-00-050	508,871	404,836	
Short Range Planning	724104	20.505	20-63-006	119,758		
Short Range Planning	724105	20.505	21-63-006	119,758	116,318	3 0
Transit Planning and Programming FY21	104626	20.505	21-63-005	98,535	74,750	
Subtotal Federal AL# 20.505 Metropolitan Transportation Planning and State and Non-Me Subtotal: Pass-Through Delaware Valley Regional Planning Commission	t Pl.			338,051 846,922	191,169	
Pass- Through- PA Department of Transportation: 30th Street Viadu	C12335	20.205	R19060037	784,000	166,132	2 0
53rd Street & Baltimore Avenue Safety Improvement	C12312	20.205	R18060027	550,170		
American Cities/Safe Rts Schools	C12250	20.205	068551A	3,371,723		
American Street	C12209	20.205	066526C; 0651145A	22,109,097	5,485,254	
Bridge Design/Inspection-PY	120253	20.205	receipts	102,000		
Chelten Greene Plaza TA Set Aside	C12311	20.205	R18060025	167,217		
City ADA Ramps 2 Citywide Resurfacing 104	C12305 C12282	20.205 20.205	R17060010 0651059A; R17060005	503,200 12,210,134		
Citywide Resurfacing 105	C12282	20.205	0651062A	3,740,471	2,770,157	
Citywide Resurfacing 106	C12300	20.205	R17060006	11,049,350		
Citywide Resurfacing 108	C12302	20.205	R17060008-2	90,200	34,734	¥ 0
Delaware Ave (Lewis-Orthodox)	C12169	20.205	065697B	5,141,600		
Federal Highways-CY	120241	20.205	receipts	1,933	1,933	
Federal Highways-PY Frankford Creek Greenway	120243 C16066	20.205 20.205	receipts	122,286 1,293,023		
Frankford Creek Greenway Frankford Creek Greenway	C16066 C16066	20.205	0651057A BRC-PRD-20-84	1,293,023		
Island Avenue Signals/Transit 1st II	C12140	20.205	065699C	1,265,025		
Lincoln Drive	C12194	20.205	0651137A	11,208,919		
Montgomery Avenue/Amtrak	C12182	20.205	065595D	2,275,200		
North Broad Street Medians- Vision Zero	C12329	20.205	receipts	990,000		
Safe Spaces for Cyclists Phase 1&2 Solyndkill River Swing Bridge	C12314	20.205	receipts	400,000		
Schuylkill River Swing Bridge Schuylkill River Swing Bridge	C12298 C12298	20.205 20.205	0651147A 0651147A; C000056090	11,109,336 4,012,013		
South Philadelphia Neighborhood Bikeway	C12298	20.205	651030	4,012,013		
Swanson Street	C12281	20.205	0651048	600,000		
Thomas Paine Place	C12333	20.205	R19060001	762,783		
Traffic Operations Center	C12249	20.205	68553	280,000		
Transportation Alternatives set aside	100687	20.205	0651216	450,000		
Green Infrastructure Tree Planting Subtotal Federal AL# 20.205 Highway Planning and Construction	C17056	20.205	51001021005-CN	1,825,375 98,040,953	28,113,762	
FY 19 Police Traffic Services Grant	111091	20.600	PTS-2019-PHILA-00010	98,040,953		
Philadelphia Community Traffic Safety PG	100756	20.600	CTSP-2021-PHILA-0002	465,013		
Subtotal Federal AL# 20.600 State and Community Highway Safety Program				465,513	20,404	
Vision Zero Community Traffic Safety Edu	100734	20.616	CTSP2019-PHILA-00016	455,805		
Subtotal Federal AL# 20.616 National Priority Safety Programs				455,805		
Subtotal: Pass- Through PA Department of Transportation Total U.S. Department of Transportation				98,962,271 316,542,779	28,332,815	
rotar c.o. Department of Fransportation				510,542,779	127,570,343	, 399,342

Grantor Agency	City ID	Federal Assistance		Federal	Federal	Subrecipient
Project Title	Number	Listing Number (AL#)	Contract Number	Award	Expenditure	
U.S. Department of Treasury Direct- U.S. Department of Treasury						
Federal Forfeiture Funds - DOT	690311	21.016	Revenue Based	554,090	266,286	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 21.016 Equitable Sharing				554,090	266,286	0
COVID-19 - FY 2020 Cares Act	100392	21.019	Notification Letter	276,406,953	118,499,463	
COVID-19 - HRSA Cares Supplemental CBHCC Subtotal Federal AL# 21.019 Coronavirus Relief Fund	144483	21.019	SAP#4100086551	266,529 276,673,482	264,676 118,764,139	
COVID-19 - Emergency Rental Assistance Program (ERAP)	351377	21.023	Notification Letter	47,200,241	34,240,900	
Subtotal Federal AL# 21.023 Emergency Rental Assistance Program				47,200,241	34,240,900	
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Department of Treasury				324,427,813	153,271,325	69,194,881
Pass- Through- PA Department of Agriculture:						
COVID-19 - State Food Purchase Program Cares Act FY20 Subtotal Federal AL# 21.019 Coronavirus Relief Fund	242139	21.019	PA-0645 L3 T00 1301	3,540,000 3,540,000	3,539,865	
Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Department of Agriculture				3,540,000	3,539,865	- // //
Pass- Through- PA Department of Human Services:						
COVID-19 - CEO Cares Act Small Business Assistance	420369	21.019	Notification Letter	1,100,000	1,080,000	
Subtotal Federal AL# 21.019 Coronavirus Relief Fund				1,100,000	1,080,000	
COVID-19 - HAP- Emergency Rental Assistance Program (ERAP) Subtotal Federal AL# 21.023 Emergency Rental Assistance Program	351376	21.023	Notification Letter	56,984,128 56,984,128	34,669,838	
Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Department of Human Services				58,084,128	35,749,838	
Pass- Through- Pennsylvania Emergency Management Agency (PEMA): COVID-19 - Fire CO Emergency Medical Service Grant	130224	21.019	C950002108	24,931	24,931	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 21.019 Coronavirus Relief Fund	150224	21.017	0,0002100	24,931	24,931	0
Subtotal: Pass- Through- Pennsylvania Emergency Management Agency (PEMA)				24,931	24,931	
Total U.S. Department of Treasury				386,076,872	192,585,959	108,261,483
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission						
Direct- Direct Federal Funding:						
Deferred Cases - EEOC	540036	30.002	receipts	188,300	188,300	
Subtotal Federal AL# 30.002 Employment Discrimination State and Local Fair Employment				188,300	188,300	
Subtotal: Direct Equal Employment Opportunity Commission Total Equal Employment Opportunity Commision				188,300	188,300	
rotal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission				100,500	100,500	<u> </u>
Federal Communications Commission						
Direct- Federal Communications Commission COVID-19 - FCC Telehealth Program	144484	32.006	0512-GRA0007504	791,398	616,039	616,039
Subtotal Federal AL# 32.006 COVID-19 Telehealth Program	144404	52.000	0512-GRA0007504	791,398	616,039	
Subtotal: Direct Federal Communications Commsion				791,398	616,039	616,039
Total Federal Communications Commission				791,398	616,039	616,039
U.S. General Services Administration						
Pass- Through- PA Department of State:						
Help America Vote Act - HAVA	730034	39.011	4100086325	878,827	578,675	
Subtotal Federal AL# 39.011 Help America Vote Act (HAVA) Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Department of State				878,827 878,827	578,675 578,675	
Total U.S. General Services Administration				878,827	578,675	
U.S. Library of Congress Direct- U.S. Library of Congress						
National Library Service Material	520998	42.001	Donated Books	100,424	100,424	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 42.001 Books for the Blind and Physically Handicapped				100,424	100,424	
Subtotal: Direct- U.S. Library of Congress Total U.S. Library of Congress				100,424	100,424	
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Direct- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency						
Air Pollution Control Program - Fed FY21	146008	66.001	A-00304320-6	1,825,436	1,299,575	0
Air Pollution Control Program FY20	143866	66.001	A-00304320-3	1,825,436	576,927	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 66.001 Air Pollution Control Program Support				3,650,872	1,876,502	
Ambient Air Monitoring Network FY19 Ambient Air Monitoring Network FY20	143512 143549	66.034 66.034	PM-97311805-0 PM-97311805-1	163,387 163,387	19,134 60,216	
Ambient Air Monitoring Network FY21	145349	66.034	PM-97311805-2	163,387	27,008	
Community Scale Air Toxic Monitoring Project	144093	66.034	XA-96383401-0	275,162	195,381	
National Air Toxic Trends Site FY21	146029	66.034	XA-96376201-0	17,958	5,968	
Subtotal Federal AL# 66.034 Surveys, Studies, Research, Investigation, Clean Air Act Subotal: Direct U.S. Environmental Protection Agency				<u></u>	307,707 2,184,209	
Total U.S. Environmental Protection Agency				4,434,153	2,184,209	
U.S. Department of Education Pass- Through- PA Department of Human Services:						
Pass- 1 hrough- PA Department of Human Services: ID - Early Intervention (70170) FY21	150990	84.181	Allocation Letter	6,026,536	6,026,536	6,026,536
Subtotal Federal AL# 84.181 Special Education Grants for Infants and Families				6,026,536	6,026,536	
Subtotal: Pass- Through PA Department of Human Services				6,026,536	6,026,536	6,026,536

	City ID					
Grantor Agency Project Title	City ID Number	Federal Assistance Listing Number (AL#)	Contract Number	Federal Award	Federal Expenditure	Subrecipient Expenditure
Pass- Through- PA Department of Community & Economic Development:		,			-	-
Prosper	80545	84.215	Subgrant #830003	175,000		
West Philly Neighborhood Drexel	80546	84.215	Subgrant #830003	127,800	70,463	
Subtotal Federal AL# 84.215 Innovative Approaches to Literacy				302,800		
Subtotal: Pass- Through PA Department of Community & Economic Development				302,800	70,475	
Total U.S. Department of Education				6,329,336	6,097,011	6,026,536
U.S. Elections Assistance Commission						
Pass- Through- PA Department of State:						
HAVA - Title II - Section 251 Polling Places	730028	90.401	4100029051	1,457,878	30,192	
Subtotal Federal AL# 90.401 America Vote Act Requirements Payments				1,457,878	30,192	
COVID-19 - Cares Act Grant HAVA Subtotal Federal AL# 90.404 2018 HAVA Election Security Grants	730035	90.404	4100086353	753,079	753,079	
Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Department of State:				2,210,957	783,271	
Total U.S. Elections Assistance Commission				2,210,957	783,271	52,314
U.S. Department of Health & Human Services						
Direct- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services GHP - Sodium Reduction FY20	143536	93.082	5 NU58DP000012-04-00	395,000	212,053	176,018
GHP- Sodium Reduction FY21	146017	93.082	6 NU58DP000012-05-01	395,000	228,127	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.082 Sodium Reduction in Communities				790,000	440,180	
Federal Tuberculosis Control FY 21	145998	93.116	5 NU52PS910223-02-01	573,754	212,348	6,737
Federal Tuberculosis Control FY20	143851	93.116	5 NU52PS910223-01-01	576,093	314,574	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.116 Project Grants and Cooperative Agreements for Tuberulosis Cu				1,149,847	526,922	
Accelerating Strategic Plan to End HIV Subtotal Federal AL# 93.118 Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (AIDS) Activity	144625	93.118	1 NU65PS923706-01-00	381,444 381,444	162,846	
Build Evidence Based Prevention in Phila	144522	93.136	1 NU17CE924977-01-01	400,000	162,840	
Using Drug Overdose Data to Inform & B	144521	93.136	1 NU17CE924977-01-00	5,865,402	3,037,260	
Using Drug Overdose Data to Inform and B	146043	93.136	1 NU17CE924977-02-04	5,250,402	1,554,510	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.136 Injury Prevention & Control Research and St. Com.				11,515,804	4,754,153	1,390,934
Hepatitis B Virus Infection Prevention	146009	93.137	5 CPIMP191179-02-00	499,961	455,689	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.137 Community Programs to Improve Minority Health Grant Prog				499,961	455,689	
Woman Infant Children Youth HIV Service FY19 Woman Infant Children Youth HIV Service FY20	146635 146636	93.153 93.153	5 H12HA24868-07-00 4 H12HA24868-08-01	365,529 731,058	906 393,252	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.153 Coordinated Services and Access to Research for Women, Infan			4 1121724808-08-01	1,096,587	393,232	
Health Center Program Cluster- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services:	ns, ennuren ar	lu i outii		1,070,507	574,150	11,775
COVID-19 - Coronavirus PreParedness & Response	144419	93.224	A H8CCS35209-01-00	79,303	27,783	7,874
COVID-19 - HRSA Cares Health Center Program	144418	93.224	4 H8DCS3637-01-01	994,070	695,597	21,720
COVID-19 - HRSA Exp Cap for Cornonavirus Testing	144420	93.224	1 H8ECS38070-01-00	535,924	264,625	
HRSA Health Center # 10 FQHC New Access PT HRSA Health Center #10 FQHC New Access Point	146038 144410	93.224 93.224	5 H80CS29024-07-00 5 H80CS29024-05-00	692,911 651,152	18,561 37,104	
HRSA Health Center Dental Component	144412	93.224	6 H80CS29024-05-00	21,428	6,767	
HRSA Health Center Dental Component	146069	93.224	5 H80CS29024-07-00	370,629	19,520	
HRSA Health Center Outreach & Enrollment FY19	144411	93.224	6 H80CS29024-05-00	502,852	54,051	
HRSA Health Center#10 FQHC New Access PT	144414	93.224	2 H80CS29024-06-00	623,398	458,252	
HRSA Integrated Behavioral Health ServiceFY19	144416 144481	93.224 93.224	6 H80CS29024-05-05 2 H80CS29024-06-00	167,000	5,400 297,413	
HRSA NAP Yr 6 Dental Funding HRSA Nap Yr 6 Integrated Bedhavioral Supplemental	144487	93.224	6 H80CS29024-06-03	382,342 279,604	100,537	
HRSA Nap Yr 6 Outreach & Enrollment Fund	144480	93.224	2 H80CS29024-06-00	524,315		
HRSA Nap Yr 6 Primary Care Hiv Prevention	144490	93.224	6 H80CS29024-06-04	510,984	230,796	199,488
HRSA NAP Yr 6 Sub MH Funding	144482	93.224	2 H80CS29024-06-00	254,298	235,753	
HRSA Primary Care HIV Prevention (PCHP)	144417	93.224	1 H8DCS6344-01-00 6 H80CS29024-05-05	262,086	4,720 18,890	
HRSA Substance Use Disorder Mental Health FY19 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.224 Health Center Program	144415	93.224	0 H80C329024-03-03	6,962,296	2,972,495	
COVID-19 - Health Center Program Expand Cap Testing	144485	93.527	1 L1CCS394-01-00	909,392	648,913	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.527 Grants for New and Expanding Services under Health Center F				909,392	648,913	57,061
Subtotal: Health Center Program Services Cluster- U.S. Department of Health and Human S				7,871,688	3,621,408	
Comprehensive Addiction/Recovery Service FY19	144570	93.243	1H79SP080336-01	999,658		
Comprehensive Addiction/Recovery Service FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of Reg. S	146070 gn	93.243	5H79SP080336-02	499,829 1,499,487	270,101 589,015	
Subtotal rederal AL# 93.245 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of Reg. S Immunization Program - Donated Vaccines	gn. 149999	93.268	Direct Assistance in Form of Vaccine	29,671,556		
COVID-19 - Cares Immunization & Vaccines	146049	93.268	6 NH23IP922583-02-01	1,131,270		
COVID-19 - Immunization & Vaccine Component Funding	146075	93.268	6 NH23IP922583-02-03	14,313,369	2,063,580	
COVID-19 - Immunization & Vaccines Supplemental	144461	93.268	1 NH23IP922583-01-00	791,794	600,951	274,578
Immunization & Vaccines for Children Cor	144460	93.268	1 NH23IP922583-01-00	2,985,554		
Immunization & Vaccines for Children Cor	145982	93.268	6 NH23IP922583-02-01	3,117,022		
Improving Data Quality and Completeness	145977	93.268	6 NH23IP922583-02-00	337,163		
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.268 Immunization Cooperative Agreements Phile Improving Handitic P&C Care Care	144017	02 270	6 NUIS108005100 04 02	<u>52,347,728</u> 200,000	35,994,303	
Phila Improving Hepatitis B&C Care Casca Subtotal Federal AL# 93.270 Viral Hepatitis Prevention and Control	144017	93.270	6 NU51PS005109-04-02	200,000		
COVID-19 - ELC Enhancing Detection Expansion	145971	93.323	6 NU50CK000521-02-03	91,176,162		
COVID-19 - ELC and Technologies	145974	93.323	6 NU50CK000521-02-03	97,000		
COVID-19 - ELC PPP & HCE FY 20	143863	93.323	6 NU50CK000521-01-04	92,417,870		
COVID-19 - ELC Pr Supplemental FY20	143864	93.323	6 NU50CK000521-01-05	805,967	50,884	
COVID-19 - ELC Project E Mis-C	145975	93.323	6 NU50CK000521-02-03	50,000		
COVID-19 - ELC Project W Pregancy Registry	145976	93.323	6 NU50CK000521-02-03	200,000		
COVID-19 - Enhanced Epidem & Lab Cap FY20 COVID-19 - Enhanced Epidemiology & Lab Cap FY21	143862 145999	93.323 93.323	6 NU50CK000521-01-07 6 NU50CK000521-01-07	3,500,000 1,796,063		
COVID-19 - Enhanced Epidemiology & Lab Cap F 121 COVID-19 - Enhanced Epidemiology & Lab Capacity FY20	143999	93.323	6 NU50CK000521-01-07 6 NU50CK000521-00	1,796,063		
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.323 Epidemiology and Lab Capacity for Infectious Diseases		10.000		191,920,988	32,483,868	
					-2, 100,000	030003104

Grantor Agency	City ID	Federal Assistance		Federal	Federal	Subrecipient
Project Title	Number	Listing Number (AL#)	Contract Number	Award		Expenditure
COVID-19 - Pub Health Crisis Response	144243	93.354	1 NU90TP22088-01-00	4,498,340	3,700,719	1,258,578
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.354 Public Health Emergency Response				4,498,340	3,700,719	1,258,578
Health Strategies to Prevent Diabetes FY20	144511	93.435	5 NU58DP006628-02-00	1,200,000	524,957	379,587
Health Strategies to Prevent Diabetes FY21	146052	93.435	5 NU58DP006628-03-00	1,200,000	771,108	237,625
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.435 Innovative State and Local Public Health Strategies				2,400,000	1,296,065	617,212
COVID 19 - Cares Act Provider Relief	140684	93.498	Receipts	2,384,353	2,384,353	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.498 Provider Relief Fund and American Rescue Plan (ARP) Ru		02 (0)	< 1 TOTAL 22055 02 04	2,384,353	2,384,353	0
End HIV Epidemic : Plan for America RWA/B	146065	93.686	6 UT8HA33955-02-04	2,642,058	418,140	277,199
End HIV Epidemic: Plan for America RWA/B	144144	93.686	1 UT8HA33955-01-00	1,234,942	651,532	491,438
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.686 Ending the HIV Epidemic - A Plan for America HIV Emergency Relief - CQI FY21	146074	93.914	2 H89HA00013-31-03	<u>3,877,000</u> 571,125	1,069,672	768,637
HIV Emergency Relief - UA/CMI FY 20	144065	93.914	2H89HA000013-30-02	383,207	383,207	0
HIV Emergency Relief - UA/CMI FY 20 HIV Emergency Relief - UA/CMI FY 21	146048	93.914	2 H89HA000013-31-03	450,842	134,211	0
HIV Emergency Relief FY20	144064	93.914	2H89HA000013-30-02	1,323,588	1,086,484	147,766
HIV Emergency Relief FY21	146047	93.914	2H89HA00013-31-03	1,382,265	232,230	147,700
HIV Emergency Relief Project	144066	93.914	2H89HA000013-30-02	20,269,321	15,462,326	14,488,497
HIV Emergency Relief Project FY21	146073	93.914	2H89HA00013-31-03	21,254,485	5,681,398	4,989,176
HIV Emergency Relief-CQI FY20	144067	93.914	2 H89HA00013-30-02	587,865	329,384	321,343
COVID-19 - Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program A Response	144073	93.914	1 H9AHA36905-01-00	1,000,000	956,043	956,043
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.914 HIV Emergency Relief Project Grants	144075	<i>)),)1</i> 4	1117/11/50/05-01-00	47,222,698	24,380,303	21,017,845
Outpatient HIV Early Intervention FY19	143546	93.918	5 H76HA00077-28-00	789,009	29,856	29,856
Outpatient HIV Early Intervention FY20	143548	93.918	6 H76HA00077-29-02	448,539	448,539	132,191
COVID-19 - Part C Outpatient Supplemental Funding	144085	93.918	1H7CHA37115-01-00	141,592	107,911	17,652
COVID-19 - Part D WICY Supplemental Funding	146638	93.918	1 H1XHA36E976-01-00	26,834	16,516	0
Outpatient HIV Early Intervention FY21	145981	93.918	6 H76HA00077-30-00	3,117,022	364,181	22,902
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.918 Grants to Provide Outpatient Early Intervention Services				4,522,996	967,003	202,601
Healthly Start Initiative (West) FY2020	143538	93.926	5 H49MC00135-20-00	1,122,899	860,466	343,671
Healthy Start Initiative (West) FY 2019	143510	93.926	6 H49MC00135-19-02	1,455,979	77,559	0
Healthy Start Initiative (west) FY 2021	145980	93.926	5 H49MC00135-21-00	1,144,121	277,571	112,708
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.926 Healthy Start Initiative				3,722,999	1,215,596	456,379
SPNS HCV	146041	93.928	6U90HA39067-01-01	310,000	243,682	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.928 Special Projects of National Significance				310,000	243,682	0
AIDS Prevention Project Navigation FY19	144218	93.940	6 NU62PS005039-04-03	3,806,823	287,941	9,003
CSP Component B FY21	146023	93.940	6NU62PS924545-04-01	707,941	237,906	182,227
CSP Conponont B FY 20	144168	93.940	6 NU62PS924545-03-02	707,941	271,800	236,888
CSP Div of Disease Control DDC FY 21	146024	93.940	6NU62PS924545-04-01	341,739	165,174	0
CSP Division of DIisease Control DDC FY20	144170	93.940	6 NU62PS924545-03-02	394,999	169,947	974
CSP HIV Surveillance FY20	144166	93.940	6 NU62PS924545-03-02	989,160	429,082	147,395
CSP HIV Surveillance FY21	146021	93.940	6NU62PS924545-04-01	989,160	420,934	136,128
CSP Prevention Project FY20	144167	93.940	6 NU62PS924545-03-02	4,468,700	2,496,526	1,907,766
CSP Prevention Project FY21	146022	93.940	6NU62PS924545-04-01	4,659,851	2,081,751	1,636,229
CSP Project FY20	144165	93.940	6 NU62PS924545-03-02	483,677	157,881	0
CSP Project FY21	146020	93.940	6NU62PS924545-04-01	345,786	153,796	18,153
Philadelphia Ending HIV Epidemic Component A	144074	93.940	1NU62PS924636-01-00	2,442,477	385,227	289,951
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities Health Department Based				20,338,254	7,257,965	4,564,714
Philadelphia Cooperative Reengage Controlled Trial	144060	93.943	6U01PS00S004505-01	317,494	17,523	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.943 Epidemiologic Research Studies of AIDS and HIV in Select	ed Population Grou	ips		317,494	17,523	0
Medical Monitoring Project (MMP)	146014	93.944	NU62PS92-4608-02-00	483,211	2,873	0
Medical Monitoring Project (MMP) FY20	143965	93.944	1 NU62PS924608-01-00	483,211	440,739	0
National HIV Behavorial Surveillance FY20	143523	93.944	6 NU62PS005088-05-00	350,001	227,301	53,344
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.944 HIV/AIDS Surveillance				1,316,423	670,913	53,344
Enhanced Activites Supplemental Funding	144070	93.977	6 NH25PS005145-02-02	58,775	58,775	0
STD Surveillance Network FY21	145985	93.977	5NH25PS005193-02-00	285,417	175,576	0
STD Surveillance Network FY20	144068	93.977	1 NH25PS005193-01-00	285,417	157,893	0
Strengthening STD Prevention & Control	143847	93.977	5NH 25PS005145-02-00	1,751,525	958,314	38,809
Strengthening STD Prevention & Control	145984	93.977	5NH25PS005145-03-00	1,719,785	648,258	20,790
STD - Program Income FY19	143756	93.977	Program Income	224,272	224,272	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.977 Sexually Transmitted Diseases (STD) Prevention and Cont	rol Grants			4,325,191	2,223,088	59,599
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Department of Health and Human Services				364,509,282	125,049,424	41,650,758
Pass- Through- PA Department of Drug and Alcohol Program:		02.104	1117022 (002100 01			
DETENDED UNDER TY20	150613	93.104	1H79SM082199-01	1,000,000	225,631	0
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY20	151007	02 104	11170034003100 03	1 000 000	(21 - 22 -	
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21	151007	93.104	1H79SM082199-02	1,000,000	676,576	671,799
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch	ildren with SED			2,000,000	902,207	671,799
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21	ildren with SED 151005	93.243	Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710	902,207 615,710	671,799 615,710
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20	ildren with SED 151005 150611	93.243 93.243	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741	902,207 615,710 412,741	671,799 615,710 272,018
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004	93.243	Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 267,142	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn.	93.243 93.243 93.243	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Prevention	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014	93.243 93.243 93.243 93.243 93.788	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398 281,390
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Prevention State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014 150966	93.243 93.243 93.243 93.788 93.788	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 2,295,593 2,81,390 45,807	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398 281,390 45,807
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014	93.243 93.243 93.243 93.243 93.788	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 2,67,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398 281,390 45,807 605,138
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Prevention State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment Subtotal Federal AL# 93.788 State Targeted Response to the Opiod Crisis Grants	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014 150966 151015	93.243 93.243 93.243 93.788 93.788 93.788	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 2,67,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Prevention State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment Subtotal Federal AL# 93.788 State Targeted Response to the Opiod Crisis Grants Preg Women - Women w/Child FY21	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014 150966 151015 150976	93.243 93.243 93.243 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.788	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Prevention State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment Subtotal Federal AL# 93.788 State Targeted Response to the Opiod Crisis Grants Preg Women - Women w(Child FY21 SAPT - Drug Intervention/ Treatment FY19	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014 150966 151015 150976 150937	93.243 93.243 93.243 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.959 93.959	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 4,996,858	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment Subtotal Federal AL# 93.788 State Targeted Response to the Opiod Crisis Grants Preg Women - Women w/Child FY21 SAPT - Drug Intervention/Treatment FY19 SAPT - Drug Intervention/Treatment Service Fee FY18	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014 150966 151015 150976 150937 150927	93.243 93.243 93.243 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.959 93.959 93.959	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 4,996,858 1,897,455	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176 69,790	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176 69,790
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Prevention State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment Subtotal Federal AL# 93.788 State Targeted Response to the Opiod Crisis Grants Preg Women - Women w/Child FY21 SAPT - Drug Intervention/Treatment FY19 SAPT - Drug Intervention/Treatment FY26	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014 150966 151015 150976 150927 151011	93.243 93.243 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.959 93.959 93.959 93.959	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 4,996,858 1,897,455 1,074,736	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176 69,790 1,074,736	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176 69,790 1,074,736
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Prevention State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment Subtotal Federal AL# 93.788 State Targeted Response to the Opiod Crisis Grants Preg Women - Women w/Child FY21 SAPT - Drug Intervention/Treatment Service Fe FY18 SAPT - Drug Intervention/Treatment Fee FY21 SAPT - Drug Intervention/Treatment FY21	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014 150966 151015 150976 150937 150927 151011 151010	93.243 93.243 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.959 93.959 93.959 93.959 93.959	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 4,996,838 1,897,455 1,074,736 3,776,121	902,207 615,710 412,741 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176 69,790 1,074,736 3,776,121	671,799 615,710 272,018 239,670 1,147,398 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176 69,790 1,074,736 3,776,121
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E. FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.104 Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Ch Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project FY21 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY20 Philadelphia Alliance for Child Trauma Services (PACTS) FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of R State Opioid Response (SOR) Prevention State Opioid Response (SOR) Treatment Subtotal Federal AL# 93.788 State Targeted Response to the Opiod Crisis Grants Preg Women - Women w/Child FY21 SAPT - Drug Intervention/Treatment FY19 SAPT - Drug Intervention/Treatment FY26	ildren with SED 151005 150611 151004 eg. Sgn. 151014 150966 151015 150976 150927 151011	93.243 93.243 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.788 93.959 93.959 93.959 93.959	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	2,000,000 615,710 412,741 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 4,996,858 1,897,455 1,074,736	902,207 615,710 412,741 267,142 1,295,593 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176 69,790 1,074,736	671,799 615,710 272,018 259,670 1,147,398 281,390 45,807 605,138 932,335 1,915,136 75,176 69,790 1,074,736

Grantor Agency Project Title Substance Abuse Prevention	City ID Number 151009	Federal Assistance Listing Number (AL#) 93.959	Contract Number Allocation Letter	Federal Award 2,264,482	Federal Expenditure 2,264,482	Subrecipient Expenditure 2,264,482
Substance Abuse Prevention Substance Abuse Prevention (SAPT)	151009	93.959	Allocation Letter	2,204,482	2,204,482 5,099	2,204,482
Substate Abuse Frevention (5417) Subtotal Federal AL# 93.959 Block Grants for Prevention and Treatment of Substance Abuse	150750	,5.,5,	Anocation Ecter	20,181,883	10,936,722	10,936,722
Subtotal: Pass-Thru- PA Department of Drug and Alcohol Program				24,409,811	14,066,857	13,688,254
Pass- Through- PA Department of Human Services:						
Title IV-E Legal Custodian SPLC (Div 44) FY21	222231	93.090	Award Letter	6,592,164	3,875,398	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.090 Guardianship Assistance				6,592,164	3,875,398	0
MH - Homeless Grant (70154) FY21	150984	93.150	Allocation Letter	438,674	438,674	438,674
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.150 Project for Assistance in Transition from Homelessness				438,674	438,674	438,674
MH -988 Planning Initiative Funds	150959	93.243	Allocation Letter	1,000		
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.243 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of Reg. Sg		02.557		1,000	1,000	1,000
Caseworker Visitation Grant	221486	93.556	Award Letter	217,734 217,734	217,734 217,734	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.556 MaryLee Allen Promoting Safe and Stable Families Program Digital Career Exposure Exportation PYN	80538	93.558	21136/SY009	37,500	6,450	0
Philadelphia Works FY21	80355	93.558	LETTER OF INTENT	200,000		
Supported Work Program (Workwise) FY 20	80326	93.558	Allocation Letter	7,546,034	304	0
Supported Work Program (Workwise) FY 21	80350	93.558	Allocation Letter	17,781,992		9,862,148
Temporary Assistant for Needy Families TANF FY20	221665	93.558	Award Letter	26,033,804	1,837,644	18,276
Temporary Assistant for Needy Families TANF FY21	221668	93.558	Award Letter	26,033,804	16,666,260	16,584,340
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.558 Temporary Assistance for Needy Families				77,633,134	29,452,777	26,464,764
Child Support Enforcement FY21	690486	93.563	Receipts	1,444,921	1,051,548	0
Child Support Program FY21	841032	93.563	Revenue Based	23,639,309	15,369,419	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.563 Child Support Enforcement				25,084,230	16,420,967	0
Title IV-B FY20	221684	93.645	Award Letter	2,575,773	10,472	10,472
Title IV-B FY21	221685	93.645	Award Letter	2,575,773	1,912,439	1,873,526
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.645 Steph Tubbs Jones Child Welfare Service Program	221440	02 (48	A	5,151,546		1,883,998
Title IV-E Demonstration Project FY16	221440	93.648	Award Letter	62,432,121	44,090	44,090
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.648 Child Welfare Research Training or Demonstration Information Technology (ITG) FY20	222257	93.658	Award Letter	<u>62,432,121</u> 10,338,275	97,962	44,090
Information Technology Grant (ITG) FY21	222258	93.658	Allocation Letter	12,806,591	3,084,733	0
Title IV-E Foster Care (Div 44) FY21	222043	93.658	Allocation Letter	100,486,657		69,886,601
Title IV-E Foster Care FY18	222025	93.658	Award Letter	2,861,878	657	0
Title IV-E Foster Care FY20	222037	93.658	Award Letter	57,942,059	95,342	95,342
Title IV-E Program Income	229995	93.658	Child Support SSI	1,678,232		0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.658 Foster Care Title IV-E				186,113,692	105,443,583	69,981,943
Title IV-E Adoption Assistance (Div 44) FY21	222070	93.659	Allocation Letter	44,200,982	32,479,461	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.659 Adoption Assistance				44,200,982	32,479,461	0
Child Protective Services FY21 Child Protective Services FY20	221781	93.667	Award Letter	2,888,308	1,506,684	0
Child Protective Services FY20	221780 150501	93.667 93.667	Award Letter	2,888,308	242 605,304	605,304
Family Preservation Funds - Title XX FY21 HAP - Bridge Housing FY20	241361	93.667	Allocation Letter Allocation Letter	605,304 2,610,380	15,268	15,268
COVID-19 - HAP - Cares Act FY20	241359	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,870,000		1,870,000
HAP - Case Management (F) FY21	241369	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,477,126	1,477,126	1,463,911
HAP - Case Management (F) FY21	241370	93.667	Allocation Letter	437,921	437,921	437,921
HAP - Case Management FY20	241364	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,175,529	96,182	96,182
HAP- Bridge Housing (F) FY21	241368	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,921,755		
ID- SSBG (70177) FY21	150991	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,422,353	1,422,353	1,422,353
MH - SSBG (70135) FY21	150983	93.667	Allocation Letter	5,532,135		
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.667 Social Services Block Grant				22,829,119	14,884,970	13,364,829
Title IV-E Independent Living FY21 Subtrate Endered AI # 02 674 John II. Chafes Easter Care Program for Successful Transition to	222134	93.674	Allocation Letter	393,076 393,076		310,456 310,456
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.674 John H. Chafee Foster Care Program for Successful Transition to MH - Random Moment of Time Study	150979	93.778	Allocation Letter	971,801	971,801	971,801
ID - Program Income	150999	93.778	Allocation Letter	644,152		971,801
ID - Waiver - Admin (70175) FY21	150992	93.778	Allocation Letter	8,134,833	5,826,507	5,826,507
ID- TSM Admin Federal (70175) FY21	150994	93.778	Allocation Letter	404,736		
ID Waiver EI (70184) FY21	150993	93.778	Allocation Letter	928,107	432,448	432,448
Medicare Part D - Retirees	350443	93.778	receipts	4,046	4,046	0
Medicare Part D - Retirees	350457	93.778	receipts	49,562		0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.778 Medical Assistance Program				11,137,237	7,583,696	7,516,404
Navigation & Housing Services - Individual w/Opioid Use Disorder	150622	93.788	Allocation Letter	1,744,818	1,131,904	692,036
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.788 Opioid STR	150005	02 701	A11	1,744,818	1,131,904	692,036
Temp Money Follows the Person MFP FY21 Subtotal Federal AL# 93.791 Money Follows the Person Rebalancing Demonstration	150995	93.791	Allocation Letter	80,000 80,000	80,000	80,000 80,000
MH - CMHSBG (70167) FY21	150985	93.958	Allocation Letter	2,854,350	2,750,551	2,750,551
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.958 Block Grants for Commuity Mental Health Services	100000			2,854,350	2,750,551	2,750,551
HAP - Bridge Housing (Pennfree) FY20	241362	93.959	Allocation Letter	1,040,991	4,211	4,211
HAP- Bridge Housing (Pennfree) FY21	241371	93.959	Allocation Letter	1,386,702	1,251,800	1,251,800
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.959 Block Grants for Prevention and Treatment of Substance Abuse Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Department of Human Services				2,427,693 449,331,570	1,256,011 218,294,183	1,256,011 124,784,756
Pass- Through- PA Department of Community & Economic Development:						
Community Services Block Grant - Lead FY21	145996	93.569	MOU	190,000	190,000	0
Community Services Block Grant FY20	160723	93.569	MOU	207,000	203,051	0
Community Services Block Grant FY21	160719	93.569	MOU # 21-6212	207,000	199,163	0
Community Services Block Grant -LEAD FY20	143764	93.569	MOU	190,000	190,000	0
CSBG - Adminstration FY19	80332	93.569	C000066926	5,330,531	158,059	32,535
CSBG - Adminstration FY20	80334	93.569	C000066926	5,354,476	3,236,211	1,847,956
CSBG Discretionary Grant FY21	80336	93.569	C000066926-9	40,000	1,491	0

Grantor Agency	City ID	Federal Assistance		Federal	Federal	Subrecipient
Project Title	Number	Listing Number (AL#)	Contract Number	Award	Expenditure	
CSBG Administration FY21	80335	93.569	C000066926	5,081,365		
COVID-19 - CSBG Cares Act FY 20 Part 1	80337	93.569	C000066926	7,571,466		
COVID-19 - CSBG- Emergency Assistance FY21	241358	93.569	MOU	405,000		
Serve Philadelphia	100790	93.569	MOU	69,825	17,806	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.569 Community Services Block Grant				24,646,663	6,725,708	
Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Department of Community & Economic Development				24,646,663	6,725,708	
Pass- Through- National Association of County and City Health Officials:						
COVID-19 - Naccho Grant	144887	93.421	2020-121402	49,589	18,063	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.421 Strengthening Public Health Systems & Services thru Nat'l	Partnerships			49,589	18,063	0
Access Matters FY 21	145983	93.217	210301	502,775	490,299	0
Family Planning Supplemental FY17	143524	93.217	#170301	1,192,750	1,192,750	0
Family Planning Supplemental FY21	143865	93.217	Receipts	40,823	40,823	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.217 Family Planning Services				1,736,348	1,723,872	0
C & B Cancer Prevention (F) FY16	143383	93.919	170304	975,393	24,118	0
C & B Cancer Prevention (F) FY19	143385	93.919	190304	581,455	569,591	0
C & B Cancer Prevention FY18	143384	93.919	170304	952,181	47,214	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.919 Cooperative Agr. State-Based Compr. Breast & Cervical C	ncr Erly Det.			2,509,029		
Subotal: Pass- Through- National Association of County and City Health Officials:				4,294,966	2,382,858	0
Pass- Through- Philadelphia Corporation for the Aging (PCA) :						
Older Adult Program FY21	160687	93.044	1-0119-00-3117	791,622	702,657	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.044 Spec. Programs for the Aging Title III, Part B Supp.				791,622	702,657	
Subtotal: Pass- Through- Philadelphia Corporation for the Aging (PCA) :				791,622		
Deve Theorem D4 Deve advanced of Hardele						
Pass- Through- PA Department of Health:	144405	93.069	SAP#4100083768	(22.150	1 204	0
Bioterrorism Grant - Cities Readiness Initiative FY20 Bioterrorism Grant - Core (Prev B ) FY21	144405	93.069	SAP#4100083768 SAP #410086314	623,159 446,926		
Bioterrorism Grant - Core (Prev B ) F Y 21 Bioterrorism Grant Cities Readiness Init	146032	93.069	SAP #410086314 SAP #410086314	623,159	623,159	
Bioterrorism Hosp Prepare Pgm Mrc FY21	146034	93.069	SAP #410086314	10,343	10,343	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.069 Public Health Emergency Preparedness	140004	/5.00/	5/4 #410000514	1,703,587	1,081,728	
Opioid Involved Mortality Surveillance	145991	93.136	SAP# 4100085403	622,273	439,618	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.136 Injury Prevention & Control Research St. Com.				622,273	439,618	
Philadelphia Project to End Lead Poisoning	144018	93.197	5NUE2EH01400-02-00	642,338	244,456	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.197 Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention Projects				642,338	244,456	
COVID-19 - Philly Counts Outreach Program	105971	93.323	MOU	277,790		
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.323 Epidemiology and Lab Capacity for Infectious Diseases				277,790	277,790	
Citywide Opioid Overdose Surveillance	144199	93.324	NU38OT000297-01-00	50,000	18,733	
Neonatal Abstinence Syndrome Surveillance	144187	93.324	NU38OT000297-02	146,602	9,995	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.324 State Health Insurance Assistance Program				196,602	28,728	0
SPAN	144821	93.439	SAP 4100081965 R1	50,000	22,420	10,533
SPAN	146004	93.439	SAP #4100088521 SAF1	32,278	25,667	23,512
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.439 State Physical Activity and Nutrition				82,278	48,087	34,045
SPAN	144821	93.758	SAP 4100081965 R1	70,000	34,466	16,193
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.758 Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant				70,000	34,466	16,193
COVID-19 - State Rebate & 656 Act State	144162	93.917	SAP4100080127 SAF2	1,120,027	672,393	284,117
SubtotalFederal AL# 93.917 HIV Care Formula Grants				1,120,027	672,393	284,117
Police Diversion to Treatment	151023	93.959	Allocation Letter	56,251	56,251	56,251
State Opioid Response (SOR) House Init	151063	93.959	Allocation Letter	348,448	348,448	348,448
State Opioid Response (SOR) HSE Focused CS	151064	93.959	Allocation Letter	69,384	69,384	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.959 Block Grants for Prevention and Treatment of Substance A	buse			474,083	474,083	474,083
Safe and Healthy Communities FY21	144062	93.991	SAP#4100085946	361,250		
SPAN	146004	93.991	SAP #4100088521 SAF1	40,569	30,320	
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.991 Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant				401,819		
Children W Special HC Needs FY21	146007	93.994	SAP #4100073279	615,990		
Children with Special Healthcare Needs FY20	143993	93.994	SAP #4100073279	612,737		
MIC Primary Services FY20	143991	93.994	SAP #4100073279	929,229		
MIC Primary Svcs - FY 21	146005	93.994	SAP #4100073279	924,255		
Services for Children FY21	146006	93.994	SAP #4100073279	945,954	865,458	
Sudden Death in the Young Meo FY21	144078	93.994	SAP#4000022686	110,000		
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.994 Maternal and Child Health Federal Cosolidated Programs				4,138,165	2,531,186	
Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Department of Health:				9,728,962	6,150,808	1,556,462
Pass- Through- PA Commission on Crime and Delinquency:						
Philadelphia Treatment Court and DUI	840850	93.788	2018-CU-01-28766	190,613		
Subtotal Federal AL# 93.788 Opioid STR				190,613	40,804	0
Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Commission on Crime and Delinquency:				190,613	40,804	
				877,903,489	373,413,299	184,018,041
Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services						
Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services						
Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services U.S. Corporation of National and Community Services	100850	94.011	20SFAPA001	519,921	369,060	0
Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services U.S. Corporation of National and Community Services Direct- U.S. Corporation of National and Community Services Foster Grandparent Program Foster Grandparent Program	100850 100659	94.011 94.011	20SFAPA001 17SFAPA002	463,166	167	0
Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services U.S. Corporation of National and Community Services Direct- U.S. Corporation of National and Community Services Foster Grandparent Program						0

Grantor Agency	City ID	Federal Assistance		Federal	Federal	Subrecipient
Project Title	Number	Listing Number (AL#)	Contract Number	Award	Expenditure	Expenditure
Pass-Through- PA Department of Labor and Industry PHEND - Next Step Americorps Program	80537	94.006	4100083809	172,832	9,770	0
2020-2021 Americorps Competitive Award	100744	94.006	4100083809 4100083809	755,413	9,770 755,413	
Subtotal Federal AL# 94.006 AmeriCorps State and National	100744	94.000	4100005009	928,245	765,183	
Subtotal: Pass- Through- PA Department of Labor and Industry				928,245	765,183	
Total U.S. Corporation of National and Community Services				1,911,332	1,134,410	
U.S. Executive Office of the President						
Direct- U.S Executive Office of the President						
Drug Violence Intelligence Initiative HIDTA 2019	111089	95.001	G19PC0003A	133,450	33,311	
Drug Violence Intelligence Initiative HIDTA 2020 Subtotal Federal AL# 95.001 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program	111093	95.001	G20PC003A	76,799 210,249	76,799 110,110	
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Executive Office of the President				210,249	110,110	
Total U.S. Executive Office of the President				210,249	110,110	
U.S. Social Security Adminstration						
Direct- U.S. Social Security Administration						
SSA Prisoner Incentive Payments	230059	96.006	Receipt	96,600	96,600	
Subtotal Federal AL# 96.006 Supplemental Security Income				96,600	96,600	
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Social Security Administration				96,600	96,600 96,600	
Total U.S. Social Security Administration				96,600	90,000	0
U.S. Department of Homeland Security						
Direct- U.S. Department of Homeland Security:						
PA Task Force I - 2018 Grant	130174	97.025	EMW-2017-CA-000	1,255,990	96,401	0
PA Task Force I - 2019	130175	97.025	EMW-2019-CA-00063	1,243,104	344,538	0
PA Task Force I - 2020 Grant	130177	97.025	EMW-2020-CA-000	435,247	435,247	0
Response Cooperative Agreement FY19	130321	97.025	EMW-2018-CA-USR-0022	780,800	282,691	
Subtotal Federal AL# 97.025 National Urban Search and Rescue Response System				3,715,141	1,158,877	
COVID-19 - Vaccine Distribution Program	105973	97.036	4506DR-PA-PW#346	9,186,689	2,373,746	
COVID-19 - Isolation Quarantine 1 COVID-10 - Isolation Quarantine 2	105975 105976	97.036 97.036	4506DR-PA PW#371 4506DR-PA-PW#418	4,818,409	4,818,409	
COVID-19 - Isolation Quarantine 2 COVID-19 - Liacouras Center Alternate Care Site	105976	97.036	4506DR-PA PW#421	13,812,950 5,388,155	13,812,950 5,388,155	
COVID-19 - Endouras Center Antennate Carlo She	105972	97.036	4506DR-PA-PW#315	1,518,845	910,689	
Subtotal Federal AL# 97.036 Disaster Grants Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared)	105772	71050	1500511111 (11515	34,725,048	27,303,949	
Fire Prevention & Safety FPS FY18	130191	97.044	EMW-2018-FP-00448	220,357	44,239	
FY 2018 Assistance to Firefighters Grant	130190	97.044	EMW-2018-FO-05723	3,043,478	2,055,376	0
COVID-19 - FY 2020 AFG - Supplemental	130194	97.044	EMW-2020-F0-00921	5,169,903	119,757	
Subtotal Federal AL# 97.044 Assistance to Firefighters Grant				8,433,738	2,219,372	
Port Security Grant Fast Boat 2 FY2017	C25003	97.056	EMW-2017-PU-00253S01	441,732	131,192	
Subtotal Federal AL# 97.056 Port Security Grant Program	120254	07.092	ENOV 2017 EU 00505	441,732	131,192	
SAFER - FEMA Grant FY19 Subtotal Federal AL# 97.083 Staffing for Adequate Fire & Emergency Response	130354	97.083	EMW-2017-FH-00595	<u>16,669,092</u> 16,669,092	3,305,404 3,305,404	
Homeland Security Bio Watch Program FY21	146037	97.091	06OHB1O0006-16-0	469,467	71,022	
Homeland Security-Bio-Watch	144280	97.091	06OHBIO00006-15-02	494,743	346,486	
Subtotal Federal AL# 97.091 Homeland Security Biowatch Program				964,210	417,508	0
2020 Regional Catastrophic Preparedness	100755	97.111	Award Annoucement	929,414	43,894	0
Subtotal Federal AL# 97.111 Regional Catastrophic Preparedness Grant Program				929,414	43,894	
Subtotal: Direct- U.S. Department of Homeland Security:				65,878,375	34,580,196	0
Dass Thusand Conthesestory DA Dasional T-1-5						
Pass- Through- Southeastern PA Regional Taskforce: 2017 Homeland Security Grant	100678	97.067	EMW 2017 SS 00062	1,300,000	25	0
2017 Homeland Security Grant 2018 Homeland Security Grant	100678 100679	97.067	EMW-2017-SS-00062 EMW-2018-SS-00046	2,946,000	25 822,595	
2019 Homeland Security Grant	100679	97.067	Award Letter	3,494,000	822,595 978,697	
Subtotal Federal AL# 97.067 Homeland Security Grant Program	100000	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	That Dotte	7,740,070	1,801,317	
Subtotal: Pass- Through Southeastern PA Regional Taskforce				7,740,070	1,801,317	
Pass- Through- Maritime Exchange For Delaware River & Bay:						
Port Security Grant FY2019	130164	97.056	EMW-2019-PU-00514	171,752	86,778	
Subtotal Federal AL# 97.056 Port Security Grant Program				171,752	86,778	
Subtotal: Pass- Through- Maritime Exchange For Delaware River & Bay: Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security				171,752 73,790,197	86,778	
rotar 6.6. Department of nomenand security				/3,/90,19/	30,400,291	0
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers						
Direct- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers						
Homeless Alcoholic Men FY20	150684	14.235	DACA-31-1-15-468	31,250	31,250	31,250
Subtotal Federal AL# 14.235 Supportive Housing Program				31,250	31,250	
Subtotal: Direct U.S. Army Corps of Engineers				31,250	31,250	
Total U.S. Army Corps of Engineers				31,250	31,250	31,250
Total Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards				2,404,462,746	884 417 820	401,819,769
				2,104,402,740	001,117,020	101,017,107

#### CONTENTS

N <u>ote</u>		P <u>age</u>
1	Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies	17
2	Component Units	17
3	Notes to Specific Programs	18
4	Major Programs	18
5	City ID Number	18
6	Indirect Cost Rate	18
7	Federal Awards Passed Through the PA Department of Health	19
8	Federal Awards Passed Through the PA Department of Drug and Alcohol Programs	20
9	Prior Period Incurred Expenditures Reported in the Current Year	21

#### 1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The accompanying Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards (SEFA) presents the activity of all federal financial assistance programs of the City of Philadelphia (City). The City's reporting entity is defined in Note I.1. to the City's annual financial statements. All federal financial assistance received directly by the primary government from federal agencies as well as federal financial assistance passed through other governmental agencies is included on this schedule. Federal financial assistance, if any, relating to the City's component units is reported separately by other auditors. Except for the programs listed in note 3 below, federal program expenditures included in the accompanying schedule are presented on the modified accrual basis of accounting. Such expenditures are recognized following, as applicable, either the cost principles in Office of Management and Budget Circular A-87, Cost Principles for State, Local, and Indian Tribal Governments, or the cost principles contained in Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal of Federal Regulations Part 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (Uniform Guidance), wherein certain types of expenditures are not allowable or are limited as to reimbursement. The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development has been designated the cognizant agency for the City's single audit. The information in this schedule is presented in accordance with the requirements contained in the Uniform Guidance.

#### 2. COMPONENT UNITS

The City's annual financial statements include the operations of the following entities and their expenditures of federal awards. Amounts listed include funds provided directly by the federal government and, in some cases, significant funds received first by the City and passed on to the respective entities. Only funds received first by the City, and then passed on, have been included in the accompanying SEFA. These entities have had separately performed financial statement audits conducted in accordance with the requirements of Uniform Guidance:

Entity	Expenditures of Fed	leral Awards
School District of Philadelphia	\$	500,618,430
Community College of Philadelphia	\$	84,558,576
Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority	\$	9,999,322
Philadelphia Authority for Industrial Develop	oment \$	1,030,000
Philadelphia Housing Authority	\$	458,412,142

#### 3. NOTES TO SPECIFIC PROGRAMS

The following explanatory notes relate to specific grant programs of the City, as indicated by Assistance Listing Number.

HUD Section 108 Loans (14.218) – The Federal Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) awards Section 108 Loans to the City for the purposes of Housing and Economic Development. The Housing portion is received by the primary government and disclosed on the SEFA under Assistance Listing Number 14.218 (City ID Numbers: 06986). The Economic Development portion is received by the Philadelphia Industrial Development Corporation (PIDC), a quasi-governmental agency. During fiscal year 2021 the City, through PIDC, did not make any loans under the HUD 108 Loan program (Assistance Listing Number 14.248). Through PIDC, the City had direct federal loan balances outstanding at June 30, 2021, under the HUD 108 Loan Program (Assistance Listing Number 14.248), in the amount of \$60,767,000. Loan repayments and investment proceeds from unloaned funds are used by PIDC to repay HUD. HUD Section 108 loan repayments made in fiscal year 2021 were: B-97-MC-42-0012 \$1,575,000; B-08-MC-42-0012 \$2,405,000.

#### 4. MAJOR PROGRAMS

Major programs are identified in the Summary of Auditor's Results section of the Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs.

#### 5. CITY ID NUMBER

Number used by the Grants Accounting and Administration Unit (GAAU) to track grant activity in the City's accounting system.

#### 6. INDIRECT COST RATE

The City has elected not to use the 10-percent de minimis indirect cost rate per 2 CFR 200.510(b)(6).

#### 7. FEDERAL AWARDS PASSED THROUGH THE PA DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH

The Pennsylvania Department of Health (PA-DOH) has requested additional information regarding federal program funding. The table below provides the additional information requested to assist the PA-DOH in monitoring the various programs. The accrued or deferred revenues in the beginning, and end of year columns in the table below are reported on a net basis. Refer to the SEFA for the corresponding contract numbers.

Project Title	City ID Number	Assistance Listing Number	Federal Funding Received during the Year	Accrued or (Deferred) at the beginning of the Year	Federal Revenue Recognized during the Year	Accrued or (Deferred) at end of the Year
Bioterrorism Cities	144405	93.069	\$601,541.96	\$0	\$601,541.96	\$0
Readiness Initiative Bioterrorism Grant Core	144403	93.069	\$1,688.96	\$0	\$297,530.96	\$295,842.00
	140052	93.009	\$1,088.90	\$0	\$297,330.90	\$293,842.00
Bioterrorism Cities Readiness Initiative Y21	146033	93.069	\$0	\$0	\$272,842.00	\$272,842.00
Bioterrorism Hospital Preparedness Program Opioid Involved	146034	93.069	\$0	\$0	\$10,343.00	\$10,343.00
Mortality Surveillance	145991	93.136	\$142,883.83	\$0	\$148,179.77	\$5,295.94
Philadelphia Project to End Lead Poisoning	144018	93.197	\$242,848.06	\$71,912.00	\$262,574.06	\$91,638.00
Philly Counts Covid 19 Outreach	105971	93.323	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Citywide Opioid Overdose Surveillance	144199	93.324	\$0	\$(30,750.71)	\$0	\$(12,018.21)
Neonatal Abstinence Syndrome Surveillance	144187	93.324	\$146,602.00	\$0	\$146,602.00	\$(136,607.00)
SPAN	144821	93.439 93.758	\$97,790.66	\$8,918.17	\$88,872.49	\$(7,358.82)
SPAN	146004	93.439 93.991	\$3,605.99	\$0	\$4,279.19	\$673.20
Covid 19 State Rebate and 656 Act	144162	93.917	\$537,252.00	\$0	\$669,201.00	\$0
Safe & Healthy Community	144062	93.991	\$66,538.92	\$0	\$118,045.31	\$51,506.39
MIC Primary Services	146005	93.994	\$661,514.49	\$0	\$661,514.49	\$0
Services for Children	146006	93.994	\$422,214.91	\$0	\$422,214.91	\$0
Children with Sp needs	146007	93.994	\$291,238.20	\$0	\$291,238.20	\$0
Sudden Death in Young	144078	93.994	\$0	\$0	\$94,687.61	\$94,687.61
MIC Primary Services	143991	93.994	\$359,729.03	\$73,238.52	\$286,490.51	\$0
Children with Special Health Care needs	143993	94.994	\$322,355.25	\$85,191.80	\$237,163.45	\$0
Police Diversion to Treatment	151023	94.959	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
State Opioid Response (SOR) House Init	151063	94.959	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
State Opioid Response (SOR) House Focused	151064	94.959	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0

### 8. FEDERAL AWARDS PASSED THROUGH THE PA DEPARTMENT OF DRUGAND ALCOHOL PROGRAMS

The Pennsylvania Department of Drug and Alcohol Programs (PA-DDAP) has requested additional information regarding federal program funding. The table below provides the additional information requested to assist the PA-DDAP in monitoring the various programs. The accrued or deferred revenues in the beginning, and end of year columns in the table below are reported on a net basis. Refer to the SEFA for the corresponding contract numbers.

Project Title	City ID Number	Assistance Listing Number	Federal Funding Received during Year	Accrued or (Deferred) at Beg Year	Federal Revenue Recognized during Year	Accrued or (Deferred) at End Year
Philadelphia Healthy						
& H.O.M.E	150613	93.104	\$246,945.00	\$44,920.00	\$202,025.00	\$0
Philadelphia Healthy & H.O.M.E	151007	93.104	\$270,741.00	\$0	\$436,405.00	\$165,664.00
Homeless 2 Home Behav Health Project	151005	93.243	\$407,532.00	\$0	\$572,196.00	\$164,664.00
Philadelphia Alliance	150611	93.243	\$311,891.00	\$183,799.00	\$128,092.00	\$0
Philadelphia Alliance	151004	93.243	\$172,837.00	\$0	\$236,408.00	\$63,571.00
State Opioid Response Prevention	151014	93.788	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
State Opioid Response Prevention	150966	93.788	\$1,035,467.00	\$1,119,056.00	\$955,138.00	\$0
State Opioid Response Treatment	151015	93.788	\$240,854.00	\$0	\$240,854.00	\$0
Pregnant Women with Children	150976	93.959	\$851,533.00	\$0	\$851,533.00	\$0
SAPT- Drug Intervention and Treatment	150937	93.959	\$0	\$(185,780.48)	\$0	\$(110,604.34)
SAPT- Drug Intervention and Treatment	150927	93.959	\$0	\$661,685.65	\$0	\$0
SAPT- Drug Intervention and Treatment	151011	93.959	\$628,765.00	\$0	\$628,765.00	\$0
SAPT – Drug Intervention and Treatment	151010	93.959	\$2,351,648.00	\$0	\$2,351,648.00	\$0
SAPT – Alcohol Intervention and Treatment Fee	151013	93.959	\$67,884.00	\$0	\$67,884.00	\$0
SAPT – Alcohol Intervention Trea	151012	93.959	\$980,849.00	\$0	\$980,849.00	\$0
Substance Abuse Prevention	151009	93.959	\$1,638,593.00	\$0	\$1,638,593.00	\$0
Substance Abuse Prevention	150936	93.959	\$0	\$(12,581.98)	\$0	\$(7.482.83)

### 9. PRIOR PERIOD INCURRED EXPENDITURES REPORTED IN THE CURRENT YEAR

The table below provides prior period incurred expenditures arisen in the current year as a result of omission or errors in the preparation of the prior SEFAs. The fiscal year 2020 accounts payable accrual did not include the expenditures. Invoices from subrecipients were not received by the city until after the accounting system was closed and the accounts payable accrual was determined. The city reported the expenditures in the fiscal year 2021 ACFR. Refer to the SEFA for the corresponding contract numbers.

Project Title	City_ID	Assistance	Prior_Period
	Number	Listing	incurred
		Number	expenditures
PNE-Reconstruct Runway 6/24	C42611	20.106	\$7,263,230.00
PH I_(Reconstruct Runway)*			
HRSA Health Center #10	144410	93.224	41,223.74
FQHC New Access Point			
HRSA Health Center Outreach	144411	93.224	54,050.50
& Enrollment FY19			
HRSA Health Center Dental	144412	93.224	6,767.37
Component			
HRSA Health Center#10	144414	93.224	16,094.35
FQHC New Access PT			
HRSA Substance Use Disorder	144415	93.224	69,076.59
Mental Health FY19			
HRSA Integrated Behavioral	144416	93.224	5,399.64
Health ServiceFY19			
HRSA Primary Care HIV	144417	93.224	4,720.00
Prevention (PCHP)			
COVID-19 - Coronavirus	144419	93.224	10,970.06
Preparedness & Response			
HRSA Nap Yr 6 Outreach &	144480	93.224	36,213.16
Enrollment Fund			
HRSA NAP Yr 6 Dental	144481	93.224	559.19
Funding			
COVID 19 Pub Health Crisis	144243	93.354	506,698.19
Response			
HIV Emergency Relief FY20	144064	93.914	25,399.17
HIV Emergency Relief Project	144066	93.914	1,991,047.00
HIV Emergency Relief CQI	144067	93.914	25,361.00
CSP HIV Surveillance FY20	144166	93.940	22,824.00
CSP Prevention Project FY20	144167	93.940	269,589.40
CSP Component B FY20	144168	93.940	38,571.00
AIDS Prevention Project	144218	93.940	101,963.00
Navigation FY19			

\* These prior period expenditures were not a result of Fiscal Year 2020 account payables. These were prior period expenditures from fiscal year 2018 – 2020 reported to grantor but not reflected in prior SEFAs.

# INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S SECTION

**Auditor's Reports** 

**Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs** 

**Summary Schedule of Prior Audit Findings** 



## OF PHILADELPHIA

OFFICE OF THE CONTROLLER 1230 Municipal Services Building 1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard Philadelphia, PA 19102-1679 (215) 686-6680 FAX (215) 686-3832

CHARLES EDACHERIL Acting City Controller

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS

To the Honorable Mayor and Honorable Members of the Council of the City of Philadelphia

We have audited, in accordance with the auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards* issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, the financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, the aggregate discretely presented component units, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's basic financial statements, and have issued our report thereon dated February 25, 2022. Our report on the basic financial statements includes an emphasis-of-matter paragraph describing a change in accounting principle, discussed in Notes I.14. and III.14.A. to the basic financial statements. Our report also includes a reference to other auditors who audited the financial statements of the following entities, as described in our report on the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's financial statements.

<u>Primary Government</u> Municipal Pension Fund Philadelphia Gas Works Retirement Reserve Fund Parks and Recreation Departmental and Permanent Funds Philadelphia Municipal Authority Pennsylvania Intergovernmental Cooperation Authority

<u>Component Units</u> Community College of Philadelphia Philadelphia Parking Authority Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority Community Behavioral Health Philadelphia Authority for Industrial Development Philadelphia Gas Works Philadelphia Housing Authority

This report does not include the results of the other auditors' testing of internal control over financial reporting or compliance and other matters that are reported on separately by those auditors. The financial statements of the Philadelphia Parking Authority were not audited in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards*. Also, the reported amounts for the Philadelphia Housing Authority (PHA) include PHA's discretely presented component units whose financial statements (except for 1952 Allegheny Associates Limited Partnership, Casa Indiana LLC, Francis House on Fairmount, L.P., Mantua Phase II, L.P., St. Francis Villa Senior Housing, L.P., St. Ignatius Senior Housing I, L.P., St. Ignatius Senior Housing II, L.P., Spring Garden Development Associates, L.P., and Uni-Penn Housing Partnership II) were not audited in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards*.

We have also audited the basic financial statements of the School District of Philadelphia, a component unit of the City of Philadelphia, in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* and issued a separate report on the School District's internal control over financial reporting and on compliance and other matters.

#### **Internal Control Over Financial Reporting**

In planning and performing our audit of the financial statements, we considered the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's internal control over financial reporting (internal control) as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing our opinions on the financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's internal control. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's internal control.

Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the preceding paragraph and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies and therefore, material weaknesses or significant deficiencies may exist that have not been identified. However, as described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, we identified certain deficiencies in internal control that we consider to be material weaknesses and significant deficiencies.

A *deficiency in internal control* exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, misstatements on a timely basis. A *material weakness* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the entity's financial statements will not be prevented or detected and corrected on a timely basis. We consider the deficiencies described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs as items 2021-001 and 2021-002 to be material weaknesses.

A *significant deficiency* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance. We consider the deficiencies described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs as items 2021-003 through 2021-008 to be significant deficiencies.

#### **Compliance and Other Matters**

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's financial statements are free from material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the financial statements. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit, and accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our tests disclosed no instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards*.

#### City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's Response to Findings

The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's response to the findings identified in our audit is described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs. The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's response was not subjected to the other auditing procedures applied in the audit of the financial statements and, accordingly, we express no opinion on it. We have also included our comments to the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's responses that we believe do not adequately address our findings and recommendations.

#### **Purpose of this Report**

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the entity's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

Charles Educheril

CHARLES EDACHERIL, CPA Acting City Controller Philadelphia, Pennsylvania February 25, 2022



### OF PHILADELPHIA

OFFICE OF THE CONTROLLER 1230 Municipal Services Building 1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard Philadelphia, PA 19102-1679 (215) 686-6680 FAX (215) 686-3832 CHARLES EDACHERIL Acting City Controller

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON COMPLIANCE FOR EACH MAJOR FEDERAL PROGRAM, REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER COMPLIANCE, AND REPORT ON SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS REQUIRED BY THE UNIFORM GUIDANCE AND THE PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES SINGLE AUDIT SUPPLEMENT

To the Honorable Mayor and Honorable Members of the Council of the City of Philadelphia

#### **Report on Compliance for Each Major Federal Program**

We have audited the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's compliance with the types of compliance requirements described in the *OMB Compliance Supplement* and the *Pennsylvania Department of Human Services (DHS) Single Audit Supplement* that could have a direct and material effect on each of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's major federal and DHS programs for the year ended June 30, 2021. The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's major federal programs and DHS programs are identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs.

The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's basic financial statements include the operations of the School District of Philadelphia, Community College of Philadelphia, Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority, Philadelphia Authority for Industrial Development, and Philadelphia Housing Authority, which expended \$1,054,618,470 in federal awards which is not included in the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards for the year ended June 30, 2021. Our audit, described below, did not include the operations of these component units because they had separate audits performed in accordance with the *Uniform Guidance*.

#### Management's Responsibility

Management is responsible for compliance with federal and DHS statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of its federal and DHS awards applicable to its federal and DHS programs.

#### Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on compliance for each of the City of Philadelphia,

Pennsylvania's major federal and DHS programs based on our audit of the types of compliance requirements referred to above. We conducted our audit of compliance in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America; the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States; the audit requirements of Title 2 U.S. *Code of Federal Regulations* Part 200, *Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards* (Uniform Guidance); and the DHS Single Audit Supplement. Those standards, the Uniform Guidance, and the DHS Single Audit Supplement require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether noncompliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on a major federal or DHS program occurred. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence about the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's compliance with those requirements and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our qualified and unmodified opinions on compliance for major federal and DHS programs. However, our audit does not provide a legal determination of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's compliance.

#### Basis for Qualified Opinion on Assistance Listing 21.023 Emergency Rental Assistance Program

As described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania did not comply with requirements regarding Assistance Listing 21.023 Emergency Rental Assistance Program as described in finding number 2021-009 for Subrecipient Monitoring. Compliance with such requirements is necessary, in our opinion, for the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania to comply with the requirements applicable to that program.

#### Qualified Opinion on Assistance Listing 21.023 Emergency Rental Assistance Program

In our opinion, except for the noncompliance described in the Basis for Qualified Opinion paragraph, the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania complied, in all material respects, with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on Assistance Listing 21.023 Emergency Rental Assistance Program for the year ended June 30, 2021.

#### Unmodified Opinion on Each of the Other Major Federal Programs

In our opinion, the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania complied, in all material respects, with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on each of its other major federal programs and DHS programs identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs for the year ended June 30, 2021.

#### **Other Matters**

The results of our auditing procedures disclosed another instance of noncompliance which is required to be reported in accordance with the Uniform Guidance and the DHS Single Audit Supplement and which is described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs as items 2020-009, 2021-010,

2021-011 2021-012, 2021-013, 2021-014, 2021-015, 2021-016, 2021-017, 2021-018, 2021-019, 2021-020, and 2021-021. Our opinion on each major federal and DHS program is not modified with respect to these matters.

The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's response to the noncompliance findings identified in our audit is described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs. The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's response was not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of compliance and, accordingly, we express no opinion on the response.

#### **Report on Internal Control over Compliance**

Management of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective internal control over compliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above. In planning and performing our audit of compliance, we considered the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's internal control over compliance with the types of requirements that could have a direct and material effect on each major federal and DHS program to determine the auditing procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing an opinion on compliance for each major federal and DHS program and to test and report on internal control over compliance in accordance with the Uniform Guidance and the DHS Single Audit Supplement, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over compliance. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's internal control over compliance.

Our consideration of internal control over compliance was for the limited purpose described in the preceding paragraph and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control over compliance that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies and therefore, material weaknesses or significant deficiencies may exist that were not identified. However, as discussed below, we did identify certain deficiencies in internal control over compliance that we consider to be material weaknesses and significant deficiencies.

A *deficiency in internal control over compliance* exists when the design or operation of a control over compliance does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal or DHS program on a timely basis. A *material weakness in internal control over compliance* is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance, such that there is a reasonable possibility that material noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal or DHS program will not be prevented, or detected and corrected, on a timely basis. We consider the deficiencies in internal control over compliance described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs as items 2021-009, 2021-010, and 2021-011 to be material weaknesses.

A *significant deficiency in internal control over compliance* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal or DHS program that is less severe than a material weakness in internal control over compliance, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance. We consider the deficiencies in internal control over compliance described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs as items 2021-

012, 2021-013, 2021-014, 2021-015, 2021-016, 2021-017, 2021-019, 2021-020, and 2021-021 to be significant deficiencies.

The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's response to the internal control over compliance findings identified in our audit is described in the accompanying Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs. The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's response was not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of compliance and, accordingly, we express no opinion on the response.

The purpose of this report on internal control over compliance is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over compliance and the results of that testing based on the requirements of the Uniform Guidance and DHS Single Audit Supplement. Accordingly, this report is not suitable for any other purpose.

#### Report on Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Required by the Uniform Guidance

We have audited the financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, the aggregate discretely presented component units, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's basic financial statements. We issued our report thereon dated February 25, 2022, which contained unmodified opinions on those financial statements. Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise the basic financial statements. The accompanying Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards is presented for purposes of additional analysis as required by the Uniform Guidance and is not a required part of the basic financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements or to the basic financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the basic financial statements as a whole.

Charles Edgehenil

CHARLES EDACHERIL, CPA Acting City Controller Philadelphia, Pennsylvania February 27, 2023

# Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs

Section I – Summary of Auditor's Results

#### **CITY OF PHILADELPHIA**

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

#### Section I – Summary of Auditor's Results:

*Financial Statements:* Type of auditor's report issued: Unmodified

Internal control over financial reporting:

Material weakness(es) identified? <u>X</u> yes <u>no</u> Significant deficiency(ies) identified? <u>X</u> yes <u>none</u> reported

Noncompliance material to financial statements noted? \_\_\_\_\_ yes \_\_\_\_ X\_\_\_ no

Federal Awards:

Internal control over major programs:

Material weakness(es) identified? <u>X</u> yes <u>no</u> Significant deficiency(ies) identified? <u>X</u> yes <u>none</u> reported

Type of auditor's report issued on compliance for major programs: Qualified

Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with 2 CFR Section 200.516(a)  $X_y$  yes \_\_\_\_\_ no

Identification of major federal programs:

Name of Federal Program or Cluster	Assistance Listing Number(s)
Emergency Solutions Grant	14.231
Coronavirus Emergency Supplemental Funding Program	16.034
Airport Improvement Program & COVID-19 Airports Progr	ram 20.106
Coronavirus Relief Fund	21.019
Emergency Rental Assistance Program	21.023
Injury Prevention and Control Research and State and	
Community Based Programs	93.136
Family Planning Services	93.217
Health Center Program Cluster:	
Health Center Program	93.224
Grants for New and Expanded Services under the	
Health Center Program	93.527
Immunization Cooperative Agreements Grant Program	93.268
Epidemiology & Laboratory Capacity for Infectious Disease	
Public Health Emergency Response: Cooperative Agreemer	nt for
Emergency Response: Public Health Crisis Response	93.354
Provider Relief Fund and American Rescue Plan (ARP)	
Rural Distribution	93.498
Social Services Block Grant	93.667
HIV Emergency Relief Project Grants	93.914
HIV Prevention Activities - Health Department Based	93.940
Disaster Grants – Public Assistance	97.036

### Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

Dollar threshold used to distinguish between Type A and Type B programs: <u>\$3,000,000</u>

Auditee qualified as low-risk auditee? \_\_\_\_ yes \_\_\_X\_ no

<u>Finding</u> <u>No.</u>		<u>Page</u>	Questioned Costs
Section II	- Financial Audit Material Weaknesses:		
2021-001	Inadequate Staffing Levels, Lack of Technological Investment and Insufficient Oversight Led to Undetected Material Misstatements and Untimely Preparation of the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards	36	
2021-002	Breakdowns in the Functionality and Application IT Controls of the OnePhilly System Continue to Increase the Risk for Material Payroll Errors	46	
Section III	- Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies		
2021-003	OIT's IT General Controls Require Strengthening	52	
2021-004	Treasurer's Bank Reconciliation Procedures Still Require Improvement.	54	
2021-005	Failure to Close Out Prior Year Grant Activity Increases Risk of Reporting Errors	57	
2021-006	Accounts Payable Reporting Still Needs Improvement	59	
2021-007	Capital Asset Control Deficiencies Increase Risk of Reporting Errors	62	
2021-008	SAPs Require Updating to Ensure Accurate and Consistent Application of Accounting Rules and Regulations	65	
Section IV Costs	– Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned		
2021-009	Subrecipient Monitoring – Material Weakness and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 21.023 Emergency Rental Assistance Program	68	
2021-010	Reporting – Material Weakness and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 93.268 Immunization Cooperative Agreements Grant Program Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities – Health Department Based	71	
2021-011	Special Tests and Provisions – Material Weakness and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 93.268 Immunization Cooperative Agreements Grant Program	73	

## Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

<u>Finding</u> <u>No.</u>		Page	Questioned <u>Costs</u>
2021-012	Activities Allowed and Unallowed & Allowable Costs and Cost Principles – Significant Deficiency and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 14.231 Emergency Solutions Grant	74	\$66,516
2021-013	Special Tests and Provisions – Significant Deficiency and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 14.231 Emergency Solutions Grant Program	75	
2021-014	Reporting – Significant Deficiency and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 93.268 Immunization Cooperative Agreements Grant Program Assistance Listing 93.914 HIV Emergency Relief Project Grants Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities – Health Department Based Assistance Listing 93.224 Health Center Program Assistance Listing 93.527 Grants for New and Expanded Services under the Health Center Program	76	
2021-015	Subrecipient Monitoring – Significant Deficiency and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 21.019 Coronavirus Relief Fund	78	
2021-016	Procurement – Significant Deficiency and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities – Health Department Based	80	
2021-017	SEFA Reporting – Significant Deficiency Assistance Listing 93.224 Health Center Program Assistance Listing 93.527 Grants for New and Expanded Services under the Health Center Program Assistance Listing 93.354 Public Health Emergency Response: Cooperative Agreement for Emergency Response: Public Health Crisis Response Assistance Listing 93.914 HIV Emergency Relief Project Grants Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities – Health Department Based	81	
2021-018	Activities Allowed and Unallowed & Allowable Costs and Cost Principles – Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 97.036 Disaster Grants – Public Assistance	83	\$83,240

## Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

<u>Finding</u> <u>No.</u>		<u>Page</u>	Questioned Costs
2021-019	Subrecipient Monitoring – Significant Deficiency and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 93.354 Public Health Emergency Response: Cooperative Agreement for Emergency Response: Public Health Crisis Response	85	
2021-020	Reporting – Significant Deficiency and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 93.136 Injury Prevention and Control Research and State and Community Based Programs Assistance Listing 93.224 Health Center Program Assistance Listing 93.527 Grants for New and Expanded Services Under the Health Center Program	86	
2021-021	Subrecipient Monitoring – Significant Deficiency and Compliance Finding Assistance Listing 93.323 Epidemiology & Laboratory Capacity for Infectious Diseases	88	

# Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs

**Section II - Financial Audit Material Weaknesses** 

Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

#### 2021-001 INADEQUATE STAFFING LEVELS, LACK OF TECHNOLOGICAL INVESTMENT AND INSUFFICIENT OVERSIGHT LED TO UNDETECTED MATERIAL MISSTATEMENTS AND UNTIMELY PREPARATION OF THE SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS

Philadelphia's Home Rule Charter places responsibility for the City of Philadelphia's (city's) accounting and financial reporting functions with the Office of the Director of Finance (Finance Office). In that capacity, the Finance Office prepares the city's Annual Comprehensive Financial Report (ACFR) and the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards (SEFA). To complete these tasks, Finance Office accountants collect, analyze, and summarize enormous amounts of financial and grant-related data, as well as other information obtained from the city's accounting system (FAMIS<sup>1</sup>), numerous city agencies, and assorted quasi-government units, such as the Philadelphia Gas Works and the Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority.<sup>2</sup> Our current audit again disclosed a number of conditions, which collectively we consider to be a material weakness, that impede the ability of Finance Office accountants to prepare a timely, accurate, and completed ACFR and SEFA without significant adjustments recommended by the City Controller's audit staff. More specifically, we observed that:

- Staff reductions in the Finance Office, as well as a lack of a comprehensive financial reporting system, have compromised the timely and accurate preparation of the ACFR;
- Late submission of Aviation Fund financial statements continues to delay preparation and audit of the ACFR;
- Late receipt of component unit and fiduciary fund financial reports again delayed preparation and audit of the ACFR; and
- Untimely preparation of the SEFA may result in the late submission of the single audit reporting package to the federal audit clearinghouse.

Each of these conditions is discussed in more detail below.

# Staff Shortages Along with the Lack of a Comprehensive Financial Reporting System Have Contributed to Significant Financial Statement Errors

**Condition:** The Finance Office failed to detect errors totaling \$229 million during preparation of the city's fiscal year 2021 ACFR submitted for audit and did not provide finalized footnotes until very late in the audit process. Examples of undetected errors included:

• Accounts payable were under recorded by a total of \$67 million in the General Fund, HealthChoices Behavioral Health Fund, Grants Revenue Fund, and Aviation Operating and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup><u>F</u>inancial <u>A</u>ccounting and <u>M</u>anagement Information <u>S</u>ystem

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>These quasi-government units are considered component units for purposes of the city's ACFR.

#### Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

Capital Funds due to weaknesses in the payables identification and recording process, as discussed in more detail.

- Taxes receivable were overstated by \$45.5 million because of the inclusion of receivables which were previously written off by the city's Tax Review Panel.
- The Community College of Philadelphia (CCP), a city component unit, account balances were understated by \$34.2 million due to the failure to incorporate the financial data of a new CCP component unit.

An example of an untimely provided footnote was the completed disclosure for the Aviation Fund notes payable, for which we did not receive a substantially completed version for audit until February 15, 2022, just over a week before we issued the audit opinion.

**Criteria:** Financial statements should be prepared to communicate relevant and reliable information. Accordingly, the statements should be free of all errors that might affect a reader's ability to make confident and informed decisions.

**Effect:** Because Finance Office accountants corrected the most significant errors we identified; the city's publicly issued fiscal year 2021 ACFR can be relied upon for informative decision making.

**Cause**: Ongoing inadequate staffing, along with the lack of a comprehensive financial reporting system, have hindered the ability of the Finance Office to produce a timely and accurate ACFR for audit. More specifically:

- The Finance Office has continued to operate with reduced staff size. Since fiscal year 2000, the number of Finance Office accountants has declined by over 23 percent (from 64 full-time employees in fiscal year 2000 to 49 in fiscal year 2021). Inadequate staff size has resulted in significant and complex parts of the ACFR, such as the preparation of the full accrual government-wide financial statements, being performed by Finance Office accounting management. These factors have made the task of completing the ACFR more difficult and compromised the ability of Finance Office management to perform adequate reviews of the financial statements and related financial disclosures.
- Accountants in the Finance Office lacked a comprehensive financial reporting system to prepare the ACFR. Instead, accountants produce the ACFR using numerous Excel and Word files with various links between the files. Using multiple linked files creates a cumbersome process that can adversely affect the accuracy and completeness of the ACFR.

During the current audit, we observed that the Finance Office continued to work with the accounting firm they have worked with in prior years to help with the preparation and review of the ACFR. The initial plan (as it had also been since fiscal year 2017) was for the accounting firm to assist with the preparation of a compilation package with detailed documentation supporting the financial statements.

#### Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

While progress was made on the compilation, including the completion of the first several sections, the Finance Office was again unable to fully implement that plan for the fiscal year 2021 ACFR. In the prior year, we noted the accounting firm assisted the Finance Office with the preparation of a review checklist which provided accountants with detailed instructions for verifying the accuracy and completeness of the fund financial statements. However, we continue to note the checklist has not been updated to include guidelines for review of the full accrual government-wide financial statements. During the current year, the checklist was moved closer to finalization with the creation of a draft of these guidelines. Also, the accounting firm assisted with the implementation of new Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) requirements for component unit reporting and fund classification.

**Recommendations:** Without sufficient accounting staff and a comprehensive financial reporting system to prepare and review information needed for the ACFR, the risk increases that significant errors can occur and not be timely discovered and corrected. We continue to recommend that Finance Office management either hire more accountants, or invest in a new comprehensive financial reporting system that will reduce the current labor-intensive procedures needed to prepare the city's ACFR The Finance Office, in conjunction with the Office of the Chief Administrative Officer and Office of Innovation and Technology (OIT), have continued a project which is expected to modernize core financial, grants, procurement, and supply chain business processes, known as the Optimize Procurement and Accounting Logistics Enterprise Resource Planning (OPAL ERP) project. The OPAL ERP project is expected to replace financial accounting systems such as FAMIS.

In the meantime, we recommend that, for the fiscal year 2022 ACFR, management follow through with its plan to use the accounting firm to assist with the preparation of the compilation package with detailed documentation supporting the ACFR. Additionally, Finance Office accountants should utilize the accounting firm to assist with finalizing the review checklist for the full accrual government-wide financial statements While we support the Finance Office's hiring of the accounting firm as a short-term remedy to improve the ACFR preparation and review process, we believe the appropriate long-term solution is to either hire more accountants or invest in a comprehensive financial reporting system, as recommended above.

Views of the Responsible Officials: The Accounting Bureau (Accounting) is committed to continuing to produce an accurate and well-prepared ACFR and to continuously improving the City's financial reporting. We continue to actively work on implementing staff retention and training strategies, to focus on training, with an emphasis on the ACFR preparation process and to have senior management accountants attend the national Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA) conference so that management stays informed of current industry trends, regulatory updates, and best practices in government financial management.

We continue to make improvements in our ACFR preparation and review, and we have maintained engagement with the external accounting firm. We continue to update a comprehensive checklist for accountants, which includes guidelines for review of the full accrual government-wide financial statements. We will maintain the services of the outside accounting firm to assist in the ACFR compilation efforts. Finance continues to focus on enhancing our reporting processes and increase Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

efficiencies.

The Accounting Bureau works with departments to eliminate errors and request corrections to the reporting submitted to the Accounting Bureau and will work with the Department of Revenue to avoid tax receivable overstatement or other inaccurate reporting.

The Community College of Philadelphia (CCP) failed to report accurately in their reformatted financial statements the newly formed discretely presented component unit, CCP Development, LLC. A revised reformatted financial statement report was submitted by CCP to the Accounting Bureau to correct the error. CCP will ensure that accurate reformatted statements will be submitted moving forward.

The Accounting Bureau already made changes to the accounts payable process over the last few fiscal years to minimize the risk of unrecorded account payable, however, there are still a lot of challenges in departments whose vendors were unable to provide them with invoices in a timely manner. If invoices are not timely submitted, payments are delayed, and the accounts payable accrual for the reporting year may be understated. The Accounting Bureau will continue to work with the Departments with unique challenges to ensure that accurate accounts payable are submitted within the cut-off period.

We acknowledge that a new comprehensive financial reporting system will improve the ACFR preparation process, and have begun planning for the implementation of such system through our OPAL project. This project will redesign the City's financial, grants, procurement, supply chain and business intelligence business processes, by leveraging new ERP technology that will replace the City's legacy applications: FAMIS, ADPICS, ACIS, and other ancillary systems.

Accounting has received the GFOA Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting for 41 consecutive years and has successfully addressed all GFOA recommendations presented in that process. As always, Accounting will continue to critique the errors in the drafts sent to the Controller's Office and the adjustments resulting from the most recent ACFR audit with the entire accounting staff as a learning tool to produce improved financial statements going forward.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: In its response, management states, "As always, Accounting will continue to critique the errors in the drafts sent to the Controller's Office and the adjustments resulting from the most recent ACFR audit with the entire accounting staff as a learning tool to produce improved financial statements going forward."

We disagree with management's use of the term "drafts" when describing the financial statements submitted to us for audit. Effective internal control requires that, before the Finance Office submits the ACFR to us for audit, accounting management should perform a review of those financial statements for accuracy and completeness. The \$229 million of ACFR errors cited in report occurred because the city's controls over the financial reporting process failed to prevent or detect and timely correct the misstatements. The errors were identified after the Finance Office should have already completed its financial statement review procedures and finalized the statements.

Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

# Late Submission of Aviation Fund Financial Statements Continues to Delay Preparation and Audit of ACFR

**Condition:** We have previously reported that the late submission of the Aviation Fund financial statements and supporting compilation contributed to the city's inability to timely prepare the preliminary ACFR. For fiscal year 2021, the Aviation Fund statements and compilation were again completed late, with the DOA not submitting this information to the Finance Office until December 20, 2021. While this was eight days earlier than the previous year, the late submission contributed to the Aviation Fund not being included in the city's financial statements until December 29, 2021.

**Criteria:** It is essential that the Finance Office and the DOA work together to ensure the timely completion of the Aviation Fund financial statements and compilation, so there is adequate time to review and incorporate those statements into the ACFR.

**Effect:** The inability to timely submit the Aviation Fund financial statements delays the completion of required financial reporting and auditing processes for the city's ACFR. It also increases the risk for errors, as Finance Office accountants have less time to adequately review the statements.

**Cause:** In preparing the city's ACFR, Finance Office accountants must collect, analyze, and summarize financial information from numerous sources, including the DOA. Additionally, the DOA must wait for information from the Finance Office before it can finalize its financial statements and the supporting compilation. The Finance Office and the DOA have not established mutually agreed upon target dates for key information that would allow for the timely completion of the Aviation Fund financial statements and therefore, earlier inclusion in the preliminary ACFR.

**Recommendation:** To improve the timeliness of its financial reporting, we continue to recommend that the Finance Office and the DOA work together to establish an earlier deadline for the completion of the Aviation Fund financial statements and the supporting compilation.

**Views of the Responsible Officials**: Thank you for acknowledging the year over year improvements in the timeline in which the DOA provided key financial statement data. While the lack of a schedule of deliverables, and no communication around target deadlines, contributed to the delay in issuing the FY21 financial statements and compilation, we are pleased that our submissions in FY21 were earlier than in the prior year. We would also like to highlight that for the past two years, due to the complex nature of certain calculations, my office was delayed in providing final balances for select accounts that were necessary for the DOA compilation calculations, thereby extending the timeline for our submission beyond mid-December. However, for the past two years, once the necessary finalized numbers were received from my office, within one business day, the DOA completed, reviewed, and submitted its financial statement compilation. To facilitate timely submissions, the DOA will work with my office to develop a schedule that is in line with the Controller's Office target deadlines/submission dates. The Division of Aviation has and will continue to work with the Office of the Director of Finance to submit financial statements and compilations that are timely, accurate, and include a compilation review checklist.

Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

# Late Receipt of Component Unit and Fiduciary Fund Financial Reports Again Delayed Preparation and Audit of ACFR

**Condition:** Over the last several years, we have reported that the late receipt of component unit financial reports continued to delay preparation and audit of the city's ACFR. For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, four of the city's 10 component units and one fiduciary fund did not submit their final reports by the due dates requested by Finance Office accountants. See Table 1 below.

Table 1: Late Submission of Financial Reports					
Component Unit	<u>Due</u> Date	<u>Date</u> <u>Received</u>	<u>Days</u> Late		
Philadelphia Municipal Authority	12/31/2021	1/5/2022	5		
Philadelphia Authority for Industrial Development	10/31/2021	1/25/2022	86		
Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority	1/15/2022	2/8/2022	24		
School District of Philadelphia	1/15/2022	2/22/2022	38		
FIDUCIARY FUND					
Fairmount Park Trust Funds	11/30/2021	2/10/2022	72		

<u>Note</u>: Community Behavioral Health, Community College of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania Intergovernmental Cooperation Authority, Philadelphia Gas Works, Philadelphia Housing Authority, and Philadelphia Parking Authority submitted their financial reports timely. <u>Source</u>: Prepared by the Office of the City Controller.

The submission of required financial reports very late in the audit process represents the greatest challenge to the timely completion of the ACFR, leaving Finance Office accountants and Controller's Office auditors little time to ensure that the financial reports are accurately included in, or excluded from, the city's ACFR. Component Units submitting very late reports include the Philadelphia Authority for Industrial Development, the Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority, and the School District of Philadelphia. These agencies submitted their reports on January 25, 2022, February 8, 2022, and February 22, 2022, respectively. Similarly, the financial report for the Fairmount Park Trust Funds (FPTF), an independently audited fiduciary fund, was not received by the Finance Office until February 10, 2022.

Additionally, the June 30, 2021, audited financial report for the Philadelphia Housing Development Corporation (PHDC), an excluded component unit<sup>3</sup>, was not received by the city's Finance Office prior to the release of the city's ACFR.<sup>4</sup> Without a final audit report, Finance Office accountants could only use updated, but unaudited, versions of PHDC's financial statements to support their initial materiality evaluation that excluded PHDC from being reported as a discretely presented component unit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Per the city's interpretation of GASB 14, paragraph 131, which is consistent with prior years, an organization that may otherwise qualify as a component unit (i.e. the city is financially accountable to the organization because it can impose its will or has a financial benefit or burden relationship with the organization) can be excluded from reporting requirements if the nature and significance of the organization's relationship with the city is such that exclusion would NOT cause the city's financial statements to be misleading or incomplete.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> An audited report for PHDC was received on March 25, 2022, after the city issued the ACFR on February 25, 2022.

#### Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

**Criteria:** An essential element of timely financial reporting is that it promotes management accountability and communicates information early enough to allow users of the financial statements to make informed decisions.

**Effect:** The failure of component units' and FPTF's management to submit their financial statements on time increases the risk for errors or omissions, as Finance Office accountants become limited in the amount of time available to adequately review the reports. The risk of error also increases as accountants must make significant changes to the financial statements and footnote disclosures each time financial information is added to the report. Additionally, each series of changes requires considerable audit time to ensure that accountants have correctly changed previous amounts and footnotes presented for audit.

**Cause:** There is no incentive for component units' or FPTF's management to submit their final financial statements timely to the city and no consequences for those who do not meet the required deadline.

**Recommendation:** We again recommend that, early in the ACFR preparation process, Finance Office accountants solicit the assistance of the director of finance to secure the cooperation of component unit and FPTF management in the timely submission of their respective final financial reports to the city's Finance Office.

**Views of the Responsible Officials**: We agree that the timely submission of all Component Unit reports is critical to the timely issuance and accuracy of the City's ACFR. We will continue to meet with management and auditors of various Component Units concerning timely submission of financial reports, as well as have additional meetings to provide guidance and assist with problems in Component Units that experience issues that delay the preparation of their financial reports. Finance continues to send initial requests for Component Unit financial statements and data in as early as May for all entities with a March 31 fiscal year end, with required responses no later than June 30. We also send requests for all other Component Units by the end of June, with responses required by August 31. Follow-up requests are sent out to Component Units, with an emphasis on the importance of timely submission of financial data highlighted in all communications. As a result of our communication efforts, the total number of late submissions from Component Units decreased to four from five in the previous year.

The four Component Units and the fiduciary fund that did not provide submissions by the due dates are PMA (Philadelphia Municipal Authority), PAID (Philadelphia Authority for Industrial Development), PRA (Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority), SDP (School District of Philadelphia), and FPTF (Fairmount Park Trust Funds), respectively. Each provided valid reasons for their delay. A late legal judgement created the delay for PMA as additional time was needed to review the potential impact to the financial statements. PMA anticipates an early submission next year. PAID submitted their audited report late due to COVID-19 related staff and logistical challenges. PAID will work diligently towards and make every effort to meet the FY22 financial statements submission deadline. PRA audited financial statements were delayed due to staff shortages in their Finance unit. The SDP was delayed due to their audit. FPTF financial statements were submitted late due to unexpected early retirement of key personnel and staff turnover that delayed the completion of their audit. The Accounting Bureau will continue to work with the Component Units and the fiduciary fund management to ensure timely submission of audited financial statements; and will continue to engage me as needed.

#### Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: In its response, management states the following with regard to the late receipt of School District of Philadelphia's (SDP) financial report, "SDP was delayed due to their audit."

According to SDP's management, their financial report was delayed due to the pandemic and the implementation of their new accounting system.

# Untimely Preparation of the SEFA May Result in the Late Submission of the Single Audit Reporting Package to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse

**Condition:** Because the city expends more than \$750,000 of federal awards, Office of Management and Budget's (OMB) Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (Uniform Guidance) requires a single audit of grant activities to be performed each year. Finance Office's Grants Accounting and Administrative Unit (GAAU) is responsible for preparing the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards (SEFA), which serves as the primary basis that the auditors use to determine which programs will be tested. As of the date of this report, the fiscal year ending June 30, 2021 SEFA has not been provided for audit.

**Criteria:** OMB's Uniform Guidance, Title 2, Part 200, Subpart F Audit Requirements, paragraph .512 requires the single audit to be completed and the data collection form and reporting package to be submitted within the earlier of 30 calendar days after receipt of the auditor's report(s), or nine months after the end of the audit period.<sup>5</sup>

Standard Accounting Procedure (SAP) No. G 3-1, *Expenditure Reconciliation*, instructs departments to complete the "FAMIS Expenditure Reconciliation" form for each billing event, and for GAAU to receive copies of those forms along with copies of the billings to grantor agencies, from departments.

**Effect:** Non-compliance with the reporting requirements is a violation of federal grants terms and conditions. The city's continued failure to meet this filing requirement could affect future federal funding.

**Cause:** GAAU uses the FAMIS expenditure reconciliations prepared by various city departments, to verify the accuracy of the SEFA and make necessary adjustments. For fiscal year 2021, GAAU sent requests for these reconciliations in November 2021, which was two months later than they sent the requests in the prior year. Multiple follow-ups, untimely, and inaccurate responses from the departments further delayed the preparation and submission of an accurate SEFA for audit. Additionally, the SAP does not provide enforcement measures to ensure compliance with the procedures.

**Recommendation:** We recommend that GAAU allocate adequate resources to ensure timely preparation and submission of the SEFA for audit purposes. We also recommend the proactive enforcement of the existing policies and procedures requiring departments to complete the FAMIS expenditure reconciliations by the due date.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> OMB Memo 21-20 allows recipients to delay the completion and submission of the Single Audit reporting package to six months beyond the normal due date of March 31, 2022.

#### Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

**Views of the Responsible Officials**: Finance recognizes the importance of submitting a timely and accurate federal awards and major programs schedule (SEFA) to our auditors. More importantly, there is a crucial need for the timely completion of our audits, and the timely submission of an accurate Single Audit Reporting package to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse to prevent a violation of federal grant terms and conditions and to prevent the suspension of federal funding for the City's grants and programs. While we acknowledge GAAU needs to continue all efforts to improve the SEFA submission timeline, and the Controller's Office needs to ensure its audits are completed more timely, Finance will utilize the September 30th, 2022, Single Audit deadline pursuant to OMB M-21-20. Since OMB has given the 6-month extension for the completion and submission of the Fiscal Year 2021 Single Audit reporting package past the normal due date (March 31, 2022), our responsible officials in the Grants Accounting Unit do not believe that the SEFA is late. Finance requests that the Controller's Office works with Grants Accounting to determine an appropriate timeline for the FY21 SEFA submission in light of this extension, and in consideration of the remaining work to be completed for the FY20 Single Audit which is still underway as of the writing of this response.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding management's statements concerning the untimely preparation of the SEFA which may result in the late submission of the Single Audit reporting package, we have the following comments:

In its response, management states, "Finance recognizes the importance of submitting a timely and accurate federal awards and major programs schedule (SEFA) to our auditors. More importantly, there is a crucial need for the timely completion of our audits, and the timely submission of an accurate Single Audit Reporting package to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse to prevent a violation of federal grant terms and conditions and to prevent the suspension of federal funding for the City's grants and programs. While we acknowledge GAAU needs to continue all efforts to improve the SEFA submission timeline, and the Controller's Office needs to ensure its audits are completed more timely, Finance will utilize the September 30th, 2022, Single Audit deadline pursuant to OMB M-21-20. Since OMB has given the 6-month extension for the completion and submission of the Fiscal Year 2021 Single Audit reporting package past the normal due date (March 31, 2022), our responsible officials in the Grants Accounting Unit do not believe that the SEFA is late. Finance requests that the Controller's Office works with Grants Accounting to determine an appropriate timeline for the FY21 SEFA submission in light of this extension, and in consideration of the remaining work to be completed for the FY20 Single Audit which is still underway as of the writing of this response."

The Controller's Office has always worked with the Finance Office to provide a reasonable timeline to complete the Single Audit. However, the key obstacle to submitting the Single Audit reporting package (SAR) to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse (FAC) on time is the Finance Office's untimely preparation and submission of a complete, accurate and final SEFA for audit and the inaccurate and untimely responses from grantor departments. While OMB memorandum M-21-20 has given a six-month extension for the submission of the fiscal year 2021 SAR to be uploaded to the FAC past the normal due date (March 31, 2022), the extension was not intended to give grant recipients more time past March 31<sup>st</sup> to prepare the SEFA. It was given to allow entities who have not yet filed their single audits with the FAC to delay the completion and submission of the SAR up to six (6) months beyond the normal due date. Additionally, the city is also considered to be a high-risk auditee requiring increased audit coverage of federal programs. As of the date of this writing, GAAU has

Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

still not provided the fiscal year SEFA for audit. This is not a reasonable timeframe to plan and perform the audit, issue an opinion, and then allow the city to complete and submit the SAR to the FAC by the extended due date.

Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

## 2021-002 BREAKDOWNS IN THE FUNCTIONALITY AND APPLICATION IT CONTROLS OF THE ONEPHILLY SYSTEM CONTINUE TO INCREASE THE RISK FOR MATERIAL PAYROLL ERRORS

**Condition**: As part of our audit of the city's fiscal 2021 ACFR, we reviewed the OnePhilly team's remediation efforts to address the remaining control deficiencies identified during a prior year evaluation<sup>6</sup> of the information technology (IT) application and general controls related to the city's Oracle eBusiness Suite/PeopleSoft Workforce Management System (the OnePhilly system). The OnePhilly system replaced the legacy Human Resources (HR), Benefits, Payroll, and Time and Attendance systems. In December 2018, the HR and Benefits modules went live. The next rollout was in March 2019 with the Payroll and Time and Attendance modules. An additional module for pensions remains outstanding. The Finance Office oversees the OnePhilly team, whose role is to manage the OnePhilly system project.

While some conditions that existed during fiscal 2020 have been corrected, multiple breakdowns remain with the functionality and application controls of the OnePhilly system. Our current year review noted that five out of nine previously reported unresolved conditions remained, and four conditions have been corrected. We continue to consider these breakdowns to be a material weakness. Specifically, the following was noted:

- Assumed time continued to be automatically recorded by the OnePhilly system if an employee's timecard was short of the employee's scheduled hours. This time is automatically added to the timecard under the assumption that the employee worked their minimum scheduled hours in the pay period if the time entered into Oracle Time and Labor is insufficient. The departments are now provided an Assumed Time Reconciliation report to retroactively reconcile all assumed time before the close of the next pay period or no later than the end of the three pay period reconciliation timeframe. While providing the Assumed Time Report has reduced the total amount of unreconciled assumed time, insufficient controls exist to ensure these retroactive changes occur at the department level in a timely manner.
- Employee timecards continue to show hours types, such as regular time or on-call time, that are not appropriate for the employee's position, increasing the likelihood of erroneous or fraudulent time entry.
- The OnePhilly team continues to use an automated process to change unapproved timecards to approved status. Departments are responsible for retroactively examining timecards and making corrections. However, insufficient controls exist to ensure this post-pay review and correction occur at the departmental level.
- We previously reported that the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard (including the Missing Timecard Report) is not restricted by department. The Super Timekeepers are able to view all employees on the Dashboard. In addition, the Timecard Status table within the Dashboard does not reflect the total population of timecards as the missing timecards are not included. During our testing, the OnePhilly team indicated that there were no changes to this condition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> During the fiscal year 2019 audit, we engaged an independent accounting firm to perform an assessment of the information technology (IT) application and general controls of the OnePhilly system.

Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

• Formalized monitoring has been developed for files sent to various third parties including city employee unions, benefits providers, and insurance providers. However, these monitoring activities are not supported by a written policy. Additionally, during the period under audit, a vendor had to repeatedly contact the city to obtain a missing interface file.

Our current year review disclosed that the following previously reported conditions have been corrected. We found that changes made to employee timecards by the OnePhilly team or the Finance Office's Central Payroll Unit are now supported with documented authorization or approval. The OnePhilly team has reduced the overall number of issues causing inaccurate accrual of leave and corrected the outstanding accrual issue identified in 2019. While the Overpaid / Underpaid report continues to have known inaccuracies according to the OnePhilly team and still requires a full review each week, documentation of these corrections has improved. For 18 of 20 samples selected, over/underpayments were adequately explained, and documentation of the correction was available. Lastly, supervisory and executive approvals of payroll are no longer recorded and submitted on paper reports. These approvals are now submitted electronically.

**Criteria:** Application controls should be adequately designed to ensure the completeness, accuracy, and validity of processing data, as well as the confidentiality and availability of data. Also, controls should be sufficiently tested to ensure that they are operating effectively.

**Effect:** There is increased risk for the payroll expense and other related liability accounts as reported in the city's ACFR to be materially misstated due to the breakdown of the above-noted controls. In addition, individual employee's pay may be inaccurate and/or unauthorized.

**Cause:** The scope of our review was to assess the progress of the remediation of deficiencies identified in the application controls in place when the OnePhilly system was in production, supporting the city's HR, Benefits, Payroll, and Time and Attendance processes. As many of these conditions continue to be in existence from the time of the OnePhilly system Go-Live, it appears that the city may still not have dedicated sufficient resources to identifying, prioritizing, testing, and implementing necessary modifications to the OnePhilly system.

**Recommendation:** Finance Office management and the OnePhilly team should continue to evaluate the sufficiency of resources dedicated to identifying, prioritizing, testing, and implementing necessary modifications to the OnePhilly system. A formalized framework should be established and leveraged for identifying, prioritizing, and resolving system issues. Where applicable, this should include resolving the issue prospectively, as well as any necessary retrospective corrections. Finally, the identification and tracking to the resolution of the issues should be communicated periodically to applicable stakeholders or departments.

**Views of the Responsible Officials**: The OnePhilly team continues to dedicate resources to system enhancements and the resolution of system issues. In the past year, the team has made significant progress as is evident by the findings resolved in this report and from the conditions noted as corrected, including: 1) Changes made to employee timecards by the OnePhilly team or Central Payroll Teams are supported with documented authorization or approval; 2) The OnePhilly team has reduced the overall number of issues causing inaccurate accrual of leave and corrected the outstanding accrual defect identified in 2019; 3) Overpayments and Underpayments in the Overpaid/Underpaid reports are adequately explained and documentation of

#### Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

corrections are available; and 4) Supervisory and executive approvals are now performed electronically. These are just a few of the many enhancements implemented during FY21. Shortly after Go-Live, there were 1,680 defects and enhancements logged, however the team has worked to resolve issues and implement enhancements. That work has been effective. At the time of this writing, there are only approximately 149 tickets open, with the majority (94 of these) being enhancements and not defects. This represents a 91% decline in defects and enhancements since Go-Live.

The City of Philadelphia maintains its commitment to ensure employees get paid on time. As previously communicated, Finance introduced the Assumed Time reconciliation controls to ensure that departments retroactively adjust time in the post payroll cycle. Detailed procedures for the Assumed Time Reconciliation process were provided to departments, with an emphasis on timely reconciliation. Thank you for acknowledging the effectiveness of the Assumed Time reconciliation process in reducing the total unreconciled assumed time. Finance will take steps to ensure that departments take ownership and timely perform these controls.

Only relevant hours types are authorized for employees and timekeepers. The time types that timekeepers have access to are driven by both Department and Compulsory Union Code (CUC). Hours types are driven by CUC and, therefore, not all hours types are available for each employee. For example, Hazmat or Acting Out of Rank is available only for CUC 'F' or firefighters, and Stress Pay is available only for Police. All hours types are reviewed and approved by managers and timekeepers. OnePhilly continues to make necessary improvements to the system so that time types can be restricted as much as programmatically possible. Even though the City has a complex workforce that makes it difficult to put hard restrictions on time type views within the system, system controls as well as reviews by timekeepers prevent selection of inaccurate time types and prevent employees from being inaccurately paid.

The OnePhilly team does not approve all timecards in unapproved status. Only timecards in the most current processing period that are in working status are approved in order to ensure all employees get paid. Timekeepers are then tasked with updating these timecards after the close of the processing period. In the absence of the automatic approval process and the Assumed Time program, if managers and timekeepers did not complete their review and approval of employee timecards by the payroll processing deadline, employees would not receive their paychecks. Management determined that the risks related to not paying employees were greater than the risk of paying employees and retroactively adjusting these payments if needed. Further, the number of instances in which employees' current timecards remain in unapproved status continues to decrease significantly. Departments are responsible for implementing controls to ensure that all retroactive changes are entered accurately into the system and occur in a timely manner. We continue to look for ways to enhance our processes and will explore additional controls that can be implemented at the department level.

We previously communicated that the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard is restricted by Department. Timekeepers use this dashboard to view meaningful data during the time capture phase of payroll processing, such as timecards in approved status and timecards in working or error status. All of this information is accessed and viewed at the department level. Only one report with limited data on the dashboard has a Citywide view only access, and that is the Missing Timecard Report. Super timekeepers can view the listing of all employees across the City that have missing timecards in this report, but they do not have access to sensitive payroll and

#### Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

personally identifiable information (PII) of employees that are not in their department. OnePhilly team continues to work with Oracle developers to restrict the Missing Timecard view of Timekeepers.

Thank you for acknowledging that formalized monitoring has been developed for files sent to various third parties, including city employee unions, benefits providers, and insurance providers. As discussed during the FY21 audit, the OnePhilly team has necessary controls in place to ensure the accuracy of each type of transmitted files. The vendor in question did obtain transmission of the interface file, however, the OnePhilly team confirms that the files were successfully sent, and therefore the issue was on the Vendor's end of reception.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding management's statements on the breakdowns in the functionality and application IT controls of the OnePhilly system, we have the following comments:

• In its response, management states the following with regard to employee timecards which continue to show hours types that are not appropriate for the employee's position:

"Only relevant hours types are authorized for employees and timekeepers. The time types that timekeepers have access to are driven by both Department and Compulsory Union Code (CUC). Hours types are driven by CUC and, therefore, not all hours types are available for each employee. For example, Hazmat or Acting Out of Rank is available only for CUC 'F' or firefighters, and Stress Pay is available only for Police. All hours types are reviewed and approved by managers and timekeepers. OnePhilly continues to make necessary improvements to the system so that time types can be restricted as much as programmatically possible. Even though the City has a complex workforce that makes it difficult to put hard restrictions on time type views within the system, system controls as well as reviews by timekeepers prevent selection of inaccurate time types and prevent employees from being inaccurately paid."

While CUC specific hours types such as "Hazmat" and "Stress Pay" may be restricted to certain departments, other inappropriate time types remain available in the time sheet drop down menu for employees who would not be eligible. For example, shift differential continues to be available to employees in departments who are only authorized to work during the standard workday. While we acknowledge the roll that managers and timekeepers play in ensuring accurate reporting, system controls limiting these options are a stronger control mechanism to ensure that pay is accurate and appropriate.

• In its response, management states the following with regard to Super Timekeeper's ability to view information on the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard from other departments, including the Missing Timecard Report:

"We previously communicated that the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard is restricted by Department. Timekeepers use this dashboard to view meaningful data during the time capture phase of payroll processing, such as timecards in approved status and timecards in working or error status. All of this information is accessed and viewed at the department level. Only one report with limited data on the dashboard has a Citywide view only access, and that is the Missing Timecard Report. Super timekeepers can view the listing of all employees across the City that have missing timecards in this report, but they do not have access to sensitive payroll

Financial Audit Material Weakness – June 30, 2021

and personally identifiable information (PII) of employees that are not in their department. OnePhilly team continues to work with Oracle developers to restrict the Missing Timecard view of Timekeepers."

Management's response confirms that the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard is not restricted by Department. The continued ability for a Super Timekeeper to view the Missing Timecard Report from other departments remains an internal control weakness. The OnePhilly team also acknowledges their need to continue to work with Oracle developers to restrict the Missing Timecard view of Timekeepers.

# Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs

**Section III - Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies** 

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

#### 2021-003 OIT'S IT GENERAL CONTROLS CONTINUE TO REQUIRE STRENGTHENING

**Condition:** We previously reported several deficiencies in the Office of Innovation and Technology's (OITs) IT general controls over key financial-related applications<sup>7</sup>, which were identified during a prior year review<sup>8</sup>. Current year testing revealed that while OIT has made certain remediation efforts, the following conditions remain:

- OIT management again provided a Change Management Standard Operating Procedures (SOP) created on January 29, 2019, which still did not specifically address (1) details on the Change Advisory Board (CAB) approval process and (2) how end-user testing should be documented. As noted in prior reviews, the procedure was still inconsistently applied when performing change requests for in-scope applications. Change requests sampled by us were still not consistently supported by documented end-user testing, including detailed testing procedures, and identification that testing was completed. Also, for sampled change requests, the service tickets did not consistently document required approvals, including evidence of review and approval by the CAB, even though the SOP clearly identifies the level of approvals required for the different types of changes that are migrated to production.
- OIT still did not properly segregate duties in the following cases:
  1. Four OIT employees continued to have database administrator access as well as systems administrator access within FAMIS and ADPICS.
  2. Two OIT employees continued to have database administrator access as well as systems administrator access within Basis2.

In response to our recommendation, the OIT has appropriately corrected a segregation of duties deficiency reported in prior years, in which three OIT programmers continued to have development rights to Basis2 as well as database administrator access rights. OIT segregated these incompatible duties by removing the database administrator access for each of these programmers. We consider this condition to be resolved.

**Criteria:** Change management procedures should establish clear performance and documentation standards for end-user testing and required approvals to ensure that requested application changes are adequately tested and properly approved before migration to production. Also, OIT's Information Security Administrator Acceptable Use Policy Section 5.1.1 states that IT administrators shall ensure that information systems are configured to provide the ability for segregation of duties to reduce potential damage from the actions of one person. For example, responsibility for initiating transactions, recording transactions, and custody of information systems on which the transactions have been performed are assigned to separate individuals.

**Effect:** Inadequate compliance with established procedures to perform end-user testing and management approval increases the possibility that unauthorized or inadequately reviewed changes will be implemented in the production environment. Additionally, with the combination of (a) systems administrator access

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The key financial-related applications included in the review were FAMIS, Advanced Purchasing Inventory Control System (ADPICS), OnePhilly, Pension Payroll, Taxpayer Inquiry and Payment System (TIPS), and Basis2.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

rights, which allows for the creation or modification of user rights to perform transactions or change system configurations, along with (b) the database administrator's ability to make direct data changes to the database tables, there is an increased risk for unauthorized and improper data changes occurring without detection.

**Cause:** OIT management has not performed adequate monitoring of the change management function to ensure that established procedures are routinely followed and that the policy clearly identifies standards for documenting end-user testing and the required approvals (including CAB) for the different change types. For the two cases discussed above, OIT management did not exercise sufficient oversight of assigned system access rights to ensure that duties were adequately segregated or, if segregation of duties was not feasible, that there was monitoring of the employees' activities.

**Recommendations:** To improve IT general controls over financially significant systems, we continue to recommend that OIT management:

- Review its change control procedures and implement measures to ensure that required steps for application changes are performed and documented in accordance with the policy. Also, OIT should update its change management policy to include (1) documentation standards for end-user testing and (2) information relating to how approvals for all change types should be documented in the service ticket.
- Separate the systems administrator function from the database administrator function for the four OIT employees who have database administrator and systems administrator access within FAMIS and ADPICS. If segregation of duties is not feasible, OIT should monitor the activities of these employees to ensure they are authorized and proper.
- Separate the systems administrator function from the database administrator function for the two OIT employees who have database administrator and systems administrator access within Basis2. If segregation of duties is not feasible, OIT should monitor the activities of these employees to ensure they are authorized and appropriate.

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Thank you for acknowledging the correction of one of the segregation of duties deficiencies reported in prior years, and the removal of incompatible database administrator access rights in Basis2 for three OIT programmers with development rights in Basis2. We are happy that this condition is resolved. OIT will assess the unresolved segregation of duties mentioned above and will separate the duties associated with each f unction among available employees where possible. Where, due to limited resources, OIT must rely on one employee to perform multiple functions, OIT will make every effort to monitor employee activity. Additionally, OIT will continue to review its change management control procedures and implement measures to ensure that the process is adhered to for application changes. OIT will also work to revise its change management policy to include the two additional recommended requirements.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

# 2021-004 TREASURER'S BANK RECONCILIATION PROCEDURES STILL REQUIRE IMPROVEMENT

**Condition:** In the prior audit, we reported that the consolidated cash bank reconciliation contained numerous long outstanding reconciling items, which had been accumulating since the Treasurer resumed reconciling the consolidated cash account in June 2017. A resulting condition from the Treasurer's failure to reconcile accounts for several years was noncompliance with Pennsylvania's Disposition of Abandoned and Unclaimed Property Act (escheat act). Our current year audit noted that deficiencies still existed in the Treasurer's bank reconciliation procedures. Specifically, the following was noted:

- All 69 bank reconciliations selected for testing did not contain the signature of the City Treasurer, 1st Deputy City Treasurer, Deputy Treasurer or Assistant Treasurer as evidence that the reconciliations were approved by the administrative officials as required by the Treasurer's *Bank Reconciliation Policy*.
- Although Treasurer personnel timely prepared the fiscal year-end bank reconciliations, they were not timely in their investigation and resolution of reconciling items. Our prior year report noted numerous long outstanding reconciling items for the consolidated cash account. Current year testing of all 69 bank reconciliations disclosed 50 reconciliations with long outstanding reconciling items. As shown in Table 2 below, as of June 30, 2021, there were 672 bank reconciling items over 90 days old with a net total dollar amount of \$12.8 million and 1,280 book reconciling items over 90 days old with a net total dollar amount of \$85.1 million.

Table 2: Reconciling Items Over 90 Days as of June 30, 2021						
		Bai	nk Balance	Reconciling Items		
Additions to Bank Balance         Reductions to Bank Balance         Net Activity						
Date of Reconciling Item (Fiscal Year =FY)	# of Items	Dollar Amount	# of Items	Dollar Amount	# of Items	Dollar Amount
Prior to FY 2019	82	\$3,261,039	97	(\$9,623,964)	179	(\$6,362,925)
FY 2019	23	586,031	70	(1,438,754)	93	(852,723)
FY 2020	34	15,914,373	222	(19,499,663)	256	(3,585,290)
FY 2021 <sup>9</sup>	46	44,811,993	98	(46,807,537)	144	(1,995,544)
All Fiscal Years	<u>185</u>	<u>\$64,573,436</u>	487	<u>(\$77,369,918)</u>	<u>672</u>	<u>(\$12,796,482)</u>
		Boo	ok Balance	Reconciling Items		
	Additions to Book Balance Reductions to Book Balance Net Activity					
Date of Reconciling						
Item (Fiscal	# of		# of		# of	
Year =FY)	Items	Dollar Amount	Items	Dollar Amount	Items	Dollar Amount
Prior to FY 2019	227	\$ 107,597,760	169	(\$123,983,904)	396	(\$16,386,144)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Amounts for Fiscal 2021 include reconciling items through March 31, 2021.

Book Balance Reconciling Items (Continued)						
	Additions to Book Balance		Rec	luctions to Book Balance	Net Activity	
Date of Reconciling Item (Fiscal Year =FY)	# of Items	Dollar Amount	# of Items	Dollar Amount	# of Items	Dollar Amount
FY 2019	124	60,438,242	101	(40,826,637)	225	19,611,605
FY 2020	197	126,099,316	109	(202,771,016)	306	(76,671,700)
FY 2021 <sup>9</sup>	294	134,096,627	59	(145,715,518)	353	(11,618,891)
All Fiscal Years	842	\$428,231,945	438	(\$513,297,075)	<u>1,280</u>	(\$85,065,130)

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

Source: Prepared by the Office of the Controller based upon the June 30, 2021 bank reconciliations provided by the Treasurer's Office

- Ongoing problems with reconciling revenue activity for the Department of Public Health (DPH) had not been corrected and the variance has significantly increased. Previous audits have noted variances between DPH's recorded collections and the amounts transferred daily to the consolidated cash account. As of June 30, 2021, there was a \$15.9 million variance between DPH's recorded collections and actual transfers compared to \$7.9 million variance reported in the prior year. The Treasurer informed us that they implemented a revised process for handling DPH revenue receipts. However, the current year audit disclosed that the process had not been fully implemented.
- Our testing still noted noncompliance with the Pennsylvania escheat act. There remains \$10.8 million in outstanding vendor checks for calendar years 2013 to 2018 and \$1.5 million in outstanding payroll checks for calendar years 2016 through 2019 that have not been escheated to the state. Treasurer personnel informed us they have engaged an outside accounting firm to assist in addressing the legacy escheatment backlog.

Criteria: Standard Accounting Procedure (SAP) No. 7.1.3.b, Reconciliation of All Bank Accounts in All City Agencies, requires that monthly reconciliations of city bank accounts readily identify all of the specific transactions comprising the differences between book and bank balances to allow city agencies to investigate these reconciling items and determine whether they represent errors or irregularities. Effective internal controls require reconciling items to be researched promptly so that corrective action, where necessary, may be taken. Per the Treasurer's Bank Reconciliation Policy, effective October 1, 2019, any reconciling items must be resolved within 90 business days of the reconciled month. Additionally, the City Treasurer, 1st Deputy City Treasurer, Deputy Treasurer or Assistant Treasurer's signature on the bank reconciliation summary will confirm that the procedures have been followed, and that the reconciliation accurately embodies the status of the account at the bank, as well as, on the books.

Cause: Administrative Officials did not review the bank reconciliations and confirm whether the procedures have been followed by OTC. Treasurer management failed to take adequate steps to ensure that all reconciling items were promptly investigated and resolved within 90 days in accordance with the Bank Reconciliation Policy. Concerning the variances related to DPH revenue receipts, Treasurer management did not fully implement the revised process for reconciliation of DPH revenue receipts. Regarding the long outstanding checks, Treasurer management has not completed the escheatment process.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

**Recommendations**: To improve its bank reconciliation procedures, we recommend that Treasurer management take the following steps:

- Investigate and resolve all reconciling differences between the Treasurer account book and bank balances within the 90-day requirement of the Treasurer's *Bank Reconciliation Policy*.
- Implement the revised process for DPH revenue receipts to eliminate the problems with reconciling the DPH's recorded collections to bank transfers.
- Ensure that all bank reconciliations are signed and approved by the appropriate official as required in the *Bank Reconciliation Policy*.

Lastly, the Treasurer and Finance Office management should work together to ensure that all escheatable amounts are reported and pay to the Pennsylvania Treasury. In the future, the Treasurer should comply with SAP No. 4.1.2 in remitting all checks outstanding over one year to the city's Unclaimed Monies Fund, and the Finance Office should send all unclaimed monies due to the Pennsylvania Treasury in accordance with the state escheat act.

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Thank you for again acknowledging the timely preparation of fiscal yearend bank reconciliations. We acknowledge the Controller's finding regarding long outstanding unreconciled items. CTO continues to work to reconcile current year variances timely and to investigate and properly address older legacy variances. Additionally, the CTO Accounting Manager and Accounting staff understand that all reconciliations must be signed and approved by the appropriate supervisory leadership in CTO, and this issue has been corrected in FY22.

Also, in FY22, CTO worked with the Department of Revenue to revise the process by which Health revenue is identified and worked with the Department of Public Health to ensure revenue is properly deposited to improve reconciliations. Incoming revenue is now reported on the new daily consolidated report separately from other funding sources and Health is using the proper deposit codes. This change enabled CTO to adjust the bank account structure from a zero-balance account (ZBA) to regular manual transfers upon revenue being identified. Together, these changes prevent deposits from automatically being pushed via ZBA into the consolidated cash account without proper recognition. This prior practice resulted in reconciliation challenges for both the Department of Public Health and CTO.

To address the escheatment recommendation, CTO, in coordination with Finance, engaged an outside accounting firm to assist with the research necessary to address the legacy escheatment backlog. CTO staff and the consultant have completed their research and are preparing to notify recipients and update the outstanding check list. Upon conclusion of the required notification period, we expect to escheat eligible unclaimed payroll and vendor funds.

# 2021-005 FAILURE TO CLOSE OUT PRIOR YEAR GRANT ACTIVITY INCREASES RISK OF REPORTING ERRORS

**Condition:** The Finance Office along with city departments failed to timely identify and close out remaining balances for certain completed grants. Grants Accounting and Administrative Unit (GAAU) personnel employ a manual process to enter grant expenditures from the city's accounting system into the SEFA through a fund schedule, which is adjusted based on grant reconciliations and closeouts provided by the departments responsible for grants. Specifically, our review of the six departments<sup>10</sup> with the largest accounts receivable and advance balances on the fund schedule identified \$26.9 million in accounts receivable and \$45.7 million in advances for grants that had no current year activity and the grant award date expired three or more years ago, ranging from fiscal years 1998 to 2018.

**Criteria:** The city's SAP No. G 1-1 - Grant Closeouts provides a uniform procedure for city departments and the Finance Office's GAAU to follow for the purpose of closing the books and records on grants that have been completed or discontinued. SAP No. G 1-1 instructs city departments to notify GAAU when a grant is completed and send the final reimbursement request and/or closeout report to GAAU. SAP No. G 1-1 also requires GAAU to monitor grant expenditure activity in FAMIS at least twice a year to identify inactive grants for closeout.

**Effect:** Failure to timely close out remaining account balances for completed grants increases the risk of material reporting errors in the city's ACFR.

**Cause:** While GAAU sends annual reminders to departments to identify grants with award dates that expired three years ago, to be written off to the General Fund or to return the unused funds to the grantor, the departments do not always properly respond and timely identify and close out completed grants. Additionally, GAAU does not follow up on these requests.

**Recommendation:** To ensure the accuracy of the city's accounting records and reduce the risk of reporting errors, we recommend that Finance Office management:

- Instruct Finance Office accountants to complete the necessary adjustments to close out inactive grants in the Grants Revenue Fund.
- Reinforce SAP No. G 1-1 requirements with both city departments and GAAU. Management should remind city departments of the requirements to notify GAAU of completed grants and submit the grants' final reports to GAAU. GAAU should monitor grant activity in FAMIS to identify and close out inactive grants in accordance with SAP No. G 1-1 requirements.

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** We agree with the finding. However, we must note that a significant portion of the total \$45.7 million Advance Revenue balance was related to the Child Support Enforcement program. Upon further review of the balance with officials from the First Judicial District of Pennsylvania

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The six departments selected for testing based on the largest dollar amounts of outstanding accounts receivables and advance balances were the Department of Planning and Development, the Managing Director's Office, Department of Public Health, Department of Behavioral Health and Intellectual disAbility Services, Office of Homeless Services, and First Judicial District of Pennsylvania.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

(FJD), it was determined that a contributing factor to the deficiency was the result of a failure by FJD to accurately administer its allowable budgetary expenditures under the Child Support Enforcement program. This caused the Advance Revenue balance for the fiscal years tested to be significantly overstated. This is supported by Exhibit A-1 (d) in the SEFA for the fiscal years tested. The FJD will be submitting a reconciliation to the Accounting Bureau and the Budget Department for review, to determine if the excess revenue is eligible to spend under the Child Support Enforcement program. Moving forward, this reconciliation will be required to be submitted annually to avoid this issue.

For FY21, GAAU sent third quarter and year end reminders for departments to close out their grants. For future fiscal years, GAAU will continue to send multiple follow-up reminders to departments to close out their grants in compliance with SAP G-1-1 Grant Closeout.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

#### 2021-006 ACCOUNTS PAYABLE REPORTING STILL NEEDS IMPROVEMENT

**Condition:** During fiscal year 2021 audit testing, we detected understated accounts payable as a result of unrecorded liabilities amounting to \$67 million. This understatement of accounts payable occurred in the General Fund for \$11.6 million, HealthChoices Behavioral Health Fund for \$33.8 million, Grants Revenue Fund for 12.9 million, Aviation Operating Fund for 3.6 million, and Aviation Capital Fund for \$5.1 million. We proposed accounts payable adjustments on these above-mentioned funds. However, the Finance Office and the DOA management agreed to only correct the understated accounts payable in the Grants Revenue Fund, portions of HealthChoices Behavioral Health Fund and Aviation Capital Fund for the total amount of \$43.3 million.

**Criteria:** Generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) require that governments report a liability in the period in which it is incurred.<sup>11</sup> Governmental entities must establish adequate control procedures over the computation of accounts payable to ensure that reported amounts are accurate and complete.

**Effect:** As a result of the unbooked adjustments, the city's fiscal year 2021 ACFR contained understatements of accounts payable totaling \$23.7 million<sup>12</sup>, as detailed below:

- A \$11.6 million understatement of both expenditures and accounts payable in the General Fund;
- A \$8.5 million misstatement in the HealthChoices Behavioral Health Fund where the beginning fund balance was overstated and the accounts payable was understated; and
- A \$3.6 million understatement of both expenses and account payable in the Aviation Operating Fund.

**Cause:** Our review of the Finance Office's procedures for computing year-end accounts payable balances disclosed weaknesses that increased the risk for unrecorded payables. The Finance Office accountants reviewed payment vouchers posted to FAMIS during fiscal year 2022 on various reviewing dates for various funds up to the third week of September, to identify vouchers for goods or services received on or before June 30, 2021, but not paid until fiscal year 2022, which should be recorded as accounts payable for fiscal year 2021. The Finance Office then requested departments to provide a list of fiscal year 2021 invoices not yet vouchered or submitted to the Finance Office for processing as of September 3, 2021. The Finance Office management extended the cut-off date of accounts payable through early-September compared to prior year's August 16 in accordance with the memorandum that Finance Office management sent out to departments. The Finance Office requested departments to submit accounts payable data and instructed them to respond no later than September 14, 2021, but the Finance Office did not provide departments with any instructions or procedures to document a basis for their expectation that departments would provide them with the fiscal year 2021 payables of which department personnel were aware of through October 2021 or beyond.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> There are exceptions to this standard for governmental funds, such as debt principal and interest which are recognized only when due. Also, certain specific accrued liabilities, such as pension benefits and other postemployment benefits, are recognized in governmental funds only to the extent that governments in general normally liquidate them with current financial resources.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> As part of our audit procedures, for each of these funds, we combined these proposed adjustments with other uncorrected ACFR errors and determined that the resulting total was immaterial to the city's fiscal year 2021 financial statements.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

Our audit testing for unrecorded liabilities – which involved reviewing fiscal year 2021 payment vouchers through December 31, 2021, to identify payments for goods or services received on June 30, 2021, or prior – found \$67 million of payables that the Finance Office accountants failed to include in accounts payable amounts (The amounts of \$43.3 million of accounts payable corrections booked by Finance Office were included). Table 3 below presents a breakdown of this \$67 million in unrecorded accounts payable, showing that most errors noted were posted to FAMIS after the Finance Office's department Cut-Off date of September 3, 2021. Based upon our testing results, Finance Office's cut-off date of September 3 was too early to detect all significant accounts payable. In fact, we found instances of large unrecorded payables pertaining to payment vouchers posted to FAMIS from late-September to October 2021.

## Table 3: Unrecorded Accounts Payable by Fund and FAMIS Posting Date Before or After Finance Office's Cut-Off Date

	<u>F</u>	FAMIS POSTING DATE OR PAYABLES OCCURRED	
<u>FUND</u>	<u>BEFORE</u> CUT-OFF DATE <sup>†</sup>	<u>AFTER</u> CUT-OFF DATE†	TOTAL
General Fund	\$9,956,252	\$1,619,751	\$11,576,003
HealthChoices Behavioral Health Fund <sup>#</sup>	\$8,459,026	\$25,377,078	\$33,836,104
Grants Revenue Fund®	\$2,743,353	\$10,165,182	\$12,908,535
Aviation Operating Fund	\$(250,442)	\$3,841,670	\$3,591,228
Aviation Capital Fund®	\$33,850	\$5,064,259	\$5,098,109
Total	\$20,942,039	\$46,067,940	\$67,009,979

<sup>†</sup>= The Finance Office's cut-off date for reviewing FAMIS postings to identify fiscal year 2021 accounts payable was September 3, 2021.

<sup>#</sup> = The Finance Office agreed to correct portions of the accounts payable errors and the amount was partially booked in fiscal year 2021 ACFR.

<sup>®</sup>= The Finance Office agreed to correct the accounts payable errors and the amounts were booked in fiscal year 2021 ACFR.

It is apparent from the table that the departments' reporting of payables to the Finance Office was incomplete. The departments with the largest share of unrecorded payables by fund were as follows: the Streets Department for the General Fund; Department of Behavioral Health and Intellectual Disabilities for the HealthChoices Behavioral Health Fund, Department of Human Services for the Grants Revenue Fund and DOA for the Aviation Operating and Aviation Capital Funds. Also, a very large portion of the unrecorded accounts payables were after the Finance Department's cut-off as illustrated in Table 3.

**Recommendation:** To improve the Finance Office's process for computing accounts payable and decrease the risk of unrecorded accounts payable, we recommend that Finance Office management:

• Extend the cut-off date in the memorandum to departments to review accounts payables in the subsequent fiscal year to an appropriate later date to enable them to more accurately and completely report accounts payable to the Finance Office.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

• Collaborate with departments that face unique and substantial challenges to properly reporting accounts payables to the Finance Office to develop processes to ensure sufficient and appropriate reporting going forward. Reinforce the accounts payable reporting requirements to all departments as well as the importance of providing complete and accurate accounts payable information to the Finance Office for inclusion into the ACFR.

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Thank you for highlighting the efforts made by Finance to improve the reporting of accounts payable through the extension of the accounts payable review from August to early September 2021. We agree with your recommendations. Since departments should be aware of the status of their outstanding obligations, ultimately, they are the ideal source for the status of services received but unpaid. Finance believes that a combination of better departmental reporting of payables and an extension of the timeline for the internal staff review of processed invoices would reduce the risk of unidentified payables to acceptable levels. We will continue to work with departments with unique challenges and will consider extending the cut-off period to the extent that the Charter-mandated AFR reporting process timeline would allow.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding the finding on deficiencies in accounts payable reporting, in its response, management states, "We will continue to work with departments with unique challenges and will consider extending the cut-off period to the extent that the Charter-mandated AFR reporting process timeline would allow."

As we stated that the report, GAAP requires that governments report a liability in the period in which it is incurred. In testing accounts payable as of June 30<sup>th</sup> (the city's fiscal year-end), we search for unrecorded liabilities by examining invoices paid in the subsequent fiscal year to identify payments for goods or services received on or before June 30<sup>th</sup> that were not accrued as payables. We found that most errors noted were posted to FAMIS after the Finance Office's internally established September 3<sup>rd</sup> cut-off date resulting in a risk of significant unrecorded payables. Finance Office management should extend the cut-off period to a later date not limited to the reporting timeline for the unaudited Charter-mandated AFR.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

# 2021-007 CAPITAL ASSET CONTROL DEFICIENCIES INCREASE RISK OF REPORTING ERRORS

As previously reported during the last several audits, controls over capital assets are deficient because (1) the city does not have a comprehensive capital asset system to facilitate accounting and reporting of these assets and (2) periodic physical inventories of real property assets are not performed. Each of these conditions is discussed in more detail below.

#### Lack of a Comprehensive Capital Asset System Hampered Reporting Process

**Condition:** The city still lacks a comprehensive capital asset management system to better manage and account for real property assets. Instead, Finance Office accountants continue to maintain a cumbersome series of Excel files, that together with FAMIS, constitute the current fixed asset ledger. Various spreadsheet files accumulate the cost of capital assets and work in progress, while other spreadsheet files are used to calculate depreciation expense and accumulated depreciation reported in the city's ACFR. Real property addresses are only available in FAMIS by user code, which is identified in an Excel file called the "Proof".

**Criteria:** Philadelphia's Home Rule Charter<sup>13</sup> requires management to maintain current and comprehensive records of all real property belonging to the city.

**Effect:** The use of multiple files creates a burdensome and onerous process that can affect the accuracy and completeness of capital asset amounts reported in the ACFR and causes extensive audit effort. For example, we continued to find discrepancies between the "Proof" file and FAMIS – a 1.3 million discrepancy in the misclassification in Horticultural Equipment vehicle categories could cause errors in depreciation expense because of differing useful lives for two categories. Also, the address for one of the assets we sampled did not agree between FAMIS and the proof, thus making a physical inventory difficult to complete.

**Cause:** While Finance Office management agrees that it would be beneficial to have a comprehensive capital asset system, resources have not been identified to initially fund and continually maintain it.

**Recommendation:** To improve the accounting and reporting of the city's capital assets, we continue to recommend that Finance Office management secure the necessary resources to design or purchase a computerized capital asset management system that will provide accurate and useful information such as the book value and related depreciation for each city-owned asset.

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** We agree that the Office of the Director of Finance needs to implement a comprehensive capital asset management system and to eliminate the existing cumbersome process. This condition is expected to be resolved with the OPAL project implementation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> The Philadelphia Home Rule Charter, Section 6-501

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

#### Failure to Inventory Real Property Assets Increases Risk of Inaccurate Accounting Records

**Condition:** Except for the Philadelphia Water Department (PWD) and the Division of Aviation (DOA), which both periodically check the physical existence and condition of their real property assets, this year's audit again disclosed no evidence that the city's other real property assets had been recently inventoried. In its response to last year's report, Finance Office management stated it has been working with OIT's Geographic Information System (GIS) unit with the objective of reconciling the fixed asset ledger to Integrated Workplace Asset Management System<sup>14</sup> (IWAMS), no reconciliation has been provided.

**Criteria:** SAP No. E-7201, *Real Property Perpetual Inventory*, specifies that the Procurement Department shall physically inspect all city-owned real property on a cyclical basis and check against the inventory listing to determine actual existence, condition and propriety of use. Additionally, the Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA) recommends that governments periodically inventory tangible capital assets, so that all assets are accounted for, at least on a test basis, no less often than once every five years. It also recommends governments periodically inventory the physical condition of all existing capital assets so that the listing of all assets and their condition is kept current. Furthermore, the GFOA recommends that a "plain language" report on the condition of the government's capital assets be prepared and made available to elected officials and the general public at least every one to three years.

**Effect:** Continued failure to perform a physical inventory increases the risk that the city's recorded real property assets could be inaccurate and/or incomplete.

**Cause**: This issue has not been a priority for city management. The Finance Office, Procurement Department, and Department of Public Property (Public Property) – the agency responsible for acquiring and maintaining the city's real property assets – have not developed a coordinated process for physically inventorying all city-owned real property.

**Recommendations:** We continue to recommend that Finance Office management:

- Work with the Procurement Department and Public Property to periodically take physical inventories of all real property assets, ascertain their condition and use, and ensure that related records are timely and appropriately updated to reflect the results of this effort.
- Develop and provide a plain language report on the condition of capital assets at least every one to three years. This report should be made available to elected officials and the general public.
- Work with OIT to perform to complete the reconciliation of the IWAMS database to the city's fixed asset records to identify any discrepancies and ensure the completion and accuracy of the city's records.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> During fiscal year 2018, the Department of Public Property (Public Property) implemented the Integrated Workplace Asset Management System (IWAMS), which contains various data on the city's real estate assets, including maintenance and improvement costs.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Finance Office management have had multiple meetings with the GIS unit concerning our objective of reconciling the fixed asset ledger to IWAMS. During FY21, the GIS unit did a review of our FaProof, reconciling it to their database. The result was three items unreconciled that we will address this upcoming fiscal period. We will attempt a follow-up review prior to submission of the preliminary FY22 ACFR.

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

## 2021-008 SAPs REQUIRE UPDATING TO ENSURE ACCURATE AND CONSISTENT APPLICATION OF ACCOUNTING RULES AND REGULATIONS

**Condition:** The city's Standard Accounting Procedures (SAPs), which serve as the basis for the city's system of internal control, continue to be long outdated and fail to reflect the automated processes and practices currently in use. The Finance Office has established over two hundred SAPs to provide city departments and agencies with guidance on how to handle various accounting related activities, including proper procedures for ensuring the accuracy of transactions and the safeguarding of assets. Over the years, as new technologies were adopted and daily practices were enhanced, the existing SAPs have not been updated accordingly, with over 50 percent of them still being more than half a century old.

During fiscal year 2021, the Finance Office continued updating 26 SAPs with the most recent being an update of SAP- No. E – 4601 *Accounting for Proceeds from Disposition of Capital Assets Originally Acquired Through Loan Funds*, issued on December 2, 2021. During current year's follow up, we were provided with an updated project tracking schedule, which listed all existing SAPs, identified those SAPs deemed obsolete, and provided new target deadlines for completing updates for all SAPs by fiscal year 2026. We were informed that the director of compliance prioritized working meetings with Control Owners and reviewed old and long outdated SAP information to identify obsolete procedures and flag areas requiring updates. Finance Office management estimated that the update to the ninth and final grant SAP – No. G-6-1, *Budgeting for Revenue from Other Governments* – would be completed by April 30, 2022. Lastly, in response to the new OnePhilly payroll system implemented in March 2019, the Finance Office has a target timeline of December 30, 2022, for the completion of updates to payroll related SAPs.

**Criteria:** In accordance with Philadelphia's Home Rule Charter, the city's Finance Office is required to establish, maintain, and supervise an adequate and modern accounting system to safeguard city finances. Also, in its best practices publication, the GFOA recommends that governments perform an on-going review, evaluation, and update of accounting procedures to ensure they remain technically accurate, understandable, and compliant with current rules and regulations.

**Effect:** With the majority of SAPs not reflecting the automated processes and practices currently in use, there is an increased risk that critical control activities may be inconsistently applied or not performed at all, which could result in accounting errors and/or misappropriation of assets.

**Cause:** Over the years, the Finance Office experienced staff reductions that have compromised its ability to conduct periodic reviews and updates to the SAPs. Also, we were informed that the Finance Office continue to experience operating and budgetary constraints.

**Recommendation:** We recommend that the Finance Office continue to complete the review and update of the SAPs. Procedures no longer pertinent should be rescinded, and those that are out-of-date should be revised to reflect the automated processes and practices in use today. Once this initial update is completed, the Finance Office should develop a schedule for periodically updating SAPs on a regular basis in the future.

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Thank you for acknowledging our efforts to update SAPs during FY21, including the prioritization of working meetings with Control Owners, and the strides we made to identify

Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies - June 30, 2021

SAPs that are obsolete. We agree with your recommendation to continue the update of the city's SAPs. We believe that the increased Citywide engagement with control and process owners is effective, and we will continue to have working meetings with stakeholders to facilitate the update of SAPs. Management will continue to prioritize this initiative.

# Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs

Section IV – Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

# 2021-009 SUBRECIPIENT MONITORING – MATERIAL WEAKNESS AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

## Assistance Listing 21.023 Emergency Rental Assistance Program (ERAP)

**Condition:** For the two subawards selected for testing, we noted that an evaluation of each subrecipient's risk of noncompliance with federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the subaward for purposes of determining the appropriate subrecipient monitoring was not performed. Additionally, there was no subrecipient monitoring performed. The funding source for this program is the U.S. Department of Treasury and the Pennsylvania Department of Human Services.

**Criteria:** 2 CFR section 200.332(b) states that a pass-through entity (the city) must evaluate each subrecipient's risk of noncompliance with federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the subaward for purposes of determining the appropriate subrecipient monitoring. In addition, 2 CFR section 200.332(d) states that a pass-through entity must monitor the activities of the subrecipient as necessary to ensure that the subaward is used for authorized purposes, in compliance with federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the subaward; and that the subaward performance goals are achieved. Furthermore, 2 CFR section 200.332(e) states that the pass-through entity, depending upon the risk assessment conducted in accordance with 2 CFR section 200.332(b), should ensure proper accountability and compliance with program requirements and achievement of performance goals.

**Effect:** Failure to perform risk assessments, monitoring plans, and program monitoring increases the risk of noncompliance with federal statutes, regulations, and/or the terms and conditions of the federal award. Subawards may not have been used for authorized purposes or performance goals may have not been achieved, which can lead to payback of federal awards.

**Cause:** The Department of Planning & Development's (DPD's) Division of Housing and Community Development (DHCD) appropriated ERAP funding in response to the COVID-19 pandemic and due to the emergent nature of spending, the DPD's DHCD failed in the operation of effectively designed controls over subrecipient monitoring.

**Recommendations:** We recommend that management ensure that evaluations of each subrecipient's risk of noncompliance be performed prior to a subaward, and a monitoring plan be executed in a timely manner. In addition, documentation to support the subrecipient monitoring activities should be maintained.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** DHCD has internal controls in place for both the ongoing and comprehensive monitoring of its nearly 100 subrecipient organizations. These policies and procedures are outlined in the Uniform Program Management Systems (UPMS) manual that was forwarded to you and your staff. As discussed, ongoing oversight is performed by DHCD's Fiscal and Contract Management units through the review/approval process of invoices and reports. In addition, DHCD's Monitoring Unit creates an Annual Monitoring Plan (AMP) at the beginning of each calendar year that includes list of subrecipients to undergo a comprehensive monitoring. The 2021 Annual Monitoring Plan was forwarded to you which included PHDC's contract for \$11M in CDBG-CV funding. As discussed, DHCD received the first allocation of coronavirus resources through the Federal Department of Housing and Urban

#### Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

Development (HUD) CDBG-CV program in May 2020. DHCD contracted with PHDC to manage \$11M of CDBG-CV for the first phase of rental assistance launched in June 2020. The Monitoring Unit is finalizing that comprehensive review. It was noted that the City's fourth phase of rental assistance – U.S. Department of Treasury Emergency Rental Assistance Program (ERAP) funding through a DHCD contract with PHDC -- was launched in April 2021.

Summary of the monitoring and reporting activities of the ERAP program that DHCD, PHDC, and Office of Recovery and Grants (ORG) implemented starting in July 2021 (FY22).

**Policies and procedures**: PHDC developed ERAP policies and procedures (P&P) as the program began in April 2021. The Office of Recovery and Grants contracted with Tetra Tech to provide technical assistance, including to PHDC to ensure that the policies and procedures complied with state and federal award requirements. The policies and procedures document was updated throughout the program as it evolved and was provided to DHCD.

**Reporting**: PHDC has worked closely with the Office of Recovery and Grants to comply with all ERA reporting requirements. ORG submits all federal ERAP reports through Treasury's portal, as PHDC does not have access. For state ERAP reports, PHDC provides the data for review by ORG staff and then PHDC submits via email using the Excel templates provided by PA DHS. It should be noted when ERAP launched in Spring 2021, Treasury had not yet released reporting guidelines. Once reporting requirements were released by Treasury and PA DHS, PHDC worked together with DHCD and the Office of Recovery and Grants to review the reporting requirements, develop a plan for report review and submission. TetraTech, a City consultant, staff provided guidance and report review support during most of 2021 and the beginning of 2022. All of the reports were submitted, reviewed, and accepted by the PA DHS on their due dates.

#### **Monitoring and Oversight**

The ERAP program has been monitored at a variety of levels since its inception. In addition to DHCD monitoring, we received Emergency Rental Assistance Program Monitoring report from PHA DHS on January 16, 2023. Their monitoring report involved a review of: 1)PHDC and DHCD monitoring/compliance procedures and controls; and 2) a sampling of 60 applications. They identified Philadelphia's monitoring and oversight as a program strength.

At the end of FY22, PHDC contracted Mercadien to do an Agreed-Upon Procedures Report (AUP). They reviewed the Policy and Procedures document, sampled 100 applications, and reviewed them for consistency with the policies and procedures. The final report is forthcoming.

Finally, all of DHCD's contracts are vetted by a Contract Review Committee comprised of DHCD Legal, Monitoring/Audit and Contract Administration staff before a contract negotiation is completed. This Committee meets weekly to evaluate the subrecipients internal controls; past performance; open audit findings or issues; program delivery capacity; and quality/timeliness of submitting required reports. DHCD is creating a risk-assessment checklist to formally document that these areas were examined prior to finalizing the contract award.

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding managements statements concerning the occurrence of subrecipient monitoring of the ERAP program, we have the following comment:

The Controller's Office auditors requested supporting documentation evidencing subrecipient monitoring activities for FY 2021 for the two subrecipients tested, which accounted for over 98% of program expenditures, and no supporting documentation was provided for either of the two subawards selected for testing.

**Contact Person:** Melissa Long, Director, Division of Housing and Community Development (DHCD), 215-686-9789 & Paul Cesario, Deputy Director of Finance, Department of Planning & Development (DPD), 215-686-9735

# 2021-010 REPORTING – MATERIAL WEAKNESS AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

# Assistance Listing 93.268 Immunization Cooperative Agreements Grant Program Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities - Health Department Based

**Condition:** The city's Department Public Health (DPH) submitted special reports for the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act (FFATA) that were inaccurate for both the Immunization Cooperative Agreements Grant Program (Assistance Listing 93.268) and the HIV Prevention Activities (Assistance Listing 93.940). Please see Tables 4 and 5 below for details:

Table 4: Assis	tance Listing 93.26	8 - Immunization Coc	perative Agreement	s Grant Program
Transactions Tested	Subaward Not Reported	Report Not Timely	Subaward Amount Incorrect	Subaward Missing Key Elements
4	<u>1</u>	3	<u>4</u>	<u>0</u>
Dollar Amount of Tested Transactions	Subaward Amount Not Reported	Report Amount Not Timely	Subaward Amount Incorrect	Subaward Missing Key Elements
\$14,453,103	\$500,000	\$13,953,103	(10,441,545)	0

Table 5 Assistance Listing 93.940 - HIV Prevention Activities - Health Department Based				
Transactions Tested	Subaward Not Reported	Report Not Timely	Subaward Amount Incorrect	Subaward Missing Key Elements
<u>14</u>	<u>2</u>	<u>12</u>	<u>12</u>	<u>0</u>
Dollar Amount of Tested Transactions	Subaward Amount Not Reported	Report Amount Not Timely	Subaward Amount Incorrect	Subaward Missing Key Elements
\$5,118,908	\$665,000	\$4,453,908	(\$613,320)	0

**Criteria:** 2 CFR Part 170 specifies that recipients of grants or cooperative agreements are required to report first-tier subawards of \$30,000 or more to the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act Subaward Reporting System (FSRS).

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

**Effect:** Federal grantors may not have complete and accurate information to make fiscal decisions on federal awards. The public will not have the information on federal awards (federal financial assistance and expenditures).

**Cause:** DPH did not have a systematic process in place to report subawards made under the federal program in accordance with FFATA. Consequently, the responsible employees were not properly trained how to complete the FFATA reports.

**Recommendation:** DPH should ensure that registration is completed as soon as possible, that written policies and procedures are developed so all the required filings are completed as required, and that its staff has proper training to prepare the FFATA reports.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action:** Plan: PDPH acknowledges the Controller's Office finding. The Philadelphia Department of Public Health will ensure Federal Funding and Transparency Act (FFATA) reporting is completed in the required timeframe. At the start of fiscal year 2023, Health Fiscal began to implement a systematic process to report subawards in accordance with FFATA. The department, with information provided by the Grants Accounting and Administration Unit, identifies and disseminates qualifying transactions by division. The division reporting administrator, who has received training through Health Fiscal, is responsible for completing the required filings. The division reporting administrator obtains the required data, including the UEI#, CFDA# and description of service and then files the required information in the FFATA reporting system. Health Fiscal will develop a written policy to reflect this procedure.

**Contact Person:** Ryan Taylor, Chief Operating Officer and Deputy Commissioner, Philadelphia Public Health Department (215) 686-5207

# 2021-011 SPECIAL TESTS AND PROVISIONS – MATERIAL WEAKNESS AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

## Assistance Listing 93.268 Immunization Cooperative Agreements

**Condition:** The city's DPH failed to provide oversight of program enrolled providers to ensure that proper control and accountability was maintained for vaccines, vaccines were properly safeguarded, and Vaccine for Children (VFC) program-eligibility screening was conducted for FY 2021. The funding for this program is U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

**Criteria:** Per 2 CFR Part 200, Appendix XI Compliance Supplement, Assistance listing 93.268 Immunization Cooperative Agreements, specified effective control and accountability must be maintained for all vaccine under the VFC program. Vaccine must be adequately safeguarded and used solely for authorized purposes (42 USC 1396s). This includes administration only to VFC program-eligible children, as defined in 42 USC 1396s(b)(2)(A)(i) through (A)(iv), regardless of the child's parent's ability to pay (42 USC 1396s(c)(2)(C)(iii)). A record of vaccine administered shall be made in each person's permanent medical record (or in a permanent office log or file to which a legal representative shall have access upon request) (42 USC 300aa-25).

**Effect:** Vaccines can be improperly safeguarded and wasted. Additionally, inappropriate records of vaccines administered can result in health issues to vaccine recipients.

**Cause:** According to DPH personnel, some doctor's offices were closed, or would not allow outsiders in due to the Covid pandemic, and virtual visits were not available soon enough to conduct the mandated monitoring. Additionally, Licensed nurses were pulled from their normal daily activities to administer the COVID 19 vaccine around the city of Philadelphia at locations such as the Philadelphia Convention Center and Esperanza Community Vaccination Center.

**Recommendation:** We recommend that DPH develops alternate methods to ensure program compliance or request a waiver from the grantor should a similar event occur in the future.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** The Philadelphia Department of Public Health (PDPH) acknowledges the Controller's Office finding. As recommended by the Controller's Office, should a similar event occur in the future, PDPH will develop alternate methods to oversee accountability for vaccine storage and safeguarding. Please note this compliance challenge occurred in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, which necessitated an unprecedented response that focused on rapid and equitable distribution of life-saving vaccines.

**Contact Person:** Amber Tirmal, Immunization Program Manager, Division of Disease Control Philadelphia Department of Public Health, 215-685-6650

# 2021-012 ACTIVITIES ALLOWED AND UNALLOWED & ALLOWABLE COSTS AND COST PRINCIPLES – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

# Assistance Listing 14.231 Emergency Solutions Grant

**Condition:** The Office of Homeless Services (OHS) did not have an internal control system in place to track grant payroll distributions. During our testing of payroll expenditures, we noted that one of the two sampled employees worked on multiple programs, however, their entire fiscal year 2021 salary was charged to the Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG). OHS could only estimate the amount of time the employee may have worked on non-ESG program activities, resulting in questioned costs of \$66,516. This funding was received from the Department of Housing and Urban Development.

**Criteria:** 2 CFR 200.430(i)(1)(i) & (vii) state that charges to federal awards for salaries and wages must be based on records that accurately reflect the work performed. These records must be supported by a system of internal control which provides reasonable assurance that the charges are accurate, allowable, and properly allocated; and support the distribution of the employee's salary or wages among specific activities or cost objectives if the employee works on more than one federal award, or a federal award and non-federal award.

**Effect:** Failure to adequately track grant payroll distributions can result in overstatement of payroll related expenditures and noncompliance with federal guidelines. Because of the lack of control procedures to accurately track grant payroll distributions, the employee's payroll charged to the grant could not be substantiated and resulted in questioned costs of \$66,516.

**Cause:** OHS normally has staff work solely on their assigned grant. However, due to a decrease in funding in other grants, they had staff split time between their original assignments and the Emergency Solutions Grant and did not document the payroll distribution among the various activities.

**Recommendations:** We recommend that OHS design and implement a process to adequately document payroll distributions when employees are working on more than one grant.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** OHS strives to not utilize the ESG funding source for OHS staff wages. This was a one off allocation due to the decrease of our traditional budget and the large influx of funds from the one time ESG-CV grant. If in the future OHS needs to apply an employee's wages to a grant, we will be sure that employee only works on projects and assignments related to that funding source.

**Contact Person:** Jerome Hill, Director of Compliance (215) 520-3556, and Peter Curran, Deputy for Finance, Contract and Asset Management (215) 686-7197

# 2021-013 SPECIAL TESTS AND PROVISIONS – PAYMENTS TO SUBRECIPIENTS IN 30 DAYS - SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

# Assistance Listing 14.231 - Emergency Solutions Grant Program

**Condition:** In our testing of the sampled expenditure population, we noted that the Office of Homeless Services (OHS) failed to pay 34 out of 53 subrecipient invoices within the required 30-day period. The funding for this program was received from the US Department of Housing and Urban Development and the PA Department of Community and Economic Development.

**Criteria:** 24 CFR 576.203(c) requires that the recipient pay each subrecipient for allowable costs within 30 days after receiving the subrecipient's complete payment request.

**Effect:** Failure to make timely payments to subrecipients could lead to noncompliance and affect program services at the subrecipient level.

**Cause:** Due to the pandemic and shift to remote work, OHS utilized their Mainstay system to receive payment requests from subrecipients during fiscal year 2021. Some subrecipients who were not yet utilizing the system to submit invoices were submitting them through email or the postal service. The combination of the shift in working environment, new procedures, and various methods of invoice receipt led to untimely payments.

**Recommendations:** We recommend that OHS management strengthen its current policies and procedures for processing the invoices to ensure that all subrecipient invoices are reviewed and paid timely.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** Now that the response to the pandemic has become more stable in regard to staff levels and work conditions and with subrecipient participation in our new Mainstay invoicing system at nearly 99%, we will see a natural decline in late payments. In addition, OHS is creating an internal tracking system with reports to further mitigate late payments.

**Contact Person:** Jerome Hill, Director of Compliance (215) 520-3556 and Peter Curran Deputy for Finance, Contract and Asset Management (215) 686-7189

# 2021-014 REPORTING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

#### Assistance Listing 93.268 Immunization Grants Assistance Listing 93.914 HIV Emergency Relief Project Grants Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities Assistance Listing 93.224/93.527 Health Center Program Cluster

**Condition:** GAAU did not accurately disclose the total payments to subrecipients in the preliminary SEFA provided for audit. Our review of records indicated that subrecipient expenditures for the major programs listed below in Table 6 were understated by \$12.2 million. GAAU concurred with our findings and corrected the amounts reported for subrecipient expenditures. This condition was reported as finding number 2020-013 in the prior year report.

Table 6: Summary of the Subrecipient Expenditure Variances by Major Program				
	Assistance Listing Number	Amount Per Auditee (\$)	Amount Per Auditor (\$)	Difference Overstated/ (Understated) (\$)
Immunization Grants	93.268	300,990	3,989,237	(3,688,247)
HIV Emergency Relief Project Grants	93.914	15,716,645	21,017,845	(5,301,200)
HIV Prevention Activities	93.940	2,471,402	4,564,714	(2,093,312)
Health Center Program Cluster	93.224/93.527	3,566	1,167,776	(1,164,210)
Total		18,492,603	30,739,572	(12,246,969)

Source: Office of the Controller

**Criteria:** OMB's Uniform Guidance, Title 2, Part 200, Subpart F, paragraph .510(b)(4) requires the total amount provided to subrecipients from each federal program to be included in the SEFA.

**Effect:** Failure to completely and accurately report subrecipient expenditures can result in noncompliance with terms and conditions of federal awards. It could, for example, lead to the city not correctly identifying subrecipients for audits and monitoring. In addition, grantors will not have accurate information relating to the total amount of federal awards that were expended by subrecipients.

**Cause:** Departments responsible for the grants do not always provide timely and accurate subrecipient expenditure information to GAAU or informed them when expenditures are denoted with the incorrect document prefix. Additionally, GAAU's review of the subrecipient expenditures reported in the draft of the SEFA did not identify discrepancies between amounts reported and the city's accounting records.

**Recommendations:** We recommend that GAAU reinforce with departments the need to provide complete and accurate information to assist in reporting the correct amounts for total payments to subrecipients, and to inform GAAU when expenditures are denoted by the incorrect document prefix. Additionally, GAAU should strengthen its SEFA preparation procedures to ensure that all payments to subrecipients are reported as subrecipient expenditures on the SEFA.

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** GAAU will continue to reinforce compliance with the prescribed municipal policy Standard Accounting Procedure G 5-1 Subrecipient Monitoring that is intended to assist city departments with compliance with 2 CFR 200.510(b)(4).

In FY 2022, GAAU implemented the digitized Grants Profile form. The requirements for subrecipient and contractor determinations are incorporated on this form. Identifying the subrecipients at the outset of the grant will enable the departments to ensure proper accountability and compliance with program requirements and achievement of performance goals. This new form will also provide additional support when preparing subrecipients expenditures for the SEFA.

Departments have noted that there are instances where subrecipients may experience an administrative burden and are unable to provide Departments with invoices in a timely fashion. Depending on the reporting requirements of the grantor, prime recipients may be allowed to report these subrecipient expenditures in subsequent reporting periods in a manner that clearly identifies the related accounting period. In instances of delayed invoicing, reporting the expenditure in the current period with a footnote, if allowed by the grantor requirements, may provide the most relevant and reliable SEFA reporting information.

GAAU will continue to pursue innovative methods and work and consult with the Office of Grants, Health and Human Services cluster and other departments to improve reporting of subrecipients expenditures.

Contact Person: Shantae Thorpe, Accounting Manager, Finance (215) 686-5629

# 2021-015 SUBRECIPIENT MONITORING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

## Assistance Listing 21.019 Coronavirus Relief Fund

**Condition:** For the three subawards selected for testing, we noted that the information required by 2 CFR section 200.332(a) was not provided to subrecipients at the time of the subaward, and applicable federal regulations were not identified. Additionally, an evaluation of each subrecipient's risk of noncompliance with federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the subaward for purposes of determining the appropriate subrecipient monitoring was not performed. The funding source for this program is the U.S. Department of Treasury.

**Criteria:** 2 CFR section 200.332(a) states that a pass-through entity (the city) must ensure that every subaward is clearly identified to the subrecipient as a subaward and includes the required award information so that the federal award is used in accordance with federal statutes, regulations and the terms and conditions of the federal award. In addition, 2 CFR section 200.332(b) states that pass-through entities must evaluate each subrecipient's risk of noncompliance with federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the subaward for purposes of determining the appropriate subrecipient monitoring.

**Effect:** Failure to identify subrecipient awards, as federal, and the applicable compliance requirements, could lead to noncompliance at the subrecipient level. Failure to perform risk assessments increases the risk of noncompliance with subrecipient monitoring requirements as set forth in the U.S. Office of Management and Budget Compliance Supplement, which could lead to the city's payback of federal awards.

**Cause:** The city appropriated CARES Act monies in response to the public health emergency due to COVID-19. Due to the emergent nature of the spending, the city's existing internal control system did not operate effectively.

**Recommendations:** We recommend management modify and/or strengthen its current policies and procedures to ensure that all required award information and applicable requirements are communicated to subrecipients at the time of subaward. Also, we recommend that management ensure that evaluations of each subrecipient's risk of noncompliance is performed prior to a subaward.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** As the finding notes, this issue was not related to normal operations, but only affected subrecipients of Coronavirus Relief Fund grant funds. This was due to the unprecedented nature of the pandemic and its impacts on every level of City operations. The public health emergency created the need for speedy response from the City on a wide variety of issues, with funds sometimes being released before a grant to reimburse the City was identified.

As the finding itself notes, as soon as the funding was identified to be from a Federal award, the City did reach out to impacted departments, which then performed the necessary subaward monitoring procedures on a regular basis.

#### Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

Nonetheless, we recognize this as an opportunity to strengthen our internal processes and controls. To that end, we have taken and propose to take the following corrective actions:

- Re-staff the Office of Recovery and Grants (ORG) within the budget department and bring it back to full staffing. This will provide the capacity to assist departments in developing and enacting their subrecipient processes throughout the life cycle of applicable grants.
- ORG has developed and is offering recurring training sessions for operational departments and fiscal officers on subrecipient monitoring. So far this was presented to the HHS cluster and will be offered to more departments as ORG rebuilds its staff and re-establishes its calendar now that it has moved to Finance/Budget.
- ORG is working to develop a new process for identifying, evaluating, and monitoring subrecipients throughout the life cycle of a grant, including utilizing the CFR guidelines to develop a questionnaire for departments to aid them to determine if their grant will include subrecipients, and guide them through the overall subrecipient monitoring process.

Contact Person: Dan Gasiewski, Chief Grants Compliance Officer, Office of the Director of Finance

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

# 2021-016 PROCUREMENT - SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

## ASSISTANCE LISTING 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities Health Department Based

**Condition:** The Procurement Department failed to perform cost or price analyses before receiving bids or proposals for two out of four sampled contracts (170674, 1920133) and failed to negotiate profit for one sole source contract (208774). Funding for this program is from U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

**Criteria:** Uniform Guidance 2CFR §200.324 states that, (a) the non-federal entity must perform a cost or price analysis in connection with every procurement action in excess of the Simplified Acquisition Threshold including contract modifications, and the non-federal entity must make independent estimates before receiving bids or proposals, and (b) The non-federal entity must negotiate profit as a separate element of the price for each contract in which there is no price competition and in all cases where cost analysis is performed.

**Effect:** Failure to perform the required costs analyses and profit negotiations could lead to noncompliance with post award procurement requirements and could result in the inefficient use of grant funds.

**Cause:** Procurement requirements may not be properly communicated to the employees responsible for performing them.

**Recommendation:** We recommend that management ensure that all procurement requirements are communicated to responsible employees so that cost or price analyses and profit negotiations are performed before receiving bids or proposals.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** This finding is misplaced. City departments in receipt of federal grant funds are responsible for compliance with the conditions of the grant and the appropriate expenditure of funds to maintain grant eligibility. Those departments must complete cost and price analyses before requisitions for goods and services are forwarded to the City Procurement Department for any action. The Procurement Department follows the Philadelphia Home Rule Charter and Philadelphia Code in soliciting the market with contract opportunities. Competitively bid contracts are awarded to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder, in accordance with §8-200 of the Charter, while non-competitively bid contracts are awarded to the vendor that best satisfies the criteria established by the department utilizing the contract, in compliance with grant requirements is retained by the responsible department(s) and will work with the Office of the Director of Finance and the Law Department to ensure that such requirements are recommunicated to the appropriate staff within those departments utilizing federal grant dollars.

**Contact Person:** LaShawnda N. Tompkins, Deputy Commissioner of Administration, City of Philadelphia Procurement Department 215-686-4760

# 2021-017 SEFA REPORTING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY

Assistance Listing 93.224 & 93.527 Health Center Program & Grants for New and Expanded Services under the Health Center Program Cluster Assistance Listing 93.354 Public Health Emergency Response Assistance Listing 93.914 HIV Emergency Relief Projects Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities

**Condition:** In our review of the fiscal year (FY) 2021 SEFA, we noted that GAAU improperly reported prior period expenditures for four grant programs in the current year SEFA. Specifically, we noted expenditures for the programs in Table 7 below, occurred in FY 2020, but were not included in the year end accounts payable accrual or reported in the FY 2020 SEFA. Instead, GAAU inappropriately reported those expenditures in the FY 2021 SEFA. The funding for those programs is received from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

Table 7: Summary	v of Prior Period	l Expenditures b	v Maior Program
Lubic / Dummur		1 DApenaitai es b	j major i rogram

Program Name	Assistance Listing #	Prior Period Expenditures Amount
Health Center Program & Grants for New and Expanded Services under the Health Center Program	93.224/93.527	\$249,813
Public Health Emergency Response	93.354	\$506,698
HIV Emergency Relief Projects	93.914	\$2,041,807
HIV Prevention Activities	93.940	\$432,947
Total		\$3,231,265

Source: Office of the Controller

**Criteria:** OMB's Uniform Guidance, Title 2, Part 200, Subpart F, paragraph 200.510(b) specifies that the grantee must prepare a SEFA for the period covered by the financial statements which must include the total federal awards expended as determined in accordance with §200.502 Basis for Determining federal awards expended. OMB's Uniform Guidance, Title 2, Part 200, Subpart F, paragraph 200.502(a) specifies that the determination of when a federal award is expended must be based on when the activity related to the federal award occurs. Additionally, the city's financial statements are prepared on the modified accrual basis and follow Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP). GAAP requires that governments report a liability in the period in which it is incurred. Accordingly, governmental entities should record expenditures when a

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

liability is incurred, or when the activity related to a federal award occurs, and not based on when the invoice is received.

**Effect:** Failure to report grant expenditures on the SEFA during the correct fiscal year is a departure from GAAP and caused inaccurate reporting of federal expenditures.

**Cause:** In our FY 2021 audit of the city's ACFR, we noted that the city's Finance Office (Finance) procedures for computing year-end accounts payable balances included weaknesses that increased the risk for unrecorded payables. Specifically, our review noted that Finance requested departments to provide them with a list of fiscal year 2021 invoices not yet vouchered or submitted for processing as of September 3, 2021. Based upon the results of our testing, it appears that Finance's early-September cut-off date for the review and identification of payables was too early to detect all significant accounts payable. This condition also caused GAAU to improperly include expenditures for services provided in FY 2020 in the FY 2021 SEFA.

**Recommendation:** Finance should improve its accounts payable process by following GAAP and the accrual basis of accounting by recording expenditures in the fiscal year they occur.

Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan: Although we agree that some expenditures related to the prior year were recorded in the FY21 SEFA, we do not believe the errors were material in relation to the basic financial statements. Further, we do not believe the inclusion of these expenditures had any effect on the major program determination, nor did they affect our compliance with any federal grant compliance requirements.

We agree that we prepare our financial statements in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles, and our financial statements, as presented, are materially accurate.

For FY 2022, we have extended our search for unrecorded liabilities to seven months after the fiscal year. Since the risk for unrecorded liabilities decreases as we move further away from the end of the fiscal year, we reviewed only transactions we believed may have a material effect on the financial statements.

Contact Person: Shantae Thorpe, Accounting Manager, Finance (215)-686-5629

# 2021-018 ACTIVITIES ALLOWED AND UNALLOWED & ALLOWABLE COSTS AND COST PRINCIPLES – COMPLIANCE FINDING

## Assistance Listing 97.036 Disaster Grants Public Assistance

**Condition:** In our testing of the sampled expenditure population, we noted that five out of 115 invoices prepared by the Office of Recovery Grants inappropriately charged subcontractor markups (or cost-plus-percentage-of-cost) to the grant, totaling \$83,240. While the other goods and services on these invoices were allowable, the subcontractor markups are explicitly unallowable per FEMA guidance. The dollar amounts of the subcontractor markups as they relate to the city's project worksheets are summarized in Table 8 below. The funding for this program was received from the Department of Homeland Security.

Table 8: Questioned Co	City Index	leet Number
<b>Project Worksheet</b>	Code	Amount
4506DR-PA-PW#371	105975	\$34,326
4506DR-PA-PW#418	105976	\$48,914
Total		\$83,240

Source: Office of the Controller

**Criteria:** The FEMA Policy FP 104-009-2 states that FEMA does not reimburse the increased cost associated with the percentage on a cost-plus-percentage-of-cost calculation. This is based on 2 CFR 200.323(d), which states that cost plus a percentage of cost method of contracting must not be used.

**Effect:** The Office of Recovery Grants is out of compliance with FEMA guidelines and regulations. The oversight also resulted in questioned costs of \$83,240 being reported on the SEFA.

**Cause:** Expenditures charged to the grant, in most cases, originated from the Coronavirus Relief Fund and were later transferred when FEMA funding became available. Subcontractor mark-up charges were allowable under the Coronavirus Relief Fund, therefore, the Office of Recovery and Grants had to begin conducting reviews of the original invoices to detect unallowable costs after these expenditures were transferred. This is still an ongoing process.

**Recommendations:** We recommend that the Office of Recovery Grants improve their process for reviewing invoices in order to detect unallowable costs in a more timely manner.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** The COVID Recovery Fund grant specifically lifted the CFR requirement that contractor fees be a flat fee, rather than "cost plus percentage." Since this was the first grant awarded, many payments for costs which were eventually moved to FEMA grants (issued later) were made using the guidelines for CRF. Later payments were sometimes made directly to the FEMA index codes, sometimes including costs which were later removed.

#### Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

As part of our grant review process, TetraTech and the Office of Recovery and Grants are already reviewing the original invoices for all of the charges being made to FEMA grants. Some administrative and "cost plus percentage" markups were moved to CRF funding as we prepared our final report on that grant in October of 2022, and other ineligible costs, if any, discovered from that point on will be moved to the general fund.

Additionally, all FEMA projects remain open, as the federal government has not yet declared an end to the COVID emergency. Therefore, all of the costs as they appear on FEMA index codes at the end of FY21 should be viewed as representing a "point in time" and not as our final determination of grant eligibility. We have a process in place to look out for this and other potentially unallowable costs before final submission, so that we can have confidence that the costs we submit to FEMA in the final project submissions will be found eligible.

Contact Person: Dan Gasiewski, Chief Grants Compliance Officer, Office of the Director of Finance

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

# 2021-019 SUBRECIPIENT MONITORING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

# Assistance Listing 93.354 Public Health Emergency Response: Cooperative Agreement for Emergency Response: Public Health Crisis

**Condition:** One of two Department of Public Health (DPH) subrecipients sampled, did not have language in its contract that identified the award as a subaward nor did the contract specify the federal compliance requirements to ensure the subrecipient's compliance with federal statutes, regulations, and the terms of the federal award. Funding for this program is from the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services.

**Criteria:** Per the OMB's Uniform Guidance, the pass-through entity must clearly identify to the subrecipient the award as a subaward at the time of subaward (or subsequent subaward modification by providing the information described in 2 CFR section 200.332(a)(1), all requirements imposed by the pass-through entity on the subrecipient so that the federal award is used in accordance with federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the award and any additional requirements that the pass-through entity imposes on the subrecipient in order for the PTE to meet its own responsibility for the federal award.

**Effect:** Subrecipient was not informed of its subaward leading to inaccurate reporting of federal expenditures by the subrecipient. In addition, there was a greater risk of non-compliance with the statutes, regulations, terms, and conditions of the federal award with the services performed by the subrecipient.

Cause: Failure to identify vendors as subrecipients during the procurement process.

**Recommendations:** As vendors are procured for a federal grant award, there should be an in-depth analysis to determine whether they are a subrecipient. Once designated as a subrecipient, the department should then ensure that the necessary federal compliance requirements are included in the subrecipient's agreement.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** The Philadelphia Department of Public Health (PDPH) acknowledges the Office of the City Controller's finding. PDPH maintains a process to identify subrecipients during the contracting process. The individual responsible for the contract in question is no longer with PDPH and therefore unavailable to provide input regarding this finding. Contracts with subrecipients include all necessary federal compliance language.

**Contact Person**: Jessica Caum, Program Manager, Bioterrorism and Public Health Preparedness Program (215) 685-6731, William Marks, Budget Officer DPH (215) 685-5272

# 2021-020 REPORTING - SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

Assistance Listing 93.136 Injury Prevention and Control Research and State Community Based Programs

Health Center Program Cluster: - Assistance Listing 93.224 Health Center Program (Community Health Centers, Migrant Health Centers, Health Care For The Homeless, and Public Housing Primary Care), and Assistance Listing 93.527 Grants For New and Expanded Services Under the Health Center Program

**Condition:** During our test for compliance with the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act (FFATA), we noted that the city's DPH did not have a process in place to report subawards made under the federal programs in accordance with the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act (FFATA). Consequently, auditors could not test for reporting compliance for these grant programs. Funding for these programs is from the Department of health and Human Services.

**Criteria:** Per the OMB's Uniform Guidance 2 CFR Part 170, the prime recipient of a federal award must report information regarding first-tier subawards of \$30,000 or more utilizing the FFATA Subaward Reporting System (FSRS), and states that the subawards reporting requirement applies to all types of first tier subawards.

**Effect:** Federal grantors may not have complete and accurate information to make fiscal decisions on federal awards. Additionally, there could be a lack of transparency and accountability to the public on how federal dollars are spent.

**Cause:** DPH did not have a systematic process in place to report subawards made under the Federal program in accordance with FFATA. Specifically, FFATA reports are not yet being submitted by Ambulatory Health Services (AHS). The unit is currently coordinating with the fiscal unit to register a designee under the Unique Entity ID number in FFATA to complete the yearly reporting for any qualifying awards.

**Recommendation:** DPH should ensure that registration is completed as soon as possible, that written policies and procedures are developed so all the required filings are completed as required, and that its staff has proper training to prepare the FFATA report.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** PDPH acknowledges the Controller's Office finding. The Philadelphia Department of Public Health will ensure Federal Funding and Transparency Act (FFATA) reporting is completed in the required timeframe. At the start of fiscal year 2023, Health Fiscal began to implement a systematic process to report subawards in accordance with FFATA. The Department, with information provided by the Grants Accounting and Administration Unit, identifies and disseminates qualifying transactions by division. The division reporting administrator, who has received training through Health Fiscal, is responsible for completing the required filings. The division reporting administrator obtains the required data, including the UEI#, CFDA# and description of service and then files the required information in the FFATA reporting system. Health Fiscal will develop a written policy to reflect this procedure.

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

**Contact Person:** Yvonne Claudio, Sr. Admin/Clinical Informatics, HRSA Grants Project Director (215) 685-6769, William H. Marks, Budget Officer, PDH (215) 685-5272, Steven Benson, CFO Ambulatory Health Services (215) 685-6792, and Ryan Taylor, COO, Deputy Commissioner (215) 686-5207

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

# 2021-021 SUBRECIPIENT MONITORING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

#### Assistance Listing 93.323 Epidemiology and Laboratory Capacity for Infectious Diseases

**Condition:** The Department of Public Health (DPH) failed to provide documentation evidencing program monitoring of its subrecipient agencies during fiscal year 2021. During the audit we obtained evidence that DPH identified the subaward and applicable requirements in the scope of work section of the contracts including requirements for quarterly narrative reports. However, no evidence of subrecipient monitoring was provided. This program is funded by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

**Criteria:** Per 2 CFR section 200.332(d) of the OMB's Uniform Guidance, the pass-through entity must monitor the activities of the subrecipient to ensure that the subaward is used for authorized purposes, complies with the terms and conditions of the subaward and the subaward performance goals are achieved. Pass -through entity monitoring must include:

- 1) Reviewing financial and performance reports required by the pass-through entity.
- 2) Following up and ensuring that the subrecipient takes timely and appropriate actions on all deficiencies pertaining to the federal award provided to the subrecipient from the pass-through entity detected through audits, on-site reviews, and other means.

**Effect:** DPH, as a pass-through entity, is responsible for oversight of subrecipient operations to assure that performance expectations are being achieved. The lack of monitoring of its subawards may result in subrecipients failing to comply with program requirements or meet performance goals without being detected.

Cause: DPH management did not respond to the auditor's multiple requests for monitoring reports.

**Recommendations:** We recommend that DPH management ensure that subrecipients are properly monitored and records are maintained and made available for audit.

**Views of the Responsible Officials and Corrective Action Plan:** The auditor requested documentation of monitoring of three partner organizations. As detailed in the scope of work agreements, those organizations performed services including staffing, procuring supplies and equipment in an emergent situation, and creating vendor agreements. The following monitoring activities, as listed below, occurred for those services:

- o For staffing, PDPH directly supervised the staff.
- o For procurement, PDPH had access to the organization's procurement system. Invoices were reconciled with supporting documentation.
- o For contracting, PDPH participated in the development and execution of the agreements.

Federal and PA. Department of Human Services Findings and Questioned Costs – June 30, 2021

After the auditor completed their review, PDPH identified detailed reports from one of the vendors from which documentation was requested. The narrative reports provide evidence of monitoring in alignment with the scope of work. Please see enclosed zip files for the documentation.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding management's statements concerning the failure to provide evidence of subrecipient monitoring for the Epidemiology and Laboratory Capacity for Infectious Diseases program, we have the following comments:

The zip file provided by Ryan Taylor addressed Dimagi, one of the three (3) subrecipients selected for testing. That subrecipient was identified by PDPH as a vendor. Finance reached out to PDPH for additional information but did not receive a response. Therefore, the decision was made to continue to include Dimagi as a subrecipient on the SEFA. The contract with Dimagi did not identify them as a subaward, but as a vendor to provide "Computer and Information Services: Implementation Services". The documents in the zip file were implantation reports for the software module they were building for PDPH.

There was no information at all provided for the other two subrecipients selected for testing. Both programs were identified as subawards with specific program monitoring and reporting requirements on a quarterly basis. Despite repeated requests for evidence of the monitoring process and the quarterly reports, no documentation was provided.

**Contact Person**: William Marks, Budget Officer DPH (215) 685-5272, Sara Enes, Director Disease Control (215) 685-1810, Naomi Mirowitz, COVID Compliance Officer (215) 964-5050

# Summary Schedule of Prior Years Audit Findings

# CITY OF PHILADELPHIA SUMMARY SCHEDULE OF PRIOR YEAR AUDIT FINDINGS FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

# CONTENTS

	Page
STATE AGENCIES	
PA Department of Human Services	92-97
FEDERAL AGENCIES	
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services	98-100
U.S. Department of Justice	101
U.S. Department of Homeland Security	102
U.S. Department of Treasury	103-104
Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit	105-120

	Reference Number	Status	Questioned Costs	
PA Departme	nt of Human Services			
Children an	d Youth Programs			
	2010 014		<b>61 201</b> 07 <b>7</b>	
	2019-014	Unresolved	\$1,201,065	
<u>Condition:</u>	The Department of Human Services (DHS) improperly reported \$1,768,574 in unsupported expenditures in its fiscal year 2019 Act 148 County Children and Youth Fiscal Summary (Fiscal Summary) submitted to the Pennsylvania Department of Human Services (PaDHS). DHS also improperly reported \$178,308 of encumbered funds as expenditures on the Fiscal Summary. Funding for these programs is from PADHS.			
2021 Update:	requests record of actual e	DHS ensures that all expenses reported are actual and properly supported. The department requests record of actual expenses with supporting documentation prior to invoicing the state. This has been in practice in subsequent fiscal years.		
Contact:	Landuleni Shipanga, Cont	roller, Department of Humar	n Services (215) 683-6366	
	2019-013	Unresolved	\$2,602,006	
<u>Condition:</u>	Costs (indirect costs) on the DHS should have based	heir Act 148 Invoice based o	reported \$3,566,773 of Central Service n an indirect cost rate of 13.61 percent. 22 percent calculated by using actual the city.	
2021 Update:		w and reporting of indirect co of Philadelphia's Cost Alloc	osts to the State to ensure those costs cation Plan.	
Contact:	Landuleni Shipanga, Cont	roller, Department of Huma	n Services (215) 683-6366	

<b>Reference</b> Number		Status	Questioned Costs
Children and Y	8		
20	19-012	Unresolved	\$366,449
<u>Condition:</u>	maximum allowable an	nounts by \$457,716 on its fisca 'Fiscal Summary. The programs	aries and benefits costs that exceeded al 2019 County Children and Youth s are funded through the Pennsylvania
2021 Update:	DHS requests an Act 148 waiver when salaries of the county exceed the maximum allowable amount per the Commonwealth Compensation Plan.		
Contact:	Landuleni Shipanga, C	ontroller, Department of Human	Services (215) 683-6366

	Reference Number	Status	Questioned Costs
Children and	Youth Programs		
2	2016-011	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	adequately perform mo and Youth Programs. subrecipients of their ar at the time of the subar 017 in the prior year re risk assessment to pla Umbrella Agencies) su 20 sample subrecipient procedures on deficient subrecipients tested. D assess the CUAs throug in case records is consi File Review (CFR) of assessment, and safety assessed five of six sam	nitoring procedures over their subr In certain instances, for exam ward allocation between federal, st ward. This condition was reported port. Additionally, DHS could not an the <i>during-the-award monitor</i> brecipients sampled. The non-CU ths tested. We also observed th cies noted during its subrecipient peo DHS staff performs a monthly Qua gh reviews with the family's experience of the CUAs to ensure appropriat and service planning. During our impled CUAs, and CFRs for six san tire the CUAs to respond with a p	t of Human Services (DHS) failed to recipients for a number of its Children pple, DHS did not properly inform tate, and city funds by funding source as part of the finding number 2015- t provide evidence that it performed a <i>ring</i> for the non-CUA (Community A subrecipients represented 13 of the nat DHS did not perform follow-up erformance evaluation for all six CUA lity Visitation Review (QVR), which ers to ensure that what is documented e. They also perform a quarterly Case te child visitation, quality of safety review of two monthly QVRs, which mpled CUAs, we noted that DHS did olan of correction for scorings of less
2021 Update:	Ĩ		al awards are noted on sub-recipient

**2021 Update:** The Department of Human Services ensures that all federal awards are noted on sub-recipient award letters, including dollar amount and CFDA number. The department ensures compliance through monitoring and evaluation performed by its Performance Management & Technology division.

Landuleni Shipanga, Controller, Department of Human Services (215) 683-6366

**Contact:** 

	erence Imber	Status	Questioned Costs
Children and	Youth Programs		
201	15-017	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	adequately perform m Children and Youth Pro- subrecipients of their a the sub-award. Additi award monitoring for DHS did not ensure tha Audit Unit of the Offi- which assists DHS is expenditure amounts disbursed and recorded differences unresolved that grant expenditure evidence that the Contr	nonitoring procedures over their ograms. In certain instances, for ex- award allocations between federal onally, DHS could not provide ev- three of twenty-three subrecipient tf federal awards were used for auth ce of the Deputy Managing Direc in monitoring subrecipients, oft shown in subrecipient audit repor- d on the city's books and records . We observed instances of when rs were less than amounts disbur- racts and Audit Unit followed up to	of Human Services (DHS) failed to subrecipients for a number of its cample, DHS did not properly inform , state, and city funds at the time of ridence that it performed during-the- ts sampled. We also observed that horized purposes. The Contracts and tor for Health and Human Services, ten identified differences between orts and the related grant amounts s. However, it frequently left these a subrecipient audit reports indicated resed by the city, but could find no o determine whether these differences ceeds that subrecipients should return

- **2021 Update:** The Department of Human Services ensures that all federal awards are noted on sub-recipient award letters, including dollar amount and CFDA number. The department ensures compliance through monitoring and evaluation performed by its Performance Management & Technology division.
  - **Contact:** Landuleni Shipanga, Controller, Department of Human Services (215) 683-6366

	ference 1mber	Status	Questioned Costs
Children and	Youth Programs		
20	15-018	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	Deputy Managing Director for designed to present accurate of in the Schedule of Federal funding awarded to subrecip Finance Office (Finance) indi- subrecipients instead of mon- accounting records. Our revi- funding source. After a serie Unit, and the Controller's Office	br Health and Human Service lisclosures of federal program Expenditures (SEFA). Foo ients presented in the prelim icated that only \$138.6 millio re appropriately \$206.4 mill ew of the records indicated es of meetings between Finan- fice, Finance agreed to correct for operations of the city's 1	the Contracts and Audit Unit of the es failed to follow internal controls in amounts provided to subrecipients thote disclosures of governmental inary SEFA prepared by the city's on of federal funds had been paid to ion, as substantiated in the city's payments had been unallocated by nce, DHS, the Contracts and Audit et the footnote disclosures. Funding DHS programs is received through ).
2021 Update:		unts of federal funds award	the city's central finance office to ed to sub-recipients are accurately rds.
Contact:	Landuleni Shipanga, Audit M	lanager, Department of Hum	an Services (215) 683-6366

	ference 1mber	Status	Questioned Costs
Children and Youth Programs			
20	15-019	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	In spite of the Department of Human Services (DHS) only billing the state \$796,410 for one of its Foster Care awards, the city's Finance Office (Finance) reported \$1,800,042 of federal expenditures applicable to the award in the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards (SEFA). Funding for these programs is received through the Pennsylvania Department of Human Services (PaDHS).		
2021 Update:		vices works closely with the city's ce ures are reported on the Schedule of E	
Contact:	Landuleni Shipanga, Controller,	Department of Human Services (215	5) 683-6366

**Total PA Department of Human Services Questioned Costs:** 

\$ 4,169,520

Refe	rence Number	Status	Questioned Costs
U.S. Department o	of Health and Human	Services	
HIV Preventi	on, Immunization Co	operative	
	- ,		
20	15-022	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	subrecipients did no between expenditur recorded in the city's the Deputy Managin	t ensure that federal awards were us e amounts shown in subrecipient s books and records that were identi	partment of Public Health (DPH) over sed for authorized purposes. Differences audit reports and grant expenditures ified by the Contracts and Audit Unit of Services (HHS), which assists DPH in
2021 Update:	The Health Fiscal grants unit continues to work with the division staff to monitor activity on each grant and to ensure that funds from federal programs are expensed, as stated in the award application. The use of expenditure transfers is closely monitored and receives several layers of review before approval to ensure that the services are applicable to the federal award. DPH has implemented the following tracking mechanisms in previous years and continues to use them as a management tool to assist divisions in keeping track of spending.		
(1) Tracks expenditures		itures via assigned index codes and	prepares necessary adjustments
	(2) Prepares month	nly grant worksheets to track spendi	ing by encumbrance documents
	(3) Schedules quar	terly meetings with divisions to rev	view and spending and compliance
(4) Correspond month		onthly to each DPH division on thei	r cognizant grants
	The AIDS Activity	and Coordinating Office (AACO) d o determine that awards are used a	whether there are any unresolved issues. liligently monitors subrecipients via their appropriately and that expenditures are
	on contractual term information is comp subrecipient reports recognition of rever	s. A thorough review of accompanies of accompanies of the ensure accuracy and companies and the city's books are either denue when invoices are sent to the ensure of the	review of the invoices submitted based ying salary spread sheets and budgetary liance. We have noted that differences in ue to timing differences in the vendors City versus the City's recognition when e to work with HHS audit unit to resolve
Contact:	William Marks, Bu	udget Officer, Department of Health	n (215) 685-5342

Refer Num		Status	Questioned Costs
Immunization Cooperative Agreements			
201	18-015	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	The city's Department of Public Health (DPH) failed to file the annual SF-425 Federal Financial Report (SF-425) for the Immunization and Vaccines for Children Program during fiscal year 2018. The annual SF-425 report of expenditures serves as documentation of the financial status of grants according to the official accounting records of the recipient. This program is funded through the U.S Department of Health and Human Services – Center for Disease Control (CDC). The Federal Award Identification Number for the Immunization and Vaccines for Children Program is 6NH23IP000735-05-02.		
2021 Update:	acknowledged the systemic iss System Module. The submissi since transitioned to the Payn	the submission of the Interim FFR sues that occurred with their FFR polic on of the Final FFR closed the projec- nent Management System (PMS) mod In addition, each subsequent year the	cy and the Grant Solutions t period in 2019. CDC has dule which allows for the

**Contact:** William Marks, Budget Officer, Department of Health (215) 685-5342

	erence nber ock Grant	Status	Questioned Costs
201	18-016	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	failed to provide docun during fiscal year 201 monitoring compliance Homeless Services (OI samples tested for OHS to provide evidence of agencies paid out of the program monitoring fo 2018 City of Philadelp monitoring for the rema- from the U.S. Departm	nentation evidencing program 8. We selected 21 subrecipe, of which 11 were from DF HS). During the audit, we of S. However, after numerous r S subrecipient monitoring for e Social Services Block Gram or four of the 11 subrecipient so phia CAFR audit. We still I aining seven sampled agencies	tellectual Disability Services (DBHIDS) a monitoring of its subrecipient agencies pient agencies for testing the program BHIDS and 10 were from the Office of btained evidence for all 10 subrecipient requests to management, DBHIDS failed the remaining 11 sampled subrecipient t. Despite this, we relied on evidence of agencies obtained during our fiscal year have not received evidence of program es. Funding for this program is received Services (HHS) and passed through the HS).
2021 Update:	response, DBHIDS has as evidence of the fina Services Block Grant th	s provided the FY18 Audit S ancial review of the 11 subre hat were selected for testing of	ty's HHS unit, as noted in prior year's burveys and Final Reconciliation Letters ecipient agencies paid out of the Social during the FY18 Single Audit. DHS will a future Single Audit report submissions.
<u>Contact:</u>	Raimundo Rosado, Fi Disability Services	iscal Director, Department	of Behavioral Health and Intellectual

# Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Questioned Costs: \$0

	erence mber	Status	Questioned Costs
U.S. Department	of Justice		
Edward Byrne Me	morial Competitive Grant Pro	gram	
202	20-010	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	quarterly Federal Financial I Semi-annual Progress Report Program. Direct funding for t	artment (PPD) was unable to pro- Reports (SF-425s), the Quarterly s for the Edward Byrne Memor his program is received from the ed-through the PA Commission of	y Performance Metrics, and rial Justice Assistance Grant e U.S. Department of Justice
2021 Update:	unchanged. Regarding correct have been implemented and an the Grants Management Unit	original response from the PPD C ive action items, the changes of re being followed as part of the s in the Philadelphia Police Depa antor on 11/07/2022 and has not ading.	policy and procedure specified tandard operating procedures of artment. The PPD submitted a
Contact:	Stephen Murianka, Captain, P	hiladelphia Police Department (2	215) 683- 2846

Total U.S. Department of Justice Questioned Costs:

**\$0** 

Reference Number Status

Questioned Costs

**U.S. Department of Homeland Security** 

National Urban Search and Rescue (US&R) Response System

2018-010

Resolved

**\$0** 

**Condition:** The Pennsylvania Task Force 1 (PA-TF1), on behalf of the city's Philadelphia Fire Department (PFD), submitted quarterly *Federal Financial Reports* (SF-425s) and Semi-Annual Performance Reports that were inaccurate for federal awards received under the National Urban Search and Rescue Response System - Readiness Cooperative Agreement. Our review of SF-425s submitted in fiscal year 2018 disclosed that amounts reported for *"Cash Disbursements", "Federal share of expenditures"* and *"Federal share of unliquidated obligations"* were understated. Auditee's SF-425s were prepared on a cash basis. Under the cash basis, cash disbursement amounts should be equal to the federal share of expenditure amounts. The understated amounts for *"Federal share of expenditures"* and *"Federal share of unliquidated obligations"* reported on the SF-425s.

As a result, any lines on the SF-425s that were calculated using the auditee amounts were incorrect. Additionally, the "*Federal share of expenditures*" totals that were reported on the two fiscal year 2018 Semi-Annual Performance Reports were identical to the sums reported on the SF-425 Reports. Therefore, the Semi-Annual Performance Reports submitted for fiscal year 2018 were also erroneous. Funding for this program is received from the U.S. Department of Homeland Security and administered by the Federal Emergency Management Agency under Federal Award Identification Numbers: EMW-2015-CA-00018, EMW-2016-CA-00010, and EMW-2017-CA-00076.

- **2021 Update**: PA Task Force 1 is following the municipal policy and procedures for expenditure reconciliation and FFR preparation. The Fire Department has trained our personnel on how to prepare the reconciliations. In addition, we have submitted our corrective action plan to the grantor 11/17/2022 and the audit finding was resolved per the grantor 12/07/2022.
  - Contact: Cpt. Brian Booth, Grant Program Manager, Philadelphia Fire Department PA-Task Force 1, (215) 683-9245

#### **Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security Questioned Costs:**

Reference Number	Status	Questioned Costs
U.S. Department of Treasury		
Coronavirus Relief Fund – CFDA 21.019		
2020-014	Unresolved	<b>\$0</b>

- For the three subawards selected for testing, we noted that the information required in **Condition:** accordance with 2 CFR section 200.331(a) was not provided at the time of the subaward. Additionally, an evaluation of each subrecipient's risk of noncompliance with Federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the subaward for purposes of determining the appropriate subrecipient monitoring was not performed. Furthermore, the agreements for two of the subrecipients did not describe applicable compliance requirements, or the for-profit subrecipients' compliance responsibilities. The funding source for this program is received from the U.S. Department of Treasury.
- As the finding notes, this issue was not related to normal operations, but only affected 2021 Update: subrecipients of Coronavirus Relief Fund grant funds. This was due to the unprecedented nature of the pandemic and its impacts on every level of City operations. The public health emergency created the need for speedy response from the City on a wide variety of issues, with funds sometimes being released before a grant to reimburse the City was identified.

As the finding itself notes, as soon as the funding was identified to be from a Federal award, the City did reach out to impacted departments, which then performed the necessary subaward monitoring procedures on a regular basis.

Nonetheless, we recognize this as an opportunity to strengthen our internal processes and controls. To that end, we have taken and propose to take the following corrective actions:

- Re-staff the Office of Recovery and Grants (ORG) within the budget department and bring it back to full staffing. This will provide the capacity to assist departments in developing and enacting their subrecipient processes throughout the life cycle of applicable grants.
- ORG has developed and is offering recurring training sessions for operational departments and fiscal officers on subrecipient monitoring. So far this was presented to the HHS cluster and will be offered to more departments as ORG rebuilds its staff and reestablishes its calendar now that it has moved to Finance/Budget.

• ORG is working to develop a new process for identifying, evaluating, and monitoring subrecipients throughout the life cycle of a grant, including utilizing the CFR guidelines to develop a questionnaire for departments to aid them to determine if their grant will include subrecipients, and guide them through the overall subrecipient monitoring process.

Contact: Dan Gasiewski, Recovery Officer, Office of the Director of Finance

**Total U.S. Department of Treasury Questioned Costs:** 

**\$0** 

Referen Numb		18	Questioned Costs
<b>Emergency Solution</b>	s Grants Program – CFDA 14.231		
Choice Neighborhoo	d Implementation Grants – CFDA	14.889	
2020-011	Unresolved		\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	In our review of the fiscal year (FY) prior period expenditures for two gra we noted expenditures for the Emerge the Choice Neighborhoods Implement \$1,372,835 respectively, occurred in accounts payable or reported in the expenditures in the FY 2020 SEFA. U.S. Department of Housing & Urba	ant programs in the current year S ency Solutions Grants Program (C atation Grants (CFDA#14.889) tot n FY 2019, but were not includ e FY 2019 SEFA. Instead, Fina The funding for those programs i	SEFA. Specifically, CFDA #14.231) and taling \$462,391 and led in the year-end ance reported those
2021 Update:	We continue to reinforce with all accounts payable as of fiscal year end require the tracking of year end encur were incurred during the fiscal awa standard contract terms imposed on an invoice within 30 days after the se	d. GAAU is enforcing existing n mbrances balances to determine ard period. This effort involves the vendor that require them to	nunicipal policies that whether expenditures s the enforcement of
Contact:	Shantae Thorpe, Accounting Manag	ger, Finance	(215) 686-5629

<b>Reference</b> Number	Status	Questioned Costs					
Staffing for Adequate Fire and Emergency Responses							

#### 2020-012

#### Unresolved

**\$0** 

- **Condition:** The Philadelphia Fire Department (PFD) submitted semi-annual Federal Financial Reports (FFR, or SF-425s) that were inaccurate for Federal awards received under the Staffing for Adequate Fire and Emergency Response (SAFER) program. Our review of two SF-425s submitted in fiscal year 2020 disclosed that amounts reported for "Federal share of expenditures" and "Recipient share of expenditures" were incorrect. The "Federal share of expenditures" was overstated by \$456,573 and \$1,549,285 for reporting periods ended December 31, 2019, and June 30, 2020, respectively. Additionally, the "Recipient share of expenditures" was overstated by \$152,191 and \$516,428 for reporting periods ended December 31, 2019, and June 30, 2020, respectively. As a result, all line items on the SF-425s that were calculated using those amounts were incorrect. The PFD provided documentation that the grantor informed them that they do not need to submit revised SF-425s but should correct the errors in their subsequent report. Funding for this program is received from the U.S. Department of Homeland Security and administered by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA).
- **2021 Update:** The PFD submitted a corrective action plan to the grantor on 12/05/2022 and has not received any management letter from FEMA yet on this finding.
  - Contact: Tara Mohr, Chief of Staff, Philadelphia Fire Department (215) 683-1570.

	rence nber	Status	Questioned Costs
•	opment Block Grants/Entitle earch and Rescue (US&R) Res		
201	18-013	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	SEFA provided for audit. Or for the major programs were findings and corrected the arr was reported as finding nu	sclose the total payments to subreaur review of records indicated that e overstated by \$10.2 million. G nounts reported for subrecipient exp umber 2017-016 for the Commu 2DBG) in the prior year report.	t subrecipient expenditures GAAU concurred with our penditures. This condition
2021 Update:	vendors are subrecipients. In GAAU for their review, the	ith all departments the need to ac addition to the accounting expend City has modified its municipal po be made when the grant award is	diture reports provided by licies that now require the
Contact:	Shantae Thorpe, Accounting	g Manager, Finance	(215) 686-5629

2017-016Unresolved\$0Condition:GAAU did not accurately disclose the total payments to subrecipients in the preliminary<br/>SEFA provided for audit. Our review of records indicated that subrecipient expenditures<br/>for the major programs listed were either understated, overstated, or not reported at all,<br/>which nets to \$14.7 million. GAAU concurred with our findings and corrected the amounts<br/>reported for subrecipient expenditures.2021 Update:We continue to reinforce with all departments the need to accurately determine which<br/>wendors are subrecipients. In addition to the accounting expenditure reports provided by<br/>GAAU for their review, the City has modified its municipal policies that now require the<br/>subrecipient determination to be made when the grant award is accepted and being set up<br/>in the accounting system.

Contact: Shantae Thorpe, Accounting Manager, Finance

(215) 686-5629

Reference Number

**Edward Byrne Memorial Competitive Grant** 

**Community Service Block Grant Emergency Solutions Grant Program** 

**Community Development Block Grants/Entitlement Grants Block Grant for Prevention and Treatment of Substance Abuse** 

Status

Questioned Costs

	rence nber	Status	Questioned Costs
#84 #93 Blo	.181 Temporary Assi 5.558 Medical Assistan	ants for Infants and Families (EI) – C istance for Needy Families (TANF) – nce Program (MH/ID/EI) – CFDA #9 nunity Mental Health Services (MH	CFDA 93.778
20	19-011	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	SEFA provided for programs were un corrected the amou	curately disclose the total payments to audit. Our testing indicated that subre inderstated by \$5.3 million. GAAU of ints reported for subrecipient expendi 2018-013 in the prior year report.	ecipient expenditures for the major concurred with our findings and
2021 Update:	vendors are subrea GAAU for their re	einforce with all departments the ne cipients. In addition to the accountin eview, the City has modified its muni mination to be made when the grant aw stem.	g expenditure reports provided by icipal policies that now require the
Contact:	Shantae Thorpe,	Accounting Manager, Finance	(215) 686-5629

	rence nber	Status	Questioned Costs
Ho Ch Blo	me Investment Part oice Neighborhoods	Grant Program – CFDA # 14.231 merships Program – CFDA # 14.239 Implementation Grants – CFDA # 14. rention and Treatment of Substance Al	
20	20-013	Unresolved	\$0
<u>Condition:</u>	SEFA provided fo the major program and corrected the	ccurately disclose the total payments to or audit. Our review of records indicated as were understated by \$18.3 million. G amounts reported for subrecipient of g number 2019-011 in the prior year rep	d that subrecipient expenditures for GAAU concurred with our findings expenditures. This condition was
2021 Update:	vendors are subr GAAU for their	reinforce with all departments the nerecipients. In addition to the accounting review, the City has modified its mun bermination to be made when the grant averages when the grant averages the compared by th	ng expenditure reports provided by nicipal policies that now require the
Contact:	Shantae Thorpe	e, Accounting Manager, Finance	(215) 686-5629

]	Reference Number		Status		Questioned Costs
	Comm	unity Service Block Grant	t-CDFA 93.569		
	2020	)-015	Unresolved		<b>\$0</b>
<u>Conditio</u>	<u>on:</u>	risk assessment to plan the program is received from t	mmunity Empowerment an during-the-award monitorin the U.S. Department of Hea Community and Economic	ng of their subrecipi llth & Human Servi	ients. Funding for this ices and administered
2021 Updat	te:	contracts. The fiscal more final stage of closing our	nent Tool has been finaliz nitoring is currently under t. Monitoring documents ons have been made to the	rway as contract in will be completed	nvoicing is still in the l with CSBG21 close-
Contac	t:	Megan Paszko, Deputy E	xecutive Director of Opera	ations, CEO (215)	-685-3608

#### Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit

#### 2020-001 INADEQUATE STAFFING LEVELS, LACK OF TECHNOLOGICAL INVESTMENT AND INSUFFICIENT OVERSIGHT LED TO UNDETECTED MATERIAL MISSTATEMENTS

### **Staff Shortages Along with the Lack of a Comprehensive Financial Reporting System Have Contributed to Significant Financial Statement Errors**

**Condition:** Errors totaling \$167 million were not detected by Finance Office accountants during preparation of the city's fiscal year 2020 Annual Comprehensive Financial Report.

#### Late Submission of Aviation Fund Financial Statements Continues to delay Preparation and Audit of Annual Comprehensive Financial Report (ACFR)

**Condition:** The Aviation Fund financial statements and supporting compilation were again completed late, with the DOA not submitting them to the Finance Office until December 28, 2020. While this was nine days earlier than the prior year, the late submission contributed to the city's financial statements not being entirely updated until January 6, 2021. While the DOA submitted a draft version of the financial statements to the Finance Office on October 22, 2020, those statements were very preliminary with various open items. The DOA made significant financial statement changes between the October 22, 2020, and December 28, 2020 versions.

#### Late Receipt of Component Unit Financial Reports Again Delayed Preparation and Audit of ACFR

**Condition:** As we have reported for the last several years, late receipt of component unit financial reports continued to delay preparation and audit of the city's ACFR. Five of the city's ten component units still did not submit their final reports by the due dates requested by Finance Office accountants.

The greatest challenge to the timely completion of the ACFR came from the Philadelphia Parking Authority, the Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority, and the School District of Philadelphia. These three agencies submitted their reports very late (January 21, 2021, February 12, 2021, and February 17, 2021, respectively), leaving the Finance Office accountants and the Controller's Office auditors very little time to ensure that they were accurately included in the city's ACFR before it was issued on February 25, 2021.

**Status:** In the FY 2021 Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, this finding is updated as 2021-001 and is deemed unresolved.

#### Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit

#### 2020-002 UNTIMELY PREPARATION OF SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS MAY RESULT IN LATE SUBMISSION OF THE SINGLE AUDIT REPORTING PACKAGE TO THE FEDERAL AUDIT CLEARINGHOUSE

**Condition:** Because the city expends more than \$750,000 of federal awards, Office of Management and Budget's (OMB) Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (Uniform Guidance) requires a single audit of grant activities to be performed each year. Finance Office's Grants Accounting and Administrative Unit (GAAU) is responsible for preparing the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards (SEFA), which serves as the primary basis that the auditors use to determine which programs will be tested. For fiscal year ending June 30, 2020, a preliminary SEFA was not prepared and provided for audit until March 13<sup>th</sup> of the following calendar year, which is three months prior to the deadline to submit the reporting package and insufficient time to complete the audit by the June 30<sup>th</sup> deadline<sup>1</sup>.

**Status:** In the FY 2021 Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, this finding is updated as 2021-001 and is deemed unresolved.

### 2020-003 BREAKDOWNS IN THE FUNCTIONALITY AND APPLICATION IT CONTROLS OF THE ONEPHILLY SYSTEM CONTINUE TO INCREASE THE RISK FOR MATERIAL PAYROLL ERRORS

**Condition:** As part of our audit of the city's fiscal 2020 ACFR, we reviewed the OnePhilly team's remediation efforts to address the control deficiencies identified during a prior year evaluation<sup>2</sup> of the information technology (IT) application and general controls related to the city's Oracle eBusiness Suite/PeopleSoft Workforce Management System (the OnePhilly system). The OnePhilly system replaced the legacy Human Resources (HR), Benefits, Payroll, and Time and Attendance systems. In December 2018, the HR and Benefits modules went live. The next rollout was in March 2019 with the Payroll and Time and Attendance modules. An additional module for pensions remains outstanding. The Finance Office oversees the OnePhilly team, whose role is to manage the OnePhilly system project.

While some conditions that existed during fiscal 2019 have been corrected, multiple breakdowns remain with the functionality and application controls of the OnePhilly system. Our current year review noted that nine out of thirteen previously reported conditions remained and only four conditions have been corrected. We continue to consider these breakdowns to be a material weakness. Specifically, the following was noted:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> OBM's December 2020 Compliance Supplement Addendum allows recipients that received COVID-19 funding an extension for up

to three months beyond the normal due date of March 31<sup>st</sup> for the completion and submission of the Single Audit reporting package. <sup>2</sup> During the fiscal year 2019 audit, we engaged an independent accounting firm to perform an assessment of the information technology (IT) application and general controls of the OnePhilly system.

#### Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit

- Assumed time continued to be automatically recorded by the OnePhilly system if an employee's timecard was short of the employee's scheduled hours. This time is automatically added to the timecard under the assumption that the employee worked their minimum scheduled hours in the pay period if the time entered into OTL is insufficient. The departments are now provided an Assumed Time Reconciliation report to retroactively change assumed time to a proper time category. However, insufficient controls exist to ensure these retroactive changes occur at the department level.
- Changes continue to be made to employee timecards by the OnePhilly Team or the Finance Office's Central Payroll Unit without documented authorization or approval.
- Employees timecards continue to show hour types, such as regular time or on-call time, that are not appropriate for the employee's position, increasing the likelihood of erroneous or fraudulent time entry.
- The OnePhilly team continues to use an automated process to change unapproved timecards to approved status. Departments are responsible for retroactively examining timecards and making corrections. However, insufficient controls exist to ensure this post-pay review and correction occur at the departmental level.
- The OnePhilly team has reduced the overall number of issues causing inaccurate accrual of leave. However, an accrual defect from 2019 remains in need of correction.
- We previously reported that the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard (including the Missing Timecard Report) is not restricted by department. The Super Timekeepers are able to view all employees on the Dashboard. In addition, the Timecard Status table within the Dashboard does not reflect the total population of timecards as the missing timecards are not included. During our testing the OnePhilly team indicated that there were no changes to this condition.
- The Overpaid / Underpaid report continues to have known inaccuracies according to the OnePhilly team and requires a full review each week. The report was created for each payroll cycle to identify employees which may have been overpaid or underpaid based upon employee type, scheduled hours, and hours entered. The OnePhilly team has made significant improvements reducing the number of known inaccuracies. The largest per diem over/under report examined had 234 lines requiring review, as compared to over 3,000 lines in the prior year. However, instances continue to occur where over/underpayments were not adequately explained, or where documentation of correction was not available.
- Many outbound files sent to various third parties including city employee unions, benefits providers, and insurance providers, continue to lack formalized monitoring controls over their completeness and accuracy.

#### Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit

• Supervisory and executive approvals of payroll continue to be recorded and submitted on paper report<sup>3</sup>.

Our current year review disclosed that the following previously reported conditions have been corrected. We found that the employees who enter their own time through the manager self-service function are no longer able to authorize their own timecards. These timecards are now submitted to their direct supervisor for approval. Additionally, the OnePhilly team has corrected a defect with Timelink, which transfers recorded start and end times from an electronic time clock to OnePhilly system timecards. Timelink had previously transferred incomplete entries resulting in inaccurate timecards. Also, we previously reported a difference of \$.06 in the hourly rate recalculation of one employee's pay. Our current year testing did not disclose such differences and therefore, this condition is deemed resolved. Initially, OnePhilly Oracle Time & Labor (OTL) self-service and timekeeper time entry was not available on Mondays or portions of Tuesday while payroll was being processed. The OnePhilly system no longer has blackout periods for self-service functionality, however, timecards are not available while they are being processed to ensure the accuracy of the payments.

**Status:** In the FY 2021 Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, this finding is updated as 2021-002 and is deemed unresolved.

## 2020-004 DEFICIENCIES IN ONEPHILLY SYSTEM'S IT GENERAL CONTROLS REQUIRE IMPROVEMENT TO MINIMIZE VULNERABILITIES

**Condition:** Authorization of OnePhilly elevated access, which allows for the ability to perform transactions beyond employee self-service, for new users and transferred users continued to not be performed using a formal, documented format. Based on our testing, user provisioning/de-provisioning access requests continued to be made via email or HelpDesk. The OnePhilly team has drafted, but not finalized or approved, a design document to automate the provisioning of access for employees when newly hired, transferred, or terminated. Additionally, a formally documented Segregation of Duties (SoD) policy, including identification of incompatible roles, responsibilities, and permissions, had not yet been established. In response to our prior year recommendation, periodic user reviews are now being completed. However, these reviews did not include the identification and removal of SoD breakdowns, or identification of monitoring controls in place where SoD breakdowns cannot be removed.

**Status:** In the FY 2021 Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, this finding is updated as 2021-011 and is downgraded from a significant deficiency to other conditions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Supervisory and executive approvals of payroll were still physical signatures on a paper report during the audit period. This condition was subsequently corrected, and payroll approvals are now recorded and submitted electronically. As this change occurred in fiscal year 2021, we will test and report upon our findings during the fiscal year 2021 audit.

#### Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit

#### 2020-005 OIT'S IT GENERAL CONTROLS CONTINUE TO REQUIRE STRENGTHENING

**Condition:** We previously reported several deficiencies in the Office of Innovation and Technology's (OITs) IT general controls over key financial-related applications<sup>4</sup>, which were identified during a prior year review<sup>5</sup>. In the current audit we again noted the following conditions:

- OIT management provided a Change Management Standard Operating Procedures (SOP) created on January 29, 2019, which still did not specifically address (1) details on the Change Advisory Board (CAB) approval process and (2) how end-user testing should be documented. As noted in prior reviews, the procedure was still inconsistently applied when performing change requests for in-scope applications. Change requests sampled by us were still not consistently supported by documented enduser testing, including detailed testing procedures, and identification that testing was completed. Also, for sampled change requests, the service tickets did not consistently document required approvals, including evidence of review and approval by the CAB, even though the SOP clearly identifies the level of approvals required for the different types of changes that are migrated to production.
- OIT did not properly segregate duties in the following cases:
  - 1. Three OIT programmers continued to have development rights to Basis2 as well as database administrator access rights.
  - 2. Four OIT employees continued to have database administrator access as well as systems administrator access within FAMIS and ADPICS.
  - 3. Two OIT employees continued to have database administrator access as well as systems administrator access within Basis2.

**Status:** In the FY 2021 Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, this finding is updated as 2021-003 and is deemed unresolved.

## 2020-006 TREASURER'S BANK RECONCILIATION PROCEDURES STILL REQUIRE IMPROVEMENT

**Condition:** In the prior audit, we reported that the consolidated cash bank reconciliation contained numerous long outstanding reconciling items, which had been accumulating since the Treasurer resumed reconciling the consolidated cash account in June 2017. A resulting condition from the Treasurer's failure to reconcile accounts for several years was noncompliance with Pennsylvania's Disposition of Abandoned and Unclaimed Property

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The key financial-related applications included in the review were FAMIS, Advanced Purchasing Inventory Control System (ADPICS), Legacy Payroll (through March 18, 2019, when replaced by OnePhilly), Pension Payroll, Health and Welfare (through December 17, 2018, when replaced by OnePhilly), Taxpayer Inquiry and Payment System (TIPS), and Basis2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The prior review also disclosed other findings with lesser impact. The remediation status of those other findings is discussed in Appendix II of this report.

#### Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit

Act (escheat act). While the Treasurer made certain remediation efforts, deficiencies still existed in the Treasurer's bank reconciliation procedures. Specifically, the following was noted:

- Although Treasurer personnel timely prepared the fiscal year-end bank reconciliations, they were not timely in their investigation and resolution of reconciling items. Our prior year report noted numerous long outstanding reconciling items for the consolidated cash account. Current year testing of all 62 bank reconciliations prepared by Treasurer personnel disclosed 40 reconciliations with long outstanding reconciling items. As of June 30, 2020, there were 1,310 bank reconciling items over 90 days old with a net total dollar amount of \$118.0 million and 2,315 book reconciling items over 90 days old with anet total dollar amount of \$37.0 million.
- Ongoing problems with reconciling revenue activity for the Department of Public Health (DPH) had not been corrected. Previous audits have noted variances between DPH's recorded collections and the amounts transferred daily to the consolidated cash account. As of June 30, 2020, there was a \$7.9 million variance between DPH's recorded collections and actual transfers. In the prior audit, the Treasurer informed us that they began a revised process for handling DPH revenue receipts. However, the current year audit disclosed that the process had not yet been fully implemented.
- Our testing still noted noncompliance with the Pennsylvania escheat act. There remains \$6.7 million in outstanding checks for calendar years 2013 to 2017 that have not been escheated to the state. Treasurer management plans to engage an accounting firm to provide escheatment services to address the current escheatable amounts and provide future support as checks become eligible for escheatment.
- In the prior audit, we reported that written procedures for the preparation of bank reconciliations and filing of reconciliation documentation have not been finalized by the Treasurer management. During the current audit, the Treasurer management provided finalized procedures named *Bank Reconciliation Policy*, effective October 1, 2019. We deem this matter to be resolved.
- With regard to the seven deposits amounting to \$2.2 million that we previously reported could not be matched to FAMIS, Treasurer management asserted that these receipt transactions had been matched. We requested the documentation for the matching of receipts to FAMIS, but Treasurer management was unable to provide us with this evidence. Given that these unmatched receipts were likely already recorded in the city's books and did not contribute to the previously reported \$33.3 million unknown variance, which has now been resolved, we believe the risk of significant financial statement error to be low and will no longer report on this condition.

**Status:** In the FY 2021 Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, this finding is updated as 2021-004 and is deemed unresolved.

#### Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit

#### 2020-007 FAILURE OF DEPARTMENTS TO PROPERLY AND TIMELY APPROVE BIWEEKLY PAYROLLS INCREASES RISK FOR IMPROPRIETIES AND UNDETECTED ERRORS

**Condition:** OnePhilly, the city's payroll system, was implemented during the 4th quarter of fiscal year 2019, moving the departmental payroll approval process from electronic to manual. The manual process requires departments to evidence their review and approval of payroll by having supervisory and executive level approvers physically sign the Time Entry Detail Report and provide a scanned copy to the Central Payroll Unit by the closing date of the biweekly payroll. The executive level approver must be an authorized signer listed on the department's signature authorization card. This process was in effect for the entirety of fiscal year 2020; however, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, departments were instructed that in lieu of physically signing the Time Entry Detail Report, the supervisory and executive level approvals could be provided to the Central Payroll Unit via e-mail.

Although improved as compared to the prior year's results<sup>6</sup>, our testing of all fiscal year 2020 pay periods for 50 city departments disclosed 741 instances (55%) where departments did not submit the Time Entry Detail Report with the required two signatures by the payroll close deadline. Out of these 741 instances, we observed 299 reports which contained the required two approvals but were submitted after the payroll close deadline. Out of the 50 city departments, only three were in full compliance with the OnePhilly approval process for all fiscal year 2020 pay periods.

In the prior audits, we reported on a deficiency in the legacy payroll system related to the departmental approval process for payroll where the duties concerning the data entry, review, and approval of bi-weekly payroll transactions were not adequately segregated. This process was not brought forward into the OnePhilly payroll system, and therefore, we will no longer report on this condition.

**Status:** In the FY 2021 Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, this finding is updated as 2021-009 and is downgraded from a significant deficiency to other conditions.

## 2020-008 CAPITAL ASSET CONTROL DEFICIENCIES INCREASE RISK OF REPORTING ERRORS

#### Lack of a Comprehensive Capital Asset System Hampered Reporting Process

**Condition:** The city still lacks a comprehensive capital asset management system to better manage and account for real property assets. Instead, Finance Office accountants continue to maintain a cumbersome series of Excel files, that together with FAMIS, constitute the current fixed asset ledger. Various spreadsheet files accumulate the cost of capital assets and work in progress, while other spreadsheet files are used to calculate depreciation expense and accumulated depreciation reported in the city's ACFR. Real property addresses are only available in FAMIS by user code, which is identified in an Excel file called the "Proof".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The prior year's testing of the 4th quarter of fiscal year 2019 disclosed 278 instances (78%) where departments did not submit the Time Entry Detail Report with the required two signatures by the payroll close deadline.

#### Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit

#### Failure to Inventory Real Property Assets Increases Risk of Inaccurate Accounting Records

**Condition:** Except for the Philadelphia Water Department (PWD) and the Division of Aviation (DOA), which both periodically check the physical existence and condition of their real property assets, this year's audit again disclosed no evidence that the city's other real property assets had been recently inventoried. We previously reported that, during fiscal year 2018, the Department of Public Property (Public Property) implemented the Integrated Workplace Asset Management System (IWAMS), which contains various data on the city's real estate assets, including maintenance and improvement costs. In its response to last year's report, Finance Office management indicated that after multiple meetings with the Office of Innovation and Technology (OIT), a framework to reconcile the city's fixed asset ledger with IWAMS had been developed, thus enabling management to periodically validate the completeness and accuracy of the city's fixed asset inventory. However, Finance Office management confirmed they have not yet worked with OIT in utilizing this framework to review and reconcile the IWAMS database to the city's fixed assetledger.

**Status:** In the FY 2021 Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, this finding is updated as 2021-007 and is deemed unresolved.

### 2020-009 SAPs REQUIRE UPDATING TO ENSURE ACCURATE AND CONSISTENT APPLICATION OF ACCOUNTING RULES AND REGULATIONS

**Condition:** The city's SAPs, which serve as the basis for the city's system of internal control, continue to be long outdated and fail to reflect the automated processes and practices currently in use. The Finance Office has established over two hundred SAPs to provide city departments and agencies with guidance on how to handle various accounting related activities, including proper procedures for ensuring the accuracy of transactions and the safeguarding of assets. Over the years, as new technologies were adopted and daily practices were enhanced, the existing SAPs have not been updated accordingly, with over 50 percent of them still being more than half a century old.

Since September 2015, the Finance Office has updated 18 SAPs, with the most recent being an update of eight grant SAPs issued on February 19, 2020<sup>7</sup> and an addendum to SAP No. 4.1.1.e, *Imprest Funds*, issued on March 11, 2020, which created a debit card/imprest account for DPH in response to the COVID-19 health emergency. Also, the Finance Office estimated that the update to the ninth and final grant SAP – No. G-6-1, *Budgeting Revenue from Other Governments* – would be completed by June 30, 2021. Lastly, in response to the new OnePhilly payroll system implemented in March 2019, the Finance Office has a target timeline of September 30, 2021, for the completion of payroll related SAPs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The eight grant SAPs were Nos. G 1-1, *Grant Closeouts*; G 2-1, *Collection and Deposit of Grant Receipts*; G 2-2, *Program Income*; G 3-1, *Expenditure Reconciliation*; G 5-1, *Subrecipient Monitoring Policy*; G 5-2, *Subrecipient Audit Requirements*; G 5-3, *Resolution of Subrecipient Audit Findings and Questioned Costs*; and G 5-4, *Subrecipient Unspent Funds*.

#### Status of Prior Year Audit Findings – Financial Audit

During fiscal year 2020, no additional SAPs have been updated since the grant SAP updates. We were provided with an updated project tracking schedule, which listed all existing SAPs, identified those SAPs deemed obsolete, and provided new target deadlines for completing updates. The goal is to have all SAPs updated by fiscal year 2025. We were informed that the director of compliance will be working collaboratively with the Finance Project Management Team and control and process owners and holding regular recurring meetings to ensure that SAPs across the city are updated.

**Status:** In the FY 2021 Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, this finding is updated as 2021-008 and is deemed unresolved.



# SUPPLEMENTARY FINANCIAL INFORMATION SECTION

**Pennsylvania Department of Human Services** 

Pennsylvania Department of Community and Economic Development

Pa. DHS Program Project Title	City ID Number	Federal Assistance Listing	Contract Number	Grant Awards	Grant Expenditures	Federal Cash Received
Mental Health/Intellectual Disabilities						
ID - Community Services Service Fee(10255) FY19	150883	00.000	Allocation Letter	12,097,269	6,571	0
ID - Early Intervention (70170) FY21	150990	84.181	Allocation Letter	6,026,536	6,026,536	6,026,537
ID - Early Intervention Fee (10235) FY21	150996	00.000	Allocation Letter	19,487,136	19,487,136	0
ID - Program Income	150999	93.778	Allocation Letter	644,152	13,684	13,684
ID - SSBG (70177) FY20	150872	84.181	Allocation Letter	1	0	1
ID - TSM Admin (70175) FY20	150875	84.181	Allocation Letter	280,226	0	280,226
ID - Waiver - Admin (70175) FY21	150992	93.778	Allocation Letter	8,134,833	5,826,507	5,826,507
ID- Community Services (10255) FY21	150997	00.000	Allocation Letter	13,128,811	13,128,811	0
ID- Community Services Fee (10255) FY21	151000	00.000	Allocation Letter	7,702,755	7,702,755	0
ID- Early Intervention (10235) FY 21	151001	00.000	Allocation Letter	212,650	212,650	0
ID- SSBG (70177) FY21	150991	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,422,353	1,422,353	1,422,353
ID- TSM Admin Federal (70175) FY21	150994	93.778	Allocation Letter	404,736	285,648	285,648
ID Waiver EI (70184) FY21	150993	93.778	Allocation Letter	928,107	432,448	432,448
MH - CMHSBG (70167) FY21	150985	93.958	Allocation Letter	2,854,350	2,750,551	2,750,551
MH - Homeless Grant (70154) FY21	150984	93.15	Allocation Letter	438,674	438,674	438,674
MH - Program Income	150998	00.000	Allocation Letter	17,019,560	8,019,104	0
MH - Program Maintenance (10248) - Fee FY19	150869	00.000	Allocation Letter	2,744,350	2,744,350	0
MH - Program Maintenance (10248) Fee FY18	150824	00.000	Allocation Letter	6,018,056	1,131,535	0
MH - Program Maintenance (10248) FY18	150821	00.000	Allocation Letter	141,628,759	93,266	0
MH - Program Maintenance (10248) FY19	150866	00.000	Allocation Letter	88,568,696	402,650	0
MH - Ransom Moment of Time Study	150979	93.778	Allocation Letter	971,801	971,801	971,081
MH - SSBG (70135) FY21	150983	93.667	Allocation Letter	5,532,135	5,532,135	5,532,135
MH -988 Planning Initiative Funds	150959	93.243	Allocation Letter	1,000	1,000	1,000
MH- Program Maintenance (10248)	150806	00.000	Allocation Letter	1,000,000	268,346	0
MH- Program Maintenance (10248) FY21	150986	00.000	Allocation Letter	40,513,128	40,513,128	0
MH- Program Maintenance (102480 - Fee FY21	150989	00.000	Allocation Letter	99,576,722	99,576,722	0
Temp Money Follows the Person MFP FY21	150995	93.791	Allocation Letter	80,000	80,000	80,000
Total Mental Health/Intellectual Disabilitie				477,416,796	217,068,361	24,060,845

<u>Pa. DHS Program</u> Project Title	City ID Number	Federal Assistance Listing	Contract Number	Grant Awards	Grant Expenditures	Federal Cash Received
Children and Youth Program						
Caseworker Visitation Grant	221486	93.556	Award Letter	217,734	217,734	0
Caseworker Visitation Grant	221488	93.556	Award Letter	214,429	0	214,429
Child & Youth Act 148- YDC Costs	229999	00.000	YDC Costs	6,037,230	6,037,230	0
Child Proctective Services FY21	221781	93.667	Award Letter	2,888,308	1,506,684	2,888,308
Child Protective Services FY20	221780	93.667	Award Letter	2,888,308	242	0
Child Welfare Services - Act 148	221402	00.000	Award Letter	378,476,087	32,534	0
Child Welfare Services - Act 148	221832	00.000	Award Letter	343,459,981	112,486	0
Child Welfare Services - Act 148	221836	00.000	Award Letter	349,659,236	201,743	0
Children & Youth Act 148 FY20	221848	00.000	Award Letter	1,875,770	1,875,770	0
Children & Youth Act 148 FY21	221856	00.000	Award Letter	283,687,248	283,687,248	0
Children and Youth Act 148 FY18	221840	00.000	Award Letter	353,047,609	17,138	0
Children and Youth Act 148 FY19	221845	00.000	Award Letter	340,384,122	124,353	0
Family GRP Decision Making (FGDM) FY21	221646	00.000	Award Letter	427,975	427,975	0
Family Preservation Funds - Title XX FY21	150501	93.667	Allocation Letter	605,304	605,304	605,304
Temporary Assistance for Needy Families FY19	221662	93.558	Children & Youth Program	26,033,804	0	10,916,579
Temporary Assistant for Needy Families TANF FY20	221665	93.558	Award Letter	26,033,804	1,837,644	9,724,359
Temporary Assistant for Needy Families TANF FY21	221668	93.558	Award Letter	26,033,804	16,666,260	1,130,665
Title IV- E Indep Living Interest	222135	93.674	Award Letter	159	0	159
Title IV- E Medical Assistance (DIV44) FY20	222157	93.778	Award Letter	23,083	0	23,083
Title IV- E Medical Assistance (DIV44) FY21	222158	93.778	Award Letter	278,455	0	278,455
Title IV-E Adoption Assistance (Div 44) FY21	222070	93.659	Allocation Letter	44,200,982	32,479,461	17,260,413
Title IV-E Adoption Assistance FY19	222066	93.659	Award Letter	24,725,111	0	(32,408)
Title IV-E Adoption Assistance FY20	222068	93.659	Award Letter	14,754,574	0	14,754,574
Title IV-E Demonstration Project FY16	221440	93.648	Award Letter	62,432,121	44,090	0
Title IV-E Foster Care (Div 44) FY21	222043	93.658	Allocation Letter	100,486,657	100,486,657	21,712,516
Title IV-E Foster Care FY18	222025	93.658	Award Letter	2,861,878	657	411,654
Title IV-E Foster Care FY19	222030	93.658	Award Letter	88,495,964	0	3,756,444
Title IV-E Foster Care FY20	222037	93.658	Award Letter	57,942,059	95,342	59,452,925
Title IV-E Legal Custodian FY19	222224	93.09	Award Letter	5,423,723	0	6,049
Title IV-E Legal Custodian SPLC (Div 44) FY21	222231	93.09	Award Letter	6,592,164	3,875,398	2,969,645

<u><b>Pa. DHS Program</b></u> Project Title	City ID Number	Federal Assistance Listing	e Contract Number	Grant Awards	Grant Expenditures	Federal Cash Received
Title IV-E Legal Custodian SPLC FY20	222229	93.09	Award Letter	2,346,515	0	2,346,515
Title IV-E Program Income	229995	93.658	Child Support SSI	1,678,232	1,678,232	0
Title IV-E SPLC	222219	93.09	Award Letter	4,653,732	0	9,683
Young Violence (YV) Lifeset FY21	221596	00.000	Award Letter	544,287	544,287	0
Total Children and Youth Program:				2,559,410,449	452,554,470	148,429,351
Combined Homeless Assistance						
COVID-19 - HAP - Cares Act Covid FY20	241359	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,870,000	1,870,000	1,870,000
HAP - Bridge Housing (Pennfree) FY20	241362	93.959	Allocation Letter	1,040,991	4,211	0
HAP - Bridge Housing FY20	241361	93.667	Allocation Letter	2,610,380	15,268	0
HAP - Case Management (F) FY21	241369	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,477,126	1,477,126	0
HAP - Case Management (F) FY21	241370	93.667	Allocation Letter	437,921	437,921	4,183,000
HAP - Case Management (S) FY21	241373	00.000	Allocation Letter	1,966,994	1,966,994	0
HAP - Case Management FY20	241364	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,175,529	96,182	0
HAP - Program Income FY19	241274	93.667	Allocation Letter	19,865	0	469
HAP - Program Income - Pennfree FY19	241273	93.959	Allocation Letter	5,975	0	55
HAP - Program Income (F) FY20	241276	93.667	Allocation Letter	815	0	815
HAP - Program Income (S)FY19	241275	00.000	Allocation Letter	19,395	16,430	0
HAP - Program Income FY18	241188	93.667	Allocation Letter	11,859	0	29
HAP- Bridge Housing (F) FY21	241368	93.667	Allocation Letter	1,921,755	1,921,755	0
HAP- Bridge Housing (Pennfree) FY21	241371	93.959	Allocation Letter	1,386,702	1,251,800	1,040,503
HAP- Emergency Rental Assistance Program (ERAP)	351376	21.023	Notification Letter	56,984,128	34,669,838	56,984,128
HAP- Program Income - PennFree FY18	241187	93.959	Allocation Letter	3,839	0	4
HAP Program Income - Pennfree FY20	241377	93.959	Allocation Letter	0	0	6,644
HAP Program Income (F) FY21	241387	93.667	Allocation Letter	0	0	181
HAP Program Income FY17	241178	93.667	Program Income	6,514	0	16
<b>Total Combined Homeless Assistance:</b>				70,939,786	43,727,524	64,085,846
Human Services Development Fund						
HSDF - AHS Translation Service FY21	146010	00.000	Allocation Letter	299,939	299,939	0
HSDF - Case Management FY21	241348	00.000	Allocation Letter	1,092,177	1,092,177	0
HSDF - Children & Youth FY21	225087	00.000	Allocation Letter	220,000	220,000	0

<u>Pa. DHS Program</u> Project Title	City ID Number	Federal Assistance Listing	Contract Number	Grant Awards	Grant Expenditures	Federal Cash Received
HSDF - DBHIDS FY21	150519	00.000	Allocation Letter	58,620	58,620	0
HSDF - Lead Abatement FY20	144386	00.000	Allocation Letter	15,476	15,476	0
HSDF - Lead Abatement FY21	146011	00.000	Allocation Letter	241,326	241,326	0
HSDF - Violence Reduction FY20	160675	00.000	Allocation Letter	413,000	78,000	0
HSDF- AACO FY21	146013	00.000	Allocation Letter	700,000	700,000	0
HSDF- Financial Adminstration FY21	146012	00.000	Allocation Letter	180,000	180,000	0
Human Services Development Fund FY20	100717	00.000	Allocation Letter	553,285	2,213	0
Human Services Development Fund FY21	80344	00.000	Allocation Letter	100,000	100,000	0
Human Services Development Fund Grant - HSDF FY	100743	00.000	Allocation Letter	316,822	316,822	0
<b>Total Human Services Development Fund:</b>				4,190,645	3,304,573	0
Child Support Enforcement						
Child Support - Program Income	841023	93.563	Program Income	100,612	0	1,271
Child Support - Program Income FY17	841025	93.563	Program Income	92,287	0	2,923
Child Support - Program Income FY17	841027	93.563	Revenue Based	95,992	0	4,582
Child Support - Program Income FY19	841029	93.563	Revenue Based	73,040	0	10,547
Child Support Enforcement FY20	690485	93.563	Title IV-D Program	1,017,843	0	1,017,843
Child Support Enforcement FY21	690486	93.563	Receipts	1,444,921	1,051,548	398,373
Child Support Program FY20	841030	93.563	Title IV-D Program	21,684,662	0	21,684,662
Child Support Program FY21	841032	93.563	Revenue Based	23,639,309	15,369,419	7,347,465
Child Support Program Income FY21	841033	93.563	Title IV-D Program	55,248	0	55,248
Domestic Relations Division (DRD) FY18	842645	00.000	Revenue Based	7,900,000	4,076,585	0
<b>Total Child Support Enforcement:</b>				56,103,914	20,497,552	30,522,916
Other PaDHS Assistance						
Act 152 (APP 120) FY21	151022	00.000	Allocation Letter	773,437	773,437	0
Act 1992 -24 Reimbursement Lawyer Fees	840774	00.000	receipts	78,490	78,490	0
Additional Sil Services (State Funds) FY21	222133	00.000	Award Letter	2,607,812	2,607,812	0
Assessment & Residental Treatment Svcs	151020	00.000	Award Letter	545,971	545,971	0
Behavioral Health Services/ IGT (173) FY18	150525	00.000	Allocation Letter	9,169,723	5,445	0
Behavioral Health Services/ IGT (183) FY21	150692	00.000	Allocation Letter	7,681,936	7,681,936	0

<b>a. DHS Program</b> Project Title	City ID Number	Federal Assistance Listing	Contract Number	Grant Awards	Grant Expenditures	Federal Cash Received
Behavioral Health Services/IGT(173)FY19	150527	00.000	Allocation Letter	9,169,723	126,452	0
BHS/MRS Adminstration FY21	151003	00.000	Allocation Letter	776,006,633	7,760,066	0
COVID-19 - CEO Cares Act Small Business Assistan	420369	21.019	PA-0645 L3 T00 1301	1,100,000	1,080,000	0
Digital Career Exposure Exportation PYN	80538	93.558	21136/SY009	37,500	6,450	0
Gambling Addiction Assessment & Treatment Funds	151019	00.000	Annual Sch of Funding	620,986	620,986	0
Health Enterprise Zone (HEZ)	144160	00.000	4100078789	1,500,000	60,159	0
Housing Initiative FY20	221575	00.000	Award Letter	15,807	15,807	0
Housing Initiative FY21	221577	00.000	Award Letter	1,969,199	1,969,199	(
Information Technology (ITG) FY20	222256	00.000	Award Letter	9,169,007	1,250,764	(
Information Technology (ITG) FY20	222257	93.658	Award Letter	10,338,275	97,962	(
Information Technology Grant (ITG) FY21	222258	93.658	Allocation Letter	12,806,591	3,084,733	(
Information Technology Grant (ITG) FY21	222259	00.000	Award Letter	8,649,722	8,649,722	(
Medicare Part D - Retirees	350443	93.778	receipts	4,046	4,046	4,040
Medicare Part D - Retirees	350457	93.778	receipts	49,562	49,562	49,56
Navigation & Housing Services - Individual w/Opioid	150622	93.788	Allocation Letter	1,744,818	1,131,904	1,383,89
Opioid Use Disorder (OUD) (10262) FY21	150693	00.000	Allocation Letter	2,294,541	2,294,541	
Philadelphia Works FY21	80355	93.558	LETTER OF INTENT	200,000	113,058	95,98
Supported Work Prog (Workwise) - F FY21	80350	93.558	4100083793	17,781,992	10,829,061	5,464,55
Supported Work Program (Workwise) FY20	80326	93.558	4100083793	7,546,034	304	1,731,58
Supported Work Program (Workwise) SNAP FY20	80327	10.561	4100083793	375,000	0	56,26
Time Limited Family Reunification FY21	221498	00.000	Award Letter	173,042	173,042	(
Title IV State Match (Div 49) FY21	221686	00.000	Award Letter	686,872	481,088	(
Title IV-B FY20	221684	93.645	Award Letter	2,575,773	10,472	32,417,210
Title IV-B FY21	221685	93.645	Award Letter	2,575,773	1,912,439	2,575,773
Title IV-B State Mach FY20	222685	00.000	Award Letter	2,792	2,792	(
Title IV-E Independent Living FY21	222134	93.674	Allocation Letter	393,076	310,456	2,274,035
Title IV-E Independent Living-Interest	222047	93.674	Award Letter	645	0	645
<b>Total Other PaDHS Assistance:</b>				888,644,779	53,728,158	46,053,561

#### **City of Philadelphia** Schedule of Expenditures of Pennsylvania Department of Human Services Awards July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021

Total Schedule of Expenditures of PaDHS Awards: 4,056,706,369 790,880,638 313,152,518

#### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA NOTES TO THE SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES AWARDS FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

### **1. BASIS OF ACCOUNTING**

The modified accrual basis of accounting was used to prepare this schedule. All federal and state financial assistance received from the Pennsylvania Department of Human Services is included.

### 2. DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES MAJOR PROGRAMS

The following represent major programs from the Pennsylvania Department of Human Services as defined in the **Single Audit Supplement**:

Social Services Block Grant Coronavirus Relief Fund Emergency Rental Assistance

### 3. GOVERNMENTAL FUNDING AWARDED BY THE CITY

The following table identifies funding received from the Pennsylvania Department of Human Services that the city awarded to its subrecipient organizations:

S <u>ource</u>	P <u>rogram</u>	<b>F<u>unding</u></b>
State - DHS Mental Healt	h/Intellectual Disabilities	\$177,402,204
State – DHS Behavioral H	ealth Services Initiative	9,169,723
State – DHS Children and	Youth Program	150,088,900
State - DHS Combined H	omeless Assistance Programs	2,357,957
Total Pa. DF	IS Awards to Subrecipients:	\$339,018,784



## OF PHILADELPHIA

OFFICE OF THE CONTROLLER 1230 Municipal Services Building 1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard Philadelphia, PA 19102-1679 (215) 686-6680 FAX (215) 686-3832

CHARLES EDACHERIL Acting City Controller

#### INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANT'S REPORT ON APPLYING AGREED-UPON PROCEDURES

To the Honorable Mayor and Honorable Members of the Council of the City of Philadelphia

To the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Department of Human Services

We have performed the procedures enumerated below, on the financial schedules and exhibits of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania as required by the DHS Single Audit Supplement as of June 30, 2021, except for the Exhibit II Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures for the Navigation & Housing Services for Individuals with Opioid Use Disorder program, which are reported for the 22-month period ended June 30, 2021. The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's management is responsible for the financial schedules and exhibits.

The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania management and the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Department of Human Services (DHS) have agreed to and acknowledged that the procedures performed are appropriate for their intended purpose. This report may not be suitable for any other purpose. The procedures performed may not address all the items of interest to a user of this report and may not meet the needs of all users of this report and, as such, users are responsible for determining whether the procedures performed are appropriate for their purposes.

## I. The procedures and associated findings applicable to Exhibits A-1 (a) through XIX (a) NBG are as follows:

#### Procedures

(a) We have verified by comparison of the amounts and classifications that the financial schedules and exhibits listed below, which summarize amounts reported to DHS for fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, except for the Exhibit II Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures for the Navigation & Housing Services for Individuals with Opioid Use Disorder program, which are reported for the 22-month period ended June 30, 2021, have been accurately compiled and reflect the audited books

#### C I T Y O F P H I L A D E L P H I A OFFICE OF THE CONTROLLER

and records of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. We also compared the example schedules in the DHS Single Audit Supplement to these schedules, except for Exhibit II Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures for the Navigation & Housing Services for Individuals with Opioid Use Disorder program and Exhibit II Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures for the Work Ready Program, for which we compared the example schedule in their grant agreements to these schedules, to determine that they are presented, at a minimum, at the level of detail and in the format required by the DHS Single Audit Supplement or the grant agreement pertaining to this period.

Program Name	<u>Number</u>	<b>Referenced Schedule/Exhibit</b>
Child Support Enforcement	A-1 (a)	Summary of Expenditures
	A-1 (c)	Summary of Incentives
	A-1 (d)	Summary of Title IV-D Account
Navigation & Housing Services for Individuals with Opioid Use Disorder	Π	Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures
Work Ready Program	Π	Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures
Mental Health/Intellectual Disabilities	IV (a) MH NBG	Report of Income and Expenditures
	IV (b) MH NBG	Report of Income and Expenditures
	IV (c) ID NBG	Schedule of Revenues, Expenditures and Carryover Funds
	IV (d) ID NBG	Report of Income and Expenditures
Early Intervention Services	V (a) EI	Early Intervention Services
	V (b) EI	Early Intervention Services
Combined Homeless Assistance Program	XIX (a) NBG	Report of Income and Expenditures

(b) We have inquired of management as to whether there were any adjustments to reported revenues or expenditures which were not reflected on reports submitted to DHS for the period in question.

#### **Findings**

- (c) The procedures detailed in the two preceding paragraphs, (a) and (b) above, disclosed the following adjustments or findings which have not been reflected on reports submitted to DHS for the period in question:
  - The amount recalculated for *Incentive Paid Costs-Salaries* (\$1,989,524.65) and *Other Salaries* and Fringes (\$18,283,231.98) as a result of performing the procedure was \$20,272,756.63 (*Reported Title IV-D Account*), which did not agree with the amount of \$26,558,985.87 (*Reported Title IV-D Account*) on the Exhibit A-1(d) Summary of Title IV-D Account.

#### C I T Y O F P H I L A D E L P H I A OFFICE OF THE CONTROLLER

2. The county report submitted to DHS for the Combined Homeless Assistance Program did not agree with the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's books and records. The amounts reported in Exhibit XIX (a) NBG Report of Income and Expenditures were overstated or understated as listed in Table 1 below.

Table 1: Combin	ed Homeless Assis	tance Program		
Lines from Exhibit XIX (a) NBG	Administration Over/(Under) Stated	Bridge Housing Over/(Under) Stated	Case Management Over/(Under) Stated	Total Over/(Under) Stated
Personnel	\$ -	\$ -	\$ (100)	\$ (100)
Purchased Services	\$ -	\$ 358,719	\$ 559,002	\$917,721
Total Expenditure	\$ -	\$ 358,719	\$559,802	\$ 917,621
Earned Interest	\$ (265)	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ (265)
Total Revenue	\$(265)	<b>\$ 0</b>	<b>\$ 0</b>	\$ (265)

#### II. The procedures and associated findings applicable to Exhibit XX - Federal Awards Reconciliation Schedule are as follows:

#### Procedures

- (a) We have agreed the expenditure amounts listed on the reconciliation schedule under the "Federal Expenditures per the SEFA" column C to the audited Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards (SEFA).
- (b) We have agreed the receipt amounts listed on the reconciliation schedule under the "Federal Awards Received per the audit confirmation reply from Pennsylvania" column D to the subrecipient Federal amounts that were reflected in the audit confirmation reply from the Office of Budget, Comptroller Operations.
- (c) We have recalculated the amounts listed under the "Difference" column E and the "% Difference" column F.
- (d) We have agreed the amounts listed under the "Difference" column E to the audited books and records of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.
- (e) We have agreed the "Detailed Explanation of the Differences" to the audited books and records of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

#### **Findings**

The procedures detailed in paragraphs (a) through (e) above, did not disclose adjustments or

#### CITYOF PHILADELPHIA OFFICE OF THE CONTROLLER

findings which have not been reflected on the corresponding schedule.

## **III.** The procedures and associated findings applicable to Exhibit XXI – County Children and Youth Agency Monitoring Schedule are as follows:

#### Procedures

- a) We have reconciled the list of providers under "Provider Name" column A to the providers who were paid for In-Home Purchased Services during the year according to the County Children and Youth Agency's (CCYA) general ledger, cash disbursements journal, or similar record. Note any providers who were paid during the year, but were not included on this schedule.
- b) We have agreed the response in column B to the appropriate Provider contract.
- c) We have agreed information in columns C through I to the CCYA's monitoring records for In-Home Purchased Service Providers.

#### **Findings**

- d) The procedures detailed in paragraphs (a) through (c) above, disclosed the following exceptions or findings which have not been reflected on the corresponding schedule:
- 1) There are two providers for which column B indicates the provider contracts contain the CPSL requirements, but a contract between the CCYA and the provider does not exist. Below is a list of those providers:
  - a. Diversified Community Services, Inc.
  - b. Dixon Day Care Center
- 2) The Table 2 below lists the providers with information in Columns C through I that did not agree to the CCYA monitoring records for In-Home Purchased Services Providers:

Table 2: Summary of Findings for	Exhibit XXI	
PROVIDER NAME	COLUMN EXCEPTION	EXCEPTION (COMMENT)
Cornerstone	E	Exceptions noted during current year monitoring. Do not agree to CCYA monitoring records.
IDAAY (DFDITH & ISP)	Е	Exceptions noted during current year monitoring. Do not agree to CCYA monitoring records.
Juvenile Justice Center of Philadelphia	С	The monitoring date per Exhibit XXI does not agree to the monitoring date per the monitoring report.
Northeast Treatment Centers, Inc.	E	Exceptions noted during current year monitoring. Do not agree to CCYA monitoring records.
Urban Affairs Coalition (Teenshop)	Н	The follow-up monitoring date per Exhibit XXI does not agree to the follow-up date on the monitoring report.

#### C I T Y O F P H I L A D E L P H I A OFFICE OF THE CONTROLLER

Youth Advocate Program	Е	Exceptions noted during current year monitoring. Do not agree to CCYA monitoring records.			
Carson Valley Children's Aid	E Exceptions noted during current year monit Do not agree to CCYA monitoring records.				
Congreso De Latinos Unidos Incorporated (FEC)	Е	Exceptions noted during current year monitoring. Do not agree to CCYA monitoring records.			
Philadelphia Mural Arts Advocates	Н	The follow-up monitoring date per Exhibit XXI does not agree to the follow-up date on the monitoring report.			
Philadelphia Youth Network, Inc. (ADMIN)	С, Е	<ul><li>C. The monitoring date per Exhibit XXI does not agree to the monitoring date per the monitoring report.</li><li>E. Exceptions noted during current year monitoring. Do not agree to CCYA monitoring records.</li></ul>			
Somerset Academy Early Learning Center	Н	The follow-up monitoring date per Exhibit XXI does not agree to the follow-up date on the monitoring report.			

We were engaged by City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania to perform this agreed-upon procedures engagement and conducted our engagement in accordance with attestation standards established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. We were not engaged to and did not conduct an examination or review engagement, the objective of which would be the expression of an opinion or conclusion, respectively, on the accompanying financial schedules and exhibits required by the DHS Single Audit Supplement or the grant agreement. Accordingly, we do not express such an opinion or conclusion. Had we performed additional procedures, other matters might have come to our attention that would have been reported to you.

We are required to be independent of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania and to meet our ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements related to our agreed-procedures engagement.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, City Council, and the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania DHS and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than those specified parties.

Charles Educheril

CHARLES EDACHERIL, CPA Acting City Controller Philadelphia, Pennsylvania February 27, 2023

#### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA SUMMARY OF EXPENDITURES TITLE IV-D CHILD SUPPORT PROGRAM FYE JUNE 30, 2021

#### COMPARISON OF CHILD SUPPORT PROGRAM INDEX NO. 841032 & 842641 SINGLE AUDIT EXPENDITURES WITH THE REPORTED EXPENDITURES

	: Philadelphia						Year Ended:		Fiscal Year 2021							
S	Single Audit Expenditur	es				Reported Expenditures					Audit Over/Unde	r Reported				
Quarter Ending: 09/30/20	Total	Unallowable	Incentive Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Incentive Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Incentive Paid Costs	Net	Amt Pa	.id
1. Salary/Overhead	7.386.449.00	383.277.00	(926.603.00)	6.076.569.00	4.010.536.00	7.386.449.00	383.277.00	(926.603.00)	6.076.569.00	4.010.536.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
2. Fee/Costs	24.00	0.00	0.00	24.00	16.00	24.00	0.00	0.00	24.00	16.00	0.00				0.00	0.00
3. Interest & Program Income	6.081.00	88.00	0.00	5.993.00	3.955.00	6.081.00	88.00	0.00	5.993.00	3.955.00	0.00				0.00	0.00
4. Blood Testing Fee	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			0.00	0.00
5. Blood Testing Costs	1,910.00	0.00	0.00	1,910.00	1.261.00	1,910.00	0.00	0.00	1.910.00	1.261.00	0.00	0.00			0.00	0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
	7.382.254.00	383.189.00	(000 000 00)	6.072.462.00	4.007.826.00		383.189.00	(000 000 00)	6.072.462.00	4.007.826.00	0.00	0.00			0.00	0.00
Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	7,382,254.00	383,189.00	(926,603.00)	6,072,462.00	4,007,826.00	7,382,254.00	,	(926,603.00)	6,072,462.00	4,007,826.00		0.00	0.00			
Quarter Ending: 12/31/20	Total	Unallowable	Incentive Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Incentive Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Incentive Paid Costs	Net	Amt Pa	.id
1. Salary/Overhead	8.510.014.00	510,455.00	(536.616.00)	7.462.943.00	4.925.542.00	8.510.014.00	510.455.00	(536.616.00)	7.462.943.00	4,925,542.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
2. Fee/Costs	18.00	0.00	0.00	18.00	12.00	18.00	0.00	0.00	18.00	12.00	0.00				0.00	0.00
3. Interest & Program Income	6.545.00	103.00	0.00	6,442.00	4,252.00	6,545.00	103.00	0.00	6,442.00	4,252.00	0.00	0.00			0.00	0.00
4. Blood Testing Fee	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00				0.00	0.00
5. Blood Testing Costs	10.394.00	0.00	0.00	10.394.00	6.860.00	10.394.00	0.00	0.00	10,394.00	6.860.00	0.00	0.00			0.00	0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	8,513,845.00	510,352.00	(536,616.00)	7,466,877.00	4,928,138.00	8,513,845.00	510,352.00	(536,616.00)	7,466,877.00	4,928,138.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
Quarter Ending: 03/31/21	Total	Unallowable	Incentive	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Incentive	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Incentive	Net	Amt Pa	id
			Paid Costs					Paid Costs					Paid Costs			
1. Salary/Overhead	7,883,560.00	437,751.00	(526,306.00)	6,919,503.00	4,566,872.00	7,883,560.00	437,751.00	(526,306.00)	6,919,503.00	4,566,872.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
2. Fee/Costs	21.00	0.00	0.00	21.00	14.00	21.00	0.00	0.00	21.00	14.00	0.00				0.00	0.00
<ol><li>Interest &amp; Program Income</li></ol>	10,303.00	131.00	0.00	10,172.00	6,714.00	10,303.00	131.00	0.00	10,172.00	6,714.00	0.00				0.00	0.00
<ol> <li>Blood Testing Fee</li> </ol>	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00				0.00	0.00
5. Blood Testing Costs	5,832.00	0.00	0.00	5,832.00	3,849.00	5,832.00	0.00	0.00	5,832.00	3,849.00	0.00				0.00	0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	7,879,068.00	437,620.00	(526,306.00)	6,915,142.00	4,563,993.00	7,879,068.00	437,620.00	(526,306.00)	6,915,142.00	4,563,993.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
Quarter Ending: 06/30/21								Incontinue	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Incentive	Net	Amt Pa	id
Quarter Enuling: 06/30/21	Total	Unallowable	Incentive Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Incentive Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	TOLAI	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Not	Antre	
5			Paid Costs					Paid Costs					Paid Costs	Not		0.00
1. Salary/Overhead	8,490,108.00	443,088.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00)	5,751,253.00	3,795,827.00	8,490,108.00	443,088.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00)	5,751,253.00	3,795,827.00	0.00	0.00		1461	0.00	0.00
1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs	8,490,108.00 25.00	443,088.00 0.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00) 0.00	5,751,253.00 25.00	3,795,827.00 17.00	8,490,108.00 25.00	443,088.00 0.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00) 0.00	5,751,253.00 25.00	3,795,827.00 17.00	0.00	0.00	Paid Costs	Not	0.00	0.00
1. Salary/Overhead	8,490,108.00	443,088.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00)	5,751,253.00	3,795,827.00	8,490,108.00	443,088.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00)	5,751,253.00	3,795,827.00	0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs	Het	0.00	0.00
1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs 3. Interest & Program Income	8,490,108.00 25.00 10,271.00	443,088.00 0.00 119.00 0.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00) 0.00 0.00 0.00	5,751,253.00 25.00 10,152.00 0.00	3,795,827.00 17.00 6,700.00	8,490,108.00 25.00 10,271.00 0.00	443,088.00 0.00 119.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00) 0.00 0.00	5,751,253.00 25.00 10,152.00 0.00	3,795,827.00 17.00 6,700.00	0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs	Not	0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00
1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs 3. Interest & Program Income 4. Blood Testing Fee	8,490,108.00 25.00 10,271.00 0.00	443,088.00 0.00 119.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00) 0.00 0.00	5,751,253.00 25.00 10,152.00	3,795,827.00 17.00 6,700.00 0.00	8,490,108.00 25.00 10,271.00	443,088.00 0.00 119.00 0.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00) 0.00 0.00 0.00	5,751,253.00 25.00 10,152.00	3,795,827.00 17.00 6,700.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs	Het	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00
1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs 3. Interest & Program Income 4. Blood Testing Costs 5. Blood Testing Costs	8,490,108.00 25.00 10,271.00 0.00 19,248.00	443,088.00 0.00 119.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00) 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	5,751,253.00 25.00 10,152.00 0.00 19,248.00	3,795,827.00 17.00 6,700.00 0.00 12,704.00	8,490,108.00 25.00 10,271.00 0.00 19,248.00	443,088.00 0.00 119.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs (2,295,767.00) 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	5,751,253.00 25.00 10,152.00 0.00 19,248.00	3,795,827.00 17.00 6,700.00 0.00 12,704.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00	Het	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00

EXHIBIT A-1(A)

#### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA SUMMARY OF EXPENDITURES TITLE IV-D CHILD SUPPORT PROGRAM FYE JUNE 30, 2021

EXHIBIT A-1(a)

#### COMPARISON OF CHILD SUPPORT PROGRAM INDEX NO. 841032 & 842641 SINGLE AUDIT EXPENDITURES WITH THE REPORTED EXPENDITURES - SUPPLEMENTALS

	: Philadelphia							Year Ended:		Fiscal Year	r 2021				<b>-</b>				
	ingle Audit Expenditu		Incentive				Reported Expenditur		Incentive				Single Audit C			Incentive			
Quarter Ending: 09/30/18	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid	Tot		Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid
<ol> <li>Salary/Overhead</li> </ol>	0.00	(139.00)	0.00		139.00	92.00	0.00	(139.00)	0.00		139.00		92.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
2. Fee/Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
<ol><li>Interest &amp; Program Income</li></ol>	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
<ol> <li>Blood Testing Fee</li> </ol>	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
5. Blood Testing Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	0.00	(139.00)	0.00		139.00	92.00	0.00	(139.00)	0.00		139.00	9	2.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
			Incentive						Incentive							Incentive			
Quarter Ending: 12/31/18	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid	Tot	al	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid
1. Salary/Overhead	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
2. Fee/Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
3. Interest & Program Income	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
4. Blood Testing Fee	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
5. Blood Testing Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
			Incentive						Incentive							Incentive			
Quarter Ending: 3/31/19	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid	Tot	al	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid
1. Salary/Overhead	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	/until und	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
2. Fee/Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
3. Interest & Program Income	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
4. Blood Testing Fee	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
5. Blood Testing Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
			Incentive						Incentive							Incentive			
Quarter Ending: 6/30/19	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid	Tot		Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net		Amt Paid
																	Net		
1. Salary/Overhead	1,421,534.00	13,505.00	0.00	1,408	3,029.00	929,299.00	1,421,534.00	13,505.00	0.00	1,	,408,029.00	929,2		0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
2. Fee/Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
3. Interest & Program Income	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
4. Blood Testing Fee	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
<ol> <li>Blood Testing Costs</li> <li>ADP</li> </ol>	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	1,421,534.00	13.505.00	0.00	1,408,0		929,299.00	1,421,534.00	13.505.00	0.00				9.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00

#### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA SUMMARY OF EXPENDITURES TITLE IV-D CHILD SUPPORT PROGRAM FYE JUNE 30, 2021

EXHIBIT A-1(a)

#### COMPARISON OF CHILD SUPPORT PROGRAM INDEX NO. 841032 & 842641 SINGLE AUDIT EXPENDITURES WITH THE REPORTED EXPENDITURES - SUPPLEMENTALS

	r: Philadelphia		I			Demonstrati France dittance	Year Ended:	la continu	Fiscal Year 2021	0		Demonstrad	la santhas		
	gle Audit Expendit		Incentive			Reported Expenditures		Incentive			le Audit Over/Und		Incentive		
Quarter Ending: 09/30/19	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid
<ol> <li>Salary/Overhead</li> </ol>	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	(	0.00
2. Fee/Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	(	0.00
<ol><li>Interest &amp; Program Income</li></ol>	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	(	0.00
<ol> <li>Blood Testing Fee</li> </ol>	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	(	0.00
5. Blood Testing Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	Ċ	0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	(	0.00
Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.	0.00
			Incentive					Incentive					Incentive		
Quarter Ending: 12/31/19	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid
1. Salary/Overhead	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			0.00		0.00
2. Fee/Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			0.00		0.00
3. Interest & Program Income	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			0.00		0.00
<ol> <li>Interest &amp; Program Income</li> <li>Blood Testing Fee</li> </ol>	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			0.00		0.00
5. Blood Testing Costs	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			0.00		0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00				0.00		0.00
6. ADP	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0 0.00	0.00	,	0.00
Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.	0.00
			Incentive					Incentive					Incentive		
Quarter Ending: 3/31/20	Total	Unallowable		Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable	Incentive Paid Costs	Net	Amt Paid	Total	Unallowable		Net	Amt Paid
			Paid Costs	Net 99 323 00	Amt Paid 65 553 00			Paid Costs	Net 99 323 00	Amt Paid	Total		Paid Costs		Amt Paid
1. Salary/Overhead	99,323.00	0.00	Paid Costs 0.00	99,323.00	65,553.00	99,323.00	0.00	Paid Costs 0.00	99,323.00	65,553.00	0.0	0.00	Paid Costs 0.00	(	0.00
1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs	99,323.00 0.00	0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00	0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00	0.0	0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00	0	0.00 00 0.00
1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs 3. Interest & Program Income	99,323.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00		00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00
1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs 3. Interest & Program Income 4. Blood Testing Fee	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00		00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00
1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs 3. Interest & Program Income	99,323.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00		00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00
1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs 3. Interest & Program Income 4. Blood Testing Fee 5. Blood Testing Costs	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00		00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00
Salary/Overhead     Fee/Costs     Interest & Program Income     Blood Testing Fee     Blood Testing Costs     ADP	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65.553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0		00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00           00         0.00
1. Salary(Overhead 2. Feel/Costs 3. Interest & Program Income 4. Blood Testing Fee 5. Blood Testing Costs 6. ADP Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 <b>0.00</b>	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Incentive	0.	00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00
1. Salaru/Overhead 2. Feo/Costs 3. Intervest & Program Income 4. Biocd Testina Fee 5. Biocd Testina Costs 6. ADP Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6) Quarter Ending: 6/30/20	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Incentive Paid Costs	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Net	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Incentive Paid Costs	0. 0. Net	00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 Amt Paid
1. Salan/Overhead 2. Fee/Costs 3. Interest & Program Income 4. Blood Testina Fee 5. Blood Testina Costs 6. ADP Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6) Quarter Ending: 6/30/20 1. Salan/Overhead	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Total	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 99,323.00 Net	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Total 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Incentive Paid Costs 0.00	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 99,323.00 Net	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 <b>0.0</b>	0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Incentive Paid Costs 0.00	0. Net	00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00
1. Salaru/Overhead 2. Fec/Costs 3. Intervest.8 Program Income 4. Biocd Testina Fee 5. Biocd Testina Costs 6. ADP Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6) Quarter Ending: 6/30/20 1. Salary/Overhead 2. Fec/Costs	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Total 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00	65.553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00 0.00	99,323,00 0,00 0,00 99,323,00 99,323,00 Total 0,00 0,00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Incentive Paid Costs 0.00	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00 0.00	65.553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 Total 0.0	0 0 000 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00 0 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Incentive Paid Costs 0.00 0.00	0 0 0 Net	00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 Mmt Paid 00 0.00
Salary/Overhead     Zee/Costs     Interest & Program Income     Biod Testing Fce     Sibod Testing Costs     AB/     Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)     Ousrter Ending: 6/30/20     Salary/Overhead     Fee/Costs     Inderst & Program Income	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Total 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	99,323 00 000 000 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00 0.00	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Total 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Incentive Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 9.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 Total 0.0	0 0 000 0 0.000 0 0.000 0 0.000 0 0.000 0 0.000 0 0.000 0 0.000 0 0.000	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Incentive Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0. Net	00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00
Salary/Overhead     Zec/Costs     Intervest & Program Income     decord Testina Face     Bicod Testina Costs     ADP     Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)     Ouarter Ending: 6/30/20     Salary/Overhead     Peo/Costs     Intervest & Program Income     Bicod Testina Face	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Total 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323,00 0,00 0,00 0,00 99,323,00 Total 0,00 0,00 0,00 0,00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65.553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0 000 0 0.000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.00000 0 0.00000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0.0000 0 0	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	0. 0. Net	00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 Amt Paid 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00
Salary/Overhead     Zere/Costs     Initrest & Program Income     Kitod Testina Face     Sitod Testina Costs     Kood Testina (Costs     Kood Testina (Costs     Salary/Overhead     Salary/Overhead     Pero/Costs     Instrest & Program Income     Kitod Testina (Costs     Sitod Testina     Sitod Testina (Costs     Sit	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Total 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	Paid Costs 000 000 000 000 0.00 0.00 0.00 Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Total 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 9.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0 000 0 000	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	Net (0)	00 0,00 00 0,00
Salary/Overhead     Zec/Costs     Intervest & Program Income     decord Testina Face     Bicod Testina Costs     ADP     Net Total (1-2-3-4+5+6)     Ouarter Ending: 6/30/20     Salary/Overhead     Peo/Costs     Intervest & Program Income     Bicod Testina Face	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 Total 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	99,323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00 0.00 0.00	65,553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00 0.00 0.00	99,323,00 0,00 0,00 0,00 99,323,00 Total 0,00 0,00 0,00 0,00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Unallowable 0.00 0.00 0.00	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	99.323.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 99,323.00 99,323.00 Net 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	65.553.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 65,553.00 Amt Paid 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0 000 0 000	Paid Costs 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0	Net (0)	00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 Amt Paid 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00 00 0.00

#### CHILD SUPPORT ENFORCEMENT COMPARISON OF REPORTED INCENTIVES TO INCENTIVES ON DEPOSIT

#### County - Philadelphia

Fiscal Year Ended - June 30, 2021

Month	MSE Incentive Paid Cost Worksheet Ending Incentive Balance	Audited Title IV-D Account Incentive Balance		Type of Account Structure
July 1, 2020	\$0.00	\$0.00		
September 30, 2020	\$0.00	\$0.00	(X)	Separate Bank Account
December 31, 2020	\$0.00	\$0.00	( )	Restricted Fund - General Ledger
March 31, 2021	\$0.00	\$0.00	( )	Other:
June 30, 2021	\$496,492.57	\$496,492.57		

#### CHILD SUPPORT ENFORCEMENT COMPARISON OF SINGLE AUDIT TITLE IV-D ACCOUNT WITH REPORTED TITLE IV-D ACCOUNT

County - Philadelphia		I	Fisca	l Yea	r Ended - June 30	, 202 <sup>,</sup>	1		
		Single Audit TITLE IV-d Account			Reported TITLE IV-d Account			Single Audit Over/(Under) Reported	
Balance at July 1, 2020	\$	52,507,495.56		\$	52,507,495.56		\$		
Receipts:	•			•			•		
Reimbursements	\$	5,357,453.95		\$	17,140,538.00		\$	(11,783,084.05)	a
Incentives Title XIX Incentives	\$	1,989,524.65		\$	4,781,784.60		\$	(2,792,259.95)	a
Interest	\$ \$	<u>349.05</u> 616.41		\$ \$	<u>492.00</u> 7,846.62		\$ \$	(142.95) (7,230.21)	a a
Program Income	<del>ب</del> \$	55,248.00		<del>ہ</del> \$	55,248.00		<u> </u>	(7,230.21)	a
Genetic Testing Costs	\$			\$			\$	<u>-</u>	
Maintenance of Effort (MOE)	\$	2,316,966.00		\$	2,316,966.00		\$		
Other State Grant	\$	-		\$	7,900,000.00		\$	(7,900,000.00)	а
Miscellaneous	\$	1,100.00		\$	1,100.00		\$	-	
General Fund for DA	\$	496,283.00		\$	496,283.00		\$	-	
DA's Reimbursement	\$	398,373.00		\$	1,156,173.00		\$	(757,800.00)	а
Total Receipts	\$	10,615,914.06		\$	33,856,431.22		\$	(23,240,517.16)	
Intra-fund Transfers - In	\$	-		\$			\$	-	
Funds Available	\$	63,123,409.62		\$	86,363,926.78		\$	(23,240,517.16)	
Disbursements:									
Incentive Paid Costs - Salaries	s_\$	1,989,524.65		\$	4,285,292.03		\$	(2,295,767.38)	а
Transfers to General Fund	\$	-		\$	-		\$	-	
Vendor Payments	\$	767,417.07		\$	767,417.07		\$	-	
Bank Charges	\$	5,682.66		\$	5,682.66		\$	-	
Other Salaries and Fringes	\$	18,283,231.98	b	\$	22,273,693.84	b	\$	(3,990,461.86)	а
Indirect Costs (MOE)	\$			\$	-		\$	-	
Vendor Payments DA	\$	310,870.00		\$	310,870.00		\$	-	
Salaries and Fringes DA		1,049,163.21		\$	1,341,586.00		\$	(292,422.79)	а
Unfunded MOE	\$	-		\$	-		\$	-	
Indirect Costs DA	\$	-		\$			\$		
Total Disbursements	\$	22,405,889.57		\$	28,984,541.60		\$	(6,578,652.03)	
Intra-fund Transfers - Out	\$			\$			\$		
Balance at June 30, 2021	\$	40,717,520.05		\$	57,379,385.18		\$	(16,661,865.13)	

The Title IV-D account consists of <u>3 accounts</u>.

The Title IV-D account is comprised of <u>1 checking</u>, 0 savings, 0 CD, and 2 trust fund accounts.

Philadelphia Single County Authority Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures Navigation and Housing Services For Period September 2019 - June 2021

			EXHIBIT II
	BUDGET PERIOD	PRIOR PERIOD	CURRENT ACTUAL PERIOD
	SEPT 2019 - JUNE 2021	SEPT 2019 - SEPT 2020	OCT 2020 - JUNE 2021
EXPENDITURES			
. PERSONNEL			
Wages	241,588	113,205	87,285
Benefits @ 36%	68,611	27,262	31,422
I. TOTAL PERSONNEL	310,199	140,467	118,707
I OPERATING COSTS			
Other - Emergency Financial Assistance	367,104	306,663	21,904
Other- Rental Assistance	455,730	306,153	95,730
Partnership - PHMC - 15 Reentry Master Lease (ML) (PHMC-15 Beds)	320,174	118,812	33,300
Other - Emergency Financial Assistance	12,788	-	8,288
Other - Financial Empowerment	15,000	1,500	-
Other - CRS Certification Training	28,880	28,800	-
Partnership - Pathways to Housing	47,040	47,040	-
Partnership - PMHCC	110,190	-	110,190
Partnership - Thomas Jefferson University Hospital Partnership - Prevention Point	80,821	44,469	32,498
Partnership - Project Home	81,870	34,780	31,369
Partnership - Temple	322,173	48,578	128,109
Faithership - Lentple	278,778	106,988	97,513
II TOTAL OPERATING COSTS	2,120,548	1,043,783	558,900
ADMINISTRATION COST	52,185	-	52,185
III TOTAL ADMINISTRATION	52,185	<u> </u>	52,185
IV. SUBCONTRACTOR	-	-	
TOTAL SUBCONTRACTOR			<u> </u>
TOTAL EXPENDITURES	2,482,932	1,184,250	729,792

### Philadelphia County Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures Work Ready Program (080350)

July 1,2020 - June 30, 2021

	BUDGET	ACTUAL
EXPENDITURES I. TOTAL PERSONNEL	1,005,526	730,759
II EQUIPMENT & SUPPLIES Consumable Supplies Equipment Purchases TOTAL EQUIPMENT & SUPPLIES	22,000 23,000 45,000	849 - 849
III. OPERATIONS Computer Equipment & Software Staff Training Maintenance Rent Office Furniture Travel Operations - Other TOTAL OPERATIONS	100,000 15,446 12,611 157,251 - 2,000 14,158 301,466	12,755 - - 166,258 - - 56,293 235,307
TOTAL	1,351,992	966,914
IV. SUBCONTRACTOR Technical Training for JEVS JEVS HUMAN SERVICES TOTAL SUBCONTRACTOR	30,000 16,400,000 16,430,000	9,862,148 9,862,148
TOTAL EXPENDITURES	17,781,992	10,829,062

#### Commonwealth of Pennsylvania DHS - Bureau of Financial Operations County Mental Health Report of Income and Expenditures MHI5 - Mental Health Services Fiscal Year 2020 - 2021 Philadelphia MH Program

_								Exhibit I	/(a) MH NBG
				OHS Funds Available	9	Cost Eligible for	Balance Of Funds	Grant Fund	Total Fund Balance
			Carryover	Allotment		DHS Participation	(5)	Adjs.	(7)
	Sources of DHS Funding	Арр	(1)	(2)	Total Allocation (3)	(4)	(-)	(6)	(*7
Α.	MH Services	10248	\$816,258	\$139,702,735	\$140,518,993	\$139,813,981	\$705,012	\$0	\$705,012
В.	OTHER STATE FUNDS								
1	Specialized Residences for the Mentally III Homeless	10258	\$0	\$930,058	\$930,058	\$930,058	\$0	\$0	\$0
2	Behavioral Health Services Initiative	10262	\$0	\$4,016,773	\$4,016,773	\$4,016,773	\$0	\$0	\$0
3	Reserved – 100%	00001	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	Subtotal Other State		\$0	\$4,946,831	\$4,946,831	\$4,946,831	\$0	\$0	\$0
C.	SSBG	70135	\$0	\$5,532,135	\$5,532,135	\$5,532,135	\$0	\$0	\$0
D.	CMHSBG	70167	\$18,709	\$2,750,551	\$2,769,260	\$2,718,462	\$50,798	\$0	\$50,798
E.	OTHER FEDERAL FUNDS								
1	PATH Homeless Grant (Federal)	70154	\$0	\$438,674	\$438,674	\$438,674	\$0	\$0	\$0
2	988 Planning Initative	70851	\$0	\$1,000	\$1,000	\$0	\$1,000	\$0	\$1,000
3	State Capacity Building Initiative - Lifeline	70651	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
4	Youth Suicide Prevention	71022	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
5	Reserved	00002	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
6	Reserved	00003	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	Subtotal Other Federal Funds		\$0	\$439,674	\$439,674	\$438,674	\$1,000	\$0	\$1,000
F.	TOTAL		\$834,967	\$153,371,926	\$154,206,893	\$153,450,083	\$756,810	\$0	\$756,810

#### PHILADELPHIA COUNTY INTELECTUAL DISABILITIES SERVICES REPORT OF INCOME AND EXPENDITURES FOR THE TWELVE MONTH PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

Exhibit IV-(b) NBG

	Total
I. TOTAL ALLOCATION	\$154,206,893
II. TOTAL EXPENDITURES	\$173,269,558
III. COSTS OVER ALLOCATION	
A. County Funded Eligible	\$0
B. County Funded Ineligible	\$1,581,023
C. Other Eligible	\$6,024,939
D. Other Ineligible	\$0
Subtotal Costs over Allocation	\$7,605,962
IV. REVENUES	
A. Program Service Fees	\$570,782
B. Private Insurance	\$1,537,678
C. Medical Assistance	\$65,354
D. Medical Assistance - Admin Claims	\$1,275,191
E. Room and Board	\$218,108
F. Earned Interest	\$218,471
G. Other	\$4,133,520
Subtotal Revenues	\$8,019,104
V. DHS REIMBURSEMENT	
A. Base Allocation 90%	\$35,302,068
B. Base Allocation 100%	\$19,015,028
C. DHS Categorical Funding 90%	\$2,447,637
D. DHS Categorical Funding 100%	\$88,434,753
E. SSBG 90%	0
F. SSBG 100%	\$5,532,135
G. CMHSBG Non-Categorical Funding 90%	\$0
H. CMHSBG Non-Categorical Funding 100%	\$2,203,831
I. CMHSBG Categorical Funding	\$514,631
Subtotal DHS Reimbursement	\$153,450,083
VI. COUNTY MATCH	
10% County Match	\$4,194,409
Subtotal County Match	\$4,194,409
VII. TOTAL DHS REIMB & COUNTY MATCH	\$157,644,492
VIII. TOTAL CARRYOVER	\$756,810

#### PHILADELPHIA COUNTY SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CARRYOVER FUNDS INTELLECTUAL DISABILITIES SERVICES FOR THE TWELVE MONTH PERIOD ENDED June 30, 2021

EXHIBIT IV-(c) ID NBG

			DHS Funds Available	e	Cost Eligible for	Balance Of Funds	Grant Fund	Total Fund Balance
Ocurrent of DUO Funding		Carryover (1)	Allotment (2)	Total Allocation (3)	DHS Participation	(5)	Adjs.	(7)
Sources of DHS Funding	Appropriation	(1)	(2)	Total Allocation (3)	(4)		(6)	
A. ID Services								
1. Community	10055		A10 507 150	A40 507 450	<b>*</b> 10 500 010	*****		
(Non-Residential/Residential)	10255	\$0	\$16,527,459	\$16,527,459	\$13,596,319	\$2,931,140	\$0	\$2,931,140
2. Temporary NBG Funds for Regional Collaboratives	10255	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
3. SSBG	70177	\$0	\$1,422,353	\$1,422,353	\$1,422,353	\$0	\$0	\$0
4. Reserved	00001	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Subtotal ID Services		\$0	\$17,949,812	\$17,949,812	\$15,018,672	\$2,931,140	\$0	\$2,931,140
B. Medicaid Administration								
1. Medicaid Administration - State	10255/70175	\$0	\$7,650,001	\$7,650,001	\$7,650,001	\$0	\$0	\$0
2. Medicaid Administration - Federal (HCQU Lead Counties Only	00002	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Subtotal Medicaid Administration		\$0	\$7,650,001	\$7,650,001	\$7,650,001	\$0	\$0	\$0
C. Other								
1. Temporary MFP Federal Funding	70175	\$26,666	\$53,334	\$80,000	\$38,667	\$41,333	\$0	\$41,333
Subtotal Other		\$26,666	\$53,334	\$80,000	\$38,667	\$41,333	\$0	\$41,333
D. TOTAL		\$26,666	\$25,653,147	\$25,679,813	\$22,707,340	\$2,972,473	\$0	\$2,972,473

#### PHILADELPHIA COUNTY INTELLECTUAL DISABILITIES SERVICES REPORT OF INCOME AND EXPENDITURES FOR TWELVE MONTH PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30.2021

#### EXHIBIT IV-(D) ID NBG

	Total
I. TOTAL ALLOCATION	\$25,679,813
II. TOTAL EXPENDITURES	\$34,725,194
III. COSTS OVER ALLOCATION	\$34,723,194
A. County Funded Eligible	\$279,821
B. County Funded Ineligible	\$2,333,058
C. Other Eligible	\$0
D. Other Ineligible	\$0
Subtotal Costs over Allocation	
IV. REVENUES	\$2,612,879
A. Program Service Fees	\$12,685
B. Private Insurance	\$0
C. Medical Assistance	\$0
D. Medical Assistance - Admin Claims	\$8,539,569
E. Room and Board	\$0
F. Earned Interest	\$0
G. Other	\$1,000
Subtotal Revenues	\$8,553,254
V. DHS REIMBURSEMENT	
A. Base Allocation 90%	\$6,753,446
B. Base Allocation 100%	\$5,930,828
C. DHS Categorical Funding 90%	\$912,045
D. DHS Categorical Funding 100%	\$7,688,668
E. SSBG 90%	\$0
F. SSBG 100%	\$1,422,353
Subtotal DHS Reimbursement	\$22,707,340
VI. COUNTY MATCH	
10% County Match	\$851,721
Subtotal County Match	\$851,721
VII. TOTAL DHS REIMB & COUNTY MATCH	\$23,559,061
VIII. TOTAL CARRYOVER	\$2,972,473

#### Exhibit V-(a) El

#### EARLY INTERVENTION SERVICES

		DHS Funds Available			Cost Eligible for			
Sources of DHS Funding	Арр	Carryover (1)	Allotment (2)	Total Allocation (3)	DHS Participation (4)	Balance Of Funds (5)	Grant Fund Adjustments (6)	Total Fund Balance (7)
A. Early Intervention Services								
1. Early Intervention Services	10235	\$499,614	\$16,864,091	\$17,363,705	\$11,334,265	\$6,029,440	(\$1,231)	\$6,028,209
2. Early Intervention Training	10235	\$0	\$281,772	\$281,772	\$235,412	\$46,360	\$0	\$46,360
3. Early Intervention Administration	10235	\$0	\$1,680,603	\$1,680,603	\$1,512,658	\$167,945	\$0	\$167,945
4. Infants & Toddlers w/Disabilities (Part C)	70170	\$0	\$6,026,536	\$6,026,536	\$6,026,536	\$0	\$0	\$0
5. IT&F Waiver Administration	10235/70184	\$6,664	\$921,443	\$928,107	\$928,107	\$0	\$0	\$0
6. Reserved	00001	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Total Early Intervention Services		\$506,278	\$25,774,445	\$26,280,723	\$20,036,978	\$6,243,745	(\$1,231)	\$6,242,514

#### EARLY INTERVENTION SERVICES

	Admin Office	Early Intervention	Service Coordination	Total
I. TOTAL ALLOCATION				\$26,280,723
II. TOTAL EXPENDITURES	\$4,124,757	\$17,105,976	\$2,445,372	\$23,767,232
III. COSTS OVER ALLOCATION				
A. County Funded Eligible	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
B. County Funded Ineligible	\$587,939	\$0	\$0	\$587,939
C. Other Eligible	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
D. Other Ineligible	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Subtotal Costs Over Allocation	\$587,939	\$0	\$0	\$587,939
IV. REVENUES				
A. Program Service Fees	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
B. Private Insurance	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
C. Medical Assistance	\$928,107	\$0	\$0	\$928,107
D. Earned Interest	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
E. Other	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Subtotal Revenues	\$928,107	\$0	\$0	\$928,107
V. DHS REIMBURSEMENT				
A. DHS Categorical Funding 90%	\$1,512,658	\$15,395,378	\$2,200,835	\$19,108,871
B. DHS Categorical Funding 100%	\$928,107	\$0	\$0	\$928,107
Subtotal DHS Reimbursement	\$2,440,765	\$15,395,378	\$2,200,835	\$20,036,978
VI. COUNTY MATCH				
10% County Match	\$168,073	\$1,710,598	\$244,537	\$2,123,208
Subtotal County Match	\$168,073	\$1,710,598	\$244,537	\$2,123,208
VII. TOTAL DHS REIMB & COUNTY MATCH	\$2,608,838	\$17,105,976	\$2,445,372	\$22,160,186
VIII. TOTAL CARRYOVER				\$6,243,745

#### Commonwealth of Pennsylvania DHS - Bureau of Financial Operations County Report of Income and Expenditures Fiscal Year 2020 - 2021 PHILADELPHIA County Homeless Assistance Services

						Innovative Supportive Housing Services	
	Administration	Bridge Housing	Case Management	Rental Assistance	Emergency Shelter		Total
I. TOTAL ALLOCATION (Including Reallocated Funds) II. TOTAL EXPENDITURES							\$7,974,393
A. Personnel	\$0	\$0	\$256,728	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$256,728
B. Operating	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
C. Purchased Services	\$0	\$3,574,666	\$4,142,999	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$7,717,665
D. Reserved	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Subtotal of Total Expenditures	\$0	\$3,574,666	\$4,399,727	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$7,974,393
III. REVENUES							
A. Client Fees	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
B. Other	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
C. Earned Interest	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Subtotal Revenues	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
IV. DHS REIMBURSEMENT							
A. State HAP Funding	\$0	\$42,392	\$2,497,201	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$2,539,593
B. SSBG	\$0	\$2,280,474	\$1,902,526	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$4,183,000
C. SABG	\$0	\$1,251,800	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$1,251,800
Subtotal DHS Reimbursement	\$0	\$3,574,666	\$4,399,727	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$7,974,393
V. UNSPENT ALLOCATION							\$0

#### EXHIBIT XIX(a) NBG

#### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA Year Ended June 39, 2021 Supplement Schedule RECONCILLATION Federal Awards Passet Mough the Pennnyhania Department of Human Services Expenditures per the SEPA no Revence Received Per PA Confirm Report

Coronavirus Relief Fund 21.019 Emergency Renal Assistance Program 21.023	\$ 1,080,000 \$ 34,669,838 \$ 6,026,536	\$ \$	1,870,000	\$	(790,000)	(42.2%)	Diff FY21 \$1,080,000.00 Expenditures \$0.00 Revenues Timing Difference.
Emergency Rental Assistance Program 21.023	*	ş					Diff FY20 \$0.00 Expenditures \$1,870,000.00 Revenues- Timing Difference. Net Difference \$(790,000.00) Confirmed.
	\$ 6,026,536		56,984,128	\$	(22,314,290)	(39.2%)	Driff FY 21 \$34,660,838.00 Expenditures \$56,984,128.38 Revenues - Timing Drifference. Net Difference \$(22,314,290.00) Confirmed.
Special Education-Grants for Infants and Families 84.181		s	5,916,536	\$	110,000	1.9%	Diff FY 21 \$6,026,536.00 Expenditures \$5,016,536.00 Revenues. Timing Difference. Diff FY Unknown \$0 Expenditures \$(110,000.00 Revenues. Net Difference \$110,000.00 Confirmed.
Guardianship Assistance 93.090	\$ 3,875,398	ş	4,262,849	ş	(387,451)	(9.1%)	Diff FY 21 \$3,075,098.00 Expenditures \$2,068,461.57 Revenues- Timing Difference. Diff FY 20 \$0.00 Expenditures \$1,285,544.78 Revenues- Timing Difference. Diff FY 19 \$0.00 Expenditures \$8,942.99 Revenues. Net Difference \$307,451.09 Confirmed.
Projects for Assistance in Transition from Homelessness (PATH) 93.150	\$ 438,674	s	438,674	s	-	0.0%	Diff FY 21 \$438,674.00 Expenditures \$438,674.00 Revenues Net Difference \$(0.00) Confirmed.
Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services - Projects 93.243	\$ 1,000	ş	6,000	ş	(5,000)	(83.3%)	Diff FY 21 \$1,000.00 Expenditures \$1,000.00 Revenues. Timing Difference. Diff FY Unknown \$0 Expenditures \$5,000.00 Revenue. Net Difference \$5,000.00) Confirmed.
Promoting Safe and Stable Families 93.556	\$ 217,734	s	395,661	5	(177,927)	(45.0%)	Diff FY 21 \$217,734.00 Expenditures \$297,399.00 Revenues - Timing Difference. Diff FY 20 \$91 Expenditures \$98,262.00 Revenues - Timing Difference Net Difference \$(177,927.00).
Temporary Assistance for Needy Families 93.558	\$ 29,452,777	\$	29,046,456	s	406,321	1.4%	DdTFV 21 \$27,608,779.00 Expenditures \$6,659,128.66 Revenues- Timing Ddfference. DdTFV 20 \$1,844,958.00 Expenditures \$6,78,846,725 Revenues- Timing Ddfference. DdTFV 19 00 Dependitures \$100,657.06 Revenues- Timing Ddfference. DdfFV unknown \$0 Expenditures \$22,682,280.56 Revenues. Net Ddfference \$406,521.00 Confirmed.
Child Support Fasforcement 93.56.3	\$ 16,420,967	ş	23,784,036	s	(7,363,069)	(31.0%)	DMTFV 21 \$16,420,067,00 Expenditures \$13,234,866,00 Revenues-Timing Difference. DMTFV 20 \$0 Expenditures \$6,338,884,00 Revenues-Timing Difference. DMTFV 19 \$0 Expenditures \$22,791,100 Revenues-Timing Difference. DMTFV Unknown \$0 Expenditures \$27,808,984.78 Revenues-Timing Difference Net Difference \$7,763,0100,00 (cntimed.
Stephanic Tubbs Jones Child Welfare Services Program 93.645	\$ 1,922,911	s	2,575,773	5	(652,862)	(25.3%)	Diff FY 21 \$1 912,499.00 Expenditures \$2,575,77.300 Revenues Diff FY 20 \$10,472.00 Expenditures \$0.00 Revenues Net Difference \$652,862.00] Confirmed.
Foster Care Tide IV-II. 93.658	\$ 105,443,583	\$	76,700,326	5	28,743,257	37.5%	Diff FY 21 \$100,571,390.00 Expenditures \$11,590,359.12 Recenses-Timing Difference. Diff FY 20 \$1970,340.00 Expenditures \$61,375,245.53 Recenses-Timing Difference. Diff FY 19 \$000 Expenditures \$22,251.161 Recenses-Timing Difference Diff FY 18 \$657.00 Expenditures \$22,234.37.7] Recenses-Timing Difference Diff FY Unknown \$1,678,222.00 Expenditures \$43,813.69 Revenues-Timing Difference Net Difference \$23,743,257.100 Confirmed.
Adoption Arsistance 93.659	\$ 32,479,461	\$	38,256,819	ş	(5,777,358)	(15.1%)	DdfFY 21 532,479,461.00 Expenditures 532,611,750.62 Revenues Timing Ddfference. DdfFY 20 30 Expenditures 515,594,457.73 Revenues-Timing Ddfference DdfFY 19 300 Expenditures 530,1045 Revenues-Timing Ddfference. Net Ddfference \$5,777,358.00 (Confirmed.
Social Services Block Grant 93.667	\$ 14,884,970	5	14,631,101	5	253,869	1.7%	Diff FY 21 \$12,903,278.00 Expenditures \$14,633,100.00 Revenues: Timing Difference. Diff FY 20 \$1,981,692.00 Expenditures \$1.00 Revenues-Timing Difference Net Difference \$253,869.00 Confirmed.
Chafee Foster Care Independence Program 93.674	\$ 310,456	5	324,707	5	(14,251)	(4.4%)	Diff FY 21 \$310,456.00 Expenditures \$196,537.92 Revenues-Timing Difference. Diff FY 20 \$0 Expenditures \$128,169.23 Revenues-Timing Difference. Net Difference \$(4,251.00) Confirmed.
Medical Assistance Program 93.778	\$ 7,583,696	\$	8,068,134	\$	(484,438)	(6.0%)	Diff FY 21 \$7,579,650.00 Expenditures \$8,068,076.13 Revenues-Timing Difference. Diff FY 20 \$4,046.00 Expenditures \$141,885.82 Revenues-Timing Difference. FY Unknown \$0 Expenditures \$(141,627.50) Revenue. Net Difference \$(844,438.00) Confirmed.
Opioid STR 93.788	\$ 1,131,904	s	938,973	\$	192,931	20.5%	Diff FY 21 \$1,131,904.00 Expenditures \$191,711.38 Revenues-Timing Difference. Diff FY 20 \$0.00 Expenditures \$747,2613 Revenues-Timing Difference. Net Difference \$192,931.00 Confirmed.
Money Follows the person Rebalancing Demonstration 93.791	\$ 80,000	\$	80,000	\$	-	0.0%	Diff FY 21 \$80,000.00 Expenditures \$80,000.00 Revenues. Net Difference \$0.00 Confirmed.
Block Grants for Community Mental Health Services 93.958	\$ 2,750,551	\$	2,749,303	ş	1,248	0.0%	Diff FY 21 \$2,750,551.00 Expenditures \$2,750,551.00 Revenues-Timing Difference. Diff FY 20 \$9 Expenditures \$20.00 Revenues-Timing Difference. Diff FY Unknown \$9 Expenditures \${1,248.00} Revenues. Net Difference \$1,248.00 Confirmed.
Block Grants for Prevention and Treatment of Substance Abase 91.959	\$ 1,256,011	ş	1,251,800	\$	4,211	0.3%	Diff IYI 21 \$1,251,800.00 Expenditures \$1,251,800.00 Revenues- Timing Difference Diff IYI 20 \$4,211.00 Expenditures \$0 Revenues- Timing Difference Not Difference \$4,211.00Confirmed

#### Exhibit XX

#### COUNTY: Philadelphia (51)

(A)				

COUNTY: Philadelphia (51)								
PERIOD ENDED: 6/30/2021								
(E) (F) (G)	(H)	()						
(A) (B) (C)		(D)			-			
	Does Provider Contract Include CPSL		Monitored	List Any Exceptions Noted During Current Year				
Provider Name	Requirements (YES)	Most Recent Monitoring Date	During the Current Year	Monitoring	If Applicable, Was CAP Submitted	Is CAP Acceptable to	Date Follow-up Was Done On Prior Year, Monitoring	Has Provider Implemented The
			Yes/No		submitted	<u>CCYA</u>		CAP
HEATHER L. GABOR, ESQUIRE								
JAY H. GINSBURG, ESQUIRE LEMON,MARK								
MARTIN, JAMES W								
MOSHINSKI LAW, P.C. PHILIPS, MARGARET H								
REBECCA BATDORF STONE YOUNG NICHOLAS,SUSAN								
BRIDGE THERAPEUTIC CENTER AT FOX CHASE								
CATHOLIC SOCIAL SERVICES CHRIST OF CALVARY COMMUNITY DEV. CORP.								
CORA SERVICES INCORPORATED	YES	FFamily Advocacy(FA)- 11/3/2020     Intensive Prevention Service (IPS)- 12/17/2020     Truancy(TIPS)-3/9/2021	Yes	0			Family Advocacy (FA )-10/8/21     Intensive Prevention (IPS )-11/22/21     Truancy(TIPS)-PENDING	
CORNERSTONE	YES	•Reintergation - 1/11-19/2021 •In Home Detention-(IHD) 3/29-4/7/2021	Yes	0			•Reintergation- 2/11-18/22 •In Home Detention (IHD) -11/30-12/6/21	
District Attorney's Office (DAO)Q1-4 DIVERSIFIED COMMUNITY SERVICES INC	YES	Intensive Prevention Service - (IPS) 12/31/2020	Yes	2	YES	YES	Intensive Prevention Service (IPS)-11/15/2021	Y
GIRLS INC OF GREATER PHILADELPHIA								
Global Positioning Q1-4 GOOD SHEPHERD CORPORATION								
IDAAY	YES	Violence Prevention (VP)-5/3/2021 Intensive Prevention Service(IPS)- 5/5/2021	Yes	0			Violence Prevention-4/25-26/2022      Intensive     Prevention Service (IPS)-3/11-22/2022	
IIC	YES	In Home Detention-(IHD)-4/19-23/2021	Yes	0			In Home Detention-(IHD)11/15-18/2021	
JOSEPH J PETERS INSTITUTE JUVENILE JUSTICE CENTER OF PHILADELPHIA	YES	5/20-28/2021  Intensive Prevention Service (IPS)-1/5/21	Yes Yes	0			4/13-20/2022 Intensive Prevention Service IPS-12/1/21	
	162	<ul> <li>Truancy(TIPS)-4/21/21</li> </ul>		0			Truancy TIPS-PENDING	
LITTLE RED PEREZ BOXING GYM, INC. NET TREATMENT SVS. INC.		INOPERABLE FOR FY21 DUE TO PANDEMIC	No				3/23/2022	
NORRIS SQUARE COMMUNITY ALLIANCE	YES	Intensive Prevention Service (IPS)-1/8/2021	Yes	0		t –	Intensive Prevention Service (IPS)-11/4/2021	
NORTHEAST TREATMENT CENTERS INC	YES	In Home Detention( IHD)-3/12-26/2021	Yes	0			In Home Detention-(IHD)10/29-11/8/2021	
NORTHERN CHILDREN'S SERVICES PENNSYLVANIA HOSPITAL	YES	Housing-11/6/20	Yes	0		L	Housing-11/1/2021	
RETINTERGRATION/AFTERCARE ST GABES AFTERCARE DELAS								
Student Transition Center (formerly RETI-WRAP) Q1-4								
		CHOP AI-N/A     Grand Central (GC)- 10/8/20	CHOP-N     GC-Y	• GC-0 • TS-0			•CHOP AI-1/27/77 •GC9/22/21	
URBAN AFFAIRS COALITION	YES	TEENSHOP (TS)-12/9/20     Together as adoptive parents[TAP]-5/5/21     Covenant House (CH)-3/4/21     Galaeij(GL)-3/2/21	• TS-Y • TAP-Y • CH-Y • GL-Y	• TAP-0 • CH-4 • GL-3	• CH-Y • GL-Y	• CH-Y • GL-Y	•TS-2/8/22 •TAP-5/26/22 •CH-3/20/22 •GL-2/16/22	• CH-Y • GL-Y
VISION QUEST WEST PHILA COMMUNITY MENTAL HEALTH	YES	Reintergation -1/27-2/4/2021	Yes	0			No FY22 contract	
YOUTH ADVOCATE PROGRAM	YES	In Home Detention(IHD)-2/9-19/2021     Day Treatment (DT)-2/26-4/3/2021	Yes	0			<ul> <li>In Home Detention (IHD)-12/30/21-1/6/22</li> <li>Day Treatment (DT)-10/6-21/2022</li> </ul>	
YOUTH ADVOCATE PROGRAM INCORPORATED								
A CHILD'S DREAM WORLD ACADEMY LLC A SECOND CHANCE, INC.								
ACADEMIC WONDERS INC.								
ADLER'S PHARMACY LTC, INC								
ALLISON ELIZABETH RADWICK								
ALPHABEST EDUCATION INC APM - Q1-4								
APRIL WILSON ARCELLA WALKER								
ARNETTE GREEN								
ARNOLD D. SILVERMAN, D.D.S. BARBARA CHEATHAM								
BEECHFIELD UNITED METHODIST CHURCH Bethanna - 01-4								
BIG BROTHERS BIG SISTERS ASSOCIATION	YES	2/26/2021	Y	0			3/27/2022	
C.B. COMMUNITY SCHOOLS CAMP NEJEDA FOUNDATION	YES	3/19/2021	Y	2	Y	Y	2/24/2022	Y
CAPITAL HEALTH SYSTEM INC		Rapid Service Response (RSR) 2/12/2021						
CARSON VALLEY CHILDREN'S AID CASA OF PHILADELPHIA	YES	Kapid Service Response (RSR) 2/12/2021     Truancy-(TIPS) 4/21/21 10/16/2020	Ŷ	0			• RSR 5/11/22     • TIPS PENDING     9/24/89/27/21	
Catholic Community Services - Q1-4	163	avy 20/20/20	Y	0			2/24/062/2//21	
CATHOLIC SOCIAL SERVICES CDH ORTHODONTICS LLC								
CHILDREN OF AMERICA								
CHILDREN'S CHOICE INCORPORATED CHILDREN'S HOME OF YORK		<u> </u>				L		
CONGRESO DE LATINOS UNIDOS INCORPORATED	YES	*Truancy(TIPS}-3/15/21 *Rapid Rehousing(RR)-4/6/21 *Domestic violence (DV)-3/17/21 *ECC-5/13/21	Y	•TIPS-2 •RR-1 •DV-0 •FEC-0	•TIPS-Y •RR-Y	•TIPS-Y •RR-Y	•TIPS-PENDING •RR-12/7/21 •FEC-pending •DV-10/13/21	Ŷ
CORA SERVICES INCORPORATED								
COUNTY OF DELAWARE	Mer.	2/8/2021			W	M	44 In 19994	v
COURDEA CENTER INCORPORATED CSRD LLC	YES	2/8/2021	Y	3	Y	Y	11/3/2021	Y
DANIELLE BOONE DEAF HEARING COMMUNICATION CENTRE INC								
DEBORAH'S LITTLE SHEPHERDS CHILDCARE INC								
DEVEREUX FOUNDATION DONNETTA HILL-HOOKS FAMILY								
EDWARD MCGINLEY	V.C.	FEE 12/1/20	Y	0			LEE DEVENUE	
ELWYN OF PENNSYLVANIA AND DELAWARE EMERGENCY MEDICAL ASSOCIATES CHS, LLC	YES	FES-12/1/20	Y	U			FES PENDING	
ERIKIA F. WILLIAMS FORENSIC MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES, LLC								
GEITNER GIVNISH INC								
GENEVA WORLDWIDE INC GEORGETTE S. WHITE				I				
GERALDINE STEVENSON GLOBO LANGUAGE SOLUTIONS LLC								
	ł							
GRACE NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT CORP								
GRACE NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT CORP GRAFTON SCHOOL INCORPORATED GREATER PHILADELPHIA YMCA		•Roxborough-7/26-7/27-21					<ul> <li>Roxborough-4/4/22</li> </ul>	
GRAFTON SCHOOL INCORPORATED GREATER PHILADELPHIA YMCA	YES	•Raxborough-7/26-7/27-21 •Christian Street 7/26/21-7/27/2021	Yes	0			•Roxborough-4/4/22 •Christian Street -4/4/22	
GRAFTON SCHOOL INCORPORATED GREATER PHILADELPHIA YMCA HAMILTON SQUARE EMERGENCY MEDICAL ASSOCI HEALTH FEDERATION OF PHILADELPHIA	YES	*Raxborough-7/26-7/27-21 *Christian Street 7/26/21-7/27/2021 3/29/2021	Yes Yes	0				
GRAFTON SCHOOL INCORPORATED GREATER PHILADELPHIA YMCA HAMILTON SQUARE EMERGENCY MEDICAL ASSOCI	YES	•Christian Street 7/26/21-7/27/2021	Yes	0 0 •FES-0			*Christian Street -4/4/22 4/23 &4/25/22	
GRATON SCHOOL INCORPORATED GREATER PRILADELPHALYNCA HAMRITON SQUARE EMERGENCY MEDICAL ASSOCI HEALTH FEDERATION OF PRILADELPHA TISMA BALL		•Christian Street 7/26/21-7/27/2021 3/29/2021		0 •FES-0 •TIPS-1	Y	Y	•Christian Street -4/4/22	Y

JEROME H. HOROWITZ M.D., P.C.								
JOSEPH J PETERS INSTITUTE JUST CHILDREN CHILD CARE NE., INC.	YES (See Above)							
JUVENILE JUSTICE CENTER OF PHILADELPHIA	YES (See Above)							
KA OF FONTANA INC								
KASJA INC KEYSTONE RICHLAND CENTER, LLC								
KHANAE EDUCATION PROGRAMS LLC								
KIDDIE ACADEMY OF FUQUAY-WAKE KIDS INC KIDS PEACE NATL CTR FOR KIDS IN CRISIS								
KRISTIN LUNA								
LABORATORY CORP. OF AMERICA HOLDINGS LANGUAGE LINE SERVICES INC								
LANGUAGE LINE SERVICES INC LITTLE ACHIEVERS INC								
LITTLE DARLINGS CHILD CARE CENTER, INC.								
LORRAINE MATTHEWS LUPERO INC								
LUTHERAN SETTLEMENT HOUSE	YES	3/26/2021	Yes	0			11/9/2021	
MARY'S MUNCHKINLAND DAY CARE CENTER MATERNITY CARE COALITION OF GREATER PHIL								
MATERNITY CARE COALITION OF GREATER PHIL	YES	HFA/Cribs for kids-10/28/2020     Momobile-10/29/2020	Yes	a			HFA-3/24/22     MOMOBILE-3/24/22	
MAZZONI CENTER	YES	2/8/2021	Yes	0			4/2/22 &4/4/22	
MCCAFFERTY FUNERAL & CREMATION INC MEE-MOM'S QUALITY PLUS CHILD CARE CENTER								
MEMORABLE MOMENTS LEARNING CENTER INC								
MERAKEY CHILDREN'S SERVICES MRS CONNIE'S FAMILY CHILD CARE LLC								
MRS CONNIE'S FAMILY CHILD CARE LLC NATIONAL NURSE-LED CARE CONSORTIUM								
NATIONALITIES SERVICE CENTER								
NEIGHBOR CARE PHARMACY SERVICE INC NET CUA 1 - Q1-4								
NET CUA 7 - Q1-4								
OSH Family Preservation ServicesQ1-4								
PENNSYLVANIA SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF PETNER FUNERAL HOME	YES	5/6/2021	Yes	0			4/3/2022	
PHILADELPHIA CHILDREN'S ALLIANCE				<u> </u>				
PHILADELPHIA MENTAL HEALTH CARE CORP	NCC	10/02020						
PHILADELPHIA MURAL ARTS ADVOCATES	YES	12/8/2020 • E3 TEMPLE-S/6/21	Yes	•TEMPLE-0			1/11/2022 •TEMPLE-2/28/22	
		• E3 Eckerd-5/5/21 • E3 JEV5-11/23/20 • E3 Congreso-11/18/20 • E3 PIMK-5/4/21 • E3 ADMIN-5/21/21		Eckerd-5     JEVS-1     Congreso-2     PHMC-1     ADMIN-0			Eckerd-3/10/22     IEVS-2/14/22     Congreso-2/23/22     PHMC-No contract FY22     ADMIN-3/20/22	
PHILADELPHIA YOUTH NETWORK INC	YES		Yes		Yes	Yes		
PRATT STREET LEARNING CENTER PRIME HEALTHCARE SERVICES-LOWER BUCKS LL								
PRISMA HEALTH MEDICAL GROUP-MIDLANDS								
PUBLIC HEALTH MANAGEMENT CORP QUANTUM INCORPORATED	YES	Parenting Collabortive-3/23/21	Yes	C				
QUEST DIAGNOSTICS								
QUEST DIAGNOSTICS CLINICAL LABORATORIES								
Recreation/Afterschool ProgramsQ1-4 SCHOOL DISTRICT OF PHILADELPHIA								
SETEBAID SERVICES INC								
SHEETAL A. DUGGAL								
SILVER SPRINGS - MARTIN LUTHER SCHOOL SIMONE HENRY	YES	FEC-5/10/21	Yes	0			FEC pending	
SLATER FUNERAL HOME								
SMART BEGINNINGS EARLY LEARNING CENTER								v
	WEC .		Me -					
SOMERSET ACADEMY EARLY LEARNING CENTER SOUND START/UPSTART	YES	11/17/2020	Yes	1	Y	Y	7/11/2022	1
SOMERSET ACADEMY EARLY LEARNING CENTER SOUND START/UPSTART	YES		Yes	•TIPS CI IA2-2	Y	Y	Truancy -TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVICED BY	1
SOUND START/UPSTART	YES	11/17/2020 •Truancy-{TIPS}-CUA3-4/19/21 •Truancy-{TIPS}-CUA3-4/20/21	Yes	TIPS CUA3-3     TIPS CUA9-1	Y	Y		Y
SOUND START/UPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP BEINVIORAL LLC	YES	•Truancy -(TIPS) -CUA3-4/19/21	Yes Yes		Y	Y	Truancy -TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVICED BY     PROVIDER	Y
SOUND START/UPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP BENAVIORAL LLC SPCGALTY DENTAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLLC	YES	•Truancy -(TIPS) -CUA3-4/19/21	Yes		Y Y	Y	Truancy -TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVICED BY     PROVIDER	Y
SOUND START/UPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP BEINVIORAL LLC	YES	•Truancy -(TIPS) -CUA3-4/19/21	Yes		Y Y	Y Y	Truancy -TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVICED BY     PROVIDER	Y
SOURD START/JUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASJAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP REMARIOOAL LLC SP COMPTODIAL ALC SP COMPTODIAL AVAILUE AS OF PHILA, PLC STETSIN SOHOOL INCORPORATED STETSIN SOHOOL INCORPORATED STETSIN SOHOOL INCORPORATED	YES	•Truancy -(TIPS) -CUA3-4/19/21	Yes		Y Y	Ŷ	Truancy -TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVICED BY     PROVIDER	Y
SOURD START/UPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SPECIAVIDOBALILC SPECIALTY DENTAL PARTNER SOF PHILA, PLIC STETSON SCHOOL INCORPORATED STETSON SCHOOL INCORPORATED STUBINIST SOR LIFE LLC SUURISHIE LLEARNER ALAREMY LLC	YES	•Truancy -(TIPS) -CUA3-4/19/21	Yes Yes		Y Y	Y Y	Truancy -TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVICED BY     PROVIDER	Y
SOURD START/JUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASJAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP REMARIOOAL LLC SP COMPTODIAL ALC SP COMPTODIAL AVAILUE AS OF PHILA, PLC STETSIN SOHOOL INCORPORATED STETSIN SOHOOL INCORPORATED STETSIN SOHOOL INCORPORATED	YES	•Truancy -(TIPS) -CUA3-4/19/21	Yes		Y Y	Y Y	Truancy -TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVICED BY     PROVIDER	Y
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN EP REMANDRALILE PREMAY TO BOTH A PARTNERS OF PHILA PLIC ST FOR ASSISTANCE ASSN ST FOR ASSISTANCE AND FOR ASSISTANCE ASSN ST FOR ASSISTANCE AND FOR ASSISTANCE ASSN ST FOR ASSISTANCE AND FOR ASSISTANCE ASSN START FOR AMARGAN STRATEST LC STARTS PIENDRAM STRATEST SUCCESSION STRATEST LC TAGOR CHLORERY STRATEST SUCCESSION STRATEST LC STARD COMMUNITY PAIL STRATEST PIENDRAM STRATEST SUCCESSION STRATEST LC START ASSISTANCE ASSN STRATEST ASSN STRATEST SUCCESSION STRATEST LC START ASSN STRATEST SUCCESSION STRATEST LC STRATEST PIENDRAM STRATEST SUCCESSION STATEST SUCCESSION STATEST SUCCESSION STATEST SUCCESSION STRATEST SUCCESSION STATEST SUCCES	Υτ5 	•Truancy -(TIPS) -CUA3-4/19/21	Yes		Y Y	Y	Truancy -TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVICED BY     PROVIDER	Y
SOURD START/JUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASUAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP REMANDOOL LLC SPECALTY DENTAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLC SPECALTY DENTAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLC SPECALTY DENTAL PARTNERS STETSIN SOUROL INCORPORATED STUDENTS FOR LEL LEL SURGENIE LELABINISE ACADEMU LLC STABLE CADEMUS STREVES LLC TABLE CADEMUS STREVES STREVE		*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/19/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21	Yes		Y	Y Y	Trumey - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY     PROVIDER     *Trumey - TIPS CUA6-PENDING	Y
SOURD START/JIPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP BERMYDORAL LE SPECATY D'ENTAL FARTINERS OF PHILA, PLC SFEARACS ST. VINCENT HOMES STESSON SCHOOL INCORPORATED STUDIONTS FOR LEVEL LC UNDERST PLANARAMS STRRCES LLC TABOR ORIHING SERVICES INCOMPORATED TABOR COmmunity Partners: 0.4 TEADRO NOTINE ORIGINAL TY PARTNERS TEMPEL UNIVERSITY	YES	•Truancy -(TIPS) -CUA3-4/19/21	Yes		Y 	Y	Truancy -TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVICED BY     PROVIDER	
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTULALASSISTANCE ASSN OF REMAYINGALILC SPECIALTY DENVILONAL ANALYSIS OF PHILA, PLIC EF REMARGS ST. WARCHIT HOMES STETSON SCHOOL INCOMPORATED STUDIATIS FOR LANGUNG ALADEMY LLC SUMMING THE ANALYSIS STRUCTS LLC TAGOR CHLORENS THE LC TAGOR CHLORENS THREE LC TAGOR CHLORENS THREE LC TAGOR CHLORENS THREE LC TAGOR CHLORENS THREE LC TAGOR CHLORENS STRUCTS LLC TAGOR CHLORENS STRUCTS LLC TAGOR CHLORENS STRUCTS LLC TAGOR CHLORENS THREE LC TAGOR THREE LC TAGOR THREE LC TAGOR CHLORENS THREE LC TAGOR THREE LC TAGO		*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/19/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 *Trancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 *Tranchy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 *Tranchy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21	Yes		Y 	Y Y	Inumey-TIPS CUAR-HOLONGER SERVED BY  PROVIDER  Inumey-TIPS CUAR-PENDING  Inumey-TIPS CUAR-PENDING INUMEY-TIPS CUAR-PENDING INU	
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTULALASSISTANCE ASSN OF REMAYNORAL LLC PERCANTY DENVELON AL ANALYSIS OF PRILA, PLLC EF REMARGE ST. WARCHT HOMES STETSON SCHOOL INCOMPORTED STUDIATIS FOR LAR LLC UNDERVIS FORMARIS FOR LLC SUPERING LARMING ALADEMY LLC TAGOR CHLORENS STRUCTS LLC TAGOR CHLORENS THE LLC TAGOR CHLORENS STRUCTS LLC TAGOR CHLORENS THE LLC TAGOR CHLORENS THE LLC TAGOR CHLORENS THE LLC TAGOR CHLORENS THE LLC TAGOR CHLORENS STRUCTS LLC THE ATLY COULH CHLOREN THE SALVATION HAMY	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Family Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y Y	Y 	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	· ·
SOURD START/JUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP REMANDOOL LLC SPECALTY DISTAL FARTNERS OF PHILA, PLC SPECALTY DISTAL FARTNERS OF PHILA, PLC SPECALTY DISTAL FARTNERS STETSIN SOUROL INCORPORATED STUDIONTS FOR LELE LELE SURGENER LEARNING ACADEMU LLC SPECALTY DISTAL SURVICES LLC TADOR OF URDERS STREVELS INCORPORATED LADOR COMMUNITY PARTNERS TEMPLE LUNNERSSTY THE ATTLY OUTH CENTER THE LADNING SERVICES INCORPORATED THE LADNING SERVICES INCORPORATED THE LADNING SERVICES INCORPORATED THE SURVEYSTY THE ATTLY OUTH CENTER THE SURVEYSTY TH	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Framily Friends-4/20/21 * Framily Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y Y	Y 	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	Υ 
SOURD START/UPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSS TANCE ASSN SP BERMYOORA. LC SPECATY DENTLA PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLIC STRONG SOUTHEAST START	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Framily Friends-4/20/21 * Framily Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y Y	Y	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	γ 
SOURD START/UPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSSTANCE ASSN SP BERMYDORAL LC SPECALTY DENTAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLIC ST. FRANKS ST. MUCENT HOMES STETSON SCHOOL INCORPORATED STUDENTS FOR LFL LC SUNGHER LEARNING ALCADEM LIC SYNERXY PHILARATICES STRUCES LLC TABOL GOLUMENTS STRUCES LLC TABOL GOLUMENTS STRUCES LC TABOL GOLUMENTS STRUCES STRUCES LC TEMPE UNIVERSITY THE ATTER COMUNITY PARTNERS THE SALVATION ARMIP THE SALVATION ARMI	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Framily Friends-4/20/21 * Framily Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y 	Y	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	Υ · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
SOURD STARTAUPSTART SOURD STARTAUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SPECKNVROAL LLC SPECKNVROAL LLC SPECKNVROAL LLC SPECKNVROAL LLC SPECKNVROAL LLC SPECKNVROAL SPE	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Framily Friends-4/20/21 * Framily Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y Y	Y	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	Y 
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SPERIAWORAULUE SPECIALTY DEDITAL PARTINERS OF PHILA, PLC ST.FTANCESTST. WICENT HOMES STTEON SCHOOL INCORPORATIO STUDIENTS FOR LEURAN ULC SUNCHING LEURANING ACADEM ULC SUNCHING CONTUNENT: 0.14 TAGO CONTUNITY PARTINERS TEMPLE UNIVERSITY ULC ASUATOR LEURANING STRUCES LLC TAGO CONTUNITY PARTINERS TEMPLE UNIVERSITY ULC ASUATOR ACADEM THE SUNAMISS SERVICES LLC TURING CONTUNITY FOR LEURANING THE SUNAMISS SERVICES LLC TURING CONTUNITY PARTINERS THE SUNAMISS SERVICES LLC TURING CONTUNITY SUNAL LC TURING CONTUNITY SUNA SERVICES LLC TURING CONTON SUNA	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Framily Friends-4/20/21 * Framily Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y Y	Y 	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	γ 
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP ERMANDOAL LLC SPECALTY DON'TA LYARINERS OF PHILA, PLC SPECALTY DON'TA LYARINERS OF PHILA, PLC SPECALTY DON'TA LYARINERS OF PHILA, PLC STITSINS SCHOOL INCORPORATED STUDINT'S FORLER LLC LANING CHURCHEN CALAGENT LLC THANG TO HANNARY STRENES. SILL LANING CHURCH STRENES. SILL LANING CHURCH STRENES. SILL LANING CHURCH STRENES. SILL LANING CHURCH STRENES. SILL LANING STRENES. SILL LANING STRENES. SILL LANING STRENES. SILL LICL LICL LICL LICL LICL LICL LICL LICL	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Framily Friends-4/20/21 * Framily Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y V V 	× 	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	Y
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTULALASSISTANCE ASSN SPREMAVDRALILE SPREMAVDRALILE SPREMAVDRALILE SPREMAVDRALILE SPREMAVDRALINE SPREMAVDRALINE STITISAN SCHOOL INCOMPORATIO STITISAN SCHOOL INCOMPORATIO SUDDINTS FORLE ALREE SURGENT KINNELS KURCEST LEE TABLO CHURCHING STRUCES INCOMPORATIO TABLO CHURCHING STRUCES INCOMPORATIO THE SURGENT HANNELS STRUCES INCOMPORATIO THE ALVANTON CONTHERN COMMUNITY PARTNERS THE ALVANTON COMPORTED STRUCES INCOMPORATIO THE SURVENTY THE SURVENTY THE SURVENTY THE SURVENTY THE SURVENTY COMPORATIO THE SURVENTY COMPORATIO THE SURVENTY THE SURVEN	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Framily Friends-4/20/21 * Framily Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y Y	Y	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	γ 
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN SPREMAVDRALLC SPREMAVDRALL SPREMAVDRALL SPREMAVDRALL SPREMAVDRALL SPREMAVDRALL SPREMAVDRALL STANDAGE ST. VINCENT HOMES STITISAN CSHORE IN ICONFORMATIO STUDINT'S FORLE AREA STARTAUST STRANGES STRUCES INCOMPORATIO STUDINT'S FORLER AREA STRUCES INCOMPORTURE TABOR OLIGINATION STRUCES INCOMPORATIO TABOR OLIGINATION STRUCES INCOMPORATIO THE ADVATION STRUCES INCOMPORATIO THE ATTAC YOU'NE COMPORATIO THE ADVATION STRUCES INCOMPORATIO THE STRUCES INCOMPORATION THE STRUCES INCOMPORATIO THE STRUCES INCOMPORTS INCOMPORATIO THE STRUCES INCOMPORATIO THE STRUCES INCOMPORTS INCOMPORATIO THE STRUCES INCOMPORTS INCOMPORATIO THE STRUCES INCOMPORTS INCOMPORTS INCOMPORTS INCOMPORTS INCOMPORTS INCOMPORTS THE STRUCES INCOMPORTS INTO ADVATIONAL PROVIDES INCOMPORTS INTO INCOMP	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Framily Friends-4/20/21 * Framily Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y Y	Y 	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	Y
SOURD STARTAUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP RENAMODOL LLC SPECUTY DISTAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLC SPECUTY DISTAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLC SPECUTY DISTAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLC SPECUTY SPECUTY DISTAL PARTNERS STETSON SCHOOL INCORPORATIO SUDDRYS FOR UNCLORED ASIANCES LLC TADOR OF UNRERS STRUCTS LLC TURNING SORVETS LLC TURNING STRUCTS LLG TU	YES	*Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 *Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 *Framily Friends-4/20/21 * Framily Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's doi: 4/21/201	Yes		Y Y	Y	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASUAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN OF REMANDRAAL LC SPECIALY DERIVAL ANATINES OF PHILA, PLC STREAMS STATUS AND ANALYSIS OF PHILA, PLC STREAMS STREAM AND ANALYSIS OF PHILA, PLC STREAMS STREAMS AND ANALYSIS OF PHILA, PLC STREAMS AND ANALYSIS OF PHILA AN	YES	* Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trun	Yes		Y  Y	Y	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	Y
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASUAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN OF REMANDRAAL LC SPECIALY DERIVAL ANATINES OF PHILA, PLC STREAMS STATUS AND ANALYSIS OF PHILA, PLC STREAMS STREAM AND ANALYSIS OF PHILA, PLC STREAMS STREAMS AND ANALYSIS OF PHILA, PLC STREAMS AND ANALYSIS OF PHILA AN	YES	* Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/21/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA9-4/21/21	Yes		Y Y	Y	•Trunny - TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVEED BY  PROVIDER  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny - TIPS CUA6-PENDING  •Trunny Friends-3/2/22  •Grandmit K dids-1/222	
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASUAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN OF REMAYNDRAILLC SPECIALTY DERVILA ANARTING OF PRILA, PALC SPECIALTY DERVILATION AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AN	YES	* Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trun	Yes		Y V	Y	*Truancy-TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVECD BY PROVIDER *Truancy-TIPS CUA3-PENDING           *Truancy-TIPS CUA3-PENDING           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22	
SOURD STARTAUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP REMARDOOL LLC SPECARTY DISTAL PARTNERS OF PILLA, PLC SURGINE LEARNING CALOREM LLC SURGINE READINGS SERVICES LLC TAGOR ORTHERIN COMMUNITY PARTNERS TEMME SERVICES ILC TAGOR ORTHERIN COMMUNITY PARTNERS TEMME SERVICES ILC TURING POINTS CLAB LC	YES	* Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trun	Yes		Y Y	v v	*Truancy-TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVECD BY PROVIDER *Truancy-TIPS CUA3-PENDING           *Truancy-TIPS CUA3-PENDING           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22	γ 
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN PREMAVDRALILE SPECIALTY DENTAL PARTIRES OF PRILA, PLIC STETSON SCHOOL INCORPORATIO STITSON SCHOOL INCORPORATIO STITSON SCHOOL INCORPORATIO STUDIENTS FOR LELEX USENS TO MARKET STRUCKS LIC TAGOR CHILDRENS STRUCKS LIC TAGOR CHILDRENS STRUCKS LIC TAGOR CHILDRENS STRUCKS LIC TAGOR CHILDRENS STRUCKS LIC TEMPLE UNIVERSITY ELE ATTIC YOUR HCRAFT STRUCKS LIC THE SAVATION ADMY	YES	* Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trun	Yes		Y  Y	Y	*Truancy-TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVECD BY PROVIDER *Truancy-TIPS CUA3-PENDING           *Truancy-TIPS CUA3-PENDING           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22	Y
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP REMAYDRAELLC SPREAM TO BOT AL PARTABLES OF PHILA, PLLC ST. TANACES ST. WILCHT HOMES ST. TEOR SCHOOL INCONFORMATIO ST. TOLONG SCHOOL INCONFORMATIO ST. TOLONG SCHOOL INCONFORMATIO ST. TOLONG START LLC ST. TOLONG STRUCKS LLC TAGOC OLDERINS STRUCKS LLC TURNING FORMATION STRUCKS LLC TURNING FORM SCHOOL INCONFORMATION THE SUMMART SCHOOL INC LLC LLANNING STRUCKS LLC TURNING FORM SCHOOL INCONFORMATION TURNING FORMAL INCONFORMATION TURNING FORMAL INCONFORMATION TURNING FORMAL INCONFORMATION TURNING FORM SCHOOL INCONFORMATION TURNING FORMAL	YES	* Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Trunny-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trun	Yes		Y Y	Y	*Truancy-TIPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVECD BY PROVIDER *Truancy-TIPS CUA3-PENDING           *Truancy-TIPS CUA3-PENDING           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22           *Family-Friends-3//22	Y
SOURD STARTAUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP RENAVIODAL LLC SPECIAL YO EXITAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLC STEDIAL YO EXITAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLC STEDIAL SOURCE HIGHES OF PHILA, PLC STEDIAL SOURCE HIGHES OF PHILA, PLC STEDIAL SOURCE HIGHES OF PHILA, PLC STREAMS FUNDAMINES STRUCTS LLC TADOR OF LORDING STRUCTS LLC TURING POINTS COLOL LORDING THE STANT STRUCTS LLC TURING STRUCTS LOCAL CONTENT TURING STRUCTS LOCAL STRUCTS LOCAL CONTENT TURING STRUCTS LOCAL STRUCTS LOCAL STRUCTS LOCAL STRUCTS LOCAL STRUCTS STRUCTS TURING STRUCTS LOCAL STRUCTS LOC	YIS	* Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-4/21/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-4/5/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-4/5/21	Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes		Y Y	Y		
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SPREMAVDRARL LC SPREMAVDRARL LC SPREMAVDRARL LC SPREMAVDRARL LC SPREMAVDRARL LC STANCES ST, WINCENT HOMES STITISAN CSHOOL INCOMPORATIO STUDIONTS FORLE ADRIRES OF PHILA, PLLC STITISANCE ST, WINCENT HOMES STITISANCE ST, WINCENT HOMES STITISANCE ST, WINCENT HOMES STITISANCE ST, WINCENT HOMES STITISANCE STRUCTS LC TABLOR CHLORENS LC TABLOR CHLORENS STRUCTS LC TABLOR STRUCTS	<pre>rts</pre>	* Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Xels -4/21/201 7/2/021 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21	Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes		Y Y	Y V V V V V V V V V	•Trunny -TIPS CUAB-RND LONGER SERVECD BY           PROVIDER           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING	Y 
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP RENAVORAL LC SPREMAVORAL LC SPREMAVORAL LC SPREMAVORAL LC SPREMAVORAL LC SPREMAVORAL LC STANCES ST, WINCENT HOMES STITISAN CSHORE (INCOMPORATIO STOTUNES STUDIES (STARTE) STOTUNES TO HUMAN STARTES STRUCES INCOMPORATIO STOTUNES (STRUES INCOMPORATIO STOTUNES (STRUES) LC TAGOR OLIGRERIS STRUES) LC TAGOR OLIGRERIS STRUES (SLOCE) TAGOR OLIGRERIS COMMUNITY PARTNERS TEL SALVATION ADAY THE SLOWATION TAMOR SCALL STRUES LC TURING POINTS COLAG LL TURING STRUES (SLOCE) TURING FOR STRUES (SLOCE) TURING FOR STRUES (SLOCE) TURING FOR STRUES (SLOCE) TURING POINTS COLAG LL TURING TOMOR SCALL STRUES TURING STRUES (SLOCE) TURING STRUES (SLOCE) TURING STRUES (SLOCE) TURING STRUES (SLOCE) TURING FOR STRUES (SLOCE) TURING	YIS	* Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-4/21/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-4/5/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-4/5/21	Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes		Y Y	Y Y Y		Y
SOURD STARTAUPTART SOURD STARTAUPTART SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SP REMAVROPAL LLC SPECIAL TO ENTAL PARTNERS OF PHILA, PLIC STOTATION SOURCE IN COMPARING SOURCES SEETING SOURCE INCOMPORATED STUDIONTS FOR LEARNING ACADEMY LLC SURVERSITY FUNDAMISTICS SERVICES LLC TAGOR COLORERS SERVICES LLC TAGOR OLDERRIS SERVICES SUCCES LLC TAGOR OLDERRIS SERVICES INCOMPORATED TAGOR OLDERRIS SERVICES LLC TAGOR OLDERRIS SERVICES LLC TAGOR OLDERRIS SERVICES LLC TAGOR OLDERRIS SERVICES LLC TURING FORMS FOR OLDER SOURCES LLC TURING FORMS FOR OLDER SOURCES LLC TURING SERVICES LLC TURING FORMS FOR OLDER SOURCES LLC TURING FORMS FOR OLDER SOURCES LLC TURING FORMS FOR OLDER SOURCES LLC TURING SERVICES SERVICES TURING SERVICES LANDING SERVICES TURING	<pre>rts</pre>	* Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Xels -4/21/201 7/2/021 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21	Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes		Y Y Y	Y           Y           Y	•Trunny -TIPS CUAB-RND LONGER SERVECD BY           PROVIDER           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING	
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN SP REMAYDRAELLE SPECTATY DERVIS AMONRSO OF PRILA, PLLC ST.F. FANACES ST, WILCENT HOMES STEDAR SCHOOL INCORPORATED STUDIAN'S FOR LEAD START SCHOOL INCORPORATED TABLO ROTHERING SCHOOL INCORPORATED TABLO ROTHERING SCHOOL INCORPORATED THE SCHOOL INCORPORATED STUDIAN'S FOR LEAD START SCHOOL INCORPORATED THE SCHOOL INCO THING SCHOOL INCORPORATED THE SCHOOL INCO THING SCHOOL INCORPORATED THE SCHOOL INCO THING INCOL IN	<pre>rts</pre>	* Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Xels -4/21/201 7/2/021 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21	Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes		Y Y Y	Υ Υ Υ Υ Υ Υ	•Trunny -TIPS CUAB-RND LONGER SERVECD BY           PROVIDER           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING	Y
SOURD STARTAUSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN SPERAMY DRIVAL AMARINES OF PRILA, PALC SUPERING PRIVATE STORYCELLE SUPERING PRIVATES STORYCELLE TABLE CLARINES SERVICES INCOMPORATED THE SUPERING PRIVATES STORYCELLE TRADEC ORDITION PRIVATES STORYCELLES TRADEC ORDITION TRADEC ORDITION PRIVECALS SERVITE TRADEC ORDITION PRIVECALS SERVITE TRADEC ORDITION PRIVECALS SERVITE TRADEC ORDITION PRIVECALS SERVITE TRADEC ORDITION TRADECALS SERVITE TRADEC ORDITION TRADECALS SERVITE TRADEC ORDITION TRADECALS SERVITE TRADECALS PRIVATAL STORYCELLES TRADECALS PRIVATAL	<pre>rts</pre>	* Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Xels -4/21/201 7/2/021 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21	Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes		Y Y Y	Y V V V V V V V	•Trunny -TIPS CUAB-RND LONGER SERVECD BY           PROVIDER           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING	Υ Υ Υ Υ Υ Υ Υ Υ
SOUND STARTAUSTART SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SPERIMUMORAL LC STANCES ST, WINCENT HOMES STITISAN CSHORE INCOMPORATIO STUDINT'S FORLER LC SUPERIMUMORAL LC SUPERIMUMORAL LC SUPERIMUMORAL LC STRUCTS INCOMPORATIO TABLE CHARGE STRUCTS LC TABLE STRUCTS STRUCTS LC T	<pre>rts</pre>	* Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/19/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-4/21/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-4/	Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes		Y Y	Y	•Trunny -TIPS CUAB-RND LONGER SERVECD BY           PROVIDER           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING	γ γ
SOURD START/JUSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN OF REINVORALLE SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN OF REINVORAL LE SOURCENT DENTRY A MARINES OF RELA, PLIC EF, RAARCE ST, VIKECHT HONES STITSON SCHOOL INCONFORTED STUDIATS FOR USE ALL SOURCENT FOR ANY ANY ANY ANY ALL SOURCENT FOR ANY ANY ANY ANY ANY ALL SOURCENT FOR ANY	<pre>rts</pre>	* Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Truancy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Xels -4/21/201 7/2/021 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * FES NE-1/13/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21 * Truancy-(TIPS) -4/8/21	Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes		Y V V	Α 	•Trunny -TIPS CUAB-RND LONGER SERVECD BY           PROVIDER           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •TIPS CUAB-PENDING	
SOURD START/JUSTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN OF REMANDRALLC SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN OF REMANDRALLS OF REMANDRALLS FERANCES ST. WARCHT HOMES EFFERANCES ST. WARCHT HOMES EFFERANCES ST. WARCHT HOMES STITSON SCHOOL INCOMPORATED STUDIARTS FOR AGAINST STORY AND	<pre>rts</pre>	* Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trainly Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Kds -4/21/201 1/2/2021 * FES NE-1/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5	Yes 		Y Y Y	Y Y V V V V V V V V	•Trunny -TIPS CUAB-ROLONGER SERVECO BY           PROVIDER           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •Family Friends-37/22           •Cranthur's 1063-7/222           •Cranthu	Image: Control of the second
SUURD STARTUPSTART SUUTHEAST ASUM MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SPERIMWORAULE SPECIALTY DENTAL PARTIERS OF PRICA, PLIC ST.FINANCEST, VINCENT IOMES SPECIALTY DENTAL PARTIERS OF PRICA, PLIC ST.FINANCEST, VINCENT IOMES STEDON STORUE LARBING ACADEM LIC SURVENT IOMES SUPERISP VINAMARKING STRUCTS LIC TADOR OFFICIENT COMMUNITY PARTIERS TEMPL LURBING STRUCTS LIC TADOR OFFICIENT COMMUNITY PARTIERS TEMPL LONGING ACADEM LIC STRUCTS INCOMENT LOCUSION AND ADDRESS TEMPL ADDRESS STRUCTS LIC TADOR OFFICIENT COMMUNITY PARTIERS TEMPL LONGING COMMUNITY PARTIERS TURING COMMUNITY PARTIERS TURING COMMUNITY PARTIERS THE SUMMIT SCHOOL LIC TURING COMMUNITY PARTIERS TURING COMMUN	<pre>rts</pre>	* Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trainly Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Kds -4/21/201 1/2/2021 * FES NE-1/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5	Yes 		Y Y Y Y	v v v v v v v v v v	•Trunny -TIPS CUAB-ROLONGER SERVECO BY           PROVIDER           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •Family Friends-37/22           •Cranthur's 1063-7/222           •Cranthu	Y
SOUND START/JUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASUM MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SPERIMVORAL LC SPECIALY DORL AND ARDINES OF PRICA, PLC ST. FANACE ST. WICENT HOMES STEDOR SONOL INCONFORMATIO STUDINT'S ORLER ARDINES OF PRICA, PLC ST. FORMER ST. WICENT HOMES STEDOR ST. WICENT HOMES TABLE LURANIKE ACADEWL LC STRUCTURE STRUCTS LLC TABLE CHARMING ACADEWL LC STRUCTURE STRUCTS LLC TABLE CHARMING STRUCTS LLC TABLE CHARMING STRUCTS LLC TABLE CHARMING STRUCTS LLC TABLE STANTON BORNES THE STANTON HOMES STRUCTS LLC TURNING STRUCTS STRUCTS UNITED COMMUNITY SALTH LCENTERS VICENT STRUCTS LLC TURNING LLC	<pre>rts</pre>	* Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trainly Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Kds -4/21/201 1/2/2021 * FES NE-1/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5	Yes 		Y Y Y	Y	•Trunny -TIPS CUAB-ROLONGER SERVECO BY           PROVIDER           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •Trunny -TIPS CUAB-PENDING           •Family Friends-37/22           •Cranthur's 1063-7/222           •Cranthu	Y
SOURD STARTURESTART SOUTHEAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASISTANCE ASIA SP ECHNIVIORAL LLC SPECIAL TORITAL PARTICLES OF PRILA, PLIC SETETOR SCHOOL INCORES OF PRILA, PLIC SETETOR SCHOOL INCORESON TO SETETOR SCHOOL INCORESON TO SETETOR SCHOOL INCORESON TU SUTURENT FORMATINE CLAUDER SCHOOL INCORESON TU SURGENT FRANKLISS STRUCES LLC TADOR CHLORERS SERVICES LLC TADOR CHLORERS SERVICES LLC TADOR CHLORERS SERVICES LLC TADOR CHLORERS SERVICES LLC TURINES FOR THE ADVICE HOLLY SPRINGS THE SANKITSSOLO INC TLC LEARNING EMPERATOR TUTUTINE CONTINUES COMMUNITY PARTICLES TURINES SERVICES LLC TURINES	<pre>rts</pre>	* Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trainly Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Kds -4/21/201 1/2/2021 * FES NE-1/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5	Yes 		Y V V	Υ 	*Trunky -TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVED BY           PROVIDER           *Trunky -TPS CUA3-PENDING           *Family Friends-37/22           *Family Friends-37/22           *Candru's 165-37/22           PENDING           10/27/2021           11/2/2021           11/2/2021           11/2/2021	
SOUND STANTAUSTANT SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SPREMAVDRAELLE SPREMAV DRAW AND ADDRESS OF PHILA, PLLC ST.FRANCES ST. WINCENT HOMES ST.FRANCES ST.WINCENT HOMES ST.FRANCESST.ST.ST.ST.ST.ST.ST.ST.ST.ST.ST.ST.ST.	<pre>rts</pre>	* Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trainly Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Kds -4/21/201 1/2/2021 * FES NE-1/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5	Yes 		Y Y Y	Y	*Trunky -TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVED BY           PROVIDER           *Trunky -TPS CUA3-PENDING           *Family Friends-37/22           *Family Friends-37/22           *Candru's 165-37/22           PENDING           10/27/2021           11/2/2021           11/2/2021           11/2/2021	4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
SOUND STARTAUSTART SOUTHAST ASIAN MUTUAL ASSISTANCE ASSN SPERIMOVDARILLE SPECIAL Y DEMIN ADMINES OF PRICE, ASIA SPECIAL Y DEMIN ADMINES OF PRICE, APLC ST FOAKCES ST, WIECHT HOMES ST FOAKCES STRUCTS LICK STRUCTS LICK TABOR OFTIGEN STRUCTS LICK STRUCTS LICK TABOR OFTIGEN STRUCTS LICK STRUCTS LICK TABOR OFTIGEN STRUCTS LICK STRUCTS LICK THE ATLY COUNT CONTRA THE ST STRUCTS LICK LICK LICK LICK LICK LICK LICK LICK	<pre>rts</pre>	* Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trainly Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Kds -4/21/201 1/2/2021 * FES NE-1/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5	Yes 		Y Y Y Y	Υ · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	*Trunky -TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVED BY           PROVIDER           *Trunky -TPS CUA3-PENDING           *Family Friends-37/22           *Family Friends-37/22           *Candru's 165-37/22           PENDING           10/27/2021           11/2/2021           11/2/2021           11/2/2021	Image: Second
SOUND STARTUPSTART SOUTHEAST ASUM MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN PREMAVIDAL LLE SOUTHEAST ASUM MUTULA ASSISTANCE ASSN PREMAVIDAL LLE STRENG STARAMACHIES OF PRILA, PLIC STEINER, STRENG ASUMATION STRENG PRAMACHIES OF PRILA, PLIC STEINER, STRENG STRUCKS LLE SUNSING ELARBING ACADEMI LLE SUNSING ELARBING ACADEMI LLE SUNSING PRILAPANACHISSISTINCES LLE TABLE LARBING STRUCES LLE TABLE COMMUNITY PARTNERS TEMAL SUNVERSITY THE LARBING STRUCES LLE TURMED FOR STRUCES STRUCES TURMED FOR STRU	<pre>rts</pre>	* Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-CUA3-4/20/21 * Trainly Friends-4/21/21 * Family Friends-4/21/21 * Grandma's Kds -4/21/201 1/2/2021 * FES NE-1/15/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5/21 * Traincy-(TIPS)-4/5	Yes 		Y V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V	Y Y	*Trunky -TPS CUA3-NO LONGER SERVED BY           PROVIDER           *Trunky -TPS CUA3-PENDING           *Family Friends-37/22           *Family Friends-37/22           *Candru's 165-37/22           PENDING           10/27/2021           11/2/2021           11/2/2021           11/2/2021	

ARDMORE							
BASES							
CHRISTIAN STREET_ELC							
DEBORAH'S LITTLE SHEP TOO							
DISCOVERY PLACE FOR LITTL							
DIXON DAY CARE CENTER	YES	No DHS contracted youth FY21	N			3/31/2022	
DONETTA HILL HOOKS FAMILY							
HYLTON BOYS & GIRLS CLUB							
I. A. OAKLEY LEARNING CTR							
JOHNSON CHILD CARE CENTER							
JOLLY TODDLERS							
JUST CHILDREN							
JUST CHILDREN MAINLINE							
KHANAE EDUC PROG							
KIDDIE ACADEMY DAY CARE							
KIDDIE ACADEMY OF FONTANA							
KIDDIE ACADEMY OF RUNNEME							
LATONTA GODBOLD							
LITTLE 1S FIRST START							
LITTLE ACHIEVERS INC.							
LORRAINE MATTHEWS FCCH							
MEE MOMS QULITY PLUS CHI							
MEMORABLE MOMENTS LEARNIN							
MISS MARTY'S PRE-SCHOOL	YES	No DHS contracted youth FY21	N			5/12/2022	
MRS CONNIES FAMILY CHILD							
MUNCHKINLAND DAY CARE							
NORTHEAST ELC							
PAST YOUR BEDTIME CHILD							
PEE WEE PREP LEARNING CTR	YES	2/5/2021	Yes	0		2/10/2022	
PORTER'S DAY CARE	YES	5/11/2021	Yes	0		NO CONTRACT FY22	
PRATT STREET LEARNING CEN							
PRODIGY LEARNING CENTER							
ROXBOROUGH ELC							
SMART BEGINNINGS ELC							
SOMERSET ACADEMY EARLY							
ST STEPHENS DAY CARE CENT							
SUNSHINE LEARNING ACADEMY							
SWEET DREAMS AND FAIRY TA							
T.Y.L. II, INC.							
TEACHING TOTS LEARNING AC							
THE CHILDREN'S PLACE PRE							
THE LEARNING EXPERIENCE-H							
THE WORD OF LIFE CHRISTIA							
TOP NOTCH TOTS CHILD CARE							
TOWNSHIP OF WESTAMPTON							
TUTOR TIME CHILD CARE LEA							
YA-YAS PLACE FAMILY DAY C							
YOUNG SCHOLARS DAYCARE							
YOUR CHILD IN MINE DC							
DELASALLE VOCATNL (ST GAB							
FAMILY SCHOOL	YES	12/18/2020	Yes	0		1/27/2022	
MODS						-,,	
MOTHER GOOSE COTTAGE					1		



## OF PHILADELPHIA

OFFICE OF THE CONTROLLER 1230 Municipal Services Building 1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard Philadelphia, PA 19102-1679 (215) 686-6680 FAX (215) 686-3832 CHARLES EDACHERIL Acting City Controller

#### INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANT'S REPORT ON APPLYING AGREED-UPON PROCEDURES

To the Honorable Mayor and Honorable Members of the Council of the City of Philadelphia

To the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Department of Community and Economic Development

We have performed the procedures enumerated below on the Schedule of Federal Cash Receipts Passed Through the Pennsylvania Department of Community and Economic Development (the financial schedule) of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, required by the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED) for the year ended June 30, 2021. The City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania's management is responsible for the financial schedule.

The management of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania and DCED have agreed to and acknowledged that the procedures performed are appropriate to meet the intended purpose of comparing the financial schedule to audited books and records and required format. This report may not be suitable for any other purpose. The procedures performed may not address all the items of interest to a user of this report and may not meet the needs of all users of this report and, as such, users are responsible for determining whether the procedures performed are appropriate for their purposes.

The procedures and associated findings are as follows:

#### Procedures

(a) We have compared the amounts and classifications on the financial schedule titled Federal Cash Receipts Passed Through the Pennsylvania DCED for the year ended June 30, 2021 to the corresponding amounts in the books and records of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania used to prepare financial statements audited by us. We also compared the example schedule required by DCED to the financial schedule to determine that it is presented, at a minimum, at the level of detail and in the format required by DCED.

#### C I T Y O F P H I L A D E L P H I A OFFICE OF THE CONTROLLER

(b) We have inquired of management as to whether there were any adjustments to reported revenues or expenditures, which were not reflected on the financial schedule submitted to DCED for the period in question.

#### **Findings**

i. The procedures detailed in the two preceding paragraphs, (a) and (b) above, disclosed no adjustments or findings which have not been reflected on the corresponding financial schedule.

We were engaged by the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania to perform this agreed-upon procedures engagement and conducted our engagement in accordance with attestation standards established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. We were not engaged to and did not conduct an examination or review engagement, the objective of which would be the expression of an opinion or conclusion, respectively, on the accompanying Schedule of Federal Cash Receipts Passed Through the Pennsylvania DCED required by DCED for the year ended June 30, 2021. Accordingly, we do not express such an opinion or conclusion. Had we performed additional procedures, other matters might have come to our attention that would have been reported to you.

We are required to be independent of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements related to our agreed-upon procedures engagement.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the management of the City of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, City Council, and the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania DCED and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than those specified parties.

Charles Edacheril

CHARLES EDACHERIL, CPA Acting City Controller Philadelphia, Pennsylvania February 27, 2023

City of Philadelphia Schedule of Federal Cash Receipts Passed Through the Pennsylvania Department of Community and Economic Development July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021									
<u>Grantor Agency/</u>	City ID	Federal Assistance Contract	Federal	Federal					
Project Title	Number		Awards	Receipts					
U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Deve Pass- Through - PA Department of Com		conomic Development:							
Emergency Solutions Grant Program	241424	14.231 C000070339	300,000	108,028					
Subtotal: Emergency Solutions Grant P	300,000	108,028							
Total U.S. Department of Housing & Urbar	300,000	108,028							
U.S. Department of Education									
Pass- Through - PA Department of Com	munity & E	conomic Development:							
Prosper	80545	84.215 Subgrant #830003	175,000	1,890					
West Philly Neighborhood Drexel	80546	84.215 Subgrant #830003	124,782	53,997					
Subtotal: Fund for the Improvement of	299,782	55,887							
Total U.S. Department of Education:	299,782	55,887							
U.S. Department of Health & Human Servi	<u>ces</u>								
Pass- Through - PA Department of Com	munity & E	conomic Development:							
CSBG - Adminstration FY19	80332	93.569 C000066926	5,330,531	888,629					
CSBG - Adminstration FY20	80334	93.569 C000066926	5,354,476	2,239,826					
CSBG Coivd 19 Cares Act FY 20 Part 1	80337	93.569 C000066926	7,571,466	502,475					
Subtotal: Community Services Block G	18,256,473	3,630,930							
Total U.S. Department of Health & Human	18,256,473	3,630,930							
Total Federal Cash Receipts Passed Throug	18,756,255	3,794,845							



### CITY OF PHILADELPHIA

#### **OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE**

1401 John F. Kennedy Blvd. Suite 1380, Municipal Services Building Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19102-1693

Federal Grantor & Pass Thru Agencies Federal Audit Clearinghouse <u>Govs.fac.ides@census.gov</u> Josefine Arevalo Director of Accounting

#### CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN FY 2021 SINGLE AUDIT REPORT ("SAR")

#### Section II - Financial Audit Material Weaknesses:

# 2021-001 INADEQUATE STAFFING LEVELS, LACK OF TECHNOLOGICAL INVESTMENT AND INSUFFICIENT OVERSIGHT LED TO UNDETECTED MATERIAL MISSTATEMENTS AND UNTIMELY PREPERATION OF SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS

### Staff Shortages Along with the Lack of a Comprehensive Financial Reporting System Have Contributed to Significant Financial Statement Errors

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** The Accounting Bureau (Accounting) is committed to continuing to produce an accurate and well-prepared ACFR and to continuously improving the City's financial reporting. We continue to actively work on implementing staff retention and training strategies, to focus on training, with an emphasis on the ACFR preparation process and to have senior management accountants attend the national Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA) conference so that management stays informed of current industry trends, regulatory updates, and best practices in government financial management.

We continue to make improvements in our ACFR preparation and review, and we have maintained engagement with the external accounting firm. We continue to update a comprehensive checklist for accountants, which includes guidelines for review of the full accrual government-wide financial statements. We will maintain the services of the outside accounting firm to assist in the ACFR compilation efforts. Finance continues to focus on enhancing our reporting processes and increase efficiencies.

The Accounting Bureau works with departments to eliminate errors and request corrections to the reporting submitted to the Accounting Bureau and will work with the Department of Revenue to avoid tax receivable overstatement or other inaccurate reporting.

The Community College of Philadelphia (CCP) failed to report accurately in their reformatted financial statements the newly formed discretely presented component unit, CCP Development, LLC. A revised reformatted financial statement report was submitted by CCP to the Accounting Bureau to correct the error. CCP will ensure that accurate reformatted statements will be submitted moving forward.

The Accounting Bureau already made changes to the accounts payable process over the last few fiscal years to minimize

the risk of unrecorded account payable, however, there are still a lot of challenges in departments whose vendors were unable to provide them with invoices in a timely manner. If invoices are not timely submitted, payments are delayed, and the accounts payable accrual for the reporting year may be understated. The Accounting Bureau will continue to work with the Departments with unique challenges to ensure that accurate accounts payable are submitted within the cut-off period.

We acknowledge that a new comprehensive financial reporting system will improve the ACFR preparation process and have begun planning for the implementation of such system through our OPAL project. This project will redesign the City's financial, grants, procurement, supply chain and business intelligence business processes, by leveraging new ERP technology that will replace the City's legacy applications: FAMIS, ADPICS, ACIS, and other ancillary systems.

Accounting has received the GFOA Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting for 41 consecutive years and has successfully addressed all GFOA recommendations presented in that process. As always, Accounting will continue to critique the errors in the drafts sent to the Controller's Office and the adjustments resulting from the most recent ACFR audit with the entire accounting staff as a learning tool to produce improved financial statements going forward.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: In above response, management states, "As always, Accounting will continue to critique the errors in the drafts sent to the Controller's Office and the adjustments resulting from the most recent ACFR audit with the entire accounting staff as a learning tool to produce improved financial statements going forward."

We disagree with management's use of the term "drafts" when describing the financial statements submitted to us for audit. Effective internal control requires that, before the Finance Office submits the ACFR to us for audit, accounting management should perform a review of those financial statements for accuracy and completeness. The \$229 million of ACFR errors cited on the report occurred because the city's controls over the financial reporting process failed to prevent or detect and timely correct the misstatements. The errors were identified after the Finance Office should have already completed its financial statement review procedures and finalized the statements.

#### Late Submission of Aviation Fund Financial Statements Continues to Delay Preparation and Audit of ACFR

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Thank you for acknowledging the year over year improvements in the timeline in which the DOA provided key financial statement data. While the lack of a schedule of deliverables, and no communication around target deadlines, contributed to the delay in issuing the FY21 financial statements and compilation, we are pleased that our submissions in FY21 were earlier than in the prior year. We would also like to highlight that for the past two years, due to the complex nature of certain calculations, my office was delayed in providing final balances for select accounts that were necessary for the DOA compilation calculations, thereby extending the timeline for our submission beyond mid-December. However, for the past two years, once the necessary finalized numbers were received from my office, within one business day, the DOA completed, reviewed, and submitted its financial statement compilation. To facilitate timely submission dates. The Division of Aviation has and will continue to work with the Office of the Director of Finance to submit financial statements and compilations that are timely, accurate, and include a compilation review checklist.

#### Late Receipt of Component Unit Financial Reports Still Delayed Preparation and Audit of CAFR

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** We agree that the timely submission of all Component Unit reports is critical to the timely issuance and accuracy of the City's ACFR. We will continue to meet with management and auditors of various Component Units concerning timely submission of financial reports, as well as have additional meetings to provide guidance and assist with problems in Component Units that experience issues that delay the preparation of their financial reports. Finance continues to send initial requests for Component Unit financial statements and data in as early as May for all entities with a March 31 fiscal year end, with required responses no later than June 30. We also send requests for all other Component Units by the end of June, with responses required by August 31. Follow-up requests are sent out to Component Units, with an emphasis on the importance of timely submission of financial data highlighted in all communications. As a result of our communication efforts, the total number of late submissions from Component Units decreased to four from five in the previous year.

The four Component Units and the fiduciary fund that did not provide submissions by the due dates are PMA (Philadelphia Municipal Authority), PAID (Philadelphia Authority for Industrial Development), PRA (Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority), SDP (School District of Philadelphia), and FPTF (Fairmount Park Trust Funds), respectively. Each provided valid reasons for their delay. A late legal judgement created the delay for PMA as additional time was needed to review the potential impact to the financial statements. PMA anticipates an early submission next year. PAID submitted their audited report late due to COVID-19 related staff and logistical challenges. PAID will work diligently towards and make every effort to meet the FY22 financial statements submission deadline. PRA audited financial statements were delayed due to staff shortages in their Finance unit. The SDP was delayed due to their audit. FPTF financial statements were submitted late due to unexpected early retirement of key personnel and staff turnover that delayed the completion of their audit. The Accounting Bureau will continue to work with the Component Units and the fiduciary fund management to ensure timely submission of audited financial statements; and will continue to engage me as needed.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: In above response, management states the following with regard to the late receipt of School District of Philadelphia's (SDP) financial report, "SDP was delayed due to their audit." According to SDP's management, their financial report was delayed due to the pandemic and the implementation of their new accounting system.

#### UNTIMELY PREPARATION OF SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS RESULTED IN LATE SUBMISSION OF THE SINGLE AUDIT REPORTING PACKAGE TO THE FEDERAL AUDIT CLEARINGHOUSE

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Finance recognizes the importance of submitting a timely and accurate federal awards and major programs schedule (SEFA) to our auditors. More importantly, there is a crucial need for the timely completion of our audits, and the timely submission of an accurate Single Audit Reporting package to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse to prevent a violation of federal grant terms and conditions and to prevent the suspension of federal funding for the City's grants and programs. While we acknowledge GAAU needs to continue all efforts to improve the SEFA submission timeline, and the Controller's Office needs to ensure its audits are completed more timely, Finance will utilize the September 30,2022, Single Audit deadline pursuant to OMB M-21-20. Since OMB has given the 6-month extension for the completion and submission of the Fiscal Year 2021 Single Audit reporting package past the normal due date (March 31, 2022), our responsible officials in the Grants Accounting Unit do not believe that the SEFA is late. Finance requests that the Controller's Office works with Grants Accounting to determine an appropriate timeline for the FY21 SEFA submission in light of this extension, and in consideration of the remaining work to be completed for the FY20 Single Audit which is still underway as of the writing of this response.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding management's statements concerning the untimely preparation of the SEFA which may result in the late submission of the Single Audit reporting package, we have the following comments:

In its response, management states, "Finance recognizes the importance of submitting a timely and accurate federal awards and major programs schedule (SEFA) to our auditors. More importantly, there is a crucial need for the timely completion of our audits, and the timely submission of an accurate Single Audit Reporting package to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse to prevent a violation of federal grant terms and conditions and to prevent the suspension of federal funding for the City's grants and programs. While we acknowledge GAAU needs to continue all efforts to improve the SEFA submission timeline, and the Controller's Office needs to ensure its audits are completed more timely, Finance will utilize the September 30th, 2022, Single Audit deadline pursuant to OMB M-21-20. Since OMB has given the 6-month extension for the completion and submission of the Fiscal Year 2021 Single Audit reporting package past the normal due date (March 31, 2022), our responsible officials in the Grants Accounting Unit do not believe that the SEFA is late. Finance requests that the Controller's Office works with Grants Accounting to determine an appropriate timeline for the FY21 SEFA submission in light of this extension, and in consideration of the remaining work to be completed for the FY20 Single Audit which is still underway as of the writing of this response.

The Controller's Office has always worked with the Finance Office to provide a reasonable timeline to complete the Single Audit. However, the key obstacle to submitting the Single Audit reporting package (SAR) to the Federal

Audit Clearinghouse (FAC) on time is the Finance Office's untimely preparation and submission of a complete, accurate and final SEFA for audit and the inaccurate and untimely responses from grantor departments. While OMB memorandum M-21-20 has given a six-month extension for the submission of the fiscal year 2021 SAR to be uploaded to the FAC past the normal due date (March 31, 2022), the extension was not intended to give grant recipients more time past March 31<sup>st</sup> to prepare the SEFA. It was given to allow entities who have not yet filed their single audits with the FAC to delay the completion and submission of the SAR up to six (6) months beyond the normal due date. Additionally, the city is also considered to be a high- risk auditee requiring increased audit coverage of federal programs. As of the date of this writing, GAAU has still not provided the fiscal year SEFA for audit. This is not a reasonable timeframe to plan and perform the audit, issue an opinion, and then allow the city to complete and submit the SAR to the FAC by the extended due date.

### 2021-002 BREAKDOWN IN THE FUNCTIONALTY AND APPLICATION IT CONTROLS OF ONEPHILLY SYSTEM CONTINUE TO INCREASE THE RISK FOR MATERIAL PAYROLL ERRORS

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** The OnePhilly team continues to dedicate resources to system enhancements and the resolution of system issues. In the past year, the team has made significant progress as is evident by the findings resolved in this report and from the conditions noted as corrected, including: 1) Changes made to employee timecards by the OnePhilly team or Central Payroll Teams are supported with documented authorization or approval; 2) The OnePhilly team has reduced the overall number of issues causing inaccurate accrual of leave and corrected the outstanding accrual defect identified in 2019; 3) Overpayments and Underpayments in the Overpaid/Underpaid reports are adequately explained and documentation of corrections are available; and 4) Supervisory and executive approvals are now performed electronically. These are just a few of the many enhancements implemented during FY21. Shortly after Go-Live, there were 1,680 defects and enhancements logged, however the team has worked to resolve issues and implement enhancements. That work has been effective. At the time of this writing, there are only approximately 149 tickets open, with the majority (94 of these) being enhancements and not defects. This represents a 91% decline in defects and enhancements since Go-Live.

The City of Philadelphia maintains its commitment to ensure employees get paid on time. As previously communicated, Finance introduced the Assumed Time reconciliation controls to ensure that departments retroactively adjust time in the post payroll cycle. Detailed procedures for the Assumed Time Reconciliation process were provided to departments, with an emphasis on timely reconciliation. Thank you for acknowledging the effectiveness of the Assumed Time reconciliation process in reducing the total unreconciled assumed time. Finance will take steps to ensure that departments take ownership and timely perform these controls.

Only relevant hours types are authorized for employees and timekeepers. The time types that timekeepers have access to are driven by both Department and Compulsory Union Code (CUC). Hours types are driven by CUC and, therefore, not all hours types are available for each employee. For example, Hazmat or Acting Out of Rank is available only for CUC 'F' or firefighters, and Stress Pay is available only for Police. All hours types are reviewed and approved by managers and timekeepers. OnePhilly continues to make necessary improvements to the system so that time types can be restricted as much as programmatically possible. Even though the City has a complex workforce that makes it difficult to put hard restrictions on time type views within the system, system controls as well as reviews by timekeepers prevent selection of inaccurate time types and prevent employees from being inaccurately paid.

The OnePhilly team does not approve all timecards in unapproved status. Only timecards in the most current processing period that are in working status are approved in order to ensure all employees get paid. Timekeepers are then tasked with updating these timecards after the close of the processing period. In the absence of the automatic approval process and the Assumed Time program, if managers and timekeepers did not complete their review and approval of employee timecards by the payroll processing deadline, employees would not receive their paychecks. Management determined that the risks related to not paying employees were greater than the risk of paying employees and retroactively adjusting these payments if needed. Further, the number of instances in which employees' current timecards remain in unapproved status continues to decrease significantly. Departments are responsible for implementing controls to ensure that all retroactive changes are entered accurately into the system and occur in a timely manner. We continue to look for ways to enhance our processes and will explore additional controls that can be implemented at the department level.

We previously communicated that the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard is restricted by Department. Timekeepers

use this dashboard to view meaningful data during the time capture phase of payroll processing, such as timecards in approved status and timecards in working or error status. All of this information is accessed and viewed at the department level. Only one report with limited data on the dashboard has a Citywide view only access, and that is the Missing Timecard Report. Super timekeepers can view the listing of all employees across the City that have missing timecards in this report, but they do not have access to sensitive payroll and personally identifiable information (PII) of employees that are not in their department. OnePhilly team continues to work with Oracle developers to restrict the Missing Timecard view of Timekeepers.

Thank you for acknowledging that formalized monitoring has been developed for files sent to various third parties, including city employee unions, benefits providers, and insurance providers. As discussed during the FY21 audit, the OnePhilly team has necessary controls in place to ensure the accuracy of each type of transmitted files. The vendor in question did obtain transmission of the interface file, however, the OnePhilly team confirms that the files were successfully sent, and therefore the issue was on the Vendor's end of reception.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding management's statement on the breakdowns in the functionality and application IT controls of the OnePhilly system, we have the following comments:

In its response, management states the following with regard to employee timecards which continue to show hours types that are not appropriate for the employee's position:

"Only relevant hours types are authorized for employees and timekeepers. The time types that timekeepers have access to are driven by both Department and Compulsory Union Code (CUC). Hours types are driven by CUC and, therefore, not all hours types are available for each employee. For example, Hazmat or Acting Out of Rank is available only for CUC 'F' or firefighters, and Stress Pay is available only for Police. All hours types are reviewed and approved by managers and timekeepers. OnePhilly continues to make necessary improvements to the system so that time types can be restricted as much as programmatically possible. Even though the City has a complex workforce that makes it difficult to put hard restrictions on time type views within the system, system controls as well as reviews by timekeepers prevent selection of inaccurate time types and prevent employees from being inaccurately paid."

While CUC specific hours types such as "Hazmat" and "Stress Pay" may be restricted to certain departments, other inappropriate time types remain available in the time sheet drop down menu for employees who would not be eligible. For example, shift differential continues to be available to employees in departments who are only authorized to work during the standard workday. While we acknowledge the roll that managers and timekeepers play in ensuring accurate reporting, system controls limiting these options are a stronger control mechanism to ensure that pay is accurate and appropriate.

In its response, management states the following with regard to Super Timekeeper's ability to view information on the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard from other departments, including the Missing Timecard Report:

"We previously communicated that the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard is restricted by Department. Timekeepers use this dashboard to view meaningful data during the time capture phase of payroll processing, such as timecards in approved status and timecards in working or error status. All of this information is accessed and viewed at the department level. Only one report with limited data on the dashboard has a Citywide view only access, and that is the Missing Timecard Report. Super timekeepers can view the listing of all employees across the City that have missing timecards in this report, but they do not have access to sensitive payroll and personally identifiable information (PII) of employees that are not in their department. OnePhilly team continues to work with Oracle developers to restrict the Missing Timecard view of Timekeepers."

Management's response confirms that the Timecard Status Summary Dashboard is not restricted by Department. The continued ability for a Super Timekeeper to view the Missing Timecard Report from other departments remains an internal control weakness. The OnePhilly team also acknowledges their need to continue to work with Oracle developers to restrict the Missing Timecard view of Timekeepers.

#### Section III - Financial Audit Significant Deficiencies:

#### 2021-003 OIT'S IT GENERAL CONTROLS CONTINUE TO REQUIRE STRENGTHENING

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Thank you for acknowledging the correction of one of the segregation of duties deficiencies reported in prior years, and the removal of incompatible database administrator access rights in Basis2 for three OIT programmers with development rights in Basis2. We are happy that this condition is resolved. OIT will assess the unresolved segregation of duties mentioned above and will separate the duties associated with each function among available employees where possible. Where, due to limited resources, OIT must rely on one employee to perform multiple functions, OIT will make every effort to monitor employee activity. Additionally, OIT will continue to review its change management control procedures and implement measures to ensure that the process is adhered to for application changes. OIT will also work to revise its change management policy to include the two additional recommended requirements.

#### 2021-004 TREASURER'S BANK RECONCILIATION PROCEDURES STILL REQUIRE IMPROVEMENT

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Thank you for again acknowledging the timely preparation of fiscal year-end bank reconciliations. We acknowledge the Controller's finding regarding long outstanding unreconciled items. CTO continues to work to reconcile current year variances timely and to investigate and properly address older legacy variances. Additionally, the CTO Accounting Manager and Accounting staff understand that all reconciliations must be signed and approved by the appropriate supervisory leadership in CTO, and this issue has been corrected in FY22.

Also, in FY22, CTO worked with the Department of Revenue to revise the process by which Health revenue is identified and worked with the Department of Public Health to ensure revenue is properly deposited to improve reconciliations. Incoming revenue is now reported on the new daily consolidated report separately from other funding sources and Health is using the proper deposit codes. This change enabled CTO to adjust the bank account structure from a zero-balance account (ZBA) to regular manual transfers upon revenue being identified. Together, these changes prevent deposits from automatically being pushed via ZBA into the consolidated cash account without proper recognition. This prior practice resulted in reconciliation challenges for both the Department of Public Health and CTO.

To address the escheatment recommendation, CTO, in coordination with Finance, engaged an outside accounting firm to assist with the research necessary to address the legacy escheatment backlog. CTO staff and the consultant have completed their research and are preparing to notify recipients and update the outstanding check list. Upon conclusion of the required notification period, we expect to escheat eligible unclaimed payroll and vendor funds.

### 2021-005 FAILURE TO CLOSE OUT PRIOR YEAR GRANT ACTIVITY INCREASES RISK OF REPORTING ERRORS

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** We agree with the finding. However, we must note that a significant portion of the total \$45.7 million Advance Revenue balance was related to the Child Support Enforcement program. Upon further review of the balance with officials from the First Judicial District of Pennsylvania (FJD), it was determined that a contributing factor to the deficiency was the result of a failure by FJD to accurately administer its allowable budgetary expenditures under the Child Support Enforcement program. This caused the Advance Revenue balance for the fiscal years tested to be significantly overstated. This is supported by Exhibit A-1 (d) in the SEFA for the fiscal years tested. The FJD will be submitting a reconciliation to the Accounting Bureau and the Budget Department for review, to determine if the excess revenue is eligible to spend under the Child Support Enforcement program. Moving forward, this reconciliation will be required to be submitted annually to avoid this issue. For FY21, GAAU sent third quarter and year end reminders for departments to close out their grants. For future fiscal years, GAAU will continue to send multiple follow-up reminders to departments to close out their grants in compliance with SAP G-1-1 Grant Closeout.

#### 2021-006 ACCOUNTS PAYABLE REPORTING STILL NEEDS IMPROVEMENT

Views of the Responsible Officials: Thank you for highlighting the efforts made by Finance to improve the reporting of accounts payable through the extension of the accounts payable review from August to early September 2021. We agree with your recommendations. Since departments should be aware of the status of their outstanding obligations, ultimately, they are the ideal source for the status of services received but unpaid. Finance believes that a combination of better

departmental reporting of payables and an extension of the timeline for the internal staff review of processed invoices would reduce the risk of unidentified payables to acceptable levels. We will continue to work with departments with unique challenges and will consider extending the cut-off period to the extent that the Charter-mandated AFR reporting process timeline would allow.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding the finding on deficiencies in accounts payable reporting, in its response, management states, "We will continue to work with departments with unique challenges and will consider extending the cut- off period to the extent that the Charter-mandated AFR reporting process timeline would allow."

As we stated on the report, GAAP requires that governments report a liability in the period in which it is incurred. In testing accounts payable as of June 30<sup>th</sup> (the city's fiscal year-end), we search for unrecorded liabilities by examining invoices paid in the subsequent fiscal year to identify payments for goods or services received on or before June 30<sup>th</sup> that were not accrued as payables. We found that most errors noted were posted to FAMIS after the Finance Office's internally established September 3<sup>rd</sup> cut-off date resulting in a risk of significant unrecorded payables. Finance Office management should extend the cut-off period to a later date not limited to the reporting timeline for the unaudited Chartermandated AFR.

#### 2021-007 CAPITAL ASSET CONTROL DEFICIENCIES INCREASE RISK OF REPORTING ERRORS

#### Lack of a Comprehensive Capital Asset System Hampered Reporting Process

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** We agree that the Office of the Director of Finance needs to implement a comprehensive capital asset management system and to eliminate the existing cumbersome process. This condition is expected to be resolved with the OPAL project implementation.

Failure to Inventory Real Property Assets Increases Risk of Inaccurate Accounting Records

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Finance Office management have had multiple meetings with the GIS unit concerning our objective of reconciling the fixed asset ledger to IWAMS. During FY21, the GIS unit did a review of our FaProof, reconciling it to their database. The result was three items unreconciled that we will address this upcoming fiscal period. We will attempt a follow-up review prior to submission of the preliminary FY22 ACFR.

### 2021-008 SAPs REQUIRE UPDATING TO ENSURE ACCURATE AND CONSISTENT APPLICATION OF ACCOUNTING RULES AND REGULATIONS

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Thank you for acknowledging our efforts to update SAPs during FY21, including the prioritization of working meetings with Control Owners, and the strides we made to identify SAPs that are obsolete. We agree with your recommendation to continue the update of the city's SAPs. We believe that the increased Citywide engagement with control and process owners is effective, and we will continue to have working meetings with stakeholders to facilitate the update of SAPs. Management will continue to prioritize this initiative.

#### Section IV – Federal and PA Department of Human Services Findings and Ouestioned Costs:

#### 2021-009 SUBRECIPIENT MONITORING – MATERIAL WEAKNESS AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

#### Assistance Listing 21.023 Emergency Rental Assistance Program (ERAP)

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** DHCD has internal controls in place for both the ongoing and comprehensive monitoring of its nearly 100 subrecipient organizations. These policies and procedures are outlined in the Uniform Program Management Systems (UPMS) manual that was forwarded to you and your staff. As discussed, ongoing oversight is performed by DHCD's Fiscal and Contract Management units through the review/approval process of invoices and reports. In addition, DHCD's Monitoring Unit creates an Annual Monitoring Plan (AMP) at the beginning of each calendar year that includes list of subrecipients to undergo a comprehensive monitoring. The 2021 Annual Monitoring Plan was forwarded to you which included PHDC's contract for \$11M in CDBG-CV funding. As discussed, DHCD received the first allocation of coronavirus resources through the Federal Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) CDBG-CV program in May 2020. DHCD contracted with PHDC to manage \$11M of CDBG-CV

for the first phase of rental assistance launched in June 2020. The Monitoring Unit is finalizing that comprehensive review. It was noted that the City's fourth phase of rental assistance – U.S. Department of Treasury Emergency Rental Assistance Program (ERAP) funding through a DHCD contract with PHDC -- was launched in April 2021.

Summary of the monitoring and reporting activities of the ERAP program that DHCD, PHDC, and Office of Recovery and Grants (ORG) implemented starting in July 2021 (FY22).

**Policies and procedures**: PHDC developed ERAP policies and procedures (P&P) as the program began in April 2021. The Office of Recovery and Grants contracted with Tetra Tech to provide technical assistance, including to PHDC to ensure that the policies and procedures complied with state and federal award requirements. The policies and procedures document was updated throughout the program as it evolved and was provided to DHCD.

**Reporting**: PHDC has worked closely with the Office of Recovery and Grants to comply with all ERA reporting requirements. ORG submits all federal ERAP reports through Treasury's portal, as PHDC does not have access. For state ERAP reports, PHDC provides the data for review by ORG staff and then PHDC submits via email using the Excel templates provided by PA DHS. It should be noted when ERAP launched in Spring 2021, Treasury had not yet released reporting guidelines. Once reporting requirements were released by Treasury and PA DHS, PHDC worked together with DHCD and the Office of Recovery and Grants to review the reporting requirements, develop a plan for report review and submission. TetraTech, a City consultant, staff provided guidance and report review support during most of 2021 and the beginning of 2022. All of the reports were submitted, reviewed, and accepted by the PA DHS on their due dates.

**Monitoring and Oversight:** The ERAP program has been monitored at a variety of levels since its inception. In addition to DHCD monitoring, we received Emergency Rental Assistance Program Monitoring report from PHA DHS on January 16, 2023. Their monitoring report involved a review of: 1)PHDC and DHCD monitoring/compliance procedures and controls; and 2) a sampling of 60 applications. They identified Philadelphia's monitoring and oversight as a program strength.

At the end of FY22, PHDC contracted Mercadien to do an Agreed-Upon Procedures Report (AUP). They reviewed the Policy and Procedures document, sampled 100 applications, and reviewed them for consistency with the policies and procedures. The final report is forthcoming.

Finally, all DHCD's contracts are vetted by a Contract Review Committee comprised of DHCD Legal, Monitoring/Audit and Contract Administration staff before a contract negotiation is completed. This Committee meets weekly to evaluate the subrecipients internal controls; past performance; open audit findings or issues; program delivery capacity; and quality/timeliness of submitting required reports. DHCD is creating a risk-assessment checklist to formally document that these areas were examined prior to finalizing the contract award.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding managements statements concerning the occurrence of subrecipient monitoring of the ERAP program, we have the following comment:

The Controller's Office auditors requested supporting documentation evidencing subrecipient monitoring activities for FY 2021 for the two subrecipients tested, which accounted for over 98% of program expenditures, and no supporting documentation was provided for either of the two subawards selected for testing.

**Contact Person:** Melissa Long, Director, Division of Housing and Community Development (DHCD), 215- 686-9789 & Paul Cesario, Deputy Director of Finance, Department of Planning & Development (DPD), 215- 686-9735

#### 2021-010 REPORTING – MATERIAL WEAKNESS AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

### Assistance Listing 93.268 Immunization Cooperative Agreements Grant Program Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities - Health Department Based

**Views of the Responsible Officials**: Plan: PDPH acknowledges the Controller's Office finding. The Philadelphia Department of Public Health will ensure Federal Funding and Transparency Act (FFATA) reporting is completed in the required timeframe. At the start of fiscal year 2023, Health Fiscal began to implement a systematic process to report subawards in accordance with FFATA. The department, with information provided by the Grants Accounting and Administration Unit, identifies and disseminates qualifying transactions by division. The division reporting administrator, who has received training through Health Fiscal, is responsible for completing the required filings. The division reporting administrator obtains the required data, including the UEI#, CFDA# and description of service and then files the required information in the FFATA reporting system. Health Fiscal will develop a written policy to reflect this procedure.

**Contact Person:** Ryan Taylor, Chief Operating Officer and Deputy Commissioner, Philadelphia Public Health Department (215) 686-5207

#### 2021-011 SPECIAL TESTS AND PROVISIONS – MATERIAL WEAKNESS AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

#### Assistance Listing 93.268 Immunization Cooperative Agreements

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** The Philadelphia Department of Public Health (PDPH) acknowledges the Controller's Office finding. As recommended by the Controller's Office, should a similar event occur in the future, PDPH will develop alternate methods to oversee accountability for vaccine storage and safeguarding. Please note this compliance challenge occurred in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, which necessitated an unprecedented response that focused on rapid and equitable distribution of life-saving vaccines.

**Contact Person:** Amber Tirmal, Immunization Program Manager, Division of Disease Control Philadelphia Department of Public Health, 215-685-6650

### 2021-012 ACTIVITIES ALLOWED AND UNALLOWED & ALLOWABLE COSTS AND COST PRINCIPLES – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

#### Assistance Listing 14.231 Emergency Solutions Grant

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** OHS strives to not utilize the ESG funding source for OHS staff wages. This was a one off allocation due to the decrease of our traditional budget and the large influx of funds from the one time ESG-CV grant. If in the future OHS needs to apply an employee's wages to a grant, we will be sure that employee only works on projects and assignments related to that funding source.

**Contact Person:** Jerome Hill, Director of Compliance (215) 520-3556, and Peter Curran, Deputy for Finance, Contract and Asset Management (215) 686-7197

#### 2021-013 SPECIAL TESTS AND PROVISIONS – PAYMENTS TO SUBRECIPIENTS IN 30 DAYS-SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

#### Assistance Listing 14.231 - Emergency Solutions Grant Program

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** Now that the response to the pandemic has become more stable in regard to staff levels and work conditions and with subrecipient participation in our new Mainstay invoicing system at nearly 99%, we will see a natural decline in late payments. In addition, OHS is creating an internal tracking system with reports to further mitigate late payments.

**Contact Person:** Jerome Hill, Director of Compliance (215) 520-3556 and Peter Curran Deputy for Finance, Contract and Asset Management (215) 686-7189

#### 2021-014 REPORTING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

Assistance Listing 93.268 Immunization Grants Assistance Listing 93.914 HIV Emergency Relief Project Grants Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities Assistance Listing 93.224/93.527 Health Center Program Cluster

**Views of the Responsible Officials:** GAAU will continue to reinforce compliance with the prescribed municipal policy Standard Accounting Procedure G 5-1 Subrecipient Monitoring that is intended to assist city departments with compliance with 2 CFR 200.510(b)(4).

In FY 2022, GAAU implemented the digitized Grants Profile form. The requirements for subrecipient and contractor determinations are incorporated on this form. Identifying the subrecipients at the outset of the grant will enable the departments to ensure proper accountability and compliance with program requirements and achievement of performance goals. This new form will also provide additional support when preparing subrecipients expenditures for the SEFA.

Departments have noted that there are instances where subrecipients may experience an administrative burden and are unable to provide Departments with invoices in a timely fashion. Depending on the reporting requirements of the grantor, prime recipients may be allowed to report these subrecipient expenditures in subsequent reporting periods in a manner that clearly identifies the related accounting period. In instances of delayed invoicing, reporting the expenditure in the current period with a footnote, if allowed by the grantor requirements, may provide the most relevant and reliable SEFA reporting information.

GAAU will continue to pursue innovative methods and work and consult with the Office of Grants, Health and Human Services cluster and other departments to improve reporting of subrecipients expenditures.

Contact Person: Shantae Thorpe, Accounting Manager, Finance (215) 686-5629

#### 2021-015 SUBRECIPIENT MONITORING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

#### Assistance Listing 21.019 Coronavirus Relief Fund

Views of the Responsible Officials: As the finding notes, this issue was not related to normal operations, but only affected subrecipients of Coronavirus Relief Fund grant funds. This was due to the unprecedented nature of the pandemic and its impacts on every level of City operations. The public health emergency created the need for speedy response from the City on a wide variety of issues, with funds sometimes being released before a grant to reimburse the City was identified.

As the finding itself notes, as soon as the funding was identified to be from a Federal award, the City did reach out to impacted departments, which then performed the necessary subaward monitoring procedures on a regular basis. Nonetheless, we recognize this as an opportunity to strengthen our internal processes and controls. To that end, we have taken and propose to take the following corrective actions:

- Re-staff the Office of Recovery and Grants (ORG) within the budget department and bring it back to full staffing. This will provide the capacity to assist departments in developing and enacting their subrecipient processes throughout the life cycle of applicable grants.
- ORG has developed and is offering recurring training sessions for operational departments and fiscal officers on subrecipient monitoring. So far this was presented to the HHS cluster and will be offered to more departments as ORG rebuilds its staff and re-establishes its calendar now that it has moved to Finance/Budget.

• ORG is working to develop a new process for identifying, evaluating, and monitoring subrecipients throughout the life cycle of a grant, including utilizing the CFR guidelines to develop a questionnaire for departments to aid them to determine if their grant will include subrecipients, and guide them through the overall subrecipient monitoring process.

Contact Person: Dan Gasiewski, Chief Grants Compliance Officer, Office of the Director of Finance

#### **2021-016 PROCUREMENT – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING**

#### ASSISTANCE LISTING 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities Health Department Based

**Views of the Responsible Official:** This finding is misplaced. City departments in receipt of federal grant funds are responsible for compliance with the conditions of the grant and the appropriate expenditure of funds to maintain grant eligibility. Those departments must complete cost and price analyses before requisitions for goods and services are forwarded to the City Procurement Department for any action. The Procurement Department follows the Philadelphia Home Rule Charter and Philadelphia Code in soliciting the market with contract opportunities. Competitively bid contracts are awarded to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder, in accordance with §8-200 of the Charter, while non-competitively bid contracts are awarded to the vendor that best satisfies the criteria established by the department utilizing the contract, in compliance with §17-1400 of the Philadelphia Code. The Procurement Department recommends that a record of compliance with grant requirements is retained by the responsible department(s) and will work with the Office of the Director of Finance and the Law Department to ensure that such requirements are re- communicated to the appropriate staff within those departments utilizing federal grant dollars.

**Contact Person:** LaShawnda N. Tompkins, Deputy Commissioner of Administration, City of Philadelphia Procurement Department 215-686-4760

#### 2021-017 SEFA REPORTING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY

Assistance Listing 93.224 & 93.527 Health Center Program & Grants for New and Expanded Services under the Health Center Program Cluster Assistance Listing 93.354 Public Health Emergency Response Assistance Listing 93.914 HIV Emergency Relief Projects Assistance Listing 93.940 HIV Prevention Activities

**Views of the Responsible Official:** Although we agree that some expenditures related to the prior year were recorded in the FY21 SEFA, we do not believe the errors were material in relation to the basic financial statements. Further, we do not believe the inclusion of these expenditures had any effect on the major program determination, nor did they affect our compliance with any federal grant compliance requirements.

We agree that we prepare our financial statements in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles, and our financial statements, as presented, are materially accurate.

For FY 2022, we have extended our search for unrecorded liabilities to seven months after the fiscal year. Since the risk for unrecorded liabilities decreases as we move further away from the end of the fiscal year, we reviewed only transactions we believed may have a material effect on the financial statements.

Contact Person: Shantae Thorpe, Accounting Manager, Finance (215)-686-5629

### 2021-018 ACTIVITIES ALLOWED AND UNALLOWED & ALLOWABLE COSTS AND COST PRINCIPLES – COMPLIANCE FINDING

#### Assistance Listing 97.036 Disaster Grants Public Assistance

**Views of the Responsible Official:** The COVID Recovery Fund grant specifically lifted the CFR requirement that contractor fees be a flat fee, rather than "cost plus percentage." Since this was the first grant awarded, many payments for costs which were eventually moved to FEMA grants (issued later) were made using the guidelines for CRF. Later payments were sometimes made directly to the FEMA index codes, sometimes including costs which were later removed. As part of our grant review process, TetraTech and the Office of Recovery and Grants are already reviewing the original invoices for all of the charges being made to FEMA grants. Some administrative and "cost plus percentage" markups were moved to CRF funding as we prepared our final report on that grant in October of 2022, and other ineligible costs, if any, discovered from that point on will be moved to the general fund.

Additionally, all FEMA projects remain open, as the federal government has not yet declared an end to the COVID emergency. Therefore, all of the costs as they appear on FEMA index codes at the end of FY21 should be viewed as representing a "point in time" and not as our final determination of grant eligibility. We have a process in place to look out for this and other potentially unallowable costs before final submission, so that we can have confidence that the costs we submit to FEMA in the final project submissions will be found eligible.

Contact Person: Dan Gasiewski, Chief Grants Compliance Officer, Office of the Director of Finance

#### 2021-019 SUBRECIPIENT MONITORING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

### Assistance Listing 93.354 Public Health Emergency Response: Cooperative Agreement for Emergency Response: Public Health Crisis

**Views of the Responsible Official:** The Philadelphia Department of Public Health (PDPH) acknowledges the Office of the City Controller's finding. PDPH maintains a process to identify subrecipients during the contracting process. The individual responsible for the contract in question is no longer with PDPH and therefore unavailable to provide input regarding this finding. Contracts with subrecipients include all necessary federal compliance language.

**Contact Person:** Jessica Caum, Program Manager, Bioterrorism and Public Health Preparedness Program (215) 685-6731, William Marks, Budget Officer DPH (215) 685-5272

#### 2021-020 REPORTING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

Assistance Listing 93.136 Injury Prevention and Control Research and State Community Based Programs

Health Center Program Cluster: - Assistance Listing 93.224 Health Center Program (Community Health Centers, Migrant Health Centers, Health Care For The Homeless, and Public Housing Primary Care), and Assistance Listing 93.527 Grants For New and Expanded Services Under the Health Center Program

**Views of the Responsible Official:** PDPH acknowledges the Controller's Office finding. The Philadelphia Department of Public Health will ensure Federal Funding and Transparency Act (FFATA) reporting is completed in the required timeframe. At the start of fiscal year 2023, Health Fiscal began to implement a systematic process to report subawards in accordance with FFATA. The Department, with information provided by the Grants Accounting and Administration Unit, identifies and disseminates qualifying transactions by division. The division reporting administrator, who has received training through Health Fiscal, is responsible for completing the required filings. The division reporting administrator

obtains the required data, including the UEI#, CFDA# and description of service and then files the required information in the FFATA reporting system. Health Fiscal will develop a written policy to reflect this procedure.

**Contact Person:** Yvonne Claudio, Sr. Admin/Clinical Informatics, HRSA Grants Project Director (215) 685-6769, William H. Marks, Budget Officer, PDH (215) 685-5272, Steven Benson, CFO Ambulatory Health Services (215) 685-6792, and Ryan Taylor, COO, Deputy Commissioner (215) 686-5207

#### 2021-021 SUBRECIPIENT MONITORING – SIGNIFICANT DEFICIENCY AND COMPLIANCE FINDING

#### Assistance Listing 93.323 Epidemiology and Laboratory Capacity for Infectious Diseases

**Views of the Responsible Official:** The auditor requested documentation of monitoring of three partner organizations. As detailed in the scope of work agreements, those organizations performed services including staffing, procuring supplies and equipment in an emergent situation, and creating vendor agreements. The following monitoring activities, as listed below, occurred for those services:

- For staffing, PDPH directly supervised the staff.
- For procurement, PDPH had access to the organization's procurement system. Invoices were reconciled with supporting documentation.
- For contracting, PDPH participated in the development and execution of the agreements.

After the auditor completed their review, PDPH identified detailed reports from one of the vendors from which documentation was requested. The narrative reports provide evidence of monitoring in alignment with the scope of work. Please see enclosed zip files for the documentation.

Auditor's Comments on Agency's Response: Regarding management's statements concerning the failure to provide evidence of subrecipient monitoring for the Epidemiology and Laboratory Capacity for Infectious Diseases program, we have the following comments:

The zip file provided by Ryan Taylor addressed Dimagi, one of the three (3) subrecipients selected for testing. That subrecipient was identified by PDPH as a vendor. Finance reached out to PDPH for additional information but did not receive a response. Therefore, the decision was made to continue to include Dimagi as a subrecipient on the SEFA. The contract with Dimagi did not identify them as a subaward, but as a vendor to provide "Computer and Information Services: Implementation Services". The documents in the zip file were implantation reports for the software module they were building for PDPH.

There was no information at all provided for the other two subrecipients selected for testing. Both programs were identified as subawards with specific program monitoring and reporting requirements on a quarterly basis. Despite repeated requests for evidence of the monitoring process and the quarterly reports, no documentation was provided.

**Contact Person:** William Marks, Budget Officer DPH (215) 685-5272, Sara Enes, Director Disease Control (215) 685-1810, Naomi Mirowitz, COVID Compliance Officer (215) 964-5050